ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND Form F-10/A November 25, 2002

QuickLinks -- Click here to rapidly navigate through this document

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on November 25, 2002

Registration No. 333-101240

# SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

**AMENDMENT NO. 1 TO** 

## **FORM F-10**

**REGISTRATION STATEMENT** 

UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

# **ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND**

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Alberta, Canada

(Province or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization) 1311

(Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number)

N/A (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

3000 The Dome Tower, 333 - 7th Avenue S.W., Calgary, Alberta T2P 2Z1 Canada (403) 298-2200

(Address and telephone number of registrant's principal executive offices)

CT Corporation 111 Eighth Avenue, 13<sup>th</sup> Floor New York, New York 10011 (212) 894-8940

(Name, address (including zip code) and telephone number (including area code) of agent for service in the United States)

Copies to:

G. Michael O'Leary, Esq. Andrews & Kurth L.L.P. 600 Travis, Suite 4200 Houston, Texas 77002 (713) 220-4200 Brock Gibson, Esq. Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP Suite 3500, East Tower, Bankers Hall 855 - 2<sup>nd</sup> Street S.W. Calgary, Alberta T2P 4J8 Canada (403) 260-9600 Allan R. Twa, Q.C., Esq. Burnet, Duckworth & Palmer LLP #1400, 350 - 7<sup>th</sup> Avenue S.W. Calgary, Alberta T2P 3N9 Canada (403) 260-0100

Brice T. Voran, Esq. Shearman & Sterling Commerce Court West 199 Bay Street, Suite 4405 P.O. Box 247 Toronto, Ontario M5L 1E8 Canada (416) 360-8484

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale of the securities to the public: As soon as practicable after the Registration Statement becomes effective.

Province of Alberta, Canada

(Principal jurisdiction regulating this offering (if applicable))

It is proposed that this filing shall become effective (check appropriate box):

- A. ý Upon filing with the Commission pursuant to Rule 467(a) (if in connection with an offering being made contemporaneously in the United States and Canada).
- B. o At some future date (check the appropriate box below).
  - 1. o Pursuant to Rule 467(b) on \_\_\_\_\_ (date) at \_\_\_\_\_ (time) (designate a time not sooner than seven calendar days after filing).
  - 2. o Pursuant to Rule 467(b) on \_\_\_\_\_ (date) at \_\_\_\_\_ (time) (designate a time seven calendar days or sooner after filing) because the securities regulatory authority in the review jurisdiction has issued a receipt or notification of clearance on \_\_\_\_\_ (date).
  - 3. o Pursuant to Rule 467(b) as soon as practicable after notification of the Commission by the registrant or the Canadian securities regulatory authority of the review jurisdiction that a receipt or notification of clearance has been issued with respect hereto.
  - 4. o After the filing of the next amendment to this form (if preliminary material is being filed).

If any of the securities being registered on this form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to the home jurisdiction's shelf prospectus offering procedures, check the following box. o

#### PART I

#### INFORMATION REQUIRED TO BE DELIVERED TO OFFEREES OR PURCHASERS

I-1

#### SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED NOVEMBER 22, 2002

PROSPECTUS

## 7,000,000 Trust Units

## US\$ per Trust Unit

We are selling 7,000,000 trust units. We have granted the underwriters an option to purchase up to 1,050,000 additional trust units solely to cover over-allotments.

Our trust units are listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "ERF" and on the Toronto Stock Exchange under the symbol "ERF.UN." The last reported sale price of our trust units on the New York Stock Exchange on November 21, 2002 was US\$17.36 per trust unit and the last reported sale price of our trust units on the Toronto Stock Exchange on November 21, 2002 was Cdn\$27.21 per trust unit.

#### Investing in our trust units involves risks. See "Risk Factors" beginning on page 17.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

We are permitted to prepare this prospectus in accordance with Canadian disclosure requirements, which are different from those of the United States. We prepare our financial statements in accordance with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles, and they are subject to Canadian auditing and auditor independence standards. They may not be comparable to financial statements of United States companies.

Owning the trust units may subject you to tax consequences both in the United States and Canada. This prospectus may not describe these tax consequences fully. You should read the tax discussion under "Certain Income Tax Considerations."

Your ability to enforce civil liabilities under the United States federal securities laws may be affected adversely because we are organized in Canada, some of our officers and directors and some of the experts named in this prospectus are Canadian residents, and substantially all of our assets and the assets of those officers, directors and experts are located outside of the United States.

	Per Trust Unit	Total
Public Offering Price	US\$	US\$
Underwriting Discount	US\$	US\$
Proceeds to Enerplus Resources Fund, before expenses	US\$	US\$
The underwriters expect to deliver the trust units to put	, 2002.	

Joint Book-Running Managers

## **Salomon Smith Barney**

## **CIBC World Markets**

RBC Capital Markets BMO Nesbitt Burns Lehman Brothers Scotia Capital

**UBS Warburg** 

Putnam Lovell NBF TD Securities Canaccord Capital USA Raymond James

, 2002

You should rely only on the information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different information. We are not making an offer to sell these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer is not permitted. You should not assume that the information contained in this prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of this prospectus.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Tage
Exchange Rates	ii
Presentation of Our Financial and Operational Information	ii
Presentation of Our Reserve Information	iii
Forward-Looking Statements	iv
Summary	1
Risk Factors	17
Price Range and Trading Volume of Trust Units	26
Distributions	27
Use of Proceeds	29

Ροπο

Page

Capitalization	29
Selected Financial Data	30
Selected Operating Information	32
Management's Discussion and Analysis of Operating Results and Financial Condition	33
Business	50
Recent Developments	65
Management and Corporate Governance	66
Description of the Trust Units	76
Description of the Royalties and the Subordinated Note	81
Principal Unitholders	82
Related Party Transactions and Potential Conflicts of Interest	83
Certain Income Tax Considerations	84
Certain ERISA Considerations	91
Underwriting	92
Legal Matters	95
Experts	95
Transfer Agent and Registrar	95
Documents Incorporated by Reference	96
Where You Can Find More Information	98
Documents Filed as Part of the U.S. Registration Statement	99
Glossary of Terms	100
Index to Financial Statements	F-1
Appendix A Enerplus Reserves Information	A-1
Appendix B Information Regarding Celsius Energy Resources Ltd.	B-1
i	

#### EXCHANGE RATES

We present our financial information in Canadian dollars. In this prospectus, except where we indicate otherwise, all dollar amounts are in Canadian dollars. References to "\$" or "Cdn\$" are to Canadian dollars and references to "US\$" are to United States dollars. The following table sets forth certain exchange rates based upon the noon buying rate in New York City for cable transfers in Canadian dollars as certified for customs purposes by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York. These rates are set forth as United States dollars per Cdn\$1.00 and are the inverse of the noon buying rate. The average is derived by taking an average of the exchange rates on the last business day of each month during the applicable period. On November 21, 2002, the inverse of the noon buying rate was US\$0.6336 per Cdn\$1.00.

	1	Year Ended D	Nine Month Septemb			
	1998	1999	2000	2001	2001	2002
High Low	0.7105 0.6341	0.6925 0.6535	0.6969 0.6410	0.6697 0.6241	0.6697 0.6330	0.6619 0.6200
Period end	0.6504	0.6925	0.6669	0.6279	0.6330	0.6304
Average	0.6722	0.6746	0.6727	0.6446	0.6491	0.6369

#### PRESENTATION OF OUR FINANCIAL AND OPERATIONAL INFORMATION

The financial statements included and incorporated by reference in this prospectus have been prepared in accordance with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP"). Canadian GAAP differs in some significant respects from U.S. GAAP and thus our financial statements may not be comparable to the financial statements of U.S. companies. The principal differences as they apply to us are summarized in the notes to the financial statements included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus.

The merger of Enerplus Resources Fund and EnerMark Income Fund, which occurred on June 21, 2001, was accounted for as a reverse take-over because the former unitholders of EnerMark Income Fund owned the majority of the outstanding trust units of the consolidated Fund after the merger. Under this form of purchase accounting, according to both Canadian and U.S. GAAP, EnerMark Income Fund is deemed to

have acquired Enerplus Resources Fund. The consolidated financial statements of the Fund for the year ended December 31, 2001 therefore include only EnerMark Income Fund's operating and financial results prior to the merger and the results of the merged Fund thereafter. Unless otherwise indicated, all comparative figures and references to prior years are those of EnerMark Income Fund. Accordingly, unless otherwise indicated, all references to "our" or "Enerplus" financial statements or information for periods prior to June 21, 2001 are to those of EnerMark Income Fund, including the consolidated financial statements of the Fund for the years ended December 31, 2000 and 1999 included and incorporated by reference in this prospectus. The financial statements of Enerplus Resources Fund as it existed prior to the merger (referred to in this prospectus as "pre-merger Enerplus") are incorporated by reference in this prospectus. Except for trust unit information contained in "Summary", "Price Range and Trading Volumes of Trust Units" and "Distributions", all disclosures of trust units and per trust unit data up to the June 21, 2001 merger date have been restated using the merger exchange ratio of 0.173 of a trust unit of pre-merger Enerplus for each trust unit of EnerMark Income Fund.

Additionally, unless otherwise indicated, all historical production, reserve and other operational information is based on the historical operations of EnerMark Income Fund only. Unless otherwise indicated, the production, reserve and other operational information attributable to the operations of pre-merger Enerplus is not included; however, this information is included for the merged Fund since June 21, 2001.

Unless otherwise indicated, pro forma financial information included in this prospectus gives pro forma effect to the merger of Enerplus Resources Fund with EnerMark Income Fund completed on June 21, 2001 and other transactions and adjustments as if the merger had occurred on January 1, 2001, as described in the notes to the pro forma financial statements beginning on page F-49.

We have adopted the standard of 6 Mcf:1 barrel of oil equivalent when converting natural gas to barrels of oil equivalent, or Boe.

### PRESENTATION OF OUR RESERVE INFORMATION

The United States Securities and Exchange Commission generally permits oil and gas companies, in their filings with the SEC, to disclose only proved reserves net of royalties and interests of others that a company has demonstrated by actual production or conclusive formation tests to be economically and legally producible under existing economic and operating conditions. Canadian securities laws permit oil and gas companies, in their filings with Canadian securities regulators, to disclose not only proved reserves but also probable reserves, and to disclose reserves and production on a gross basis before deducting royalties. Probable reserves are higher risk and are generally believed to be less likely to be accurately estimated or recovered than proved reserves. Because we are permitted to prepare this prospectus in accordance with Canadian disclosure requirements, we have disclosed in this prospectus and in the documents incorporated by reference reserves designated as "probable" and "established." The SEC's guidelines strictly prohibit reserves in these categories from being included in filings with the SEC that are required to be prepared in accordance with U.S. disclosure requirements. Moreover, we have determined and disclosed estimated future net cash flow from our reserves using both constant and escalated prices and costs, whereas the SEC generally requires that prices and costs be held constant at levels in effect at the date of the reserve report.

Reserve estimates of Enerplus contained in, and incorporated by reference into, this prospectus are based upon reports prepared by Sproule Associates Limited, a large, established Canadian independent firm of petroleum engineers, with respect to our reserves as of January 1, 2002. Sproule evaluated properties which comprised approximately 86% of our gross proved developed producing reserve value and 83% of our gross proved plus probable reserve value, in both cases discounted at 12%. We have evaluated the balance of the properties internally using evaluation parameters consistent with those used by Sproule. Reserve estimates of recently acquired Celsius Energy Resources Ltd. contained in this prospectus are based upon two separate reports prepared by Sproule and by Gilbert Laustsen Jung Associates Ltd., or GLJ, as of January 1, 2002. Together, Sproule and GLJ evaluated 100% of Celsius' reserves.

Although the definitions of proved reserves under SEC Regulation S-X and Canadian National Policy 2-B are different, in the opinion of Sproule Associates Limited, estimates of our net proved reserves using constant price and cost assumptions in this prospectus are, in all material respects, equivalent to those which would be determined under SEC Regulation S-X. This prospectus has not been, and will not be, reviewed by the SEC.

In this prospectus, all estimates of reserves and production are before deduction of royalties, unless otherwise indicated. All future cash flows have been stated prior to any provision for income taxes, interest, general and administrative costs and management fees and indirect costs and after deduction of royalties and estimated future capital expenditures. The estimated present worth values of future net cash flow contained in this prospectus are not representative of the fair market value of the reserves. Our actual reserves will be greater than or less than the estimates provided herein.

Outlined below are certain important terms that are used in the description of our reserves. Please also read "Glossary of Terms" for additional terms used to describe our reserves.

gross. When used to describe our share of reserves means the total of our working interests before deducting royalties payable to third parties.

net. When used to describe our share of reserves means the total of our working interests after deducting royalties payable to third parties.

*proved reserves.* Those quantities of oil, natural gas and natural gas by-products which, upon analysis of geologic and engineering data, appear with a high degree of certainty to be recoverable at commercial rates in the future from known oil and natural gas reservoirs under current economic and operating conditions for reserves based on constant price and cost assumptions, and presently anticipated economic and operating conditions for the reserves based on escalated price and cost assumptions.

*probable reserves.* Those reserves which may be recoverable as a result of the beneficial effects which may be derived from the future institution of some form of pressure maintenance or other secondary recovery method, or as a result of a more favourable performance of the existing recovery mechanism than that which would be deemed proved at the present time, or those reserves which may reasonably be assumed to exist because of geophysical or geological indications and drilling done in regions which contain proved reserves. Probable reserves are presented before deduction of royalties and are based on escalated price and cost assumptions, unless otherwise indicated.

*established reserves.* Proved reserves plus 50% of probable reserves, before the deduction of royalties and based on escalated price and cost assumptions, unless otherwise indicated.

iii

### FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Certain statements contained in this prospectus, and in certain documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus, constitute forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Act of 1934, as amended, which are made pursuant to the safe harbor provisions of the United States Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. The use of any of the words "anticipate", "continue", "estimate", "expect", "may", "will", "project", "plans", "should", "believe" and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements. These statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause actual results or events to differ materially from those anticipated in our forward-looking statements. We believe the expectations reflected in those forward-looking statements are reasonable. However, we cannot assure you that these expectations will prove to be correct. You should not unduly rely on forward-looking statements included in, or incorporated by reference into, this prospectus. These statements speak only as of the date of this prospectus or as of the date specified in the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus, as the case may be.

In particular, this prospectus, and the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus, contain forward-looking statements pertaining to the following:

the size of our reserves;

projections of market prices and costs;

supply and demand for oil and natural gas;

expectations regarding the ability to raise capital and to continually add to our reserves through acquisitions;

expectations regarding the ability to maintain or increase our production through exploitation and development of our reserves;

treatment under governmental regulatory regimes;

timing and amount of future production;

prices for oil and natural gas produced;

operating and other costs;

business strategies and plans;

capital expenditure programs; and

projections of distributions on our trust units.

Our actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of the risk factors set forth below and elsewhere in this prospectus:

volatility in market prices for oil, NGLs and natural gas;

liabilities inherent in our oil and gas operations;

uncertainties associated with estimating and producing reserves;

competition for, among other things, capital, acquisitions of reserves, undeveloped lands and skilled personnel;

incorrect assessments of the value of acquisitions;

geological, technical, drilling and processing problems; and

the other factors discussed under "Risk Factors."

These factors should not be construed as exhaustive. We undertake no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements.

iv

## SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information contained in greater detail elsewhere in this prospectus. This summary does not contain all of the information that you should consider before investing in our trust units. You should carefully read the entire prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein, including the section entitled "Risk Factors" and the financial statements included or incorporated by reference herein, before making an investment decision.

Some of the terms used in this prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference are defined in "Glossary of Terms." All references to "Enerplus", "we", "us" and "our" refer to Enerplus Resources Fund, EnerMark Inc. and Enerplus Resources Corporation and their subsidiaries on a collective basis. All references to the "Fund" refer to Enerplus Resources Fund only. All references to "EnerMark" refer to EnerMark Inc. and its subsidiaries, and all references to "ERC" refer to Enerplus Resources Corporation and its subsidiaries. EnerMark and ERC are collectively referred to as the "Operating Companies." All references to "EGEM" or the "Manager" refer to Enerplus Global Energy Management Company. References to "\$" or "Cdn\$" are to Canadian dollars and references to "US\$" are to United States dollars.

#### Enerplus

#### Who We Are

We are the largest conventional oil and gas trust in North America in terms of market capitalization, production volumes and oil and natural gas reserves. Our trust units are listed on the Toronto Stock Exchange and the New York Stock Exchange and our market capitalization as at November 21, 2002 was approximately \$2.0 billion. Through our operating subsidiaries, we actively manage the acquisition and development of, and production from, oil and natural gas properties. Our operations are currently focused exclusively in western Canada.

We hold interests in a diversified and balanced portfolio of mature oil and natural gas properties. Our properties generally have predictable production profiles, long reserve lives and the opportunity for development. Approximately 55% of our production and reserves is comprised of natural gas and approximately 45% is comprised of crude oil and natural gas liquids, or NGLs. As of January 1, 2002, we had established reserves of 312 MMBoe and net proved reserves of 215 MMBoe. The established reserve life index and the R/P ratio of our properties as of January 1, 2002 was 14.0 years and 9.4 years, respectively.

Our primary purpose is to generate and distribute cash flows to unitholders. As such, we focus on the acquisition and lower-risk development of mature, long-life oil and natural gas properties. We do not participate in exploration activity because of the higher risks involved. Our production is typically more predictable and stable than traditional exploration and production, or E&P, companies and our operations are generally not as capital intensive.

We make monthly cash distributions to our unitholders from the net cash flows that we receive from our oil and gas operations. The amount of that net cash flow is subject to many factors, including fluctuations in the quantity of oil and natural gas that we produce, the prices we receive for that production and the operating costs associated with that production. Our cash distribution for November 2002 was \$0.30 (US\$0.19) per trust unit, and we have paid cumulative distributions of \$3.40 (US\$2.16) per trust unit in the twelve months through and including October 2002.

Since its inception, Enerplus Resources Fund has grown significantly through a series of mergers and acquisitions, the most significant of which was the merger of Enerplus Resources Fund and EnerMark Income Fund on June 21, 2001. During that time, Enerplus, meaning Enerplus Resources Fund as it existed prior to the merger with EnerMark Income Fund on June 21, 2001 (referred to as "pre-merger Enerplus") and the merged Fund after that date, has increased its average daily production volumes from 34 Boe/day for the twelve months ended November 30, 1986 to 61,493 Boe/day for the nine months ended September 30, 2002.

For Canadian income tax purposes, we are classified as a "mutual fund trust." For United States federal income tax purposes, we are considered a corporation and are not a partnership or a master limited partnership (or MLP). You should read the information in "Certain Income Tax Considerations" and consult your own tax advisors to find out more about the tax consequences of owning trust units.

#### **Our Business Strategy**

Our objective is to maximize our net cash flows, and therefore the distributions to our unitholders, while minimizing the risk associated with these cash flows, optimizing the economic recovery from our properties and assets and maintaining a prudent capital structure. To accomplish these goals, our business strategy is to:

continue to develop our existing properties to maintain and enhance oil and natural gas production;

acquire suitable energy-related properties and assets such as mature, long-life oil and natural gas properties with predictable production profiles;

<sup>1</sup> 

maintain a balanced portfolio of geographically and geologically diversified oil and natural gas properties;

control costs through the efficient operation of existing and acquired properties;

manage commodity price risk, when appropriate, through hedging agreements; and

employ financial and corporate policies that facilitate access to capital.

#### History of Distributions and Unit Price

The following charts present historical distribution and trust unit price information for a specified period. Other periods will have different results and those differences may be significant. These charts are for illustrative purposes only and are not intended to be indicative of future distributions or trust unit prices.

You should consider the following notes when reading these charts, as well as the notes following each chart:

(1)

Historical distributions for the periods prior to June 2001 represent only the distributions paid by pre-merger Enerplus. They do not represent the historical distributions paid by EnerMark Income Fund prior to its merger with Enerplus Resources Fund on June 21, 2001. Please read "Presentation of Our Financial and Operational Information." Certain information with respect to the historical distributions paid by EnerMark Income Fund under "Distributions."

(2)

Distributions presented in the chart are calculated on a calendar basis. Distribution and trust unit price information give effect to the one for six consolidation of the trust units of pre-merger Enerplus which became effective on June 8, 2000.

(3)

Distributions paid do not include cash flow retained by Enerplus for debt reduction. See "Distributions Distributions Policy."

2

Since January 1, 1992, Enerplus Resources Fund has made cumulative cash distributions of \$38.19 per trust unit, including the distribution of \$0.30 per trust unit paid in October 2002. The closing price of our trust units on the Toronto Stock Exchange on October 31, 2002 was \$28.01 per trust unit compared to a closing price of \$14.10 per trust unit on the Toronto Stock Exchange on December 31, 1991. In connection with the chart below, please read the notes on page 2 of this prospectus.

Cumulative Cash Distributions per Trust Unit January 1, 1992 to October 31, 2002<sup>(1)</sup> Since 1992, the annual cash distributions per trust unit paid by Enerplus Resources Fund have ranged from \$2.46 to \$5.95 and have tended to fluctuate with commodity prices. In connection with the chart below, please read the notes on page 2 of this prospectus.

Cash Distributions per Trust Unit and Benchmark Crude Oil Prices January 1992 to Ten Months Ended October 2002<sup>(1)</sup>

3

Our trust units are listed on the Toronto Stock Exchange under the symbol "ERF.UN" and have been listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "ERF" since November 17, 2000. In connection with the charts below, please read the notes on page 2 of this prospectus, as well as the notes following each of the charts.

Total Pre-Tax Return Performance of Enerplus, the S&P/TSX Composite Index and the TSX Oil & Gas Producers Index November 1, 1992 to October 31, 2002<sup>(1)(2)(3)(4)</sup>

(4)

Assumes the reinvestment of gross distributions and/or dividends without deduction for the payment of (i) applicable taxes on those distributions and/or dividends or (ii) applicable transaction costs incurred in the reinvestment, and therefore is not illustrative of returns achieved by most investors.

(5)

Based on the weekly closing price of Enerplus trust units on the Toronto Stock Exchange.

Total Pre-Tax Return Performance of Enerplus, the S&P 500 Index and the S&P 500 Energy Index November 1, 1992 to October 31, 2002<sup>(1)(2)(3)(6)</sup>

(6)

(7)

Assumes the reinvestment of gross distributions and/or dividends without deduction for the payment of (i) applicable taxes on those distributions and/or dividends or (ii) applicable transaction costs incurred in the reinvestment, and therefore is not illustrative of returns achieved by most investors.

Based on the weekly closing price of Enerplus trust units on the Toronto Stock Exchange in Canadian dollars, converted to United States dollars at the Bank of Canada exchange rate on such date.

4

#### **Our Organizational Structure**

Our trust structure provides us with an efficient means to distribute our net cash flows to our unitholders. Our structure increases the amount of cash distributions available to our unitholders as cash flows have historically flowed from the Operating Companies to the Fund with little or no corporate income tax payable at the Operating Company level. As the Fund distributes all of its taxable income to its unitholders, no income taxes are paid at the Fund level.

The following diagram represents a summary of our current structure and the flow of funds from the oil and natural gas properties owned by the Operating Companies to the Fund, as well as the cash distributions to our unitholders.

The Fund's primary sources of net cash flow are (1) payments received from 95% and 99% net royalty interests granted to the Fund by EnerMark and ERC, respectively, on the production from their oil and natural gas properties, (2) interest and principal payments on debt issued to the Fund by EnerMark, and (3) dividend payments received by the Fund from EnerMark and, indirectly, from ERC.

#### **Enerplus Resources Fund**

Enerplus Resources Fund is a publicly traded open-ended investment trust whose principal undertaking is to issue trust units to the public and to indirectly invest its funds in oil and natural gas properties and other energy-related assets. The Fund's investment in these oil and natural gas interests is held entirely through its Operating Companies. Each trust unit represents an equal, undivided beneficial interest in the Fund. The Fund pays cash distributions to its unitholders from the net cash flow received from the Operating Companies. The Fund is managed by EGEM pursuant to a management agreement. The Fund is governed by the laws of the Province of Alberta. Its head and principal office is located at The Dome Tower, Suite 3000, 333 - 7<sup>th</sup> Avenue S.W., Calgary, Alberta, Canada T2P 2Z1.

#### EnerMark Inc. and Enerplus Resources Corporation

EnerMark and ERC own and operate our oil and gas properties on behalf of the Fund. Both EnerMark and ERC are corporations organized under the *Business Corporations Act* (Alberta). All of the issued and outstanding shares of EnerMark are owned by the Fund, and all of the issued and outstanding shares of ERC are owned by EnerMark. EnerMark and ERC are managed by EGEM pursuant to a management agreement.

#### Energlus Global Energy Management Company

EGEM manages the Fund and the Operating Companies pursuant to a management agreement. EGEM is a corporation organized under the *Companies Act* (Nova Scotia) and is an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of El Paso Corporation of Houston, Texas. The board of directors of EnerMark, which oversees the business and affairs of Enerplus, has retained EGEM to provide comprehensive management services and to administer and regulate the day-to-day operations and make executive decisions in respect of Enerplus that conform to general policies and principles established by the board of directors of EnerMark. For these services, EGEM receives a management fee, incentive fees based on the performance of the Fund and reimbursement of its general and administrative expenses. Please read "Management and Corporate Governance."

#### Governance of Enerplus

EnerMark's board of directors is responsible for the overall governance of Enerplus and establishes the general policies and principles outlining the overall management and direction of Enerplus, including the supervision of EGEM. The board of directors must be comprised of a minimum of seven directors, three of which are nominated by EGEM pursuant to the governance agreement. The remainder of the board is nominated by the unitholders. Currently there are eight directors of EnerMark, a majority of which are independent, including the Chairman of the board of directors. The board of directors is responsible for the annual renewal, for continuous three year terms, of the management agreement pursuant to which EGEM is engaged, with the current term expiring on June 30, 2005. For further details, please read "Management and Corporate Governance."

#### **Our Properties**

Substantially all of our oil and natural gas properties are located in western Canada in the provinces of Alberta, British Columbia and Saskatchewan. As of January 1, 2002, we had established reserves of 132 MMBbls of crude oil and NGLs and 1,082 Bcf of natural gas, for a total of 312 MMBoe, and net proved reserves of 91 MMBbls of crude oil and NGLs and 745 Bcf of natural gas, for a total of 215 MMBoe. For the nine month period ended September 30, 2002, our properties produced, on a barrel of oil equivalent basis, approximately 55% natural gas, 38% crude oil and 7% NGLs. The gross average daily production from our properties for the nine months ended September 30, 2002 was 204,463 Mcf/day of natural gas and 27,416 Bbls/day of crude oil and NGLs, for a total of 61,493 Boe/day.

For a description of the general characteristics of the principal regions in which our properties are located, please read "Business Our Properties."

6

The following table shows our principal properties by region, together with the gross average daily production for the nine months ended September 30, 2002 attributable to our interests in each property.

Gross Average Daily Production for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2002

Total

#### Gross Average Daily Production for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2002

		for the rune months Ended September 50, 2002							
	Oil and NGLs	Natural Gas		% of Total Production					
	(Bbls/day)	(Mcf/day)	(Boe/day)	(%)					
Principal Properties:									
North West Region Deep Basin	631	11,219	2,501	4.1%					
Valhalla	762	8,610	2,301 2,197	4.1%					
Progress	762	5,527	1,680	2.7					
Cranberry	68	3,060	578	0.9					
Clanderly	08	3,000	578	0.9					
Central Region									
Joarcam	2,194	5,743	3,151	5.1					
Pembina 5 Way/South Buck Lake	2,395	1,592	2,660	4.3					
Kaybob	344	4,953	1,170	1.9					
Pine Creek	224	4,522	978	1.6					
Willesden Green	208	2,748	666	1.1					
East Central Region									
Giltedge	1,635	416	1,704	2.8					
Gleneath	1,038	390	1,103	1.8					
Auburndale	559	573	655	1.1					
Hayter	676	14	678	1.1					
Kessler	576	101	593	1.0					
Cadogan	442		442	0.7					
David	372	58	382	0.6					
South Central Region									
Hanna/Garden Plains	2	12,500	2,085	3.4					
Benjamin	13	12,425	2,084	3.4					
Sylvan Lake	689	3,556	1,282	2.1					
Ferrier	240	4,738	1,030	1.7					
Bashaw	16	3,491	598	1.0					
Harmattan	221	1,257	431	0.7					
South East Region									
Medicine Hat Region	7	35,690	5,955	9.7					
Medicine Hat Glauconite "C"	1,152	1,248	1,360	2.2					
Jenner	394	1,883	708	1.2					
Other	11 700	70.140	04.000	40.0					
Other	11,799	78,149	24,822	40.2					
Total	27,416	204,463	61,493	100.0%					
	7								

We actively manage our portfolio of oil and natural gas properties through our acquisition, divestiture and development activities. Our properties generally have the following characteristics:

*Long-life properties with predictable production profiles.* The majority of our properties have predictable production profiles and are relatively long-life properties. This facilitates our ability to generate relatively stable and predictable production from our properties. As of January 1, 2002, the established reserve life index and R/P ratio of our properties was 14.0 years and 9.4 years, respectively.

*Diversified and balanced portfolio of assets with focus on core areas.* Our portfolio of properties is both diversified, from a geographical and geological perspective, and well balanced between liquids and natural gas. Our properties are located throughout the Western Canadian Sedimentary Basin and access both shallow and deep producing horizons. For the nine months ended September 30, 2002, production from our properties was approximately 55% natural gas and 45% crude oil and NGLs, on a Boe basis. We are not dependent on any single property for a significant portion of our production as no single property currently represents more than 10% of our total production. Notwithstanding this diversity, our top 25 principal properties currently represent approximately 60% of our total production. Our focus on these core areas increases the efficiency of our operations and generally allows us to reduce operating costs, develop a strong understanding of the characteristics of these properties and continue to expand in these areas as we identify favourable opportunities.

*Substantial development opportunities.* We have identified development opportunities to mitigate declines in production, upgrade our reserves and extend the useful lives of many of our properties. We believe that these opportunities will allow us to add to our production at costs that are typically lower than through acquisitions. Our development activities have historically been relatively low-risk. In 2001, we participated in the drilling of 321.6 net development wells with a 99% success rate. For the nine months ended September 30, 2002, we participated in the drilling of 181.0 net development wells with a 99% success rate.

*High level of operatorship.* As at September 30, 2002, we operated properties comprising approximately 65% of our production. By operating our properties we are better able to control both the operating costs and the optimization of recovery from our reserves.

#### **Acquisition and Development Activities**

Since we do not engage in exploration activities, we rely primarily upon acquisitions to both replenish and add to our oil and natural gas reserves. In pursuing acquisitions, we employ a focused and disciplined strategy to ensure that the reserves being considered are a strategic fit with our existing portfolio of properties. We have typically funded our acquisitions through either borrowings from our existing credit facility or the direct issuance of trust units. Borrowings are subsequently repaid through the issuance of additional trust units or from internally generated cash flows. This strategy provides us with the flexibility to respond to acquisition opportunities.

A common strategy of E&P companies is to divest mature properties in order to redeploy capital into higher-risk exploration. Because of our focus on exploiting mature properties, we provide them with a ready, accessible market for those divestitures. To the extent that our acquisitions include undeveloped properties, we enter into farmout or swap agreements under which an E&P company will explore and drill the undeveloped properties on our behalf, generally at no cost to us, in exchange for a portion of our interests in the property. Additionally, our size facilitates our ability to make relatively large acquisitions as compared to many of our competitors. Finally, the tax effectiveness of our trust structure allows us to bid competitively for oil and natural gas properties against less tax-efficient entities.

We undertake lower-risk development activities to mitigate declines in total production, upgrade our reserves and extend the useful lives of many of our properties. Development activities are particularly important to us during periods when there are a limited number of attractive acquisition opportunities. Our development activities provide a lower-risk, less capital intensive alternative for increasing production volumes than do traditional exploration activities. Our development activities are typically funded through debt which is subsequently repaid through issuances of trust units and internally-generated cash flow.

8

#### **Recent Developments**

#### **Potential Acquisitions**

We continue to evaluate potential acquisitions of oil and natural gas properties, companies and trusts and other energy-related assets as part of our ongoing acquisition program. We are currently in negotiations regarding several potential acquisitions which together could have

purchase prices aggregating approximately \$200 million. As of the date of this prospectus, we have not reached agreement with the potential sellers on the price or terms of any of the potential acquisitions. Accordingly, we cannot predict whether any of these current opportunities will result in one or more acquisitions for the Fund.

#### Acquisition of Celsius Energy Resources Ltd.

On October 21, 2002, we acquired all of the outstanding shares and retired the debt of Celsius Energy Resources Ltd., a private oil and natural gas producer based in Calgary, Alberta which was a wholly owned Canadian subsidiary of U.S.-based Questar Market Resources Inc., for total cash consideration of \$165.9 million, after working capital adjustments. On October 22, 2002, Celsius was amalgamated with EnerMark.

The Celsius properties are primarily located in Alberta and northeastern British Columbia. Many of the Celsius properties are located in areas in which we were active prior to the acquisition, including the Verger, Countess, Pine Creek and Deep Basin areas. The gross average daily production from the Celsius properties for September 2002 was approximately 5,750 Boe/day consisting of a 22,476 Mcf/day of natural gas, 1,724 Bbls/day of crude oil and 280 Bbls/day of NGLs. We estimate that the Celsius properties contained 18 MMBoe of established reserves as of July 31, 2002, resulting in an acquisition cost of \$27,826 per daily producing Boe and \$8.89 per Boe of established reserves. The Celsius properties have operating characteristics that are generally consistent with our existing properties. Included in the acquisition are approximately 103,000 net acres of undeveloped land that will provide further development opportunities to us through potential farmout and swap agreements.

Please read "Appendix B Information Regarding Celsius Energy Resources Ltd.," which contains additional information regarding the operations and reserves of Celsius, including a description of certain assumptions made in preparing the reserve evaluations of Celsius.

#### **Issuance of Trust Units**

On September 12, 2002, we completed an offering of 4,750,000 trust units for gross proceeds of \$127,538,000. The offering was conducted exclusively in Canada, and the net proceeds of \$120,886,000 were used to reduce debt incurred with respect to acquisitions, capital expenditures and general corporate expenditures.

#### **Issuance of Senior Unsecured Notes**

On June 19, 2002, EnerMark completed the private placement of US\$175 million of senior unsecured notes to a group of United States institutional investors. The notes have a coupon rate of 6.62% based on the par price and have a twelve year term with a ten year average life, as 20% of the principal repayment is required on June 19, 2010 and annually thereafter, until June 19, 2014. The net proceeds were used to repay bank indebtedness, which reduced the amount of credit available under EnerMark's bank facilities.

	The Offering
Trust units offered by	
Enerplus Resources Fund	7,000,000 trust units
Trust units to be outstanding after the offering	81.811.975 trust units
the offering	61,611,975 trust units
Over-allotment option	1,050,000 trust units
New York Stock Exchange symbol	ERF
Toronto Stock Exchange symbol	ERF.UN
Use of proceeds	We will use the net proceeds from this offering to reduce outstanding borrowings under our credit facilities. These outstanding borrowings were incurred in connection with our acquisition of Celsius and our ongoing acquisition and development activities. Our credit facility may thereafter be drawn

upon from time to time to finance acquisitions (including those described under "Recent

9

	Developments Potential Acquisitions"), development projects or for general working capital purposes. Please read "Use of Proceeds."
Risk factors	An investment in our trust units involves risks. See "Risk Factors" beginning on page 17 of this prospectus.
Timing of next distribution	Cash distributions by the Fund are generally payable on the twentieth day of each month to unitholders of record on the tenth day or the immediately preceding business day of such month. A distribution of \$0.30 (US\$0.19) per trust unit was paid in November 2002. Purchasers in this offering will be eligible to receive the distribution for December 2002 on December 20, 2002 (so long as the purchaser is a unitholder of record on December 10, 2002). Cash distributions payable to United States holders are payable on the same date and are converted into U.S. dollars. Please read "Distributions" for further details and "Certain Income Tax Considerations Canadian Federal Income Tax Considerations Taxation of Unitholders Not Resident in Canada" for a discussion of the Canadian withholding tax applicable to United States holders.
U.S. tax considerations	We are a corporation, and not a partnership, for United States federal income tax purposes. The ownership or sale of trust units by a regulated investment company or mutual fund will generate qualifying income to it, and a trust unit will be treated as a qualifying asset. Please read "Certain Income Tax Considerations" United States Federal Income Tax Considerations for United States Federal Income Tax Considerations of the provide the provided the provide
The number of trust units to be c	utstanding after the offering is based on 74,811,975 trust units outstanding as of October 31, 2002 and

The number of trust units to be outstanding after the offering is based on 74,811,975 trust units outstanding as of October 31, 2002 and assumes no exercise of the underwriters' over-allotment option. It does not include 1,483,633 trust units that may be issued upon exercise of options and rights outstanding as of October 31, 2002 under our trust unit option or rights incentive plans.

Unless otherwise indicated, the information presented in this prospectus assumes the underwriters' over-allotment option is not exercised.

#### 10

#### **Summary Operating Information**

The following table contains a summary of certain of our operating information for the periods indicated. The operating information for 1999, 2000 and up to June 21, 2001 contained in the following table is only that of EnerMark Income Fund. Information attributable to the operations of pre-merger Enerplus is not included. Operating information of the merged Fund is included in the 2001 information from June 21, 2001 forward. Please read "Presentation of Our Financial and Operational Information."

		Yea	Ni	ne Months Ended				
		1999		2000		2001	Sej	otember 30, 2002
Gross Daily Average Production:								
Oil and natural gas liquids (Bbls/day)		13,396		14,200		24,570		27,416
Natural gas (Mcf/day)		71,713		101,473		176,671		204,463
Total (Boe/day)		25,348		31,112		54,015		61,493
Average Realized Price: <sup>(1)</sup>	¢	22.24	¢	22.67	¢	21.01	¢	22.20
Oil (\$ per Bbl)	\$	23.26	\$	33.67	\$	31.21	\$	33.30
Natural gas (\$ per Mcf)		2.33		4.53		5.60		3.43
Natural gas liquids (\$ per Bbl)		16.14		32.33		31.12		23.06
Combined (\$ per Boe)		18.32		30.14		32.43		25.52
Crown, freehold and other royalties (\$ per Boe)	\$	3.47	\$	7.10	\$	6.73	\$	5.27
Operating costs (\$ per Boe)	\$	4.02	\$	4.83	\$	6.09	\$	5.71

Average realized prices are inclusive of hedging activity. Please read "Business Risk Management."

11

#### **Summary Reserve Information**

The following tables show selected oil and natural gas reserve data for Enerplus. The following information has been derived from the report prepared by Sproule Associates Limited with respect to our reserves as of January 1, 2002, which was the effective date of our last independent reserves evaluation. Sproule is a large, established Canadian independent firm of petroleum engineers. These tables should be read together with the information under "Appendix A Enerplus Reserves Information" and, in particular, the notes following the reserves tables contained in Appendix A, which include a description of certain assumptions made in preparing our reserve evaluations. Certain columns may not add due to rounding. For a description of certain terms used below and certain differences between estimating reserves under Canadian and U.S. reserve disclosure guidelines, please read "Presentation of Our Reserve Information" and "Glossary of Terms."

#### Reserves as of January 1, 2002 Canadian Presentation (Gross Reserves Using Escalated Prices and Costs)

								cubii 1 io ii
	Crude Oil	Natural Gas Liquids	s Natural Gas Total Undiscounted		Discounted at 10%			
	(MBbls)	(MBbls)	(MMcf)	(MBoe)		(in thou		s)
Proved reserves:								
Developed producing	86,770	13,685	722,692	220,904	\$	2,992,588	\$	1,376,940
Developed non-producing	620	512	58,791	10,930		157,757		78,807
Undeveloped	7,457	1,917	169,650	37,649		401,713		170,532
Total proved reserves	94,847	16,114	951,133	269,483		3,552,058		1,626,279
Probable reserves (risked at 50%)	18,821	2,337	130,345	42,882		644,955		159,099
Established reserves	113,668	18,451	1,081,478	312,365	\$	4,197,013	\$	1,785,378

(1)

The present value of estimated future net cash flow includes the Alberta Royalty Tax Credit and is stated before deduction of income tax. Estimated future net cash flow is not to be construed as the fair market value of our reserves.

#### Reserves as of January 1, 2002 U.S. Presentation (Net Reserves Using Constant Prices and Costs)

					Estim	nated Future l	Net Ca	sh Flow <sup>(1)</sup>
	Crude Oil	Natural Gas Liquids	Natural Gas	Total	Undi	scounted	Dis	scounted at 10%
	(MBbls)	(MBbls)	(MMcf)	(MBoe)		(in thousa		
Proved reserves:								
Developed producing	73,302	9,432	558,990	175,899	\$	2,040,855	\$	1,088,148

Estimated Future Net Cash Flow<sup>(1)</sup>

Estimated Future Net Cash Flow<sup>(1)</sup>

Developed non-producing	527	349	46,461	8,620	110,681	62,525
Undeveloped	6,320	1,218	139,485	30,785	 265,004	111,270
Total proved reserves	80,149	10,999	744,936	215,304	\$ 2,416,540	\$ 1,261,942

(1)

The present value of estimated future net cash flow includes the Alberta Royalty Tax Credit and is stated before deduction of income tax. Estimated future net cash flow is not to be construed as the fair market value of our reserves.

#### 12

#### **Summary Financial Data**

The following table presents our summary consolidated historical financial data for the years ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001 and for the nine months ended September 30, 2001 and 2002 and our balance sheet data at September 30, 2002, actual and adjusted to reflect the acquisition of Celsius and further adjusted for this offering and the application of the proceeds therefrom. The table also presents our pro forma income statement data for the year ended December 31, 2001 reflecting the merger of Enerplus Resources Fund and EnerMark Income Fund on June 21, 2001. The information for the years ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001 is derived from our audited consolidated financial statements contained in this prospectus, and the information as at September 30, 2002 and for the nine months ended September 30, 2001 and 2002 is derived from our unaudited consolidated interim financial statements contained in this prospectus. The financial data of the Fund for the years ended December 31, 1999 and 2000 is that of EnerMark Income Fund. The financial data of the Fund for the year ended December 31, 2001 includes only EnerMark Income Fund's operating results prior to the merger and the results of the merged Fund thereafter. All disclosures of trust units and per trust unit data up to the June 21, 2001 merger date have been restated using the merger exchange ratio of 0.173 of a trust unit of Enerplus Resources Fund for each trust unit of EnerMark Income Fund. See "Presentation of Our Financial and Operational Information."

You should read the following data along with our "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Operating Results and Financial Condition" and our consolidated financial statements and related notes included in this prospectus. The historical results are not necessarily indicative of results to be expected in future periods.

The unaudited pro forma income statement and other data gives effect to the merger between Enerplus Resources Fund and EnerMark Income Fund, and the other transactions and adjustments as described in the notes to the pro forma statements, as if they had occurred on January 1, 2001. You should read the pro forma data together with our unaudited pro forma consolidated financial statements and related notes included in this prospectus as well as the consolidated financial statements and related notes included in this prospectus. The pro forma financial data may not be indicative of the results that would have occurred if the merger had been consummated as of January 1, 2001 or that will be obtained in the future.

			Year Ended I		Ended 30							
		1999		2000		2001	Pro Forma 2001			Septem 2001	Der	2002
Income Statement Data:				(in	thoı	ısands, except	per	trust unit amo	ounts	s)		
Revenues:				(		, <b>F</b>	F			-)		
Oil and gas sales	\$	169,541	\$	343,182	\$	639,379	\$	761,722	\$	492,420	\$	428,408
Crown, freehold and other royalties		(32,145)		(80,943)		(132,660)		(158,314)		(115,568)		(88,515)
Interest and other income		1,045		611		858		1,035		680		338
	_		_		_				_		_	
Net revenues Expenses:		138,441		262,850		507,577		604,443		377,532		340,231

		Year Ended December 31,									Nine Months Ended September 30,					
Operating			37	7,228		54,997		120,082		138,218	-	81,157		95,853		
General and administrative			4	5,726		7,202		12,971		14,940		6,367		10,085		
Management fees			2	2,204		4,556		9,323		12,478		6,957		13,571		
Interest			ç	9,078		15,322		17,605		20,322		13,473		12,705		
Depletion, depreciation and amortization			61	1,857		80,309		194,080		217,857		135,885		158,906		
Total expenses			116	5,093		162,386		354,061		403,815		243,839		291,120		
Income before taxes			22	2,348		100,464		153,516		200,628		133,693		49,111		
Taxes: Capital taxes			1	1,551		2,936		4,722		5,248		3,624		3,950		
Future income taxes				1,957)		15,378		(31,475)		(31,201)		(13,260)		(19,338)		
i duite meonie uxes		_	(	(,)))		15,570	_	(31,175)	,	(31,201)	_	(13,200)	_	(1),550)		
Net income		\$	25	5,754 \$		82,150	\$	180,269	\$	226,581	\$	143,329	\$	64,499		
						13										
				Year E	nded	December	r 31,			_		Nine Mont				
		1999		2000		2001			Forma 2001			Septem	ber 30	2002		
					-	(in thou	= sands	excent ne	r trust i	_ Init amount	<b>(</b> 5)		-			
Net income per trust unit:						(		,			,					
Basic	\$	1.25	\$	3.06	\$	3.2	8	\$	3.5	0	\$	2.82	9	0.92		
Diluted	Ψ	1.25	Ψ	3.05	Ψ	3.2		Ψ	3.5		Ψ	2.82	ч	0.92		
Weighted average number of trust units outstanding:		1.20		5.05		5.2	0		5.5	0		2.02		0.72		
Basic		20,532		26,841		54,90′	7		64,76	2		50,738		70,066		
Diluted		20,607		26,928		54,95	6		64,81	1		50,817		70,181		
U.S. GAAP							(4)									
Net income (loss)	\$	48,024	\$	98,261	\$	(261,28	8) <sup>(1)</sup>	\$ (	(191,19	9) <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	(282,686) <sup>(1)</sup>	9	83,211		
Net income (loss) per trust unit:																
Basic	\$	2.34	\$	3.66	\$	(4.70	6)	\$	(2.9	5)	\$	(5.57)	\$	1.19		
Diluted		2.33		3.65		(4.70	6)		(2.9	5)		(5.57)		1.19		
Other Financial Data:	<b>.</b>		<b>•</b>	404007	<b>^</b>			<b>.</b>	100.00	_	<b>•</b>					
EBITDA <sup>(2)</sup>	\$	93,283	\$	196,095	\$	365,20		\$	438,80	7	\$	283,051	3	220,722		
Capital expenditures, before acquisitions and divestitures	\$	20,771	\$	39,996	\$	143,280	0		N/.	A	\$	94,983	9	5 101,040		
			_								¢					
Cash available for distribution <sup>(3)</sup>	\$	78,189	\$	168,181	\$	316,454	4	\$	364,61	3	\$	253,868	\$	170,506		
Cash available for distribution per trust unit <sup>(4)</sup>	\$	3.70	\$	5.49	\$	5.6	7	\$	5.6 Sept	3 ember 30, 2	\$ 2002	4.77	9	2.40		

	 Actual	As	Ad	As Further justed for this Offering <sup>(5)</sup>	
		(in	thousands)		
Balance Sheet Data:					
Property, plant and equipment (net)	\$ 2,170,796		N/A		N/A
Total assets	2,255,129		N/A		N/A
Long-term debt	362,458	\$	528,358	\$	349,411
Unitholders' equity	1,404,138		1,404,138		1,583,085
U.S. GAAP					
Unitholders' equity	837,273		837,273		1,016,220

#### September 30, 2002

As of September 30, 2001 and December 31, 2001, the application of the ceiling test under U.S. GAAP created a write-down of \$744.3 million (\$458.4 million after tax). In comparison, under Canadian GAAP, no write-down was required. Please read Note 8 to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001.

#### (2)

EBITDA represents earnings before interest expense, taxes, depreciation, depletion and amortization. We have calculated EBITDA as net income plus the following expenses: interest, capital taxes and depletion, depreciation and amortization and future income tax provision (recovery). EBITDA is presented because we believe it is frequently used by securities analysts and others in evaluating companies and their ability to pay interest costs and make cash distributions. However, EBITDA should not be considered as an alternative to net revenue as a measure of liquidity or as an alternative to net income as an indicator of our operating performance or any other measure of performance in accordance with Canadian GAAP or U.S. GAAP. EBITDA, as we use the term herein, may not be comparable to EBITDA as reported by other entities.

#### (3)

Cash available for distribution represents distributions relating to cash flow generated in the applicable year or nine month period which were actually paid to unitholders from March of such period through and including February of the following year, or with respect to a nine month period, through and including November of such year.

## (4) Calculated using the actual number of trust units outstanding at the applicable record date, except for pro forma 2001, which is calculated using the weighted average number of trust units outstanding.

(5)

Adjusted for both the acquisition of Celsius on October 21, 2002 and the sale of 7,000,000 trust units at a price of \$27.21 per trust unit and the application of the net proceeds as described in "Use of Proceeds."

#### 14

#### **Canadian Federal Income Tax Considerations**

A unitholder who is resident in Canada for purposes of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) will be required to include, in computing income for a particular taxation year, the aggregate of the unitholder's share of the income of the Fund that is either paid to the unitholder in that taxation year or becomes payable in that taxation year. Because of tax deductions available to the Fund, the amounts paid or payable to a unitholder in respect of a taxation year may exceed the income of the Fund for tax purposes for that year. The adjusted cost base of a unitholder's units will be reduced by the portion of any amount paid or payable to the unitholder by the Fund (other than the non-taxable portion of certain capital gains) that was not included in computing unitholder's income, and the unitholder will realize a capital gain in a year to the extent the adjusted cost base of the unitholder's units would otherwise be a negative amount. Please read "Certain Income Tax Considerations Canadian Federal Income Tax Considerations Taxation of Unitholders Resident in Canada."

#### **United States Federal Income Tax Considerations**

The Fund is treated as a foreign corporation and the trust units are treated as shares of stock of a foreign corporation for United States federal income tax purposes. Unless the Fund is treated as a passive foreign investment company, a United States unitholder will generally include the gross amount of distributions (unreduced by Canadian withholding taxes) received from the Fund as ordinary dividend income, to

<sup>(1)</sup> 

the extent of the Fund's accumulated earnings and profits determined for United States federal income tax purposes ("dividend"). Dividend income will not be eligible for the dividends received deduction. Distributions in excess of current and accumulated earnings and profits will first be treated as a return of capital to the extent of the unitholder's basis in his units, and thereafter, the excess will be treated as gain from the sale or exchange of units. Any Canadian withholding tax paid with respect to the dividends may, subject to certain limitations, be claimed as a foreign tax credit against the unitholder's United States federal income tax liability or may be claimed as a deduction for United States federal income tax purposes.

United States residents should receive a 1099-Div form which outlines the amounts of dividend income, return of capital, foreign tax paid and federal income tax withheld for use in preparing a unitholder's income taxes.

An entity exempt from United States federal income tax will not be subject to United States federal income tax resulting from its ownership and disposition of trust units unless the unitholder's investment in trust units is debt-financed. The ownership or sale of trust units by a regulated investment company or mutual fund will generate qualifying income to it, and a trust unit will be treated as a qualifying asset. Provided the Fund is not classified as a passive foreign investment company, a United States unitholder will generally recognize gain or loss on the sale or exchange of units equal to the difference between the amount realized by the unitholder on the sale and the unitholder's adjusted tax basis in his units. Assuming the trust units are held as capital assets, any gain or loss will be capital gain or loss and will be long-term capital gain or loss if the unitholder has held the units for more than one year at the time of sale or exchange.

The application of the passive foreign investment company provisions to us is uncertain, and we may be a passive foreign investment company, or a PFIC, for United States federal income tax purposes for the 2002 taxable year and in subsequent taxable years. If we were considered to be a PFIC, United States holders, other than most tax-exempt investors, would generally be subject to adverse tax rules.

Please read "Certain Income Tax Considerations United States Federal Income Tax Considerations for United States Holders" for a more detailed discussion of United States federal income tax considerations of investing in trust units.

15

#### Canadian Federal Income Tax Considerations for Non-Residents of Canada

Where the trust makes distributions to a unitholder that is not resident in Canada, the same considerations as those applicable to residents of Canada will generally apply, except that any distribution of income will generally be subject to Canadian withholding tax at the rate of 25%, unless such rate is reduced under the provisions of a tax treaty between Canada and the unitholder's jurisdiction of residence. Unitholders that are residents of the United States for purposes of the Canada United States Income Tax Convention (1980) may be entitled to a reduced withholding tax rate of 15%. An entity exempt from U.S. federal income tax may be subject to Canadian withholding tax. A gain realized on the disposition of trust units by a unitholder that is not resident in Canada will generally not be subject to Canadian income tax provided that the trust units do not constitute "taxable Canadian property" of the unitholder. See "Certain Income Tax Considerations Canadian Federal Income Tax Considerations Taxation of Unitholders Not Resident in Canada."

#### **RISK FACTORS**

Trust units are inherently different from capital stock of a corporation, although many of the business risks to which we are subject are similar to those that would be faced by a corporation engaged in the same business. You should carefully consider the following risk factors, together with other information contained in this prospectus and the information incorporated by reference, before investing in the trust units.

#### **Risks Related to Our Business**

Volatility in oil and natural gas prices could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition which, in turn, could affect the market price of our trust units and the amount of distributions to our unitholders.

Our results of operations and financial condition are dependent on the prices we receive for the oil and natural gas we sell. Oil and natural gas prices have fluctuated widely during recent years and are likely to continue to be volatile in the future. Oil and natural gas prices may fluctuate in response to a variety of factors beyond our control, including:

global energy policy, including the ability of OPEC to set and maintain production levels and prices for oil;

political conditions, including the risk of hostilities in the Middle East;

global and domestic economic conditions;

weather conditions;

the supply and price of imported oil and liquified natural gas;

the production and storage levels of North American natural gas;

the level of consumer demand;

the price and availability of alternative fuels;

the proximity of reserves to, and capacity of, transportation facilities;

the effect of worldwide energy conservation measures; and

government regulations.

Any decline in crude oil or natural gas prices may have a material adverse effect on our operations, financial condition, borrowing ability, reserves and the level of expenditures for the development of our oil and natural gas reserves. Any resulting decline in our cash flow could reduce distributions.

We use financial derivative instruments and other hedging mechanisms to try to limit a portion of the adverse effects resulting from volatility in natural gas and oil commodity prices. To the extent we hedge our commodity price exposure, we forego the benefits we would otherwise experience if commodity prices were to increase. In addition, our commodity hedging activities could expose us to losses. These losses could occur under various circumstances, including if the other party to our hedge does not perform its obligations under the hedge agreement or our hedging policies and procedures are not followed.

# An increase in operating costs or a decline in our production level could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition and, therefore, could reduce distributions to our unitholders.

Higher operating costs for the underlying properties of EnerMark and ERC will directly decrease the amount of cash flow received by the Fund and, therefore, may reduce distributions to our unitholders. Electricity, chemicals, supplies, reclamation and abandonment and labour costs are a few of our operating costs that are susceptible to material fluctuation.

The level of production from our existing properties may decline at rates greater than anticipated due to unforeseen circumstances, many of which are beyond our control. A significant decline in production could

result in materially lower revenues and cash flow and, therefore, could reduce the amount available for distributions to our unitholders.

#### Our distributions may be reduced during periods in which we make capital expenditures or debt repayments using cash flow.

To the extent that either EnerMark or ERC uses cash flow to finance acquisitions, development costs and other significant capital expenditures, the net cash flow that the Fund receives from them will be reduced. Hence, the timing and amount of capital expenditures may affect the amount of net cash flow received by the Fund and, as a consequence, the amount of cash available to distribute to our unitholders. Therefore, distributions may be reduced, or even eliminated, at times when significant capital or other expenditures are made.

The board of directors of EnerMark has the discretion to determine the extent to which cash flow from our Operating Companies will be allocated to the payment of debt service charges as well as the repayment of outstanding debt. Funds used for such purposes will not be payable to the Fund. As a consequence, the amount of funds retained by the Operating Companies to pay debt service charges or reduce debt will reduce the amount of cash distributed to our unitholders during those periods in which funds are so retained.

# A decline in our ability to market our oil and natural gas production could have a material adverse effect on our production levels or on the price that we receive for our production which, in turn, could reduce distributions to our unitholders.

Our business depends in part upon the availability, proximity and capacity of gas gathering systems, pipelines and processing facilities. Canadian federal and provincial, as well as United States federal and state, regulation of oil and gas production, processing and transportation, tax and energy policies, general economic conditions, and changes in supply and demand could adversely affect our ability to produce and market oil and natural gas. If market factors change and inhibit the marketing of our production, overall production or realized prices may decline, which could reduce distributions to our unitholders.

#### Fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates could adversely affect our business.

The price that we receive for a majority of our oil and natural gas is based on United States dollar denominated benchmarks, and therefore the price that we receive in Canadian dollars is affected by the exchange rate between the two currencies. A material increase in the value of the Canadian dollar relative to the United States dollar may negatively impact our net production revenue by decreasing the Canadian dollars we receive for a given United States dollar price. Currently, we do not engage in significant risk management activities related to foreign exchange rates, with the exception of the cross-currency swap associated with the senior unsecured notes.

#### If we are unable to acquire additional reserves, the value of our trust units and our distributions to unitholders may decline.

We do not explore for oil and natural gas reserves. Instead we add to our oil and natural gas reserves primarily through acquisitions. As a result, our future oil and natural gas reserves are highly dependent on our success in acquiring additional reserves. We also distribute the majority of our net cash flow to our unitholders rather than reinvest it in reserve additions. Hence, if capital from external sources is not available on commercially reasonable terms, our ability to make the necessary capital investments to maintain or expand our oil and natural gas reserves will be impaired. Even if the necessary capital is available, we cannot assure you that we will be successful in acquiring additional reserves on terms that meet our investment objectives. Without these reserve additions, our reserves will deplete and, as a consequence, either our production or the average reserve life of our reserves will decline. Either decline may result in a reduction in the value of our trust units and in a reduction in cash available for distribution to our unitholders.

1	0
I	0

### Our actual reserves will vary from our reserve estimates, and those variations could be material.

The value of our trust units depends upon, among other things, the reserves attributable to our properties. Estimating reserves is inherently uncertain. Ultimately, actual reserves attributable to our properties will vary from estimates, and those variations may be material. The reserve information contained in this prospectus, or contained in documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus, are only estimates. A number of factors are considered and a number of assumptions are made when estimating reserves. These factors and assumptions include, among others:

historical production in the area compared with production rates from similar producing areas;

future commodity prices, production and development costs, royalties and capital expenditures;

initial production rates; production decline rates;

ultimate recovery of reserves;

success of future exploitation activities;

marketability of production;

effects of government regulation; and

other government levies that may be imposed over the producing life of reserves.

Reserve estimates are based on the relevant factors, assumptions and prices on the date the evaluations were prepared. Many of these factors are subject to change and are beyond our control. If these factors, assumptions and prices prove to be inaccurate, our actual reserves could vary materially from our reserve estimates.

# If we expand our operations beyond oil and natural gas production in western Canada, we may face new challenges and risks. If we are unsuccessful in managing these challenges and risks, our results of operations and financial condition could be adversely affected.

Our operations and expertise are currently focused on conventional oil and gas production and development in the Western Canadian Sedimentary Basin. In the future, we may acquire oil and gas properties outside this geographic area. In addition, our trust indenture does not limit our activities to oil and gas production and development, and we could acquire other energy related assets, such as oil and natural gas processing plants or pipelines. Expansion of our activities into new areas may present challenges and risks that we have not faced in the past. If we do not manage these challenges and risks successfully, our results of operations and financial condition could be adversely affected.

#### In determining the purchase price of acquisitions, we rely on estimates of reserves that may prove to be inaccurate.

The price that we are willing to pay for reserve acquisitions is based largely on our estimates of the reserves to be acquired. Actual reserves could vary materially from these estimates. Consequently, the reserves we acquire may be less than we expected, which could adversely impact our cash flows and distributions to our unitholders.

An initial assessment of an acquisition may be based on a report by engineers or firms of engineers that have different evaluation methods and approaches than those of our engineers, and these initial assessments may differ significantly from our subsequent assessments.

# Since many of our properties are not operated by us, our results of operations may be adversely affected by the failure of third-party operators.

The continuing production from a property, and to some extent the marketing of that production, is dependent upon the ability of the operators of our properties. At September 30, 2002, approximately 35% of our daily production was from properties operated by third parties. To the extent a third-party operator fails

to perform these duties properly or becomes insolvent, then our cash flows may be reduced. Third party operators also make estimates of future capital expenditures more difficult.

Further, the operating agreements that govern the properties not operated by us typically require the operator to conduct operations in a good and "workmanlike" manner. These operating agreements generally provide, however, that the operator has no liability to the other non-operating working interest owners, such as our unitholders, for losses sustained or liabilities incurred, except for liabilities that may result from gross negligence or wilful misconduct.

#### Delays in business operations could adversely affect our distributions to unitholders.

In addition to the usual delays in payment by purchasers of oil and natural gas to the operators of our properties, and the delays of those operators in remitting payment to us, payments between any of these parties may also be delayed by:

restrictions imposed by lenders;

accounting delays;

delays in the sale or delivery of products;

delays in the connection of wells to a gathering system;

blowouts or other accidents;

adjustments for prior periods;

recovery by the operator of expenses incurred in the operation of the properties; or

the establishment by the operator of reserves for these expenses.

Any of these delays could reduce the amount of cash available for distribution to our unitholders in a given period and expose us to additional third party credit risks.

#### Our indebtedness may limit the timing or amount of the distributions that we pay to our unitholders.

The payments of interest and principal with respect to our indebtedness reduces amounts available for distribution to our unitholders. EnerMark and ERC have available to them a \$432 million unsecured credit facility that has variable interest rates. In addition, we swapped EnerMark's US\$175 million aggregate principal amount of senior unsecured notes with fixed interest rates into \$268 million of Canadian dollar denominated floating rate debt. Variations in interest rates and scheduled principal repayments could result in significant changes to the amount of the Operating Companies' cash flows required to be applied to their debt before payment of any amounts by them to the Fund. The agreements governing this credit facility and the senior unsecured notes each stipulate that if we are in default, exceed certain borrowing thresholds or fail to comply with certain covenants, the Fund's ability to make distributions to you may be restricted. Please read "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Operating Results and Financial Condition Liquidity and Capital Resources" for additional information. In addition, the Fund's right to receive payments from the Operating Companies is expressly subordinated to the rights of the lenders under the credit facility and the holders of the senior unsecured notes.

#### Our credit facility and any replacement credit facility may not provide sufficient liquidity.

The amounts available under our credit facility may not be sufficient for future operations, or we may not be able to obtain additional financing on economic terms attractive to us, if at all. Our credit facility is available on a one year revolving basis. If the lenders do not extend the facility at the end of the annual revolving period, the loan will convert to a two year term loan. If this occurs, we may need to obtain alternate financing. Any failure to obtain suitable replacement financing may have a material adverse effect on our business, and distributions to our unitholders may be materially reduced.

#### We may be unable to compete successfully with other organizations in our industry.

The oil and natural gas industry is highly competitive. We compete for capital, acquisitions of reserves, undeveloped lands, skilled personnel, access to drilling rigs, service rigs and other equipment, access to processing facilities, pipeline and refining capacity and in many other respects with a substantial number of other organizations, many of which may have greater technical and financial resources than us. Some of these organizations not only explore for, develop and produce oil and natural gas but also carry on refining operations and market oil and other products on a worldwide basis. As a result of these complementary activities, some of our competitors may have greater and more diverse competitive resources to draw on than we do.

#### The industry in which we operate exposes us to potential liabilities that may not be covered by insurance.

Our operations are subject to all of the risks normally associated with the operation and development of oil and natural gas properties, including the drilling of oil and natural gas wells and the production and transportation of oil and natural gas. These risks and hazards include encountering unexpected formations or pressures, blow-outs, craterings and fires, all of which could result in personal injury, loss of life or environmental and other damage to our property and the property of others. We cannot fully protect against all of these risks, nor are all of these risks insurable. We may become liable for damages arising from these events against which we cannot insure or against which we may elect not to insure because of high premium costs or other reasons. Any costs incurred to repair these damages or pay these liabilities would reduce funds available for distribution to our unitholders.

#### Our operation of oil and natural gas wells could subject us to environmental claims and liability.

The oil and natural gas industry is subject to extensive environmental regulation pursuant to local, provincial and federal legislation. A breach of that legislation may result in the imposition of fines or the issuance of "clean up" orders. Legislation regulating our industry may be changed to impose higher standards and potentially more costly obligations. For example, the 1997 Kyoto Protocol to the United Nations Framework Convention on Climate Change, known as the Kyoto Protocol, which would require (among other things) significant reductions in greenhouse gases, may be ratified by Canada in the near future. Although the implications are unknown at this time, if Kyoto is ratified it may result in significant additional costs for our operations. We do not establish a separate reclamation fund for the purpose of funding our estimated future environmental and reclamation obligations. We cannot assure you that we will be able to satisfy our future environmental and reclamation obligations.

We are not fully insured against certain environmental risks, either because such insurance is not available or because of high premium costs. In particular, insurance against risks from environmental pollution occurring over time (as opposed to sudden and catastrophic damages) is not available on economically reasonable terms. Accordingly, our properties may be subject to liability due to hazards that cannot be insured against, or that have not been insured against due to prohibitive premium costs or for other reasons.

Any site reclamation or abandonment costs incurred in the ordinary course in a specific period will be funded out of cash flows and, therefore, will reduce the amounts available for distribution to our unitholders. Should we be unable to fully fund the cost of remedying an environmental claim, we might be required to suspend operations or enter into interim compliance measures pending completion of the required remedy.

#### Lower oil and gas prices increase the risk of write-downs of our oil and gas property investments.

Under Canadian accounting rules, the net capitalized cost of oil and gas properties may not exceed a "ceiling limit" that is based, in part, upon estimated future net cash flows from reserves. If the net capitalized costs exceed this limit, we must charge the amount of the excess against earnings. If oil and natural gas prices decline, our net capitalized cost may exceed this cost ceiling, ultimately resulting in a charge against our earnings. Under United States GAAP, the cost ceiling is generally lower than under Canadian GAAP because the future net cash flows used in the United States ceiling test are discounted to a present value. Accordingly, we would have more risk of a ceiling test write-down in a declining price

environment if we reported under United States GAAP. While these write-downs would not affect cash flow, the charge to earnings could be viewed unfavourably in the market.

#### Unforeseen title defects may result in a loss of entitlement to production and reserves.

We conduct title reviews in accordance with industry practice prior to any purchase of resource assets. However, these reviews do not guarantee that an unforeseen defect in the chain of title will not arise and defeat our title to the purchased assets. If this type of defect were to occur, our entitlement to the production and reserves from the purchased assets could be jeopardized and, as a result, distributions to our unitholders may be reduced.

#### Risks Related to Our Structure and the Ownership of Our Trust Units

#### Changes in tax and other laws may adversely affect unitholders.

Income tax laws, other laws or government incentive programs relating to the oil and gas industry, such as the treatment of mutual fund trusts and resource allowance, may in the future be changed or interpreted in a manner that adversely affects the Fund and our unitholders. Tax authorities having jurisdiction over us or our unitholders may disagree with how we calculate our income for tax purposes or could change their administrative practices to our detriment or the detriment of our unitholders.

#### There would be material adverse tax consequences if the Fund lost its status as a mutual fund trust under Canadian tax laws.

We intend that the Fund continue to qualify as a mutual fund trust for purposes of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada). The Fund may not, however, always be able to satisfy any future requirements for the maintenance of mutual fund trust status. Should the status of the Fund as a mutual fund trust be lost or successfully challenged by a relevant tax authority, certain adverse consequences may arise for the Fund and the unitholders. Some of the significant consequences of losing mutual fund trust status are as follows:

The Fund would be taxed on certain types of income distributed to unitholders, including income generated by the royalties held by the Fund. Payment of this tax may have adverse consequences for some unitholders, particularly unitholders that are not residents of Canada and residents of Canada that are otherwise exempt from Canadian income tax.

The Fund would cease to be eligible for the capital gains refund mechanism available under Canadian tax laws if it ceased to be a mutual fund trust.

Trust units held by unitholders that are not residents of Canada would become taxable Canadian property. These non-resident holders would be subject to Canadian income tax on any gains realized on a disposition of trust units held by them.

Our trust units would not constitute qualified investments for Registered Retirement Savings Plans, or "RRSPs," Registered Retirement Income Funds, or "RRIFs," Registered Education Savings Plans, or "RESPs," or Deferred Profit Sharing Plans, or "DPSPs." If, at the end of any month, one of these exempt plans holds trust units that are not qualified investments, the plan must pay a tax equal to 1% of the fair market value of the trust units at the time the trust units were acquired by the exempt plan. An RRSP or RRIF holding non-qualified trust units would be subject to taxation on income attributable to the trust units. If an RESP holds non-qualified trust units, it may have its registration revoked by the Canada Customs and Revenue Agency.

In addition, we may take certain measures in the future to the extent we believe them necessary to ensure that the Fund maintains its status as a mutual fund trust. These measures could be adverse to certain holders of our trust units. See "Description of the Trust Units."

#### United States unitholders may be subject to passive foreign investment company rules.

We may be a passive foreign investment company for United States federal income tax purposes for the 2002 taxable year and in subsequent taxable years. If the Fund were classified as a passive foreign investment

company, United States unitholders (other than most tax-exempt investors) would be subject to adverse tax rules. Under these adverse tax rules, United States unitholders generally would be required to allocate any gain or any excess distributions, which include any annual distributions other than in the first year the unitholder held our trust units, that is greater than 125% of the average annual distributions received by that unitholder in the three preceding taxable years or, if shorter, that unitholder's holding period for our trust units. The amount allocated to the current taxable year and any year prior to the first year in which we were a passive foreign investment company would be taxed as ordinary income in the current year. The amount allocated to each of the other taxable years would be subject to tax at the highest rate of tax in effect for the applicable class of taxpayer for that year, and an interest charge for the deemed deferral benefit would be imposed with respect to the resulting tax attributable to each of the other taxable years. Holders will not be able to make a "qualified electing fund" election or, with respect to the Fund's operating subsidiaries that were considered to be passive foreign investment companies, a "mark-to-market" election to protect themselves from these potential adverse consequences if we were ultimately determined to be a passive foreign investment company. United States unitholders are strongly urged to consult their own tax advisors regarding the United States federal income tax consequences of our possible classification as a passive foreign investment company and the consequences of such classification.

#### Your rights as a unitholder differ from those associated with other types of investments.

The trust units do not represent a traditional investment in the oil and natural gas sector and should not be viewed by investors as shares in us. The trust units represent an equal fractional beneficial interest in the Fund and, as such, the ownership of the trust units does not provide unitholders with the statutory rights normally associated with ownership of shares of a corporation, including, for example, the right to bring "oppression" or "derivative" actions. The unavailability of these statutory rights may also reduce the ability of our unitholders to seek legal remedies against other parties on our behalf.

The trust units are also unlike conventional debt instruments in that there is no principal amount owing directly to unitholders. Our trust units will have no value when reserves from our properties can no longer be economically produced or marketed. Unitholders will only be able to obtain a return of the capital they invested during the period when reserves may be economically recovered and sold. Accordingly, the distributions you receive over the life of your investment may not meet or exceed your initial capital investment.

#### Changes in market-based factors may adversely affect the trading price of our trust units.

The market price of our trust units is primarily a function of anticipated distributions to unitholders and the value of the properties owned by us. The market price of our trust units is therefore sensitive to a variety of market based factors, including, but not limited to, interest rates and the comparability of our trust units to other yield oriented securities. Any changes in these market-based factors may adversely affect the trading price of our trust units.

# The operation of the Fund is entirely independent from the unitholders, and loss of our key management and other personnel could impact our business.

Unitholders are entirely dependent on the management of EnerMark and EGEM, our manager, with respect to the acquisition of oil and gas properties and assets, the development and acquisition of additional reserves, the management and administration of all matters relating to our properties and the administration of the Fund. The loss of the services of key individuals, the termination of our management agreement with or the insolvency of EGEM could have a detrimental effect on the Fund. Investors should carefully consider whether they are willing to rely on the management of EnerMark and EGEM before investing in our trust units.

23

## EGEM, our manager, may have interests that are different from, and conflict with, the interests of the Fund and unitholders.

There may be circumstances in which the interests of EGEM, its affiliates or entities managed by any of them will conflict with those of the Fund and our unitholders. EGEM or its affiliates may acquire oil and gas properties on its own behalf or on behalf of persons other than the Fund. EGEM or its affiliates may manage and administer those additional properties, as well as enter into other types of energy-related management, advisory and investment activities. Although EGEM has agreed to resolve all potential conflicts of interest in a manner that treats the Fund and the other party fairly, neither EGEM, nor its directors, officers or affiliates, carry on their full-time activities on behalf of Enerplus and, when acting on their own behalf or on behalf of others, may at times act in competition with the interests of Enerplus or our unitholders. Some of the directors and officers of EGEM are directors and officers of other organizations in the oil and gas industry. In the ordinary course of business, these other organizations may acquire properties or explore other business opportunities for the benefit of these other organizations that may be suitable for us.

## You may experience future dilution.

One of our objectives is to continually add to our oil and gas reserves primarily through acquisitions. Because we do not reinvest all of our cash flow, our success is, in part, dependent on our ability to raise capital from time to time by selling trust units. Unitholders will suffer dilution as a result of these offerings if, for example, the cash flow, production or reserves from the acquired assets do not offset the additional number of trust units issued to acquire those assets. Unitholders may also suffer dilution in connection with future issuances of trust units to effect acquisitions.

#### The limited liability of our unitholders is uncertain.

Because of uncertainties in the law relating to investment trusts, there is a risk that a unitholder could be held personally liable for obligations of the Fund in respect of contracts or undertakings which the Fund enters into and for certain liabilities arising otherwise than out of contracts including claims in tort, claims for taxes and possibly certain other statutory liabilities. Although every written contract or commitment of the Fund must contain an express disavowal of liability of the unitholders and a limitation of liability to Fund property, such protective provisions may not operate to avoid unitholder liability. Notwithstanding our attempts to limit unitholder liability, unitholders may not be protected from liabilities of the Fund to the same extent that a shareholder is protected from the liabilities of a corporation. Further, although the Fund has agreed to indemnify and hold harmless each unitholder from any costs, damages, liabilities, expenses, charges and losses suffered by the unitholder resulting from or arising out of that unitholder not having limited liability, we cannot assure you that any assets would be available in these circumstances to reimburse you for any such liability.

#### We have adopted a unitholders' rights plan that may discourage a take-over attempt.

Provisions contained in our unitholder rights plan could make it more difficult for a third party to acquire us, even if doing so might be beneficial to our unitholders. The rights plan imposes various procedural and other requirements on a potential bidder, including a requirement that a potential bidder keep the bid open for a period of at least 45 days and that the bid be accepted by unitholders holding at least 50% of the trust units, other than the trust units held by the potential bidder. In addition, if a unitholder acquires more than 20% of the outstanding trust units, other unitholders may, at the discretion of the board of EnerMark, acquire a number of trust units at 50% of the then prevailing market price, causing significant dilution to the 20% unitholder. Our management agreement also provides that in certain circumstances, including if a unitholder acquires more than 20% of the outstanding trust units, certain termination fees and costs would be payable to EGEM. These rights may have the effect of delaying or deterring a change of control of the Fund, and could limit the price that investors might be willing to pay in the future for our trust units.

#### The redemption rights of unitholders is limited.

Unitholders have a limited right to require the Fund to repurchase their trust units, which is referred to as a redemption right. See "Description of the Trust Units." It is anticipated that the redemption right will not be the primary mechanism for unitholders to liquidate their investment. Our ability to pay cash in connection with a redemption is subject to limitations. Any securities which may be distributed *in specie* to unitholders in connection with a redemption may not be listed on any stock exchange and a market may not develop for such securities. In addition, there may be resale restrictions imposed by law upon the recipients of the securities pursuant to the redemption right.

# The management agreement which engages EGEM purports to limit EGEM's fiduciary duties, and these contractual provisions may serve to limit or eliminate the amounts recoverable from EGEM by us or our unitholders.

The management agreement that engages EGEM purports to limit EGEM's fiduciary duties. So long as EGEM exercises the degree of care, diligence and skill outlined therein, it will not be liable to the unitholders. The management agreement also requires us to indemnify EGEM and its directors, officers and employees unless they fail to meet certain standards.

#### The ability of United States investors to enforce civil remedies may be limited.

We are a trust organized under the laws of Alberta, Canada, and our principal place of business is in Canada. Most of the directors and all of the officers of EnerMark and ERC and the representatives of the experts named in this prospectus are residents of Canada, and all or a substantial portion of their assets and our assets are located outside the United States. As a result, it may be difficult for investors in the United States to effect service of process within the United States upon such directors, officers and representatives of experts who are not residents of the United States or to enforce against them judgments of United States. There is doubt as to the enforceability in Canada against us or against any of our directors, officers or representatives of experts who are not residents of the United States courts of the United States courts of the United States, in original actions or in actions for enforcement of judgments of United States courts of the United States courts laws or the securities laws or the securities laws or the securities laws or the securities laws or so flicers and experts who are not residents of the United States courts of the United States courts of experts who are not residents of the United States, in original actions or in actions for enforcement of judgments of United States courts of liabilities based solely upon the United States federal securities laws or the sec

of any state within the United States.

#### **Risk Relating to Arthur Andersen LLP**

In connection with this offering, we would normally be required to obtain a written consent from Arthur Andersen LLP, independent public accountants, to our incorporation of their audit report covering the audited financial statements of Enerplus Resources Fund (prior to its merger with EnerMark Income Fund) for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2000, 1999 and 1998 incorporated into this prospectus and to file that consent with the SEC as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part and with the Canadian securities commissions. However, on June 3, 2002, Arthur Andersen LLP, which was an Ontario limited liability partnership separate from Arthur Andersen LLP in the U.S., ceased to practice public accounting in Canada, including at its Calgary, Canada office, from which we were primarily serviced. As a consequence, representatives of Arthur Andersen LLP are no longer available to provide a consent in connection with the filing of this prospectus with the Canadian securities commissions and the filing of the registration statement with the SEC. We filed our prospectus in Canada in reliance on a staff notice of the Canadian Securities Administrators and we filed our registration statement with the SEC in reliance on an SEC rule, each of which relieve an issuer from the obligation to obtain Arthur Andersen LLP consents in certain cases. As a result of Arthur Andersen LLP not having provided that consent, you will not be able to recover damages from Arthur Andersen LLP under Canadian securities legislation or Section 11 of the Securities Act of 1933 with respect to their audit report. Furthermore, Arthur Andersen LLP may not possess sufficient assets to satisfy any claims that may arise out of Arthur Andersen LLP's audit of those financial statements.

25

### PRICE RANGE AND TRADING VOLUME OF TRUST UNITS

The trust units trade on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "ERF" and trade on the Toronto Stock Exchange under the symbol "ERF.UN." The trust units began trading on the New York Stock Exchange on November 17, 2000. The following table sets forth the high and low closing prices and average daily trading volume of the trust units on the New York Stock Exchange and the Toronto Stock Exchange for the periods indicated, as adjusted to reflect the one for six consolidation of trust units effective June 8, 2000.

	New Y		Toro	Stock Exch	hange			
	High (US\$)	Low (US\$)	Average Daily Trading Volume	H	High (\$)		Low (\$)	Average Daily Trading Volume
2002								
Fourth Quarter (to November 21, 2002)	US\$18.27	US\$17.12	171,445	\$	28.77	\$	27.12	168,872
Third Quarter	19.08	16.23	194,652		28.93		25.56	155,850
Second Quarter	18.55	15.95	130,169		28.19		25.35	157,869
First Quarter	16.49	14.50	74,595		26.22		23.01	123,672
2001								
Fourth Quarter	US\$17.00	US\$14.77	99,853	\$	26.55	\$	23.45	134,704
Third Quarter	19.45	14.60	121,344		29.11		22.99	166,969
Second Quarter	21.51	16.20	129,171		32.76		24.60	109,853
First Quarter	15.85	14.66	18,315		24.40		22.55	59,192
2000								
Fourth Quarter <sup>(1)</sup>	US\$15.25	US\$14.69	4,155	\$	23.10	\$	21.80	31,087
Third Quarter					24.55		21.25	26,829
Second Quarter					23.00		16.32	18,663
First Quarter					17.40		15.78	4,708

(1)

Our trust units began trading on the New York Stock Exchange on November 17, 2000.

On November 21, 2002, the closing sale price of the trust units on the New York Stock Exchange was US\$17.36 and on the Toronto Stock Exchange was \$27.21.

#### DISTRIBUTIONS

Distributions are paid on the distribution payment date to unitholders of record on the corresponding record date. We have established the 20th day of each calendar month as a distribution payment date, with the 10th day of that month being the corresponding record date (with the exception of the January 20th payment date, which is preceded by a distribution record date of December 31st of the prior year). A distribution of \$0.30 (US\$0.19) per trust unit was paid in November 2002. The first distribution that purchasers in this offering will be eligible to receive will be the December 2002 distribution, to be paid on December 20, 2002 (so long as the purchaser is a unitholder of record on December 10, 2002). Distributions payable to United States holders are payable on the same date and are converted into U.S. dollars at noon on the record date for registered unitholders.

Distributions to unitholders that are not resident in Canada may be subject to Canadian withholding tax. Please read "Certain Income Tax Considerations Canadian Federal Income Tax Considerations Unitholders Not Resident in Canada" for a discussion of the Canadian withholding tax applicable to United States holders.

#### **Distributable Income**

The amount available to the Fund to pay distributions depends on the level of net cash flow received by the Fund from the Operating Companies pursuant to the royalty agreements and as interest, principal and dividend payments. The amount paid by the Operating Companies to the Fund pursuant to the royalties is calculated as described in the section entitled "Description of the Royalties and the Subordinated Note." Distributions for a period generally represent net cash flow of the Operating Companies from the period approximately two months prior to the period in which the distribution is made.

#### **Distribution Policy**

The amount of cash flow paid to the Fund is, in part, subject to the discretion of the board of directors of EnerMark since it must determine both the extent to which cash flow will be allocated to the repayment of debt, as well as the amount of cash flow to apply to capital expenditures. The board of directors of EnerMark regularly evaluates the Fund's distribution payout with respect to forecast cash flows, debt levels and capital expenditure plans. In the past, the level of cash retained for debt repayment has typically varied between 5% and 20% of total cash flow. For the nine months ended September 30, 2002, approximately 17% of the cash available for distribution was retained for debt repayment.

#### **Distribution History**

The Fund may, on or before any distribution record date, declare payable to the unitholders all or any part of the distributable income of the Fund. Please read "Description of the Trust Units" Distributions of Distributable Income."

The cash flow available for distribution can vary significantly from period to period for a number of reasons, including fluctuations in: (1) the sales price that we realize for our oil and natural gas production (after hedging contract receipts and payments), (2) the quantity of oil and natural gas that we produce, (3) the cost to produce oil and natural gas and administer the Fund and the Operating Companies, (4) the amount of cash retained for debt service or repayment or to fund capital expenditures, and (5) foreign currency exchange rates and interest rates. In addition, the level of distributions per trust unit will be affected by the number of outstanding trust units. Please read "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Operating Results and Financial Condition Risk Management Strategy Sensitivity Analysis."

**Enerplus Resources Fund** 

The following table summarizes the historical cash distributions paid by Enerplus Resources Fund (as pre-merger Enerplus prior to the June 21, 2001 merger with EnerMark Income Fund) since 1998. Distributions prior to 2000 have been adjusted to give effect to the one for six consolidation of our trust units effective June 8, 2000.

						butions l Resources				
	:	2002	2	2001	:	2000		1999	1	1998
Month of Payment										
January	\$	0.30	\$	0.40	\$	0.30	\$	0.15	\$	0.21
February		0.25		0.65		0.36		0.15		0.42
March		0.20		0.45		0.30		0.15		0.21
April		0.20		0.45		0.30		0.15		0.21
May		0.28		0.90		0.54		0.18		0.30
June		0.28		0.52		0.30		0.15		0.21
July		0.28		0.48		0.30		0.15		0.18
August		0.28		0.50		0.43		0.30		0.18
September		0.28		0.45		0.30		0.18		0.18
October		0.30		0.40		0.30		0.24		0.15
November		0.30		0.40		0.75		0.36		0.15
December				0.35		0.40		0.30		0.15
	_	_	_		_		_		_	
Total	\$	2.95	\$	5.95	\$	4.58	\$	2.46	\$	2.55

#### EnerMark Income Fund

The following table summarizes EnerMark Income Fund's historical cash distributions from 1998 until the merger with Enerplus Resources Fund on June 21, 2001, without giving effect to the 0.173 exchange ratio for Enerplus trust units pursuant to the merger.

	Cash Distributions Paid by EnerMark Income Fund										
	2001 2000		2000	1999			1998				
Month of Payment											
January	\$	0.08	\$	0.06	\$	0.03	\$	0.075			
February		0.13		0.06		0.04		0.075			
March		0.09		0.06		0.03		0.075			
April		0.09		0.06		0.03		0.075			
May		0.17		0.09		0.05		0.075			
June		0.09		0.06		0.03		0.055			
July				0.06		0.03		0.055			
August				0.09		0.09		0.055			
September				0.06		0.05		0.055			
October				0.06		0.05		0.040			
November				0.12		0.10		0.045			
December				0.08		0.06		0.040			
			_								
Total	\$	0.65	\$	0.86	\$	0.59	\$	0.720			

The historical distribution payments described above may not be reflective of future distribution payments, for the reasons described above and elsewhere in this prospectus. There is no guaranteed minimum distribution payable in any period.

#### **USE OF PROCEEDS**

We estimate that the net proceeds of the offering will be approximately \$178.9 million (US\$113.4 million) after deducting underwriting discounts and estimated expenses of the offering, based on an offering price of \$27.21 (US\$17.24), the closing price of the trust units on the Toronto Stock Exchange on November 21, 2002. The estimated net proceeds will increase to \$206.1 million (US\$130.6 million) if the underwriters exercise their over-allotment option in full. The U.S. dollar information is based on the inverse of the noon buying rate of US\$0.6336 per Cdn\$1.00 on November 21, 2002. Please read "Exchange Rates."

We will use the net proceeds to reduce outstanding borrowings under our credit facilities. Please read "Underwriting." These outstanding borrowings were incurred in connection with our acquisition of Celsius and our capital development program. Our credit facilities may thereafter be drawn upon from time to time to finance acquisitions, including those described under "Recent Developments Potential Acquisitions," or development projects or for general working capital purposes. Consistent with our business strategy, we continually pursue and evaluate acquisition opportunities. However, we cannot predict whether any of these opportunities will result in the completion of an acquisition by Enerplus.

#### CAPITALIZATION

The following table sets forth our consolidated capitalization:

as of December 31, 2001 and September 30, 2002;

as adjusted as of September 30, 2002 to give effect to our acquisition of Celsius; and

as further adjusted as of September 30, 2002 also to give effect to our sale of 7,000,000 trust units in this offering (at an assumed issue price of Cdn\$27.21 (US\$17.24) per trust unit (the closing price of the trust units on the Toronto Stock Exchange on November 21, 2002)) and the application of the net proceeds as described in "Use of Proceeds."

Our consolidated capitalization as adjusted assumes no exercise of the underwriters' over-allotment option. You should read this table together with the historical consolidated financial statements and the related notes included in this prospectus and the section entitled "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Operating Results and Financial Condition."

	December 31, 2001			September 30, 2002							
		Actual		Actual	As Adjusted for Celsius			As Further Adjusted for this Offering			
				(in the	ousar	nds)					
Long-term debt: <sup>(1)</sup>											
Bank credit facilities	\$	412,589	\$	94,130	\$	260,030	\$	81,083			
Senior unsecured notes <sup>(2)</sup>				268,328		268,328		268,328			
Total long-term debt	_	412,589		362,458	_	528,358	_	349,411			
Unitholders' equity <sup>(3)(4)</sup>		1,373,085		1,404,138		1,404,138		1,583,085			
Total capitalization	\$	1,785,674	\$	1,766,596	\$	1,932,496	\$	1,932,496			

(2)

(4)

For additional information regarding our long-term debt, please read Note 4 to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001 contained in this prospectus.

Senior unsecured notes are US\$175 million principal amount swapped into Cdn\$268.3 million through a cross-currency swap. Please read "Recent Developments Issuance of Senior Unsecured Notes" and Note 4 to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001 contained in this prospectus.

(3) Does not include (i) options outstanding under the Fund's trust unit option plan to acquire 150,000 trust units at exercise prices ranging from \$15.30 to \$22.90 per trust unit and expiring at various dates to December 31, 2004, and (ii) rights outstanding under our trust unit rights incentive plan to purchase 1,348,000 trust units at exercise prices ranging from \$24.38 to \$26.40 per trust unit and expiring at various dates from December 31, 2005 to December 31, 2008. For additional information regarding our trust unit option plan and trust unit rights incentive plan, please read Note 2 to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001 contained in this prospectus.

Unlimited trust units authorized; 69,532,000 trust units issued and outstanding, December 31, 2001; 74,751,000 trust units issued and outstanding, September 30, 2002 and as adjusted for Celsius at September 30, 2002; and 81,751,000 trust units issued and outstanding, as further adjusted for this offering at September 30, 2002.

29

#### SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA

The following table presents our selected consolidated historical financial data as at and for the years ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001 and as at September 30, 2002 and for the nine months ended September 30, 2001 and 2002. The information for the years ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001 is derived from our audited consolidated financial statements contained in this prospectus, and the information as at September 30, 2002 and for the nine months ended September 30, 2001 and 2002 is derived from our unaudited consolidated interim financial statements contained in this prospectus. The financial data of the Fund for the years ended December 31, 1999 and 2000 is that of EnerMark Income Fund. The financial data of the Fund for the year ended December 31, 2001 and the nine months ended September 30, 2001 includes only EnerMark Income Fund's operating results prior to the merger and the results of the merged Fund thereafter. All disclosures of trust units and per trust unit data up to the June 21, 2001 merger date have been restated using the merger exchange ratio of 0.173 of a trust unit of Enerplus Resources Fund for each trust unit of EnerMark Income Fund. See "Presentation of Our Financial and Operational Information."

You should read the following data along with our "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Operating Results and Financial Condition" and our consolidated financial statements and related notes included in this prospectus. The historical results are not necessarily indicative of results to be expected in future periods.

		Y	ear E	nded Decembe	r 31,		Nine Months Ended September 30,					
		1999		1999		2000 2001		2001	2001			2002
Income Statement Data:				(in	thou	sands, except per t	rust unit a	mounts)				
Revenues:												
Oil and gas sales	\$	169,541	\$	343,182	\$	639,379	\$	492,420	\$	428,408		
Crown, freehold and other												
royalties		(32,145)		(80,943)		(132,660)		(115,568)		(88,515)		
Interest and other income		1,045		611		858		680		338		
	_											
Net revenues		138,441		262,850		507,577		377,532		340,231		
Expenses:												
Operating		37,228		54,997		120,082		81,157		95,853		
General and administrative		5,726		7,202		12,971		6,367		10,085		
Management fees		2,204		4,556		9,323		6,957		13,571		
Interest		9,078		15,322		17,605		13,473		12,705		
Depletion, depreciation and												
amortization		61,857		80,309		194,080		135,885		158,906		

		Y	ear I	Ended Decemb	er 31,	,	 Nine Mor Septen	nths Enden nber 30,	d
Total expenses		116,093		162,386		354,061	 243,839		291,120
Income before taxes	_	22,348		100,464		153,516	 133,693		49,111
Taxes:									
Capital taxes		1,551		2,936		4,722	3,624		3,950
Future income taxes		(4,957)		15,378		(31,475)	(13,260)		(19,338)
Net income	\$	25,754	\$	82,150	\$	180,269	\$ 143,329	\$	64,499
Net income per trust unit:									
Basic	\$	1.25	\$	3.06	\$	3.28	\$ 2.82	\$	0.92
Diluted		1.25		3.05		3.28	2.82		0.92
Weighted average number of trust units outstanding:									
Basic		20,532		26,841		54,907	50,738		70,066
Diluted		20,607		26,928 30	)	54,956	50,817		70,181
U.S. GAAP Net income (loss)	\$	48,024	\$	98,261	\$	(261,288) <sup>(1)</sup>	\$ (282,686) <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	83,211
				,					,
Net income (loss) per trust unit:									
Basic	\$	2.34	\$	3.66	\$	(4.76)	\$ (5.57)	\$	1.19
Diluted		2.33		3.65		(4.76)	(5.57)		1.19
Other Financial Data:									
EBITDA <sup>(2)</sup>	\$	93,283	\$	196,095	\$	365,201	\$ 283,051	\$	220,722
Capital expenditures, before									
acquisitions and divestitures	\$	20,771	\$	39,996	\$	143,280	\$ 94,983	\$	101,040
Cash available for distribution <sup>(3)</sup>	\$	78,189	\$	168,181	\$	316,454	\$ 253,868	\$	170,506
Cash available for distribution per trust unit <sup>(4)</sup>	\$	3.70	\$	5.49	\$	5.67	\$ 4.77	\$	2.40
Balance Sheet Data (as at period end):									
Property, plant and equipment (net) Total assets	\$	556,285 576,901	\$	1,483,293 1,567,952	\$	2,178,316 2,284,253	N/A N/A	\$	2,170,796 2,255,129
Long-term debt		131,315		275,944		412,589	N/A N/A		362,458
Unitholders' equity U.S. GAAP		367,854		752,002		1,373,085	N/A		1,404,138
Unitholders' equity		135,006		543,684		760,594	N/A		837,273

<sup>(1)</sup> 

As of September 30, 2001 and December 31, 2001, the application of the ceiling test under U.S. GAAP created a write-down of \$744.3 million (\$458.4 million after tax). In comparison, under Canadian GAAP, no write-down was required. Please read Note 8 to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001.

EBITDA represents earnings before interest expense, taxes, depreciation and amortization. We have calculated EBITDA as net income plus the following expenses: interest, capital taxes and depletion, depreciation and amortization and future income tax provision (recovery). EBITDA is presented because we believe it is frequently used by securities analysts and others in evaluating companies and their ability to pay interest costs and make cash distributions. However, EBITDA should not be considered as an alternative to net revenue as a measure of liquidity or as an alternative to net income as an indicator of our operating performance or any other measure of performance in accordance with Canadian GAAP or U.S. GAAP. EBITDA, as we use the term herein, may not be comparable to EBITDA as reported by other entities.

(3)

Cash available for distribution represents distributions relating to cash flow generated in the applicable year or nine month period which were actually paid to unitholders from March of such period through and including February of the following year, or with respect to a nine month period, through and including November of such year.

(4)

Calculated using the actual number of trust units outstanding at the applicable record date, except for pro forma 2001, which is calculated using the weighted average number of trust units outstanding.

### SELECTED OPERATING INFORMATION

The following table contains a summary of certain of our operating information for the periods indicated. The operating information for 1999, 2000 and up to June 21, 2001 contained in the following table is only that of EnerMark Income Fund. Information attributable to the operations of pre-merger Enerplus is not included. Operating information of the merged Fund is included in the 2001 information from June 21, 2001 forward. Please read "Presentation of Our Financial and Operational Information."

	Yea	ar Ei	nded Decembe		
	1999		2000	 2001	 Nine Months Ended September 30, 2002
Gross Daily Average Production:					
Oil and natural gas liquids (Bbls/day)	13,396		14,200	24,570	27,416
Natural gas (Mcf/day)	71,713		101,473	176,671	204,463
Total (Boe/day)	25,348		31,112	54,015	61,493
Average Realized Price: <sup>(1)</sup> Oil (\$ per Bbl)	\$ 23.26	\$	33.67	\$ 31.21	\$ 33.30
Natural gas (\$ per Mcf)	2.33		4.53	5.60	3.43
Natural gas liquids (\$ per Bbl)	16.14		32.33	31.12	23.06
Combined (\$ per Boe)	18.32		30.14	32.43	25.52
Crown, freehold and other royalties (\$ per Boe)	\$ 3.47			\$ 6.73	5.27
Operating costs (\$ per Boe)	\$ 4.02	\$	4.83	\$ 6.09	\$ 5.71

(1)

Average realized prices are inclusive of hedging activity. Please read "Business Risk Management."

## MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF OPERATING RESULTS AND FINANCIAL CONDITION

The following management's discussion and analysis of operating results and financial condition should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements as at and for the years ended December 31, 2001 and 2000, and the interim unaudited consolidated comparative financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001 included in this prospectus. This discussion contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. For additional information regarding some of the risks and uncertainties that affect our business and the industry in which we operate and that apply to an investment in our trust units, please read "Risk Factors."

Our financial statements have been prepared in accordance with Canadian GAAP. Canadian GAAP differs in some significant respects from U.S. GAAP and thus our financial statements may not be comparable to the financial statements of U.S. companies. The principal differences as they apply to us are summarized in the notes to the financial statements included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus. All amounts are stated in Canadian dollars unless otherwise specified.

We have adopted the standard of 6 Mcf:1 barrel of oil equivalent when converting natural gas to barrels of oil equivalent. In accordance with Canadian practice, production volumes, reserve volumes and revenues are reported on a gross basis, before deduction of Crown and other royalties, unless otherwise indicated.

## Overview

Enerplus is the largest conventional oil and gas trust in North America in terms of market capitalization, production volumes and oil and natural gas reserves. Our trust units are listed on the Toronto Stock Exchange and the New York Stock Exchange. Through our operating subsidiaries, we actively manage the acquisition, development, exploitation, and production of oil and natural gas properties. Our operations are currently focused exclusively on western Canada.

### EnerMark and Enerplus Merger

On June 21, 2001, the respective unitholders of EnerMark Income Fund and Enerplus Resources Fund approved a merger combining the two funds. As the former unitholders of EnerMark Income Fund held approximately 69% of the outstanding trust units of the combined Fund at the date of acquisition, the merger has been accounted for using the reverse take-over method of accounting for business combinations. For accounting purposes, EnerMark Income Fund acquired Enerplus effective June 21, 2001 and continues as Enerplus Resources Fund.

### Important Information Regarding Comparative Financial Statements

As a result of the reverse take-over accounting, our consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2001 include only EnerMark Income Fund's operating results prior to its merger with Enerplus Resources Fund on June 21, 2001 and include the results of the merged Fund thereafter. All comparative figures and references to prior years are those of EnerMark Income Fund. Thus, the historical financial information for the year 2000 is solely that of EnerMark Income Fund, and the comparison of the 2001 results with those of 2000 set forth below must be viewed in light of this accounting presentation. Additionally, unless otherwise indicated, all historical production, reserve and other operational information is based on the historical operations of EnerMark Income Fund, and the production, reserve and other operational information attributable to the operations of Enerplus Resources Fund as it existed prior to the merger with EnerMark Income Fund has only been included since June 21, 2001. This discussion and analysis refers to Enerplus as the combined fund, and information included herein has been restated, as applicable, to reflect the trust unit exchange ratio of 1.000 EnerMark Income Fund trust unit for 0.173 of an Enerplus trust unit, pursuant to the reverse take-over. Please read "Presentation of Our Financial and Operational Information."

Comparison of 2001 results with those of 2000 is also complicated by the fact that EnerMark Income Fund, as predecessor to Enerplus, completed several material acquisitions during 2000 and 2001.

2	2
5	5

Accordingly, the 2001 financial results include a full year of operations for the 2000 acquisitions, while the 2000 results reflect only a partial-year impact, commencing on the closing date of each acquisition. These acquisitions and their respective dates are as follows:

	Acquisition	
Corporate and Property Acquisition	Cost <sup>(1)</sup>	Closing Date

(in millions)

Corporate and Property Acquisition		uisition ost <sup>(1)</sup>	Closing Date
Kaybob (property)	\$	25	September 26, 2001
Enerplus Resources Fund		679	June 21, 2001
Cabre Exploration Ltd. (purchase of remaining 11.35% interest)		33	January 8, 2001
Cabre Exploration Ltd. (purchase of 88.65% interest)		278	December 21, 2000
EBOC Energy Ltd.		155	September 1, 2000
Pursuit Resources Corp.		119	April 3, 2000
Hanna/Garden Plains (property)		34	February 28, 2000
Western Star Exploration Ltd.		27	January 7, 2000

(1)

Acquisition cost includes consideration paid, debt assumed and transaction and related costs and charges.

### **Results of Operations**

Our results of operations are primarily affected by our realized prices for our oil and natural gas production, the quantities of oil and natural gas that we produce, and the costs we incur in connection with our production, acquisition and development activities. Commodity prices can be very volatile, and we generally sell our production at rates that are related to current market prices. We attempt to lessen the impact of changing commodity prices to some extent by hedging a portion of our production. The quantities of oil and natural gas that we produce tends to decrease over time due to natural reservoir depletion. We seek to offset these production declines through development of existing properties and acquisition of new properties. We have identified numerous development opportunities within our existing properties and pursue these opportunities in accordance with our capital budget. We also continually evaluate oil and gas reserve acquisition opportunities, although the quantity, quality and price of available acquisition opportunities vary over time.

### Nine Months Ended September 30, 2002 Compared to Nine Months Ended September 30, 2001

### Overview.

On August 8, 2002 we acquired a 16% working interest in Oil Sands Lease #24 (also known as the Joslyn Creek Lease) for \$16.4 million and the assumption of \$4.1 million in contingent project debt.

On September 12, 2002 we closed an equity offering of 4,750,000 trust units at a price of \$26.85 per trust unit for gross proceeds of \$127.5 million.

We continued our active development program, investing \$44.8 million in development drilling and facilities for the three months ended September 30, 2002 and \$95.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2002. During the third quarter, we participated in the drilling of 135 gross wells (117.1 net wells) with a 99% success rate, and for the nine months ended September 30, 2002, we participated in the drilling of 226 gross wells (181.0 net wells) with a 99% success rate.

Subsequent to the end of the third quarter, we completed the acquisition of Celsius Energy Resources Ltd. for \$165.9 million including working capital adjustments. We acquired daily production volumes of 5,750 Boe/day and 18 MMBoe of established reserves in connection with the acquisition. Please read "Recent Developments" and "Appendix B Information Regarding Celsius Energy Resources Ltd."

**Production.** Daily production averaged 60,730 Boe/day during the three months ended September 30, 2002, representing a 1% increase over production volumes of 60,331 Boe/day for the same period in 2001. Production remained relatively consistent over the periods as natural reservoir declines were more than offset by production gains from acquisition and development activity. This was particularly evident for crude

oil as volumes increased 5% or 1,092 Bbls/day for the three months ended September 30, 2002 compared to the same period in 2001. The majority of this increase can be attributed to the property acquisition in the Medicine Hat Glauconite "C" area during the first quarter of 2002. Natural gas production during the third quarter 2002 was lower compared to the three months ended June 30, 2002 due to plant turnarounds and maintenance.

Production for the nine months ended September 30, 2002 increased 19% to 61,493 Boe/day compared to 51,523 Boe/day for the corresponding period in 2001. This increase is attributable to the reverse take-over of Enerplus Resources Fund by EnerMark Income Fund on June 21, 2001. Unlike the corresponding period in 2002, production for the first nine months of 2001 reflects the volumes of the combined Fund only from the date of the merger.

Production from the Celsius acquisition is not recorded in the third quarter as the transaction closed October 21, 2002. Production from the newly acquired Oil Sands Lease #24 is not expected until 2004.

Our average production portfolio for the three months ended September 30, 2002 was weighted 54% natural gas, 39% crude oil, and 7% natural gas liquids on a per Boe basis. Average production volumes are outlined below:

		Daily Sales Volumes							
	Three Mont Septemb			Nine Months Ended September 30,					
	2002	2001	% Change	2002	2001	% Change			
Natural gas (Mcf/day)	198,452	199,823	(1)%	204,463	167,304	22%			
Crude oil (Bbls/day)	23,560	22,468	5	23,117	19,760	17			
NGLs (Bbls/day)	4,095	4,559	(10)	4,299	3,879	11			
Total daily sales (Boe/day)	60,730	60,331	1	61,493	51,523	19			

*Pricing and Price Risk Management.* Although the AECO monthly index price decreased 17% from \$3.92/Mcf in 2001 to \$3.25/Mcf in 2002, we experienced only a 2% decline in the average price (before hedging) received on natural gas from \$3.43/Mcf for the three months ended September 30, 2001 to \$3.37/Mcf for the same period in 2002. For the three months ended September 30, 2002, we had more fixed physical gas contracts that minimized the decrease in the realized price. For the nine months ended September 30, 2002, our natural gas prices (before hedging) decreased 39% from the comparable period 2001. This decline is consistent with the sharp reduction in the AECO and NYMEX price indices from the peak experienced during the first half of 2001.

The average price that we received for our crude oil (before hedging) increased 7% from \$35.11/Bbl for the third quarter of 2001 to \$37.41/Bbl in the same quarter in 2002, which corresponds with the increase in the price of benchmark West Texas Intermediate (WTI) crude oil after adjusting for the change in the US\$ exchange rate. For the nine months ended September 30, 2002 the average price received for crude oil (before hedging) decreased 1% from the comparable period in 2001, lower than the 9% decrease in price of the WTI crude oil. This difference is mainly due to the different product mix recognized in 2002 because of the merger between Enerplus Resources Fund and EnerMark Income Fund.

The realized prices for natural gas liquids decreased 2% from the third quarter of 2001 to average \$25.81/Bbl for the third quarter of 2002. For the nine months ended September 30, 2002, natural gas liquids prices decreased 34% from the comparable period in 2001. In both the three and nine month comparisons, the realized prices for natural gas liquids were influenced by the corresponding prices for natural gas.

Average Selling Price (Before the Effects of Hedging)									
	onths Ended Nine Months Ended mber 30, September 30,								
2002	2001	% Change	2002	2001	% Change				

				(1	Average S Before the Eff					
Natural gas (per Mcf)		\$ 3.	37	\$ 3.43	(2)%	\$	3.44	\$	5.68	(39)%
Crude oil (per Bbl)		37.	41	35.11	7		33.69		33.93	(1)
NGLs (per Bbl)		25.	31	26.29	(2)		23.06		34.79	(34)
Total daily sales (per Boe)		27.	24	26.38	3		25.69		34.08	(25)
				(В	Average Se efore the Effe	0				
	_	Three Mo Septer					Nine Mon Septen			
	-				% Change					% Change
AECO natural gas (per Mcf)	\$	Septer		30,		\$	Septen		30,	
AECO natural gas (per Mcf) NYMEX natural gas (US\$ per Mcf)	\$	Septer 2002	nber (	30, 2001	Change	\$	Septen 2002	iber :	30, 2001	Change
e a s	\$	Septer 2002 3.25	nber (	<b>2001</b> 3.92	Change (17)%	\$	Septem 2002 3.67	iber :	<b>30</b> , <b>2001</b> 7.30	Change (50)%

We continued to implement hedging transactions in accordance with our commodity price risk management program during the third quarter.

For the three months ended September 30, 2002, we realized a hedging gain of \$0.8 million on natural gas and a hedging loss of \$1.7 million on crude oil as a result of our price risk management program. This realized loss is mainly due to an improvement in the markets for crude oil while the realized gain was due to a decrease in natural gas prices during the period. For the nine months ended September 30, 2002, we realized a hedging loss on both natural gas and crude oil of \$0.5 million and \$2.4 million, respectively. For the comparable period in 2001, we realized a \$3.1 million hedging loss on crude oil and a \$16.2 million hedging gain on natural gas. The mark-to-market value of our forward commodity price contracts at September 30, 2002 represented an unrealized loss of \$18.0 million for natural gas and an unrealized loss of \$9.0 million for crude oil. In other words, if we were to settle our forward commodity price contracts at September 30, 2002 with reference to the forward market at that time, we would have to make a payment of approximately \$27.0 million. The mark-to-market loss has widened from the second quarter because the forward prices for crude oil and natural gas had strengthened by September 30, 2002.

*Oil and gas sales.* Crude oil and natural gas revenues, including net hedging costs, were \$151.3 million for the three months ended September 30, 2002, which was 8% lower than the \$163.8 million reported for the same period in 2001. The decreased revenue was primarily due to a gain of \$18.9 million realized in 2001 on natural gas hedging contracts. For the nine months ended September 30, 2002, crude oil and natural gas revenues, including net hedging costs, were \$428.4 million compared to \$492.4 million for the comparable period in 2001. The decrease is a result of lower product prices during 2002 and the \$18.9 million gain realized in 2001, which were partially offset by the combined results reflected in 2002 from the merger of Enerplus Resources Fund and EnerMark Income Fund that occurred on June 21, 2002.

**Royalties.** Royalties decreased from \$32.9 million or 20% of oil and gas sales for the three months ended September 30, 2001 to \$29.0 million or 19% for the three months ended September 30, 2002. For the nine months ended September 30, 2002 royalties decreased from \$115.6 million or 23% of oil and gas sales in 2001 to \$88.5 million or 21% of oil and gas sales. In the three and nine month comparisons the decline in

36

royalties as a percentage of oil and gas sales is attributable to a lower reference gas price used to calculate Crown royalties during 2002.

*Operating Expenses.* Operating expenses totaled \$34.7 million or \$6.21/Boe for the three months ended September 30, 2002 compared to \$34.7 million or \$6.25/Boe for the three months ended September 30, 2001. Third quarter operating expenses tend to be higher as a result of increased maintenance costs, plant turnarounds and property tax charges which are incurred during this period. Operating expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2002 increased 18% to \$95.9 million from the comparable period in 2001 due to the merger between Enerplus Resources Fund and EnerMark Income Fund. However, after reflecting the higher production levels, operating expenses per Boe were reduced to \$5.71/Boe from \$5.77/Boe during this time period.

*General and Administrative Expenses.* General and administrative expenses were \$3.4 million or \$0.60/Boe for the three months ended September 30, 2002 compared to \$1.6 million or \$0.29/Boe for the same period in 2001. Net general and administrative costs for the third

quarter of 2001 were lower than expected due to one-time adjustments for cost recoveries. General and administrative expenses for the nine months ended September 30, 2002 of \$10.1 million are in line with our annual expectations of \$0.60/Boe.

In accordance with the full cost method of accounting, we capitalized \$2.0 million or 25% of gross general and administrative costs for the three months ended September 30, 2002 compared to \$1.8 million or 28% for the same period in 2001. For the nine month period ended September 30, 2002, we capitalized \$6.1 million of gross general and administrative costs compared to \$4.6 million for the comparable period in 2001. The majority of these capitalized costs represent compensation costs for staff involved in development and acquisition activities.

### Management Fees.

	Т	Three Moi Septem	nths En Iber 30,			Nine Montl Septemb		
	2	002	2	001	2	2002	2	001
				(in mi	llions)			
Base management fees Performance fees	\$	2.3 4.9	\$	2.5	\$	6.3 7.3	\$	7.0
Total management fees	\$	7.2	\$	2.5	\$	13.6	\$	7.0

Base management fees, which are calculated based on 2.75% of net operating income, decreased to \$2.3 million during the three months ended September 30, 2002 from \$2.5 million for the same period in 2001. The decrease is a result of lower net operating income experienced during the period. For the nine months ended September 30, 2002, base management fees decreased to \$6.3 million from \$7.0 million for the same period in 2001. The decrease in the nine month comparison is a result of lower net operating income experienced during the period, offset slightly by the increase in the rate used to calculate the base management fees from 2.20% to 2.75%, as a result of the restructured management fee associated with the merger between Enerplus Resources Fund and EnerMark Income Fund.

The performance fee can range between 0% and 4% of our annual operating income based on our total return and our relative performance compared to certain other Canadian conventional oil and gas trusts. Although the performance fee is determined on December 31, 2002, management has accrued a performance fee based on the fact that, had the calculation been performed at September 30, 2002, the performance fee for 2002 would be 3.0% of net operating income. The \$7.3 million is an estimate that may increase or decrease throughout the remainder of the year until the performance fee is calculated and finalized.

*Interest Expense.* Interest expense for the three months ended September 30, 2002 was \$5.2 million, an increase from \$5.1 million recognized during the comparable period of 2001. Although our average

37

long-term debt has decreased compared to the same period in 2001, the average floating interest rate paid by us has increased.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2002, interest expense was \$12.7 million, a decrease from \$13.5 million recognized during the comparable period of 2001. The decrease is attributable to lower outstanding average long-term debt along with a reduction in interest rates over the period.

As at September 30, 2002, we had floating interest rates with respect to \$94.2 million in bank debt and \$268.3 million in senior unsecured debentures. However, with respect to this long-term debt, we had \$75.0 million in interest rate swaps that fixed the rate of interest before stamping fees between 3.89% and 4.70% for three-year terms. We expect the stamping fees, which vary depending on our ratio of debt to EBITDA, to generally range from 0.85% to 1.05%. Please read Note 5 to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001.

**Depletion, Depreciation and Amortization.** Depletion, depreciation and amortization decreased to \$52.7 million or \$9.42/Boe for the three months ended September 30, 2002 from \$55.4 million or \$9.98/Boe for the same period in 2001. Included in the 2001 balance are amortization costs related to deferred hedging assets amounting to \$3.9 million that were fully amortized by the end of 2001. For the nine months ended September 30, 2002, depletion, depreciation and amortization was \$158.9 million or \$9.47/Boe compared to \$135.9 million or

\$9.66/Boe for the same period in 2001. These differences are a result of the merger between Enerplus Resources Fund and EnerMark Income Fund. Higher production volumes during 2002 have increased the amount of depletion, depreciation and amortization expense, while the change in the overall depletable reserves has decreased the rate of depletion, depreciation and amortization per Boe. When a ceiling test was applied to our capital assets as at September 30, 2002, no write-down was required.

*Taxes.* For the three months ended September 30, 2002, a future income tax recovery of \$11.1 million was recorded in income. Under Canadian GAAP, we do not recognize any future income taxes, as taxable income is distributed to unitholders in the form of taxable distributions. However, our Operating Companies are required to account for future income taxes. Future income taxes for the Operating Companies are dependent upon the method by which funds are transferred to the Fund from the Operating Companies. The future income tax recovery occurs when tax deductible distributions, which can take the form of interest or royalties, are transferred from the Operating Companies to our unitholders. During the quarter, increased tax deductible distributions were made from the Operating Companies to us.

Netbacks. The following table illustrates our netbacks per Boe of production.

		Three Mor Septem		Nine Mont Septem		
		2002	2001	2002		2001
Oil and gas sales	\$	27.08	\$ 29.51	\$ 25.52	\$	35.01
Royalties		(5.19)	(5.94)	(5.27)		(8.22)
Operating expenses		(6.21)	(6.25)	(5.71)		(5.77)
	_		 		_	
Operating netback per Boe	\$	15.68	\$ 17.32	\$ 14.54	\$	21.02
General and administrative expenses		(0.60)	(0.29)	(0.60)		(0.45)
Management fees		(1.30)	(0.45)	(0.80)		(0.49)
Net interest		(0.92)	(0.90)	(0.74)		(0.91)
Capital taxes		(0.22)	(0.25)	(0.24)		(0.26)
Restoration and abandonment cash costs		(0.18)	(0.13)	(0.19)		(0.10)
Funds flow from operations	\$	12.46	\$ 15.30	\$ 11.97	\$	18.81

38

## Net Income and Funds Flow From Operations.

	Т	Three Months Ended September 30,				Nine Months Ended September 30,		
	2	2002	2	2001		2002		2001
		(in n	nillion	s, except j	per tru	ıst unit am	ounts)	
Net income	\$	29.1	\$	25.1	\$	64.5	\$	143.3
Net income per trust unit (basic and diluted)		0.41		0.39		0.92		2.82
Funds flow from operations		69.6		85.0		200.9		264.6
Funds flow from operations per trust unit		0.98		1.31		2.87		5.22

The increase in net income for the three months ended September 30, 2002, is a result of higher average crude oil prices recognized during the third quarter 2002 compared to the same period in 2001, offset slightly by the additional performance fee that has been accrued during the period. The decrease in funds flow from operations for the three months ended September 30, 2002 is due to an \$18.9 million gain recognized from natural gas hedging contracts during the same period in 2001.

The change in net income and funds flow from operations for the nine months ended September 30, 2002, is due to a combination of a \$16.2 million gain recognized from natural gas hedging contracts during 2001, a sharp decline in natural gas prices realized during 2002 from those experienced during the first and second quarters of 2001 and the fact that the 2001 year to date results are those strictly of EnerMark Income Fund to the June 21, 2001 date of the merger between it and Enerplus Resources Fund.

Management monitors our distribution payout policy with respect to forecast cash flows, debt levels, and spending plans. Management is prepared to adjust the payout levels in an effort to balance the investor's desire for distributions with Enerplus' requirement to maintain a prudent capital structure.

With respect to the third quarter of 2002, we distributed \$64.5 million, or \$0.88 per trust unit in cash distributions to unitholders (94% of funds flow from operations) and withheld \$3.9 million or \$0.05 per trust unit for debt reduction (6% of funds flow from operations). For the nine month period, we distributed \$170.5 million, or \$2.40 per trust unit (83% of funds flow from operations), and withheld \$33.9 million, or \$0.48 per trust unit, for debt reduction (17% of funds flow from operations).

Cash available for distribution per trust unit of \$0.88 for the three months ended September 30, 2002 represents what an Enerplus unitholder will have received from the production relating to the third quarter of 2002 (paid to unitholders on September 20, October 20, and November 20, 2002). Cash available for distribution was \$1.25 per trust unit for the same period in 2001.

## Year Ended December 31, 2001 Compared to Year Ended December 31, 2000

### Overview.

On June 21, 2001, the unitholders of Enerplus Resources Fund and EnerMark Income Fund agreed to combine the two funds and continue as Enerplus Resources Fund.

In connection with the combination of the two funds, Enerplus restructured its management fee to better align the interests of EGEM and the unitholders by eliminating acquisition and divestment fees and replacing them with performance incentive fees.

Aside from the reverse take-over combination of Enerplus Resources Fund and EnerMark Income Fund, acquisitions net of dispositions of producing oil and gas properties totaled \$8.9 million during the year (\$77.4 million in acquisitions less \$68.5 million in dispositions of non-core properties).

We invested \$143.0 million in development projects in 2001, drilling 321.6 net wells.

Our commodity price risk management program generated a net gain of \$50.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2001.

On November 15, 2001, we issued 4,312,500 trust units at a price of \$24.75 per trust unit in a Canadian public offering.

39

*Production.* Daily production averaged 54,015 Boe/day during 2001, representing a 74% increase over production volumes of 31,112 Boe/day in 2000. The increase is primarily attributable to the reverse takeover of Enerplus Resources Fund by EnerMark Income Fund on June 21, 2001, as well as the acquisitions of Cabre, EBOC, Pursuit, and Western Star and the acquisition of the Hanna/Garden Plains property during 2000. The acquisitions in 2000 had a full year impact on 2001 production, but only a partial-year impact on 2000 production, relative to the respective closing date of the acquisition.

Average production volumes for the years ended December 31, 2001 and 2000 are outlined below.

Dai	ly Sales Volume	nes		
2001	176,671 101,473	% Change		
176,671	101,473	74%		
20,592	12,089	70		

**Daily Sales Volumes** 

Natural gas liquids (Bbls/day)	3,978	2,111	88
Total daily sales (Boe/day)	54,015	31,112	74
Our exit production rate averaged 62 300 Boe/day for the month of December 2001	Our total productic	on for Decem	ber 2001 v

Our exit production rate averaged 62,300 Boe/day for the month of December 2001. Our total production for December 2001 was 56% natural gas, 37% crude oil and 7% natural gas liquids.

*Pricing and Price Risk Management.* The average price that we received for our natural gas before hedging increased 9% from \$4.52/Mcf in 2000 to \$4.91/Mcf in 2001. In comparison, the AECO monthly index increased 25% from \$5.02/Mcf in 2000 to \$6.30/Mcf in 2001 and the NYMEX index price increased 12% from \$3.91/Mcf in 2000 to \$4.38/Mcf in 2001. Our realized gas prices did not increase as much as the reference indices due to

long-term fixed price physical delivery contracts representing approximately 5% of production that were priced below prevailing index prices in 2001, and

sales to aggregators that were also priced below prevailing indices in 2001 because they reflect a basket of fixed, floating, and downstream delivery contracts.

The average price that we received for our crude oil (before hedging) decreased 15% from \$35.86/Bbl in 2000 to \$30.48/Bbl in 2001. This reflects a comparable 14% decline in the pricing of benchmark West Texas Intermediate (WTI) crude oil. While we benefited from the weaker Canadian exchange rate and a lighter average blend of crude oil as a result of recent acquisitions, these advantages were offset by wider price differentials on heavier streams of crude oil during the year.

The average price that we received for our natural gas liquids decreased 4% from \$32.33/Bbl in 2000 to average \$31.12/Bbl in 2001. However, the price of natural gas liquids as a proportion of our crude oil price increased from 90% in 2000 to 102% in 2001, reflecting significantly higher values attributed to ethane production in the first half of 2001.

		Average Selling Price (Before the Effects of Hedging)				
		2001			2000	% Change
Natural gas (per Mcf)		\$	4.91	\$	4.52	9%
Crude oil (per Bbl)			30.48		35.86	(15)
Natural gas liquids (per Bbl)			31.12		32.33	(4)
Total daily sales (per Boe)			29.89		30.94	(3)
				0	Selling Price fects of Hed	
			2001		2000	% Change
AECO natural gas (per Mcf)		\$	6.30	\$	5.02	25%
NYMEX natural gas (US\$ per Mcf)			4.38		3.91	12
WTI crude oil (US\$ per Bbl)			25.97		30.19	(14)
CDN\$/US\$ exchange rate	40		0.6458		0.6736	(4)

In 2001, we realized a gain of \$50.1 million as a result of our commodity hedging activities, compared to a loss of \$9.1 million in 2000, as outlined below:

**Opportunity Gain (Loss)** from Financial Hedging

		Opportunity Gain (Loss) from Financial Hedging			
	-	(in r	nillions)		
Crude oil	\$	5.5	\$	(9.6)	
Natural gas		44.6		0.5	
Net hedging opportunity gain (loss)	\$	50.1	\$	(9.1)	
Net gain (loss) per Bbl crude oil		0.73		(2.19)	
Net gain per Mcf natural gas		0.69		0.01	

We use forward and futures contracts to manage our exposure to commodity price fluctuations. Please read " Risk Management Strategy" for more information on these strategies.

*Oil and Gas Sales.* Revenues, including hedging gains, were \$639.4 million for the year ended December 31, 2001, which was 86% higher than the \$343.2 million reported for the year ended December 31, 2000. This increase was primarily due to the reverse takeover of Enerplus on June 21, 2001, as well as the acquisitions of Cabre, EBOC, Pursuit, and Western Star and the acquisition of the Hanna/Garden Plains property during 2000. The acquisitions in 2000 had a full year impact on 2001 revenues, but only a partial-year impact on 2000 revenues, depending on the closing date of the acquisition. Our 2001 increase in revenues was also the result of our production volumes being more heavily weighted towards lighter oil and hedging gains offset by a slight reduction in prices as described in the table below.

	Analysis of Sales Revenues							
	-	rude Oil Revenues		NGLs Revenues		atural Gas Revenues		Total Revenues
				(in mi	lions	5)		
2000 Sales Revenues	\$	149.0	\$	25.0	\$	169.2	\$	343.2
Effect of increase (decrease) in product price		(40.4)		(1.8)		25.1		(17.1)
Effect of change in sales volumes		110.8		22.0		121.3		254.1
Effect of change in hedging gains		15.1				44.1		59.2
2001 Sales Revenues	\$	234.5	\$	45.2	\$	359.7	\$	639.4
							_	

*Royalties.* Royalties increased by \$51.7 million to \$132.7 million for the year ended December 31, 2001, as a consequence of the increase in production revenue. The royalty rate before hedging for the year ended December 31, 2001, decreased to 22.5% from 23.0% for the year 2000.

*Operating Expenses.* Operating expenses increased to \$120.1 million for the year ended December 31, 2001 from \$55.0 million in 2000, due mainly to the higher production volumes associated with acquisition activities. This represents a cost of \$6.09/Boe in 2001 compared to \$4.83/Boe in 2000. Increased activity levels in the industry during the first nine months of 2001 created a higher demand for goods and services that put upward pressure on costs. In addition, we experienced higher electricity costs in the first half of 2001 compared to 2000. Finally, the acquisition of properties during 2000 and 2001 with relatively higher operating costs than the pre-existing property portfolio added to our operating cost per Boe.

*General and Administrative Expenses.* General and administrative expenses increased \$5.8 million to \$13.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2001, compared to \$7.2 million for the year 2000. The increase reflects the additional costs of managing acquired entities. General and administrative costs per Boe of production increased marginally to \$0.66/Boe for 2001 compared to \$0.63/Boe for 2000.

In accordance with the full cost method of accounting, we capitalized \$7.5 million of general and administrative expenses in 2001 compared to \$7.9 million capitalized in 2000. The majority of these capitalized costs represent compensation costs for staff involved in development drilling and acquisition activities.

*Management Fees.* Management services are supplied to us on a fee and cost reimbursement basis. Management fees expensed were \$9.3 million for the year ended December 31, 2001, which represents an increase of \$4.8 million over the year 2000. These increased fees are a result of higher operating income as well as the increase in the base management fee percentage, as discussed below, relative to the restructuring of management fees in their entirety.

In conjunction with the reverse take-over of Enerplus, a new management agreement was approved by the unitholders on June 21, 2001. Under the new agreement, base management fees were set at 2.75% of net operating income (compared to pre-June 21, 2001 rates of 2.2% for EnerMark Income Fund and 3.5% for Enerplus). In addition, acquisition and divestment fees, which were capitalized for financial statement purposes, were eliminated and were replaced by performance fees based on both our total return and our relative performance as compared to certain other conventional oil and gas trusts. The performance fee can range between 0% and 4% of operating income. In connection with the merger, the management company was paid a fee of 172,500 Enerplus trust units with a value of \$5 million in 2001, which was capitalized as part of the merger cost. The management fee is described in "Management and Corporate Governance Management Agreement," as well as Note 6 to our audited annual consolidated financial statements.

*Interest Expense.* Interest expense for the year 2001 was \$17.6 million, up \$2.3 million from 2000 due to higher outstanding bank debt incurred in connection with the acquisition activities in 2000 and 2001. Bank debt increased to \$412.6 million at December 31, 2001 from \$275.9 million on December 31, 2000. During 2001, our interest costs were entirely based on floating rates.

**Depletion, Depreciation and Amortization.** Depletion, depreciation and amortization increased to \$194.1 million in 2001 from \$80.3 million in 2000. Included in the amortization amount are \$7.1 million of amortized costs relating to the mark-to-market value of our commodity price forward contracts at the time of the reverse takeover. The mark-to-market value of these contracts was recognized as either a deferred hedge asset or liability as part of the acquisition cost and will be amortized over the remaining term of the contract ending in 2004. The actual gain (or loss) associated with this contract will be recognized in oil and gas sales as they are realized.

	:	2001	2	2000
		(in mil	lions)	
Depletion and depreciation	\$	181.1	\$	76.5
Amortization of future site restoration		5.9		3.8
Amortization of deferred hedging costs		7.1		
	_			
Total	\$	194.1	\$	80.3

The rate of depletion and depreciation increased to \$9.18/Boe in 2001 from \$6.72/Boe in 2000. The increase was the result of higher costs attributed to petroleum and natural gas assets acquired during 2000 and 2001. The adoption of the liability method of accounting for future income taxes, as required by Canadian GAAP, had the effect of substantially increasing the recorded value of acquired property, plant and equipment compared to the previous deferral method of accounting. In the case of the corporate acquisitions in 2000, the value of acquired assets were increased to reflect any shortfall between the net book value and the cost basis for income tax purposes.

*Taxes.* Capital taxes increased to \$4.7 million for the year 2001 from \$2.9 million in 2000 primarily due to the increase in capital structure.

For the year ended December 31, 2001, a future income tax recovery of \$31.5 million was recorded in income. Under Canadian GAAP, the Fund does not recognize any future income taxes, as taxable income is distributed to unitholders in the form of taxable distributions. However, our Operating Companies are required to account for future income taxes. Future income taxes arise because of the difference between the accounting and tax basis of the Operating Companies' assets and liabilities.

42

Netbacks. The following table illustrates our netbacks per Boe of production.

Year Ended December 31,

	_	Year Ended December 31,			
Oil and gas sales	\$	32.43	\$	30.14	
Royalties		(6.73)		(7.10)	
Operating expenses		(6.09)		(4.83)	
General and administrative expenses		(0.66)		(0.63)	
Management fees		(0.47)		(0.40)	
Interest expense, net of interest and other income		(0.85)		(1.30)	
Capital taxes		(0.24)		(0.26)	
Restoration and abandonment cash costs		(0.13)		(0.13)	
Funds flow from operations		17.26		15.49	
Depletion and depreciation		(9.18)		(6.72)	
Amortization, net of cash costs		(0.54)		(0.21)	
Future income tax recovery (provision)		1.60		(1.35)	
Net income per Boe of production	\$	9.14	\$	7.21	

As illustrated in the chart above, we earned net income of \$9.14 for every Boe produced in 2001. This netback per Boe realized in 2001 is \$1.93 per Boe more than 2000.

*Net Income and Funds Flow From Operations.* Net income for the year ended December 31, 2001 was \$180.3 million, up 119% from \$82.2 million for the year 2000. On a per unit basis, net income increased 7% to \$3.28 per trust unit in 2001 from \$3.06 per trust unit in 2000. After adding back non-cash expenses such as depletion, depreciation, amortization and the future income tax provision (recovery), the resultant funds flow from operations was \$340.2 million in 2001 or \$6.20 per trust unit compared to \$176.4 million or \$6.57 per trust unit in 2000.

## Liquidity and Capital Resources

We anticipate that we will continue to have adequate liquidity to fund future recurring operating expenses and planned capital expenditures for 2003. Our primary cash requirements consist of normal operating expenses, capital expenditures, debt service payments, distributions to our unitholders and acquisitions of new properties. Short-term cash requirements, such as operating expenses and monthly distributions to unitholders, are funded with operating cash flows. Long-term cash requirements for acquisitions are funded by several sources, including borrowings under bank credit facilities and the issuance of additional debt and equity securities, including trust units. We have typically funded our acquisitions through either borrowings under our credit facility or the direct issuance of trust units. These borrowings are ultimately repaid from the issuance of additional trust units or from internally generated cash flows. Our ability to complete future debt and equity offerings will depend on various factors, including prevailing market conditions, interest rates and our financial condition at the time.

At March 1, 2002, we renegotiated our bank facilities and consolidated the bank lines of the former EnerMark and Enerplus operating companies. As at September 30, 2002, we had a \$620 million borrowing base limit with respect to our unsecured credit facilities and senior unsecured notes as follows:

Senior unsecured notes	\$ 268.3 million
Revolving bank facility	322.0 million
Demand bank facility	29.7 million
Total borrowing base	\$ 620.0 million

The revolving bank facility is syndicated with seven banks. It is a committed 364 day facility with an incremental amortizing two year term. In the event that the revolving bank line is not extended at the end of

the 364 day revolving period, no payments are required to be made to non-extending lenders during the first year of the term period. However, we will be required to maintain certain minimum balances on deposit with the syndicate agent.

On November 7, 2002, we increased our borrowing base by \$80 million to \$700 million, resulting in an increase in our revolving bank facility from \$322 million to \$402 million. Our bank credit facilities have no financial covenants, but contain cross defaults to our senior notes. Our borrowing base is based on the banks' evaluation of the value of our proved oil and natural gas reserves. The banks have reserved the right to revise the commitment based on a review of the year end reserve information. The bank debt has priority over claims of and distributions to our unitholders. However, unitholders have no direct liability with respect to the bank loan should revenues be insufficient to repay it.

During the second quarter of 2002, we diversified our debt portfolio through the issuance by EnerMark of US\$175 million senior, unsecured notes with a coupon rate of 6.62% priced at par. The senior notes have a final maturity of June 19, 2014, with amortizing payments of 20% per annum on each of the five anniversary dates commencing on June 19, 2010. These senior notes require us, among other things, to (1) maintain an interest coverage ratio (EBITDA to interest expense for the four preceding quarters) of at least 4.0 to 1.0, (2) maintain a ratio of debt to present value of proved reserves of not more than 0.6 to 1.0, and (3) with certain exceptions, maintain a ratio of debt to EBITDA of not more than 3.0 to 1.0. The senior notes also impose restrictions on EnerMark's ability to incur debt, grant liens and make payments, including royalty and dividend payments to the Fund, in circumstances of default. They also impose restrictions on asset divestitures, mergers and consolidations. We are currently in compliance with all such requirements. The Fund and ERC have subordinated their rights to receive from EnerMark and, in the case of the Fund, from ERC, payments of debt and interest accrued thereon and royalty payments to the prior payment in full in cash of the senior notes. Concurrent with the issuance of the senior notes, we swapped the US\$175 million into Canadian dollar denominated floating rate debt at an exchange rate of Cdn\$1.5333/US\$ for gross proceeds of \$268.3 million at a floating interest rate, based on Canadian three month banker's acceptances, plus 1.18%. The mark-to-market value of the cross-currency interest rate swap at September 30, 2002 was an in-the-money gain of \$40 million.

On September 12, 2002, we closed an equity offering of 4,750,000 trust units at a price of \$26.85 per trust unit for gross proceeds of \$127,538,000 (net \$120,886,000). These proceeds were used to reduce the amounts outstanding on the bank credit facilities.

Our long-term debt as at September 30, 2002 was \$362.5 million, which was comprised of bank credit facilities of \$94.2 million and senior unsecured notes of \$268.3 million. This was lower than long-term debt of \$412.6 million as at December 31, 2001. The decrease in debt can be attributed to the equity issue on September 12, 2002 combined with cash from operations that has been withheld for debt repayments.

On August 8, 2002, we assumed approximately \$4.1 million in contingent project debt in connection with our acquisition of a working interest in the Joslyn Creek Lease. This contingent project debt was comprised of \$3,360,000 of principal and approximately \$740,000 in accrued interest. Interest is accrued at the Bank of Canada prime business rate and is not compounded. The debt is contingent on both production and pricing hurdles with respect to development on the lease. As it is too early in the development of this project to determine if these hurdles will be satisfied, the contingent debt has not been accrued in our financial statements.

Our financial leverage and coverage ratios for the nine months ended September 30, 2002 and the year ended December 31, 2001, were as follows:

	Nine Months Ended September 30, 2002	Year Ended December 31, 2001
Long-term debt to funds flow from operations <sup>(1)</sup>	1.3x	1.2x
Funds flow from operations to interest expense <sup>(1)</sup>	16.4x	19.3x
Long-term debt to long-term debt plus equity	21%	23%

(1)

Funds flow from operations and interest expense is based on the first nine months of 2002 plus the last three months of 2001.

On October 21, 2002, we acquired all of the outstanding shares and retired the debt of Celsius Energy Resources Ltd., a private oil and gas producer in Calgary, Alberta, for a total consideration of \$165.9 million, including working capital adjustments. This acquisition was funded with borrowings of \$165.9 million under our credit facility. We will repay these borrowings with a portion of the net proceeds of this offering.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2002, we spent \$101.0 million on capital expenditures prior to acquisitions and divestitures. During this same time period, we spent \$45.9 million on acquisitions of oil and gas properties, net of dispositions. Through the remainder of the year, we will continue to pursue acquisition opportunities while maintaining a focused effort on the development of existing reserves.

We pay monthly distributions to our unitholders. The amount available to us to pay distributions depends on the level of monthly net cash flow received by us from EnerMark and ERC pursuant to the royalty agreements, as well as from other sources such as interest, principal and dividend payments received from EnerMark and, indirectly, ERC. The board of directors of EnerMark regularly evaluates our distribution payout with respect to forecast cash flows, debt levels and spending plans. Please read "Distributions" for more information on these distributions.

### **Natural Gas Pipeline Commitments**

We have contracted to transport 10 MMcf/day of natural gas into Chicago on the Foothills and Northern Border pipelines until October 31, 2008. We have also agreed to transport 5 MMcf/day to Marshfield, Illinois on the TransCanada and Viking pipelines until October 31, 2008. In addition, we have pipeline commitments to transport 5 MMcf/day into Chicago on Alliance Pipeline until October 31, 2015.

### **Trust Unit Information**

We had 69,532,000 trust units and no warrants outstanding at December 31, 2001 compared to 40,925,000 trust units and 3,045,000 warrants at December 31, 2000. The weighted number of trust units outstanding during 2001 and 2000 was 54,907,000 and 26,841,000, respectively.

During 2001, we issued 20,863,000 additional trust units pursuant to the merger agreement on June 21, 2001. In addition, 1,267,000 trust units were issued to acquire the non-controlling interest with respect to the Cabre acquisition, and 4,312,500 trust units were issued pursuant to the November 15, 2001 equity offering. We also issued 3,045,000 warrants on December 31, 2000 and an additional 390,000 warrants on January 8, 2001 pursuant to the Cabre acquisition, of which 1,197,000 were exercised during 2001 and 2,238,000 expired on December 17, 2001. On September 12, 2002, we closed an equity offering of 4,750,000 trust units.

As at September 30, 2002, Enerplus had 74,751,000 trust units and no warrants outstanding. The weighted average number of trust units outstanding during the nine months ended September 30, 2002 was 70,066,000 (2001 50,738,000).

### **Risk Management Strategy**

We are exposed to a variety of market risks, including changes in commodity prices, foreign currency exchange rates and interest rates. As part of our business strategy, we manage commodity price risk, when appropriate, through hedging agreements that will increase the level of predictability in prices for our oil and gas production. We do not currently hedge against foreign currency risks, with the exception of the cross-currency swap associated with the senior unsecured notes. We engage in certain interest rate swaps to manage our interest rate risks. Derivative financial instruments involve a degree of credit risk, which we endeavour to control through the use of financially sound counterparties. Please read "Business Risk Management" for more information on these strategies.

We have continued to implement hedging transactions in accordance with our commodity price risk management program during the third quarter. The program is intended to provide a measure of stability to our cash distributions as well as to ensure that we realize positive economic returns from our capital development and acquisition activities.

Our commodity risk management position as at September 30, 2002 is described in Note 5 to our interim unaudited consolidated comparative financial statements included in this prospectus. Commodity price risk is managed through fixed price physical delivery contracts and financial instruments such as forward contracts. The net receipts or payments arising from the forward contracts are recognized in income as a component of oil and gas sales during the same period as the corresponding hedge position. At September 30, 2002, we had \$1.9 million in deferred costs related to forward contracts that will be amortized over the remaining life of those instruments. The mark-to-market value of the financial forward contracts represented an unrealized loss of \$27.0 million with reference to quarter-end prices and forward markets. As of September 30, 2002, we had the following physical and financial contracts in place with respect to crude oil and natural gas prices:

Physical and Financial Commodity Price Contracts

<sup>45</sup> 

	Natur	Natural Gas		de Oil
ntracted Period	Contracted Volumes	% of Estimated Gross Production <sup>(1)</sup>	Contracted Volumes	% of Estimated Gross Production <sup>(1)</sup>
	(MMcf/day)		(Bbls/day)	
inder of 2002	66.0	29%	11,175	45%
	75.0	33	11,000	44
	35.0	15	4,750	19

(1)

Production volumes are measured with reference to year-to-date production adjusted for the Celsius acquisition.

### Sensitivity Analysis

Even with the commodity price contracts described above in place, our cash flow remains sensitive to changes in commodity prices as demonstrated by the following table:

	and Exchange on 2003 Dis	Changes in Price e Rate and Effect stributions per st Unit
Change of Cdn\$0.10 per Mcf in the price of natural gas	\$	0.07
Change of US\$1.00 per Bbl in the price of WTI crude oil		0.15
Change of 1,000 Boe/day in production		0.09
Change of \$0.01 in the US\$/Cdn\$ exchange rate		0.06
Change of 1% in interest rate		0.07

These sensitivities are based on our current projections of 2003, which have been adjusted to include all commodity contracts as described in Note 5 to our interim unaudited consolidated comparative financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001. These sensitivities apply to commodity prices, production and exchange rates within the context of current market rates and our current risk management positions. To the extent the market price of crude oil or natural gas change to levels that are above the ceiling or below the floor price limits set by our existing commodity contracts, the above sensitivities will no longer be relevant. Because these sensitivities assume a number of factors, actual sensitivities may vary materially from what is presented.

In the future, we intend to continue to manage our commodity price exposure in a similar manner. The future gain or loss from such a program depends on forward markets and future prices. The significant hedging gains experienced in 2001 are not expected to be replicated in 2002.

## 46

### Significant Accounting Policies

Our management prepares our financial statements following Canadian GAAP. The preparation of financial statements requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosures of contingencies, if any, as at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. The following is a summary of our significant accounting policies. For a complete description of our accounting policies, please read Note 1 to our interim unaudited consolidated comparative financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001 and Note 2 to our audited consolidated financial statements as at and for the years ended December 31, 2001 and 2000 included in this prospectus.

We follow the full cost method of accounting. All costs of acquiring oil and natural gas properties and related development costs are capitalized and accumulated in one cost centre. Maintenance and repairs are charged against earnings, and renewals and enhancements which extend the recoverable reserves of the property, plant and equipment area capitalized. During 2001 and the first nine months of 2002, general and administrative costs of \$7,547,000 and \$6,100,000 respectively, were capitalized.

Gains and losses are not recognized upon disposition of oil and natural gas properties unless such a disposition would significantly alter the rate of depletion.

### **Ceiling** Test

We place a limit, referred to as the "ceiling test," on the aggregate cost of property, plant and equipment, which may be carried forward for amortization against revenues of future periods. The ceiling test is a cost recovery test whereby the capitalized costs less accumulated depletion and depreciation, accumulated site restoration and future income taxes are limited to an amount equal to estimated undiscounted future net revenues from proved reserves, plus the unimpaired costs of non-producing properties, less estimated future general and administrative expenses, site restoration costs, management fees, financing costs and capital taxes. Costs and prices at the balance sheet date are used in determining ceiling test amounts. Any costs carried on the balance sheet in excess of the ceiling test limitation are charged to earnings.

### **Depletion and Depreciation**

The provision for depletion and depreciation of oil and natural gas assets is calculated using the unit-of-production method based on our share of estimated proved reserves before royalties. Reserves are converted to equivalent units on the basis of approximate relative energy content based on our share of estimated proved reserves before royalties.

#### **Change in Accounting Policy**

Effective January 1, 2000 we, on a retroactive basis, adopted the liability method of accounting for income taxes in accordance with the new Canadian Institute of Chartered Accountants income tax standard. The cumulative effect as at January 1, 2000 was to increase future income taxes payable and decrease accumulated income by \$16,177,000. The 1999 financial statements have not been restated for the change. The new recommendations do not affect our cash flow or liquidity.

### 47

#### Certain Accounting Differences Under U.S. GAAP

The following is a summary of certain differences in accounting for the ceiling test, derivative instruments and stock-based compensation under U.S. GAAP. There are further differences between U.S. GAAP and Canadian GAAP that apply to us. These are discussed in Note 8 to our unaudited interim consolidated financial statements for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001 and Note 10 to our audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2001 included in this prospectus.

### **Ceiling** Test

Under U.S. GAAP, for Securities and Exchange Commission registrants following full cost accounting, the carrying value of petroleum and natural gas properties and related facilities, net of deferred income taxes, is limited to the present value of after tax future net revenue from proved reserves, discounted at 10 percent (based on prices and costs at the balance sheet date), plus the lower of cost and fair value of unproved properties. Under Canadian GAAP, the ceiling test is calculated without application of a discount factor, but includes general and administration, management fees and interest expense.

Where the amount of a ceiling test write-down under Canadian GAAP differs from the amount of the write-down under U.S. GAAP, the charge for depletion, depreciation, and amortization will differ in subsequent years. As at September 30, 2001, the application of the ceiling test under U.S. GAAP resulted in a write-down of \$744.3 million (\$458.4 million after tax) of capitalized costs. At December 31, 2000 and as September 30, 2002, the application of the ceiling test under U.S. GAAP did not result in a write-down of capitalized costs. Under Canadian GAAP, the application of the ceiling test did not result in a write-down for the years 2001 and 2000 and for the nine months ended September 30, 2002.

#### Accounting for Derivatives

Effective January 1, 2001, for U.S. reporting purposes, we adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 133, "Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities." SFAS 133 establishes accounting and reporting standards requiring that all derivative instruments (including derivative instruments embedded in other contracts), as defined, be recorded in the balance sheet as either an asset or a liability measured at fair value and requires that changes in fair value be recognized currently in income unless specific hedge accounting criteria are met. There are no similar standards under Canadian GAAP.

Hedge accounting treatment allows unrealized gains and losses to be deferred in other comprehensive income (for the effective portion of the hedge) until such time as the forecasted transaction occurs and requires that an entity formally document, designate and assess the effectiveness of derivative instruments that receive hedge accounting treatment. Upon adoption, we formally documented and designated all hedging relationships and verified that its hedging instruments are effective in offsetting changes in actual prices received by Enerplus. Such effectiveness is monitored at least quarterly and any ineffectiveness is reported in other revenues (losses) in the consolidated statement of operations.

### Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation

Under Canadian GAAP, compensation expense is not recognized for options granted to or exercised by employees, directors and consultants of Enerplus under its Trust Unit Option Plan (the "Unit Plan") and the new Trust Unit Rights Incentive Plan (the "Rights Plan"). For U.S. GAAP purposes, we use the intrinsic value method of accounting for options and rights issued to its employees, directors and consultants who meet the definition of an employee under U.S. GAAP. Under the Unit Plan, as the exercise price of the options was equal to the market price of the trust units on the grant date, no compensation expense has been recorded for U.S. GAAP purposes. The Rights Plan is a variable compensation plan as the exercise price of the rights is subject to downward revisions from time to time. Accordingly, compensation expense is determined as the excess of the market price of the trust units over the exercise price of the rights at each financial reporting date and is deferred and recognized in income over the vesting period of the rights. After the rights have vested, compensation expense is recognized in income in the period in which a change in the market price of trust units or the exercise price of the rights occurs.

48

#### Recent Developments in U.S. Accounting Standards

In July 2001, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued SFAS 141, "Business Combinations" and SFAS 142, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets." SFAS 141 requires the purchase method of accounting to be used for all business combinations initiated after June 30, 2001. SFAS 142 requires that goodwill and intangible assets with an indefinite useful life no longer be amortized, but instead tested for impairment at least annually. SFAS 142 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2001, except that goodwill and intangible assets acquired after June 30, 2001 will be subject immediately to the amortization and non-amortization provisions of SFAS 142. At this time, the adoption of SFAS 141 and SFAS 142 have no impact on our financial statements.

In June 2001, FASB issued SFAS 143, "Accounting for Asset Retirement Obligations." SFAS 143 requires liability recognition for retirement obligations associated with tangible long-lived assets. The obligations included within the scope of SFAS 143 are those for which we face a legal obligation for settlement. The initial measurement of the asset retirement obligation is to be at fair value. The asset retirement cost equal to the fair value of the retirement obligation is to be capitalized as part of the cost of the related long-lived asset and amortized to expense over the useful life of the asset. SFAS 143 is effective for all fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2002. The total impact on our financial statements has not yet been determined.

49

### BUSINESS

### Who We Are

We are the largest conventional oil and gas trust in North America in terms of market capitalization, production volumes and oil and natural gas reserves. Our trust units are listed on the Toronto Stock Exchange and the New York Stock Exchange and our market capitalization as at November 21, 2002 was approximately \$2.0 billion. Through our operating subsidiaries, we actively manage the acquisition and development of, and production from, oil and natural gas properties. Our operations are currently focused exclusively in western Canada.

We hold interests in a diversified and balanced portfolio of mature oil and natural gas properties. Our properties generally have predictable production profiles, long reserve lives, and the opportunity for development. Approximately 55% of our production and reserves is comprised of natural gas and approximately 45% is comprised of crude oil and natural gas liquids, or NGLs. As of January 1, 2002, we had established reserves of 312 MMBoe and net proved reserves of 215 MMBoe. The established reserve life index and the R/P ratio of our properties as of January 1, 2002 was 14.0 years and 9.4 years, respectively.

Our primary purpose is to generate and distribute cash flows to unitholders. As such, we focus on the acquisition and lower-risk development of mature, long-life oil and natural gas properties. We do not participate in exploration activity because of the higher risks involved. Our production is typically more predictable and stable than traditional exploration and production, or E&P, companies and our operations are generally not as capital intensive.

We make monthly cash distributions to our unitholders from the net cash flows that we receive from our oil and gas operations. The amount of that net cash flow is subject to many factors, including fluctuations in the quantity of oil and natural gas that we produce, the prices we receive for that production and the operating costs associated with that production. Our cash distribution for November 2002 was \$0.30 (US\$0.19) per trust unit, and we have paid cumulative distributions of \$3.40 (US\$2.16) per trust unit in the twelve months through and including October 2002.

Since its inception, Enerplus Resources Fund has grown significantly through a series of mergers and acquisitions, the most significant of which was the merger of Enerplus Resources Fund and EnerMark Income Fund on June 21, 2001. During that time, we, including pre-merger Enerplus, have increased our average daily production volumes from 34 Boe/day for the twelve months ended November 30, 1986 to 61,493 Boe/day for the nine months ended September 30, 2002.

For Canadian income tax purposes, we are classified as a "mutual fund trust." For United States federal income tax purposes, we are considered a corporation and are not a partnership or a master limited partnership (or MLP). You should read the information in "Certain Income Tax Considerations" and consult your own tax advisors to find out more about the tax consequences of owning trust units.

### **Our Business Strategy**

Our objective is to maximize our net cash flows, and therefore the distributions to our unitholders, while minimizing the risk associated with these cash flows, optimizing the economic recovery from our properties and assets and maintaining a prudent capital structure. To accomplish these goals, our business strategy is to:

continue to develop our existing properties to maintain and enhance oil and natural gas production;

acquire suitable energy-related properties and assets such as mature, long-life oil and natural gas properties with predictable production profiles;

maintain a balanced portfolio of geographically and geologically diversified oil and natural gas properties;

control costs through the efficient operation of existing and acquired properties;

manage commodity price risk, when appropriate, through hedging agreements; and

employ financial and corporate policies that facilitate access to capital.

#### **Our Organizational Structure**

Our trust structure provides us with an efficient means to distribute our net cash flows to our unitholders. Our structure increases the amount of cash distributions available to our unitholders as cash flows have historically flowed from the Operating Companies to the Fund with little or no corporate income tax payable at the Operating Company level. As the Fund distributes all of its taxable income to its unitholders, no income taxes are paid at the Fund level.

The Fund's primary sources of net cash flow are (1) payments received from 95% and 99% net royalty interests granted to the Fund by EnerMark and ERC, respectively, on the production from their oil and natural gas properties, (2) interest and principal payments on debt issued to the Fund by EnerMark, and (3) dividend payments received by the Fund from EnerMark and, indirectly, from ERC.

### **Enerplus Resources Fund**

Enerplus Resources Fund is a publicly traded open-ended investment trust whose principal undertaking is to issue trust units to the public and to indirectly invest its funds in oil and natural gas properties and other energy-related assets. The Fund's investment in these oil and natural gas interests is held entirely through its Operating Companies. Each trust unit represents an equal, undivided beneficial interest in the Fund. The Fund pays cash distributions to its unitholders from the net cash flow received from the Operating Companies. The Fund is managed by EGEM pursuant to a management agreement. The Fund is governed by the laws of the Province of Alberta. Its head and principal office is located at The Dome Tower, Suite 3000, 333 - 7<sup>th</sup> Avenue S.W., Calgary, Alberta, Canada T2P 2Z1.

#### EnerMark Inc. and Enerplus Resources Corporation

EnerMark and ERC own and operate our oil and gas properties on behalf of the Fund. Both EnerMark and ERC are corporations organized under the *Business Corporations Act* (Alberta). All of the issued and outstanding shares of EnerMark are owned by the Fund, and all of the issued and outstanding shares of ERC are owned by EnerMark. EnerMark and ERC are managed by EGEM pursuant to a management agreement. The head, principal and registered office of each of EnerMark and ERC is located at The Dome Tower, Suite 3000, 333 - 7<sup>th</sup> Avenue S.W., Calgary, Alberta, Canada T2P 2Z1.

#### Enerplus Global Energy Management Company

EGEM manages the Fund and the Operating Companies pursuant to a management agreement. EGEM is a corporation organized under the *Companies Act* (Nova Scotia) and is an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of El Paso Corporation of Houston, Texas. The board of directors of EnerMark, which oversees the business and affairs of Enerplus, has retained EGEM to provide comprehensive management services and to administer and regulate the day-to-day operations and make executive decisions in respect of Enerplus that conform to general policies and principles established by the board of directors of EnerMark. For these services, EGEM receives a management fee, incentive fees based on the performance of the Fund and reimbursement of its general and administrative expenses. Please read "Management and Corporate Governance." The head and principal office of EGEM is located at The Dome Tower, Suite 3000, 333 - 7<sup>th</sup> Avenue S.W., Calgary, Alberta, Canada T2P 2Z1.

#### Governance of Enerplus

EnerMark's board of directors is responsible for the overall governance of Enerplus and establishes the general policies and principles outlining the overall management and direction of Enerplus, including the supervision of EGEM. The board of directors must be comprised of a minimum of seven directors, three of which are nominated by EGEM pursuant to the governance agreement. The remainder of the board is nominated by the unitholders. Currently there are eight directors of EnerMark, a majority of which are independent, including the Chairman of the board of directors. The board of directors is responsible for the annual renewal, for continuous three year terms, of the management agreement pursuant to which EGEM is engaged, with the current term expiring on June 30, 2005. For further details, please read "Management and Corporate Governance."

5	1
Э	I

## **Historical Development**

Enerplus Resources Fund was formed in 1986 and was the first Canadian oil and gas trust to list its trust units on the Toronto Stock Exchange and, in November 2000, on the New York Stock Exchange. We, together with our predecessors, have grown production and reserves over our 16 year operating history through acquisitions and the development and exploitation of existing reserves. Since its inception, Enerplus Resources Fund, including pre-merger Enerplus, has increased its average daily gross production volumes from 34 Boe/day for the twelve months ended November 30, 1986 to 61,493 Boe/day for the nine months ended September 30, 2002.

Enerplus has grown significantly in recent years through a series of transactions, including the consolidation of many of the entities within the Enerplus Group, such as EnerMark Income Fund, Westrock Energy Income Fund I, Westrock Energy Income Fund II and Enerplus Pension Resource Corporation III. The most significant of these was the merger of Enerplus Resources Fund and EnerMark Income Fund on June 21, 2001 to form the largest conventional oil and gas trust in North America. Subsidiaries of EGEM managed each of Enerplus and EnerMark Income Fund at the time of the merger.

EnerMark Income Fund was formed in 1996 through the corporate reorganization of Mark Resources Inc. Prior to its merger with Enerplus, EnerMark Income Fund completed several significant acquisitions, including the acquisitions of Western Star Exploration Ltd., Pursuit Resources Corp., EBOC Energy Ltd. and Cabre Exploration Ltd., as well as the acquisition of property interests in the Hanna/Garden Plains area of Alberta.

The following tables summarize recent material acquisitions by Enerplus Resources Fund (including pre-merger Enerplus) and EnerMark Income Fund.

## **Enerplus Resources Fund**

Acquisition	Closing Date	Cost <sup>(1)</sup>		Established Reserves <sup>(2)</sup>	Production <sup>(2)</sup>
		(in r	nillions)	(MBoe)	(Boe/day)
Celsius Energy Resources Ltd.	October 21, 2002	\$	166	17,997	5,750
Kaybob property	September 26, 2001		25	2,102	1,177
Enerplus Pension Resources Corporation III	December 19, 2000		110	24,031	3,217
Westrock Energy Income Fund I <sup>(3)</sup>	June 8, 2000		60	19,154	2,836
Westrock Energy Income Fund II <sup>(3)</sup>	June 8, 2000		80	22,913	4,050
Pembina Five-Way property	April 20, 2000/		18	4,575	413
	November 15, 2000				

EnerMark Income Fund

Acquisition	Closing Date	C	ost <sup>(1)</sup>	Established Reserves <sup>(2)</sup>	Production <sup>(2)</sup>
		(in n	nillions)	(MBoe)	(Boe/day)
Cabre Exploration Ltd.	December 21, 2000	\$	311	40,469	14,200
EBOC Energy Ltd.	September 1, 2000		155	29,794	6,425
Pursuit Resources Corp.	April 3, 2000		119	22,067	5,532
Hanna/Garden Plains property	February 28, 2000		34	17,191	1,500
Western Star Exploration Ltd.	January 7, 2000		27	7,135	1,256

(1)

Acquisition cost includes consideration paid, debt assumed and transaction and related costs and charges.

### (2)

Based on Enerplus' and EnerMark Income Fund's, as the case may be, estimates of established reserves and gross average daily production at the time of the acquisition.

(3)

Enerplus Resources Fund merged with Westrock Energy Income Fund I and Westrock Energy Income Fund II on June 8, 2000. Enerplus issued approximately 3,344,329 trust units to former unitholders of Westrock Energy Income Fund I and 5,310,733 trust units to former unitholders of Westrock Energy Income Fund II. The book carrying value of unitholders' equity is deemed to be the consideration paid.

## 52

### **Acquisition and Development Activities**

Since we do not engage in exploration activities, we rely primarily upon acquisitions to both replenish and add to our oil and natural gas reserves. In pursuing acquisitions, we employ a focused and disciplined strategy to ensure that the reserves being considered are a strategic fit with our existing portfolio of properties. We have typically funded our acquisitions through either borrowings from our existing credit facility or the direct issuance of trust units. Borrowings are subsequently repaid through the issuance of additional trust units or from internally-generated cash flows. This strategy provides us with the flexibility to respond to acquisition opportunities.

A common strategy of E&P companies is to divest mature properties in order to redeploy capital into higher-risk exploration. Because of our focus on exploiting mature properties, we provide them with a ready, accessible market for those divestitures. To the extent that our acquisitions include undeveloped properties, we enter into farmout or swap agreements under which an E&P company will explore and drill the undeveloped properties on our behalf, generally at no cost to us, in exchange for a portion of our interests in the property. Additionally, our size facilitates our ability to make relatively large acquisitions as compared to many of our competitors. Finally, the tax effectiveness of our trust structure allows us to bid competitively for oil and natural gas properties against less tax-efficient entities.

We undertake lower-risk development activities to mitigate declines in total production, upgrade our reserves and extend the useful lives of many of our properties. Development activities are particularly important to us during periods when there are a limited number of attractive acquisition opportunities. Our development activities provide a lower-risk, less capital intensive alternative for increasing production volumes than do traditional exploration activities. Our development activities are typically funded through debt which is subsequently repaid through issuances of trust units and internally-generated cash flow.

### **Our Properties**

Substantially all of our oil and natural gas properties are located in western Canada in the provinces of Alberta, British Columbia and Saskatchewan. As of January 1, 2002, we had established reserves of 132 MMBbls of crude oil and NGLs and 1,082 Bcf of natural gas, for a total of 312 MMBoe, and net proved reserves of 91 MMBbls of crude oil and NGLs and 745 Bcf of natural gas, for a total of 215 MMBoe. For the nine month period ended September 30, 2002, our properties produced, on a barrel of oil equivalent basis, approximately 55% natural gas, 38% crude oil and 7% NGLs. The gross average daily production from our properties for the nine months ended September 30, 2002 was 204,463 Mcf/day of natural gas and 27,416 Bbls/day of crude oil and NGLs, for a total of 61,493 Boe/day.

The following table shows our principal properties by region, together with the gross average daily production for the nine months ended September 30, 2002 attributable to our interests in each property.

		Gross Average Daily Production for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2002					
	Oil and NGLs	Natural Gas	Total	% of Total Production			
	(Bbls/day)	(Mcf/day)	(Boe/day)	(%)			
Principal Properties:							
North West Region	(21	11.010	0.501	1.1.07			
Deep Basin	631	11,219	2,501	4.1%			
Valhalla	762	8,610	2,197	3.6			
Progress	759	5,527	1,680	2.7			
Cranberry	68	3,060	578	0.9			
Central Region							
Joarcam	2,194	5,743	3,151	5.1			
Pembina 5 Way/South Buck Lake	2,395	1,592	2,660	4.3			
Kaybob	344	4,953	1,170	1.9			
Pine Creek	224	4,522	978	1.6			
Willesden Green	208	2,748	666	1.1			
East Central Region							
Giltedge	1,635	416	1,704	2.8			
Gleneath	1,038	390	1,103	1.8			
Auburndale	559	573	655	1.1			
Hayter	676	14	678	1.1			
Kessler	576	101	593	1.0			
Cadogan	442	101	442	0.7			
-		58		0.6			
David	372	58	382				

	for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 200					
South Central Region						
Hanna/Garden Plains	2	12,500	2,085	3.4		
Benjamin	13	12,425	2,084	3.4		
Sylvan Lake	689	3,556	1,282	2.1		
Ferrier	240	4,738	1,030	1.7		
Bashaw	16	3,491	598	1.0		
Harmattan	221	1,257	431	0.7		
South East Region						
Medicine Hat Region	7	35,690	5,955	9.7		
Medicine Hat Glauconite "C"	1,152	1,248	1,360	2.2		
Jenner	394	1,883	708	1.2		
Other	11,799	78,149	24,822	40.2		
Total	27,416	204,463	61,493	100.0%		
	54					

#### Gross Average Daily Production for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 200

We actively manage our portfolio of oil and natural gas properties through our acquisition, divestiture and development activities. Our properties generally have the following characteristics:

*Long-life properties with predictable production profiles.* The majority of our properties have predictable production profiles and are relatively long-life properties. This facilitates our ability to generate relatively stable and predictable production from our properties. As of January 1, 2002, the established reserve life index and R/P ratio of our properties was 14.0 years and 9.4 years, respectively.

*Diversified and balanced portfolio of assets with focus on core areas.* Our portfolio of properties is both diversified, from a geographical and geological perspective, and well balanced between liquids and natural gas. Our properties are located throughout the Western Canadian Sedimentary Basin and access both shallow and deep producing horizons. For the nine months ended September 30, 2002, production from our properties was approximately 55% natural gas and 45% crude oil and NGLs, on a Boe basis. We are not dependent on any single property for a significant portion of our production as no single property currently represents more than 10% of our total production. Notwithstanding this diversity, our top 25 principal properties currently represent approximately 60% of our total production. Our focus on these core areas increases the efficiency of our operations and generally allows us to reduce operating costs, develop a strong understanding of the characteristics of these properties and continue to expand in these areas as we identify favourable opportunities.

*Substantial development opportunities.* We have identified development opportunities to mitigate declines in production, upgrade our reserves and extend the useful lives of many of our properties. We believe that these opportunities will allow us to add to our production at costs that are typically lower than through acquisitions. Our development activities have historically been relatively low-risk. In 2001, we participated in the drilling of 321.6 net development wells with a 99% success rate. For the nine months ended September 30, 2002, we participated in the drilling of 181.0 net development wells with a 99% success rate.

*High level of operatorship.* As at September 30, 2002, we operated properties comprising approximately 65% of our production. By operating our properties, we are better able to control both the operating costs and the optimization of recovery from our reserves.

Outlined below is a description of the general characteristics of each of our five operating regions:

#### North West Region

Located along the northern border of British Columbia and Alberta, the North West Region offers exposure to production of both natural gas rich in NGLs and light crude oil. The key properties in this region include Valhalla, Progress, Cranberry, and the non-operated Deep Basin area, a significant natural gas and NGLs producing area encompassing the Elmworth, Karr, Wapiti, and South Wapiti fields. Our production from this region is weighted to natural gas 68% on a Boe basis for the first nine months of 2002. The development potential in the Deep Basin, Valhalla and Progress natural gas properties, as well as the light oil pools at Valhalla and Progress, are a focus of our capital expenditures program. Over 21 MMBoe of our established reserves are attributable to the major properties in this region, representing approximately 7% of our total reserves as at January 1, 2002.

#### **Central Region**

The area surrounding the city of Edmonton, Alberta provides a variety of production bases, predominantly weighted to light quality sweet oil and liquids rich natural gas from long-life properties. For the nine months ended September 2002, our crude oil and NGLs production from this region represented 62% of the total Boe produced by us in this region. Our largest producing light oil properties are included in this region and generally they are all mature and have been under waterflood recovery techniques to optimize production for many years. Geological and reservoir engineering reviews to optimize the depletion of these oil pools have been recently undertaken. The major properties in this region consist of Pembina 5 Way/South Buck Lake, Pine Creek, Kaybob, Willesden Green and Joarcam, our largest crude oil producing

55

property, where we have drilled 14 infill wells during the year to date. As at January 1, 2002, over 60 MMBoe approximately 19% of our established reserves are contained in this region.

#### East Central Region

Located in an oil-producing belt along the Alberta/Saskatchewan border, the East Central Region reservoirs are primarily a compilation of light, medium and heavy oils. In the first nine months of 2002, our crude oil and NGLs production represented 95% of the total Boe that we produced from this region, including the majority of our heavy oil production. Properties belonging to this region include Giltedge, Auburndale, Hayter, Kessler, Cadogan, David, and Gleneath, a mature light sweet oil property where we have been active throughout this year employing a low-cost refracture stimulation technique to improve production. As at January 1, 2002 approximately 26 MMBoe of our established reserves are attributed to the major properties in this region, representing approximately 9% of our total established reserves.

#### South Central Region

Located just north of Calgary, Alberta, the production in this region is weighted to natural gas, accounting for 84% of the total Boe that we produced from this region for the nine months ended September 30, 2002. The South Central major properties include Hanna/Garden Plains, Benjamin, Sylvan Lake, Bashaw, Ferrier and Harmattan. Hanna/Garden Plains is a significant long-life shallow gas property being developed through large multi-well drilling programs that optimize the use of drilling and completion services to achieve capital efficiencies. There were 24 wells drilled during the second quarter of 2002 and 31 wells drilled in the third quarter of 2002 at this property. At another significant area, Benjamin, which is a non-operated, deep foothills natural gas property, we have participated in the drilling of three successful wells this year. Approximately 53 MMBoe of established reserves are attributable to the major properties in this region, which represents approximately 17% of our total established reserves as at January 1, 2002.

#### South East Region

Natural gas production in the South East Region is primarily comprised of shallow gas produced from four core properties Bantry, Fox Valley, Medicine Hat, and Verger which are collectively referred to as the Medicine Hat region and represents the largest portion of our natural gas production. The South East Region also includes heavy oil produced from the Glauconite reservoir produced primarily from the Medicine Hat Glauconite "C" property and from the non-operated Jenner property. On a Boe basis, for the first nine months of 2002, natural gas represented 81% of the Boe produced by us in this region. The shallow natural gas in this region is also developed using large multi-well drilling programs which deliver the economies of scale similar to the South Central Region. By the end of the third quarter of 2002, a 50 well development drilling program and a separate 30 well program were also completed. At the Medicine Hat Glauconite "C" property, a waterflood scheme was implemented in 2001 to enhance production and recoverable oil reserves. During the first quarter of 2002, an additional interest in this property was acquired for approximately \$20.5 million. Over 55 MMBoe of established reserves are attributable to this long-life region as at January 1, 2002, representing approximately 18% of our total established reserves.

56

#### **Selected Reserves Information**

The following tables show selected oil and natural gas reserve data for Enerplus. The following information has been derived from the report prepared by Sproule Associates Limited with respect to our reserves as of January 1, 2002, which was the effective date of our last independent engineering report. Sproule is a large, established Canadian independent firm of petroleum engineers. These tables should be read together with the information contained in "Appendix A Enerplus Reserves Information" and, in particular, the notes following the reserves tables contained in Appendix A, which include a description of certain assumptions made in preparing our reserve evaluation. Certain columns may not add due to rounding. For a description of certain terms used below and certain differences between estimating reserves under Canadian and U.S. reserve disclosure guidelines, please read "Presentation of Our Reserve Information" and "Glossary of Terms."

The following tables, as well as the information contained in Appendix A, do not include the reserves of Celsius, which we acquired on October 21, 2002. Information regarding the reserves of Celsius is contained in "Appendix B Information Regarding Celsius Energy Resources Ltd."

### Reserves as of January 1, 2002 Canadian Presentation (Gross Reserves Using Escalated Prices and Costs)

Natural Discounted at Gas Undiscounted **Crude Oil** Liquids Natural Gas Total 10% (MBbls) (MBbls) (MMcf) (MBoe) (in thousands) **Proved reserves:** 86,770 722,692 220,904 2,992,588 1,376,940 Developed producing 13,685 \$ \$ Developed non-producing 620 512 58,791 10,930 157,757 78,807 Undeveloped 7,457 1,917 169,650 37,649 401,713 170,532 **Total proved reserves** 94,847 16,114 951,133 269,483 3,552,058 1,626,279 Probable reserves (risked at 50%) 2,337 130,345 42,882 644,955 159,099 18,821 Established reserves 113,668 18,451 1,081,478 312,365 \$ 4,197,013 1,785,378 -\$

(1)

The present value of estimated future net cash flow includes the Alberta Royalty Tax Credit and is stated before deduction of income tax. Estimated future net cash flow is not to be construed as the fair market value of our reserves.

## Reserves as of January 1, 2002 Canadian Presentation (Gross Reserves Using Constant Prices and Costs)

Estimated Future Net Cash Flow<sup>(1)</sup>

Estimated Future Net Cash Flow<sup>(1)</sup>

	Natural				
	Gas				Discounted at
Crude Oil	Liquids	Natural Gas	Total	Undiscounted	10%

Estimated Future Net Cash	Flow <sup>(1)</sup>	
---------------------------	---------------------	--

Estimated Future Net Cash Flow<sup>(1)</sup>

	(MBbls)	(MBbls)	(MMcf)	(MBoe)		(in thous		3)
Proved reserves:								
Developed producing	81,222	13,485	708,955	212,866	\$	2,040,855	\$	1,088,148
Developed non-producing	604	508	57,899	10,762		110,681		62,525
Undeveloped	7,397	1,730	166,003	36,794		265,004		111,269
Total proved reserves	89,223	15,723	932,857	260,422		2,416,540		1,261,942
Probable reserves (risked at 50%)	16,662	2,334	129,770	40,625		336,976		100,586
					_			
Established reserves	105,885	18,057	1,062,627	301,047	\$	2,753,516	\$	1,362,528

(1)

The present value of estimated future net cash flow includes the Alberta Royalty Tax Credit and is stated before deduction of income tax. Estimated future net cash flow is not to be construed as the fair market value of our reserves.

57

## Reserves as of January 1, 2002 U.S. Presentation (Net Reserves Using Constant Prices and Costs)

						Discounted 10%				
	Crude Oil	Natural Gas Liquids	Natural Gas	Total						iscounted at 10%
	(MBbls)	(MBbls)	(MMcf)	(MBoe)				nds)		
Proved reserves:										
Developed producing	73,302	9,432	558,990	175,899	\$	2,040,855	\$	1,088,148		
Developed non-producing	527	349	46,461	8,620		110,681		62,525		
Undeveloped	6,320	1,218	139,485	30,785		265,004		111,270		
Total proved reserves	80,149	10,999	744,936	215,304	\$	2,416,540	\$	1,261,942		

(1)

The present value of estimated future net cash flow includes the Alberta Royalty Tax Credit and is stated before deduction of income tax. Estimated future net cash flow is not to be construed as the fair market value of our reserves.

# **Production History**

Our average daily crude oil, NGLs and natural gas production, before deduction of royalties, for the specified periods is set out in the following table:

Year Ended December 31,

Nine Months Ended

				September 30,
	<b>1999</b> <sup>(1)</sup>	2000 <sup>(1)</sup>	<b>2001</b> <sup>(1)</sup>	2002
Crude oil (Bbls/day)	11,416	12,089	20,592	23,117
NGLs (Bbls/day)	1,980	2,111	3,978	4,299
Total liquids (Bbls/day)	13,396	14,200	24,570	27,416
Natural gas (Mcf/day)	71,713	101,473	176,671	204,463
Total (Boe/day)	25,348	31,112	54,015	61,493

(1)

Production for 1999, 2000 and 2001 is that of EnerMark Income Fund. Production attributable to pre-merger Enerplus is not included prior to the June 21, 2001 merger date. Production information for the merged Fund is included from June 21, 2001 forward.

## **Oil and Natural Gas Wells**

The following table summarizes, as at December 31, 2001, our interests in producing and shut-in wells which we believe are capable of production. Although many of our wells produce both oil and natural gas, a well is categorized as an oil well or a natural gas well based upon the ratio of oil to natural gas production.

	Producing Wells					Wells <sup>(1)</sup>	
Oil		Natural Gas		Oil		Natural Gas	
Gross	Net	Gross	Net	Gross	Net	Gross	Net
2,642	1,131	3,732	1,725	489	162	306	97
34	12	87	19	11	3	44	13
2,325	478	305	211	376	103	8	1
5,001	1,621	4,124	1,955	876	268	358	111
	Gross 2,642 34 2,325	Oil           Gross         Net           2,642         1,131           34         12           2,325         478	Oil         Natura           Gross         Net         Gross           2,642         1,131         3,732           34         12         87           2,325         478         305	Oil         Natural Gas           Gross         Net         Gross         Net           2,642         1,131         3,732         1,725           34         12         87         19           2,325         478         305         211	Oil         Natural Gas         Oi           Gross         Net         Gross         Net         Gross           2,642         1,131         3,732         1,725         489           34         12         87         19         11           2,325         478         305         211         376	Oil         Natural Gas         Oil           Gross         Net         Gross         Net         Gross         Net           2,642         1,131         3,732         1,725         489         162           34         12         87         19         11         3           2,325         478         305         211         376         103	Oil         Natural Gas         Oil         Natural Gas           Gross         Net         Gross         Net         Gross         Net         Gross           2,642         1,131         3,732         1,725         489         162         306           34         12         87         19         11         3         44           2,325         478         305         211         376         103         8

<sup>(1)</sup> 

"Shut-in" wells means wells which are not producing but which may be capable of production. Shut-in wells in which we have an interest are located no further than 10 kilometres from gathering systems, pipelines or other means of transportation.

58

## **Drilling Activity**

During 2001, we participated in the drilling of 546 gross wells (321.6 net wells) with a 99% net well success rate, and for the nine months ended September 30, 2002, we participated in the drilling of 226 gross wells (181.0 net wells) with a 99% net well success rate. The following table summarizes the number and type of wells that we drilled or participated in drilling for the periods indicated. We did not participate in drilling any exploratory wells in those periods.

Y	ear Ended December	31,	
1999	2000	2001	<ul> <li>Nine Months Ended</li> <li>September 30, 2002</li> </ul>

		Net	Gross	Net	Gross	Net	Gross	Net
	Gross							
Completed								
Oil wells	4	3.0	103	33.5	104	37.7	44	20.8
Natural gas wells	97	15.0	184	53.9	429	279.4	179	158.6
Dry and abandoned	4	2.0	15	3.4	13	4.5	3	1.6
Total	105	20.0	302	90.8	546	321.6	226	181.0
Success rate:		90%	2	96%	ว	99%	,	99%
						_		

### Year Ended December 31,

(1)

Information for 1999, 2000 and 2001 is that of EnerMark Income Fund. Drilling activity attributable to pre-merger Enerplus is not included prior to the June 21, 2001 merger date. Drilling activity of the merged Fund is included from June 21, 2001 forward.

## Landholdings

The following table summarizes our land holdings as of December 31, 2001:

	Developed	Acres	Undevelop	Royalty Acres	
	Gross	Net	Gross	Net	Net
Alberta	2,410,768	806,072	820,008	408,579	693,265
British Columbia	217,967	47,010	118,683	51,505	158,023
Saskatchewan	153,335	79,865	36,559	25,595	136,911
Other	695	189	617	617	2,665
Total	2,782,765	933,136	975,867	486,296	990,864

We have assigned a value of \$24.3 million to our undeveloped landholdings as of December 31, 2001.

### **Capital Expenditures**

The following table sets forth our capital expenditures for the years ended December 31, 1999, 2000 and 2001 and the nine months ended September 30, 2002:

			Nine Months Ended	
1999 2000		2001	September 30, 2002	
	(in thousands)			
	.,	,	\$	62,457
	<i>)</i> -  -	53,594 6,682		32,683 5,900
		- ,		101,040 48,270
7	6 \$ 2 7 1 8 1 3	(in thousa 6 \$ 27,102 \$ 7 11,861 8 1,033 1 39,996	(in thousands)           6         \$ 27,102         \$ 83,004           7         11,861         53,594           8         1,033         6,682           1         39,996         143,280	2000         2001           (in thousands)           6         \$ 27,102         \$ 83,004         \$           7         11,861         53,594         \$           8         1,033         6,682         \$           1         39,996         143,280         \$

	Year End December 31,				Nine Months Ended September 30,		
Total capital expenditures		31,093		91,105	220,712		2002 149,310
Property dispositions		(16,957)	_	(25,261)	 (68,496)		(2,446)
Net capital expenditures	\$	14,136	\$	65,844	\$ 152,216	\$	146,864

(1)

Information for 1999, 2000 and 2001 is that of EnerMark Income Fund. Capital expenditures attributable to pre-merger Enerplus are not included prior to the June 21, 2001 merger date. Capital expenditures for the merged Fund is included from June 21, 2001 forward.

5	9
-	/

Development activities on our properties during 2002 are estimated to require capital expenditures of up to \$130 million, of which \$101 million was incurred to September 30, 2002.

### Marketing

Our natural gas production is sold through a combination of physical and financial sale arrangements. As of September 30, 2002, approximately 41% of our natural gas is marketed in western Canada on the AECO spot market, which is a Canadian natural gas pricing benchmark similar to NYMEX Henry Hub in the United States. An additional 14% of our natural gas production is delivered directly to the U.S. export market and is priced against the NYMEX index. Approximately 36% of our production is dedicated to realized price pools managed by major aggregators.

We sell all of the crude oil that we produce at the lease site to refiners and marketers on 30 day, continuously renewing contracts that fluctuate with monthly spot market prices.

### **Risk Management**

### Commodity Price Risk Management Program

The prices that we receive for our crude oil and natural gas can fluctuate significantly. We have a commodity price risk management program that is designed to provide price protection on a portion of our future production in the event of an adverse commodity price movement, while retaining some exposure to upside price movements. The program is intended to reduce the volatility of our cash flows as well as to allow us to realize positive economic returns from our capital development and acquisition activities.

In 2001, we implemented a commodity price risk management program. This program was implemented in consultation with industry experts, our executive management and the board of directors of EnerMark. This program establishes comprehensive guidelines for our risk management activities including, but not limited to, the type of instruments that can be used as well as the size, timing and term of the individual hedging contracts. The plan is reviewed weekly by management to determine the amount of future production that will be hedged.

We frequently use three-way options for our oil and natural gas positions. A three-way option consists of a traditional collar (i.e., selling a call and purchasing a put) supplemented by the sale of a put option that reduces the cost that would otherwise be payable on the collar. The following table illustrates the mechanics of a three-way option, using the example of a US\$30.00 sold call, a US\$22.00 purchased put and a US\$20.00 sold put.

WTI Price (US\$/Bbl)	Result		
WTI price greater than US\$30.00	Enerplus receives US\$30.00 and does not share in the upside beyond US\$30.00		
WTI between US\$22.00 and US\$30.00	Enerplus receives the actual WTI market price between US\$22.00 and US\$30.00		
WTI between US\$20.00 and US\$22.00	Enerplus receives US\$22.00		

WTI Price (US\$/Bbl)	Result
WTI below US\$20.00	Enerplus receives the actual WTI market price plus US\$2.00/Bbl (the difference between the purchased put
	and the sold put options)

For additional information regarding our commodity risk management program, please read "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Operating Results and Financial Condition Results of Operations Nine Months Ended September 30, 2002 Compared to Nine Months Ended September 30, 2001 Pricing and Price Risk Management" and Note 5 to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001.

60

### Interest Rate Risk Management

As at September 30, 2002, 79% of our bank debt was based on floating interest rates. We have fixed the interest rate on the remaining 21% (or \$75 million) using interest rate swaps for three-year terms. We may consider fixing an additional portion of our interest rate exposure depending on the forward interest rate market.

### **Currency Risk Management**

At the current time, we have not hedged our exposure to the Canadian/U.S. dollar exchange rate, with the exception of the cross-currency swap associated with the senior unsecured notes. Since the majority of our oil and natural gas sales are based on U.S.-denominated indices, we are exposed to fluctuations in the Canadian/U.S. dollar exchange rate, and the decade-long weakening trend in the Canadian dollar has generally been a positive event for us. We believe that a sustained rally in the Canadian dollar exchange rate would require Canadian interest rates to continue to strengthen more than U.S. interest rates. Although we believe this risk is minimal, and are comfortable with our current exposure, we continually monitor our position.

## **Title to Properties**

We believe that our title to the underlying properties is good and defensible in accordance with standards generally accepted in the oil and gas industry. We believe that any defects in title will not, in the aggregate, materially interfere with the use of the underlying properties and will not, in the aggregate, materially adversely affect the value of our interest.

The underlying properties are typically subject, in one degree or another to one or more of the following:

lessor royalties under oil and natural gas leases, overriding royalties and other burdens;

contractual obligations, including, in some cases, development obligations, arising under operating agreements, farmout agreements, production sales contracts and other agreements that may affect the properties or their titles;

liens that arise in the normal course of operations, such as those for unpaid taxes, statutory liens securing unpaid suppliers and contractors and contractual liens under operating agreements;

pooling and unitization agreements, declarations and orders; and

easements, restrictions, rights-of-way and other matters that commonly affect surface property.

To the extent that these burdens and obligations affect our rights to production and the value of production from the underlying properties, they have been taken into account in calculating our interests and in estimating the size and value of our reserves. We believe that the burdens and obligations affecting the underlying properties are conventional in the industry for similar properties. We also believe that the burdens and obligations do not in the aggregate materially interfere with the use of the underlying properties and will not, in the aggregate, materially adversely affect the value of our interest.

### **Regulatory Environment**

The oil and natural gas industry is subject to extensive controls and regulation imposed by various levels of government. Although we do not expect that these controls and regulation will affect our operations in a manner materially different than they would affect other Canadian oil and gas companies of similar size, the controls and regulations should be considered carefully by investors in the oil and gas industry. All current legislation is a matter of public record and we are unable to predict what additional legislation or amendments may be enacted.

#### Pricing and Marketing Oil

In Canada, producers of oil negotiate sales contracts directly with oil purchasers, with the result that the market determines the price of oil. Such price depends, in part, on oil type and quality, prices of competing fuels, distance to market, the value of refined products and the supply/demand balance and other contractual terms. Oil exports may be made pursuant to export contracts with terms not exceeding one year, in the case of light crude, and not exceeding two years, in the case of heavy crude, provided that an order approving any such export has been obtained from the National Energy Board. Any oil export to be made pursuant to a contract of longer duration (to a maximum of 25 years) requires an exporter to obtain an export licence from the National Energy Board and the issue of such a licence requires the approval of the Governor in Council.

### Pricing and Marketing Natural Gas

In Canada, the price of natural gas sold in intraprovincial, interprovincial and international trade is determined by negotiation between buyers and sellers. Such price depends, in part, on natural gas quality, prices of competing natural gas and other fuels, distance to market, access to downstream transportation, length of contract term, weather conditions, the supply/demand balance and other contractual terms. Natural gas exported from Canada is subject to regulation by the National Energy Board and the government of Canada. Exporters are free to negotiate prices and other terms with purchasers, provided that the export contracts must continue to meet certain criteria prescribed by the National Energy Board and the government of Canada. Natural gas exports for a term of less than two years or for a term of 2 to 20 years (in quantities of not more than 30,000 cubic metres per day, must be made pursuant to an order of the National Energy Board. Any natural gas export to be made pursuant to a contract of longer duration (to a maximum of 25 years) or a larger quantity, requires an exporter to obtain an export licence from the National Energy Board and the issue of such a licence requires the approval of the Governor in Council.

The governments of Alberta, British Columbia and Saskatchewan also regulate the volume of natural gas which may be removed from those provinces for consumption elsewhere, based on such factors as reserve availability, transportation arrangements and market considerations.

### The North American Free Trade Agreement

On January 1, 1994, the North American Free Trade Agreement among the governments of Canada, the U.S. and Mexico became effective. In the context of energy resources, Canada continues to remain free to determine whether exports to the United States or Mexico will be allowed, provided that any export restrictions do not: (i) reduce the proportion of energy resource exported relative to domestic use (based upon the proportion prevailing in the most recent 36 month period); (ii) impose an export price higher than the domestic price; or (iii) disrupt normal channels of supply. All three countries are prohibited from imposing minimum export or import price requirements and, except as permitted in enforcement of countervailing and antidumping orders and undertakings, minimum or maximum import price requirements.

The North American Free Trade Agreement contemplates the reduction of Mexican restrictive trade practices in the energy sector and prohibits discriminatory border restrictions and export taxes. The North American Free Trade Agreement also contemplates clearer disciplines on regulators to ensure fair implementation of any regulatory changes and to minimize disruption of contractual arrangements, which is important for Canadian natural gas exports.

#### **Provincial Royalties and Incentives**

In addition to federal regulations, each province in Canada has legislation and regulations which govern land tenure, royalties, production rates, environmental protection and other matters. The royalty regime is a significant factor in the probability of oil and natural gas production. Royalties payable on production from lands other than Crown lands are determined by negotiations between the freehold mineral owner and the lessee, although production from such lands is also subject to certain provincial taxes and royalties. Crown royalties are determined by governmental regulation and are generally calculated as a percentage of the

value of the gross production, and the rate of royalties payable generally depends in part on prescribed reference prices, well productivity, geographical location and field discovery date.

From time to time, the federal and provincial governments in Canada have established incentive programs which have included royalty rate reductions, royalty holidays and tax credits for the purpose of encouraging oil and natural gas exploration or enhanced planning projects although the trend is toward eliminating these types of programs in favour of long term programs which enhance predictability for producers. Oil and natural gas royalty holidays and reductions for specific wells will reduce the amount of Crown royalties paid by us to the provincial governments.

On October 13, 1992, the government of Alberta implemented major changes to its royalty structure and created incentives for exploring and developing oil and natural gas reserves. The incentives created include: (i) a one year royalty holiday on new oil discovered on or after October 1, 1992; (ii) incentives by way of royalty holidays and reduced royalties on reactivated, low productivity, vertical re-entry and horizontal wells; (iii) introduction of separate par pricing for light/medium and heavy oil; and (iv) a modification of the royalty formula structure through the implementation of a third tier royalty with a base rate of 10% and a rate cap of 25% for oil pools discovered after September 30, 1992. The new oil royalty reserved to the Crown has a base rate of 10% and a rate cap of 30%. The old oil royalty reserved to the Crown has a base rate of 10% and a rate cap of 30%.

In Alberta, the royalty reserved to the Crown in respect of natural gas production, subject to various incentives, is between 15% and 30%, in the case of new gas, and between 15% and 35%, in the case of old gas, depending upon a prescribed or corporate average reference price. Natural gas produced from qualifying exploratory gas wells spudded or deepened after July 31, 1985 and before June 1, 1988 is eligible for a royalty exemption for a period of 12 months, up to a prescribed maximum amount. Natural gas produced from qualifying intervals in eligible gas wells spudded or deepened to a depth below 2,500 meters is also subject to a royalty exemption, the amount of which depends on the depth of the wells.

In Alberta, certain producers of oil or natural gas are also entitled to a credit against the royalties payable to the Alberta Crown by virtue of the Alberta royalty tax credit program. The Alberta royalty tax credit program is based on a price-sensitive formula, and the Alberta royalty tax credit program rate varies between 75%, at prices for oil below \$100 per cubic meter, and 25%, at prices above \$210 per cubic meter. The Alberta royalty tax credit program rate is applied to a maximum of \$2,000,000 of Alberta Crown royalties payable for each producer or associated group of producers. Crown royalties on production from producing properties acquired from companies claiming maximum entitlement to Alberta royalty tax credit program will generally not be eligible for Alberta royalty tax credit program. The Alberta royalty tax credit program rate is established quarterly based on the average "par price", as determined by the Alberta Resource Development Department for the previous quarterly period.

In British Columbia, the amount payable as a royalty in respect of oil depends on the vintage of the oil (whether it was produced from a pool discovered before or after October 31, 1975), the quantity of oil produced in a month and the value of the oil. Oil produced from newly discovered pools may be exempt from the payment of a royalty for the first 36 months of production. The royalty payable on natural gas is determined by a sliding scale based on a reference price which is the greater of the amount obtained by the producer and a prescribed minimum price. Natural gas produced in association with oil has a minimum royalty of 8% while the royalty in respect of other natural gas may not be less than 15%.

Effective October 1, 2002, the government of Saskatchewan revised its fiscal regime for the oil and gas industry. Some royalties on wells existing as of that date will remain unchanged and will therefore be subject to various periods of royalty/tax deduction. The changes include new lower royalty and tax structures applicable to both oil, natural gas and associated natural gas (natural gas produced from oil wells), a new system of volume incentives and a reduced corporation capital tax resource surcharge rate.

The new fiscal regime for the Saskatchewan oil and gas industry provides an incentive to encourage exploration and development through a revised royalty/tax structure for oil and natural gas wells with a finished drilling date on or after October 1, 2002 or incremental oil production due to a new or expanded waterflood project with a commencement date on or after October 1, 2002. This "fourth tier" Crown royalty

rate, applicable to both oil and natural gas, is price sensitive and ranges from a minimum 5% at a base price to a maximum of 30% at a price above the base price. A fourth tier freehold tax structure, calculated by subtracting a production tax factor of 12.5 percentage points from the corresponding Crown royalty rates, has also been created which is applicable to conventional oil, incremental oil from new or expanded waterfloods and natural gas. The fourth tier royalty/tax structure is also applicable in respect of associated natural gas that is gathered for use or

sale which is produced either from oil wells with a finished drilling date on or after October 1, 2002 and oil wells with a finished drilling date prior to October 1, 2002, where the individual oil well has a gas-oil production ratio in any month of more than 3,500 m<sup>3</sup> of natural gas per 1m<sup>3</sup> of oil. In addition, volume-based royalty/tax reduction incentives have been changed such that a maximum royalty of 2.5% now applies to various volumes of both oil and natural gas, depending on the depth and nature of the well (up to 16,000 m<sup>3</sup> of oil in the case of deep exploratory wells and 25,000 m<sup>3</sup> of natural gas produced from exploratory wells). The royalty/tax category with respect to re-entry and short sectional horizontal oil wells has been eliminated such that all horizontal oil wells with a finished drilling date on or after October 1, 2002 will receive fourth tier royalty/tax rates and incentive volumes. Further changes include the reduction of the corporation capital tax resource surcharge rate from 3.6% to 2.0% and the expansion of the "deep oil well" definition to include oil wells producing from a zone deeper than 1,700 meters provided that the zone is within a geological system deposited during the Mississippian Period or earlier or from a zone that was deposited before the Bakken zone regardless of depth.

Oil and natural gas royalty holidays and reductions for specific wells reduce the amount of Crown royalties paid by Enerplus to the provincial governments. The Alberta royalty tax credit program provides a rebate on Alberta Crown royalties paid in respect of eligible producing properties. These incentives result in increased net income and funds from our operations.

### **Environmental Regulation**

The oil and natural gas industry is currently subject to environmental regulation pursuant to provincial and federal legislation. Environmental legislation provides for restrictions and prohibitions on releases or emissions of various substances produced or utilized in association with certain oil and gas industry operations. In addition, legislation requires that well and facility sites be abandoned and reclaimed to the satisfaction of provincial authorities. Compliance with such legislation can require significant expenditures. A breach of such legislation may result in the imposition of material fines and penalties, the revocation of necessary licenses and authorizations and civil liability for pollution damage.

In Alberta, environmental compliance is governed by the *Alberta Environmental Protection and Enhancement Act*, which imposes certain environmental responsibilities on oil and natural gas operators in Alberta and imposes penalties for violations. In Saskatchewan, environmental compliance is governed by the *Environmental Management and Protection Act* (Saskatchewan). In British Columbia, energy projects may be subject to review pursuant to the provisions of the *Environmental Assessment Act* (British Columbia). The *Environmental Assessment Act* (British Columbia) rolls the previous processes for the review of major energy projects into a single environmental assessment process which contemplates public participation in the environmental review.

In 1994, the United Nations' Framework Convention on Climate Change came into force and three years later led to the Kyoto Protocol which will require participating countries, upon ratification, to reduce their emissions of carbon dioxide and other greenhouse gases. Canada has not ratified the Kyoto Protocol, but should it do so reductions in greenhouse gases from our operations may be required which could result in increased capital expenditures and operating costs.

We are committed to meeting our responsibilities to protect the environment wherever we operate and anticipate making increased expenditures of both a capital and expense nature as a result of increasingly stringent laws relating to the protection of the environment. We will be taking such steps as required to ensure compliance with the *Alberta Environmental Protection and Enhancement Act*, the *Environmental Management and Protection Act* (Saskatchewan), the *Environmental Assessment Act* (British Columbia) and similar legislation or requirements in other jurisdictions in which we operate. We believe that we are in material compliance with applicable environmental laws and regulations. We also believe that it is reasonably likely that the trend in environmental legislation and regulation will continue toward stricter standards.



#### **RECENT DEVELOPMENTS**

### **Potential Acquisitions**

We continue to evaluate potential acquisitions of oil and natural gas properties, companies and trusts and other energy-related assets as part of our ongoing acquisition program. We are currently in negotiations regarding several potential acquisitions which together could have purchase prices aggregating approximately \$200 million. As of the date of this prospectus, we have not reached agreement with the potential sellers on the price or terms of any of the potential acquisitions. Accordingly, we cannot predict whether any of these current opportunities will result in one or more acquisitions for the Fund.

### Acquisition of Celsius Energy Resources Ltd.

On October 21, 2002, we acquired all of the outstanding shares and retired the debt of Celsius Energy Resources Ltd., a private oil and natural gas producer based in Calgary, Alberta which was a wholly owned Canadian subsidiary of U.S.-based Questar Market Resources Inc., for total cash consideration of \$165.9 million, after working capital adjustments. On October 22, 2002, Celsius was amalgamated with EnerMark.

The Celsius properties are primarily located in Alberta and northeastern British Columbia. Many of the Celsius properties are located in areas in which we were active prior to the acquisition, including the Verger, Countess, Pine Creek and Deep Basin areas. The gross average daily production from the Celsius properties for September 2002 was approximately 5,750 Boe/day consisting of a 22,476 Mcf/day of natural gas, 1,724 Bbls/day of crude oil and 280 Bbls/day of NGLs. We estimate that the Celsius properties contained 18 MMBoe of established reserves as of July 31, 2002, resulting in an acquisition cost of \$27,826 per daily producing Boe and \$8.89 per Boe of established reserves. The Celsius properties have operating characteristics that are generally consistent with our existing properties. Included in the acquisition are approximately 103,000 net acres of undeveloped land that will provide further development opportunities to us through potential farmout and swap agreements.

Please read "Appendix B Information Regarding Celsius Energy Resources Ltd.," which contains additional information regarding the operations and reserves of Celsius, including a description of certain assumptions made in preparing the reserve evaluations of Celsius.

### **Issuance of Trust Units**

On September 12, 2002, we completed an offering of 4,750,000 trust units for gross proceeds of \$127,538,000. The offering was conducted exclusively in Canada, and the net proceeds of \$120,886,000 were used to reduce debt incurred with respect to acquisitions, capital expenditures and general corporate expenditures.

#### **Issuance of Senior Unsecured Notes**

On June 19, 2002, EnerMark completed the private placement of US\$175 million of senior unsecured notes to a group of United States institutional investors. The notes have a coupon rate of 6.62% based on the par price and have a twelve year term with a ten year average life, as 20% of the principal repayment is required on June 19, 2010 and annually thereafter, until June 19, 2014. The net proceeds were used to repay bank indebtedness, which reduced the amount of credit available under EnerMark's bank facilities. For additional information, please read Note 4 to our unaudited consolidated financial statements for the nine months ended September 30, 2002 included in this prospectus.

65

## MANAGEMENT AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

### **Governance of Enerplus**

#### General

Under the terms of the trust indenture among EnerMark, ERC and CIBC Mellon Trust Company, as trustee, the trustee is given broad powers and authorities over the administration and management of the Fund. Pursuant to the trust indenture, the trustee has delegated to the board of directors of EnerMark the supervision of the management of the business and affairs of the Fund, including the supervision of EGEM in carrying out the duties delegated to it under the trust indenture and the management agreement. Among other things, the board of directors of EnerMark is given responsibility for all matters relating to offerings of securities of the Fund, take-over bids or similar transactions involving the Fund or its subsidiaries, the terms, amendment or execution of material contracts (including the royalty, management and governance agreements) on behalf of the Fund, the voting of securities held by the Fund (including the shares of EnerMark), the redemption of trust units, any borrowings or acquisitions made by the Fund or its subsidiaries and the approval of the Fund's public disclosure documents.

Pursuant to the trust indenture and in accordance with the management agreement, the trustee and the board of directors of EnerMark have retained and delegated certain authority to EGEM to provide comprehensive management services to and administer and manage the day to day operations of the Fund and the Operating Companies, subject to the supervision of the board of directors of EnerMark. EGEM has also been delegated the authority to make executive decisions on behalf of the Fund and the Operating Companies, as long as those decisions conform to the general policies and principles established by the board of directors of EnerMark.

#### **Governance** Agreement

The Fund, as the sole shareholder of EnerMark, is entitled to elect the directors of EnerMark and must do so in accordance with a vote of the Fund's unitholders. Under the terms of a governance agreement among the Fund, EnerMark, ERC, EGEM and CIBC Mellon Trust Company, as trustee of the Fund, EGEM is entitled to nominate three persons to serve on the board of directors of EnerMark, and the balance of the directors are to be nominated by the unitholders. Following those nominations, the Fund and EnerMark will facilitate the election of those persons to EnerMark's board of directors. Since the board of directors of EnerMark must consist of at least seven and a maximum of eleven members, a majority of the EnerMark directors will always have been nominated by the Fund's unitholders. The governance agreement also provides that the boards of directors of EnerMark and its wholly-owned subsidiary, ERC, are to be identical, and that any dividends received by EnerMark from ERC must immediately be paid by EnerMark to the Fund.

#### **Corporate Governance Guidelines**

Enerplus believes that its approach to corporate governance is in compliance with the non-mandatory guidelines for effective corporate governance established by the Toronto Stock Exchange and continually reviews its compliance with other published recommendations, including the recently proposed rules of the New York Stock Exchange. The board of directors is currently comprised of eight members, a majority of whom are independent. Additionally, the Chairman of the board of directors is independent.

The board of directors has responsibility for the stewardship of Enerplus, including responsibilities for planning and evaluation, financial management, operations, human resources and environment and safety. The board of directors has taken specific responsibility for:

adopting a strategic planning process;

identifying principal risks and implementing risk management systems;

succession planning, including nominating, training and monitoring senior management;

development of a communications policy; and

ensuring the integrity of internal control and management information systems.

66

Currently, the board meets a minimum of six times per year and each scheduled board meeting is followed by a meeting of the independent directors without the presence of management.

The board of directors has approved a Code of Business Conduct and Conflict of Interest which sets certain standards of ethical behaviour and deals with conflicts of interest, compliance with laws, outside business interests, entertainment, gifts and favours, disclosure, confidential information, securities trading and reporting. Each director must adhere to the standards described in the Code and must review, sign and deliver to the Chairman of the board of directors a copy of this Code each year.

The board of directors discharges its responsibilities acting either in its entirety or through one of its committees. Each of the Corporate Governance Committee and the Audit and Risk Management Committee is comprised of three independent directors. The Compensation and Human Resources Committee is comprised of two independent directors and one director who is not independent. The Environment, Safety and Reserves Committee consists of one independent director and one director who is not independent.

#### **Directors and Officers of EnerMark and Officers of EGEM**

The Fund does not have any of its own directors or officers. The following is a summary of information relating to the directors and officers of EnerMark, the primary operating subsidiary of the Fund whose board of directors is responsible for the stewardship of Enerplus, and the officers of EGEM, which provides administrative and management services to Enerplus pursuant to the management agreement.

**Directors of EnerMark** 

Name and Municipality of Residence	Director Since	Principal Occupation	
André Bineau <sup>(2)</sup> Montréal, Québec	February, 1996	Vice President of Association de bienfaisance et de retraite des policiers et policières de la Ville de Montréal (a municipal pension plan)	
Derek J.M. Fortune <sup>(4)(5)(6)</sup> Ottawa, Ontario	June, 2001	Secretary/Manager, City of Ottawa Superannuation Fund (a municipal pension plan)	
Gordon J. Kerr <sup>(5)(7)</sup> Calgary, Alberta	May, 2001	President and Chief Executive Officer of EGEM.	
Douglas R. Martin <sup>(1)(4)(5)(8)</sup> Calgary, Alberta	July, 2000	President of Charles Avenue Capital Corp. (a private merchant banking company) since April, 2000.	
Robert Normand <sup>(2)(4)(6)</sup> Montréal, Québec	June, 2001	Businessman.	
Eric P. Tremblay <sup>(3)(7)</sup> Calgary, Alberta	January, 2001	Senior Vice President, Capital Markets of EGEM.	
Harry B. Wheeler <sup>(2)(3)</sup> Calgary, Alberta	January, 2001	President of Colchester Investments Ltd. (a private investment firm).	
Robert L. Zorich <sup>(7)(9)</sup> Houston, Texas	January, 2001	Managing Director of EnCap Investments L.L.C. (a wholly owned subsidiary of El Paso Corporation, which provides private equity financing to the oil and gas industry)	
		private equity mancing to the on and gas industry)	
(1) Chairman of the Board	l of Directors.		
(2) The Audit and Risk M	anagement Committee is c	comprised of Robert Normand as Chairman, André Bineau and Harry B. W	heeler.
(3) The Environment, Safe	ety and Reserves Committ	ee is comprised of Harry B. Wheeler as Chairman and Eric P. Tremblay.	
(4) The Corporate Govern	ance Committee is compri	ised of Douglas R. Martin as Chairman, Robert Normand and Derek J. M. H	Fortune.
(5) The Compensation and	d Human Resources Comn	nittee is comprised of Derek J. M. Fortune as Chairman, Douglas R. Martin	and Gordon J. Kerr.
		67	
the entity responsible t		acome Fund on June 21, 2001, each of Derek J.M. Fortune and Robert Norm s Resources Fund prior to the merger. Mr. Fortune was a director of ERC si h 1998.	
(7) Nominee of EGEM pu	rsuant to the management	agreement.	
and NASDAQ. In 199	9, Coho filed for protection	Coho Energy, Inc., an oil and natural gas corporation that was listed on the n under United States federal bankruptcy law, from which it was released in s. Mr. Martin resigned as a director of Coho in April of 2000.	U
representative of Mr. 2 together with its wholl	Zorich's employer, EnCap l y-owned subsidiary, Texst	ard of directors of Benz Energy Inc., a Vancouver Stock Exchange listed or Investments L.L.C., which had provided certain financing to Benz. On Nov tar Petroleum Inc., jointly filed a petition for protection under United States e made subject to a cease trade order by the Alberta Securities Commission	rember 8, 2000, Benz, s federal bankruptcy law,

## Officers of EnerMark and EGEM

The name, municipality of residence and position held for each officer of EnerMark and EGEM are set out below:

and on January 19, 2001, the shares of Benz were made subject to a cease trade order by the Alberta Securities Commission and suspended from trading on the Canadian Venture Exchange Inc. (the successor to the Vancouver Stock Exchange) for failing to file required financial information.

Name and Municipality of Residence	Position with EnerMark	Position with EGEM
Gordon J. Kerr Calgary, Alberta	President and Chief Executive Officer	President and Chief Executive Officer
Heather J. Culbert Calgary, Alberta	Senior Vice President, Corporate Services	Senior Vice President, Corporate Services
Garry A. Tanner Calgary, Alberta	N/A	Senior Vice President, Business Development
Eric P. Tremblay Calgary, Alberta	Senior Vice President, Capital Markets	Senior Vice President, Capital Markets
Robert J. Waters Calgary, Alberta	Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
Jo-Anne M. Caza Calgary, Alberta	Vice President, Investor Relations	N/A
Daryl W. Cook Calgary, Alberta	Vice President, Operations	N/A
Ian Dundas Calgary, Alberta	N/A	Vice President
Wayne T. Foch Calgary, Alberta	Vice President, Finance	Vice President, Finance
Gerald F. Stevenson Calgary, Alberta	Vice President, Acquisitions	N/A
Wayne G. Ford Calgary, Alberta	Controller, Operations	N/A
Rodney D. Gray Calgary, Alberta	Controller, Finance	Controller, Finance
Christina S. Meeuwsen Calgary, Alberta	Corporate Secretary	Corporate Secretary
	68	

Set forth below is additional information regarding each director of EnerMark and each officer of EnerMark and EGEM.

## André Bineau, Director

Mr. Bineau is a Chartered Financial Analyst and has more than 35 years of experience in the investment industry. For the past seventeen years, Mr. Bineau has held the position of Vice President, Investments of Association de bienfaisance et de retraite des policiers et policières de la Ville de Montréal, a corporation managing the benefits and the investments of pension funds totaling over \$3.0 billion. Mr. Bineau currently sits on the investment committees of several private and public Canadian corporations. Prior to 1985, Mr. Bineau was Vice President, Investments of Trust General du Canada for four years and before that, for seven years, he held various responsibilities, including Director of the Canadian equity department, of Caisse de dépôt et placement du Québec. Mr. Bineau is a graduate of l'École des Hautes Études Commerciales and of the Faculty of Law of the University of Montreal.

## Derek J.M. Fortune, Director

Mr. Fortune was granted the designation of Certified General Accountant by the Certified General Accountants Association of Ontario in 1967. At the same time, Mr. Fortune commenced employment with the City of Ottawa as Chief Accountant. In 1969, he assumed responsibilities for the pension fund of the City of Ottawa as Secretary Manager, a position he continues to occupy. Mr. Fortune currently serves as a director of a private company (a consortium of pension funds) and has served on a number of private and public boards in the past.

#### Douglas R. Martin, Chairman of the Board of Directors

Mr. Martin has been President of Charles Avenue Capital Corp., a private merchant banking company, since April 2000. From 1993 until 2000, Mr. Martin was Chairman and Chief Financial Officer of Pursuit Resources Corp, a public oil and gas corporation that was acquired by EnerMark Income Fund in April 2000. From 1972 until 1993, Mr. Martin held positions of increasing importance with N.M. Davis Corp., Dome Petroleum Ltd. and Interhome Energy Inc. (now Enbridge Inc.), and was the Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Coho Energy Inc. from 1989 until 1993. Mr. Martin graduated from the University of Toronto in 1966 with a B.A. in Political Science, and received his Chartered Accountant designation from the Ontario Institute of Chartered Accountants in 1969. He also graduated with Honours from York University in 1972 with an MBA in Finance. Mr. Martin currently serves on the board of directors of Stars Aviation Inc., Alberta Benefits Inc.,

Matrix Petroleum Inc. and Rock Creek Resources Inc.

#### Robert Normand, Director

Mr. Normand graduated from l'École des Hautes Études Commerciales (Université de Montréal) in 1966, received a Chartered Accountant designation and became a member of the Québec Institute of Chartered Accountants the same year. Mr. Normand acted as an external auditor for Richter Usher & Vineber and Coopers & Lybrand until 1968 and held accounting responsibilities with two industries before joining Gaz Métropolitain in late 1972 as Assistant CFO. Mr. Normand ultimately held the position of CFO from 1980 until his retirement in 1997. Mr. Normand was President of the Financial Executives Institute Canada in 1992, Vice President U.S. in 1993 and is an active member of the Montréal Chapter. Since 1997, Mr. Normand has been appointed as a director of several private and public corporations operating in various fields of the economy, namely printing and media (Quebecor World Inc., Dolan Media USA), energy (Vista Midstream Inc.) mining (Cambior Inc., Aurizon Mines), financial (ING Canada Ltd.), manufacuring (Commercial Alcohols Ltd., Concert Industries Inc.) and restaurants (Sportscene Inc.).

#### Harry B. Wheeler, Director

Mr. Wheeler graduated from the University of British Columbia in 1962 with a degree in Geology. From 1962 to 1966, Mr. Wheeler worked with Mobil in Canada and Libya and from 1967 to 1972 was employed by International Resources Ltd., in London, England and Denver, Colorado. He was a Director of Quintette

69

Coal Ltd., Vice President of Amalgamated Bonanza Petroleum Ltd. and operator of his private company before founding Cabre Exploration Ltd. in 1980. Mr. Wheeler was Chairman of Cabre until it was acquired by EnerMark Income Fund in December 2000. Mr. Wheeler is currently a director of Arcis Corp., BelAir Energy Corporation and the Alberta Motor Association.

#### Robert L. Zorich, Director

Mr. Zorich is Managing Director and co-founder of EnCap Investments L.L.C., an investment manager and leading provider of private equity capital to the independent sector of the oil and gas industry. Prior to the formation of EnCap, Mr. Zorich was a Senior Vice President in charge of the Houston office of Trust Company of the West, a large, privately-held pension fund manager. Prior to joining Trust Company of the West in September 1986, Mr. Zorich co-founded MAZE Exploration, Inc., serving as its Co-Chief Executive Officer. During the first seven years of his career, Mr. Zorich was employed by RepublicBank Dallas as a Vice President and Division Manager in the Energy Department. Approximately half of his tenure with Republic was spent managing the bank's energy office in London, where he assembled a number of major project financings for development in the North Sea. Mr. Zorich received his B.A. in Economics from the University of California at Santa Barbara in 1971. He also received a Masters Degree in International Management (with distinction) in 1974 from the American Graduate School of International Management in Phoenix, Arizona. Mr. Zorich currently serves on the Board of Directors of Laredo Energy, L.P., AROC, Inc., Plantation Energy and Sierra Resources and is a member of the Independent Petroleum Association of America and TIPRO.

#### Gordon J. Kerr, B.Comm., C.A., Director and President and Chief Executive Officer of EnerMark and EGEM

Mr. Kerr graduated from the University of Calgary in 1976 with a Bachelor of Commerce degree. He received a Chartered Accountant designation and was admitted as a member of the Institute of Chartered Accountants of Alberta in 1979. Mr. Kerr commenced employment in the oil and gas industry in 1979 and held various positions with Petromark Minerals Ltd., Bluesky Oil & Gas Ltd. and Bluesky's successor, Mark Resources Inc., ultimately holding the position of Vice President Finance, Chief Financial Officer and Corporate Secretary until Mark's reorganization into EnerMark Income Fund in 1996. In 1996, Mr. Kerr commenced employment with the Enerplus Group holding positions of increasing responsibility including the position of Executive Vice President for the Enerplus Group prior to his appointment, in May 2001, to President and Chief Executive Officer.

#### Heather J. Culbert, Senior Vice President, Corporate Services of EnerMark and EGEM

As Senior Vice President, Corporate Services, Ms. Culbert leads the administration, human resources, and management information systems (MIS) teams within the Enerplus Group. She was appointed to this position in February 2001 following five years with the Enerplus Group as Vice President of Administration and MIS. Ms. Culbert has more than 20 years experience in the fields of technology, strategic planning, and general management. She has held various positions in the energy sector, including division manager of Cody Energy, a junior oil and gas company, in 1994 and 1995. She has also held positions in the technology sector as Director of MIS, Manager of MIS, and as Director of Professional Services for a national systems consulting company (Crowntek, now General Electric). Ms. Culbert's educational background

included a computer technology diploma from the Southern Alberta Institute of Technology and management certification from North Eastern University of Massachusetts.

## Garry A. Tanner, MBA, P. Eng., Senior Vice President, Business Development of EGEM

As Senior Vice President, Business Development, Mr. Tanner is responsible for identifying and pursuing mergers, acquisitions and divestments, as well as other new strategic business opportunities, for the Fund. Mr. Tanner was formerly with EnCap L.L.C., a subsidiary of El Paso, which purchased EGEM in 2000. He led a transaction management team as Senior Vice President of El Paso Merchant Energy Canada until assuming his current position with EGEM in September 2001. Prior to joining EnCap in 1997, Mr. Tanner worked for 13 years in various upstream engineering and management positions with Exxon Company, USA.

70

Mr. Tanner holds a Bachelor of Science degree in Chemical Engineering (1984) from the University of Kansas and a Masters degree in Business Administration (1997) from the University of Texas at Austin.

#### Eric P. Tremblay, B. Eng., Director and Senior Vice President, Capital Markets of EnerMark and EGEM

Mr. Tremblay was appointed Senior Vice President, Capital Markets in 2000. He is responsible for product development, marketing, investor relations and equity financing, and is also a member of the board of directors of EnerMark. Mr. Tremblay joined the Enerplus Group in 1993 as Manager, Corporate Development and advanced to Senior Vice President, Corporate Development prior being appointed to his current position. He graduated in 1987 from Ryerson Polytechnic University in Toronto with a Bachelor of Engineering degree in Aerospace Engineering and pursued a career as a structural design engineer in the North American aerospace industry. He held positions with British Petroleum, Canadair (a subsidiary of Bombardier Inc.) and the Boeing Airplane Company before joining the Enerplus Group.

## Robert J. Waters, MBA, C.A., Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of EnerMark and EGEM

Mr. Waters joined the Enerplus Group as Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer in December 2001 following three-and-a-half years as Vice President, Chief Financial Officer at Pengrowth Energy Trust. Prior to his service at Pengrowth, Mr. Waters worked for Norcen Energy Resources for ten years in a series of increasing responsible positions in the areas of audit, tax and corporate development. He left the position of treasurer to join Pengrowth in 1998. Mr. Waters started his career in 1984 with Thorne Riddell (now KPMG LLP). Mr. Waters holds an Honours Bachelor of Business Administration and a Masters of Business Administration from York University, Toronto. He received his Chartered Accountant designation in 1986.

#### Jo-Anne M. Caza, Vice President, Investor Relations of EnerMark

Ms. Caza joined the Enerplus Group in 1996, bringing over 12 years experience in the marketing and corporate communications industry. Previously, she was a partner in a Calgary-based marketing and communications firm, acting as Senior Account Manager for a variety of corporate and retail clients. Ms. Caza spent nine years working in the television and radio industry, primarily in the areas of marketing and promotions.

#### Daryl W. Cook, P. Eng., Vice President, Operations of EnerMark

Mr. Cook joined the Enerplus Group as Manager of Engineering in 1995 and was promoted to Vice President of Operations in 1997. Mr. Cook started his career with Pacific Petroleum Ltd. in 1976 as a reservoir engineer in Calgary. He joined Husky Oil Limited in 1979 as a reservoir engineer and transferred to Lloydminster in 1980 to join the heavy oil production group. In 1982, he transferred back to Calgary with Husky to join the conventional oil group and left Husky in 1984 to join Bluesky Oil and Gas Ltd. as senior reservoir engineer, and was promoted to Manager of Engineering in 1984. In 1987 Mr. Cook joined a subsidiary gas marketing company called PSR Gas Ventures as Vice President, Marketing. He returned to Mark Resources Inc. in 1988 as Manager, Production until 1993, when he joined Equis Energy Corp. Mr. Cook graduated from the University of Saskatchewan in 1976 with a B.Sc. in Geological Engineering.

## Wayne T. Foch, C.G.A., Vice President, Finance of EnerMark and EGEM

Mr. Foch is a Certified General Accountant (Alberta) with over 25 years experience in the petroleum and natural gas industry. He was employed in a variety of increasingly senior accounting positions with several medium and large exploration and production companies before joining Mark Resources Inc. in 1985. In 1996, when Mark was converted into EnerMark Income Fund, Mr. Foch held the position of Controller of Mark. Since that time, and immediately prior to his appointment as Vice President, Finance for the Enerplus Group, he served as Treasurer for EnerMark Income Fund.

#### Gerald F. Stevenson, P. Eng., Vice President, Acquisitions of EnerMark

Mr. Stevenson joined Enerplus as Vice President, Acquisitions in 2001. He is responsible for identifying and acquiring strategically appropriate assets for the Enerplus portfolio. With more than 30 years experience in oil and gas exploitation, Mr. Stevenson has worked with Imperial Oil, Hudson's Bay Oil & Gas; Dome Petroleum, Texaco Canada Resources and Suncor Inc. In 1991, he was appointed Senior Vice President, Engineering and Production at North Canadian Oils Ltd. In 1993, he joined Waterous & Co. as an associate and in 1998 and 1999 served as Interim President and Chief Executive Officer with Hurricane Hydrocarbons Ltd. which, at the time, was subject to insolvency proceedings. His most recent position was as a consultant with Waterous Securities. Mr. Stevenson holds Bachelor of Science and Master of Science degrees, both in Mechanical Engineering, from the University of Saskatchewan.

#### Ian Dundas, Vice President of EGEM

As Vice President, Merchant Capital of EGEM, Mr. Dundas is a senior member of a team responsible for identifying and pursuing new opportunities for mergers and acquisitions as well as other new business opportunities. Prior to joining EGEM in 2000, Mr. Dundas worked for Enron Canada from 1996 to 2000 in a series of capacities, ultimately holding the position of Director, Merchant Capital. Prior thereto, Mr. Dundas was a corporate lawyer with the firm Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP, specializing in banking, oil and gas and general corporate transactions. Mr. Dundas graduated with Distinction from the University of Calgary in 1990 with a Bachelor of Commerce, majoring in Finance, and graduated with Distinction from the University of Alberta in 1994 with a Bachelor of Laws. Mr. Dundas currently serves on the board of directors of Crescent Point Energy Ltd., a Toronto Stock Exchange listed junior oil and gas company.

#### Wayne G. Ford, C.M.A., Controller, Operations of EnerMark

As Controller of Operations for the Enerplus operating companies, Mr. Ford is responsible for all daily accounting and management functions. Mr. Ford joined the Enerplus Group in August 2000 and brings over twenty years of executive accounting and financial experience in corporate management, strategy and development. Prior to joining the Enerplus Group, Mr. Ford served as Controller or CFO for several public and private junior oil and gas companies. Mr. Ford received his Certified Management Accountant designation in 1986.

## Rodney D. Gray, C.A., Controller, Finance of EnerMark and EGEM

Mr. Gray joined the Enerplus Group as Controller, Finance in June 2002. He received his designation as a Chartered Accountant in 1996 after having graduated from Queen's University in 1993 with a Bachelor of Commerce Honours degree. Mr. Gray began his career with KPMG LLP where he spent five years specializing in assurance and advisory services to the oil and gas industry. He left KPMG LLP as a Manager in 1998 to join Berkley Petroleum Corp. as Manager, Financial Reporting. He was promoted to Controller in 1999 and remained with the organization for three years. Prior to joining the Enerplus Group Mr. Gray worked as an independent consultant in the oil and gas industry.

#### Christina S. Meeuwsen, Corporate Secretary of EnerMark and EGEM

Ms. Meeuwsen joined the Enerplus Group in 1987 as Manager, Human Resources, became Assistant Corporate Secretary in 1993 and has held the position of Corporate Secretary since 1996. Prior thereto, from 1971 to 1972, Ms. Meeuwsen was employed as a consultant by the Fédération Nationale du Batiment, in Paris, France. Ms. Meeuwsen graduated ès Lettres from the Faculté de Lettres, Paris, France in 1970.

72

#### **Management Agreement**

We have entered into a management agreement under which we have retained the services of EGEM to identify, assess and assist in the acquisition, disposition and ongoing management of our properties and matters generally pertaining to the management, administration and operations of the Operating Companies and the Fund, subject to the overall supervision and review of the board of directors of EnerMark. In addition, EGEM advises us and, where appropriate, arranges for professional advice and other such support as may be necessary for both us and CIBC Mellon Trust Company, the trustee, to discharge our responsibilities under the trust indenture, the ERC royalty indenture and the royalty

agreements. Please read "Description of the Royalties and the Subordinated Note."

#### Management and Performance Fees

The management agreement provides that EGEM is entitled to receive a base management fee, payable on a quarterly basis, equal to 2.75% of total operating income in the applicable quarter. Total operating income is comprised of gross revenue less royalties paid to third parties and operating expenses from all properties and from the business, operations and assets of the Fund and the Operating Companies.

EGEM is also entitled to receive a "total return performance fee" of between 0% and 2% of the Fund's total operating income based on the total return of the trust units in a calendar year (except for 2001, in which the fees were based on the period from May 10, 2001 to December 31, 2001). The total return performance fee is calculated in the following manner:

If the total return on Enerplus trust units (based on the amount of distributions paid plus any appreciation in our trust unit price) exceeds 11%, then EGEM is guaranteed to receive a minimum total return performance fee of 0.5% of our total operating income.

If the total return on Enerplus trust units is less than the average daily yield on 10-year Government of Canada bonds plus 5%, then no total return performance fee will be paid (subject to the minimum payment described above).

If the total return on Enerplus trust units exceeds the average daily yield on 10-year Government of Canada bonds plus 15%, then the total return performance fee will be 2% of our total operating income.

If the total return on Enerplus trust units is between the average daily yield on 10-year Government of Canada bonds plus a factor of 5% to 15%, than a sliding scale calculation (ranging from 0% to 2% of our total operating income) will be used (subject to the minimum payment described above).

Additionally, EGEM receives a "relative performance fee" of between 0% and 2% of our total operating income each calendar year. The fee is based on the total return of the Fund compared to a peer group of certain other Canadian conventional oil and gas energy funds. The relative performance fee is calculated using a percentage equal to 2% divided by the number of trusts in the top half of the rankings multiplied by the number of rankings which Enerplus is below the number one ranking and subtracting the product obtained thereby from 2%. If the resulting value obtained is less than zero, then no relative performance fee will be paid. Otherwise, the relative performance fee will be the amount obtained by multiplying the resulting percentage (not to exceed 2%) by our total operating income. In effect, Enerplus must rank at least fourth out of the eight largest (by market capitalization) conventional oil and gas trusts (including Enerplus) before EGEM will receive a relative performance fee.

The board of directors of EnerMark reviews the relative performance fee arrangements annually with EGEM to ensure that, in its opinion, the interests of EGEM are best aligned with the interests of the unitholders. However, any amendments to the fee relative performance structure would have to be approved by EGEM.

In the year ended December 31, 2001, a total of \$9,323,000 was paid by Enerplus to EGEM for the base management fee. In connection with the merger of Enerplus Resources Fund and EnerMark Income Fund on June 21, 2001 and the concurrent amendments to the management fee structure, EGEM was guaranteed a minimum performance fee of \$5,000,000 in 2001, which was paid through the issuance to EGEM of

73

172,500 trust units and was capitalized as part of the merger cost. Prior to the merger, the management agreement did not provide for the payment of performance fees. Instead, EGEM was entitled to receive fees based on acquisitions or dispositions completed by Enerplus. A total of \$302,000 was paid to EGEM in respect of the acquisition and disposition fees prior to June 21, 2001, and no acquisition or disposition fees were paid in connection with the merger.

For the nine months ended September 30, 2002, base management fees were \$6,291,000. Although the performance fees to be paid in 2002 will be determined following the end of the fiscal year, management has accrued performance fees of \$7,280,000 based on the fact that, had the calculation been performed at September 30, 2002, the performance fees for 2002 would be 3.0% of net operating income. The \$7,280,000 is an

estimate that may increase or decrease throughout the remainder of the year until the performance fees are calculated and finalized following the year ended December 31, 2002. Please read Note 6 to our audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2001 and Note 3 to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001 for additional information about our management fees.

#### **Reimbursement of General and Administrative Expenses**

EGEM is entitled to be reimbursed on a monthly basis for all general and administrative costs incurred by it in performing its duties under the management agreement. Reimbursement includes any costs of capital in respect of carrying any general and administrative costs. EGEM received reimbursement for general and administrative costs of \$30,363,000 for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2001 and \$24,474,000 for the nine months ended September 30, 2002.

#### Standard of Care

In exercising its powers and discharging its duties under the management agreement, EGEM is required to act honestly, in good faith and with a view to the best interests of the Fund, its subsidiaries and the unitholders, and is to exercise that degree of care, diligence and skill that a reasonably prudent advisor and manager in respect of the Fund and the Operating Companies and of oil and gas properties in western Canada would exercise in comparable circumstances. EGEM is indemnified by EnerMark, ERC and the Fund against all liabilities and expenses arising from or related in any manner to the management agreement, unless EGEM has not acted in accordance with the foregoing standard of care. The directors, officers, and employees of EGEM are also indemnified by EnerMark, ERC and the Fund unless such persons fail to meet certain standards.

There are no restrictions on the business activities of EGEM with respect to the Canadian oil and gas industry, and there are no provisions which prevent EGEM from rendering services or acting as advisor to any other entity who may have interests similar to our own. However, should a conflict arise between our own interests and EGEM's interests or any entity EGEM is advising, EGEM is required to disclose the conflict, make reasonable efforts to resolve the conflict and act consistently with the standard of care in making any such resolutions.

#### Term and Termination

The management agreement is in effect for continuous three year terms, with the current term running until June 30, 2005. The term of the agreement may be extended for an additional year by the board of directors of EnerMark prior to March 31 of each year so that the management agreement will always have a three year term.

The management agreement may be terminated by EGEM upon twelve months notice to the Fund and its subsidiaries (i) if the Fund is terminated, (ii) if all or substantially all of the Fund's assets are sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of, or (iii) if the Fund or its subsidiaries default in the performance of a material obligation under the management agreement which is not remedied within 60 days following receipt of notice of the default.

We may terminate the management agreement through a variety of mechanisms including (i) failure to renew the annual extension, (ii) pursuant to an extraordinary resolution of the Fund's unitholders (iii) by the

7	4

board of directors of EnerMark upon twelve months notice to EGEM, (iv) if EGEM institutes or consents to the filing of bankruptcy proceedings, seeks relief under bankruptcy laws, appoints or consents to the appointment of a receiver, makes an assignment for the benefit of its creditors, voluntarily suspends the transaction of its usual business or is declared bankrupt or insolvent, or (v) if EGEM defaults in the performance of a material obligation under the management agreement which is not remedied within 60 days following receipt of notice of the default. In these circumstances, the management agreement may be terminated by written notice to EGEM from the trustee or EnerMark.

If the management agreement is terminated as a result of:

an extraordinary resolution of the unitholders;

the Fund being terminated pursuant to the terms of the trust indenture;

all, or substantially all, of the Fund's assets being sold, transferred or otherwise disposed of;

failure to renew the annual extension; or

our decision to terminate EGEM's service when we are not entitled to do so,

then EGEM will be paid the base management fee and the performance fees (or the minimum fee where appropriate) owing up to the effective date of termination. EGEM will also be reimbursed for any general and administrative costs owing.

EGEM will also be entitled to "termination costs." These termination costs will be equal to all costs, expenses and obligations that are incurred by EGEM within 90 days following the effective date of the termination of the management agreement, including termination or severance costs associated with terminated personnel and costs associated with cancelled leases or contracts that were entered into by EGEM to service the management agreement.

In addition, EGEM will be paid \$40 million if the termination notice is received before December 31, 2003. Alternatively, if the termination notice is received after December 31, 2003, then EGEM will be paid three times the annualized average of the base management fee paid to EGEM in the preceding eight quarters. However, if the management agreement is terminated because we decide not to extend the term of the management agreement or we give 12 months notice of termination, all payment obligations to EGEM will remain the same except that, if the termination notice is received after December 31, 2003, we will owe two times the annualized average of the base management fee paid to EGEM in the preceding eight quarters, which will be payable at the end of the current term or twelve month period, as applicable.

Meanwhile, if EGEM institutes or consents to the filing of bankruptcy proceedings, seeks relief under bankruptcy laws, appoints or consents to the appointment of a receiver, makes an assignment for the benefit of its creditors, voluntarily suspends the transaction of its usual business or is declared bankrupt or insolvent, or if EGEM defaults in the performance of a material obligation under the management agreement which is not remedied within 60 days following receipt of notice of the default, the management agreement may be terminated without the payment of any such fees to EGEM.

Where EGEM reasonably believes, based on a publicly disclosed transaction, that the management agreement might be terminated as a result of a change in control of the Fund, then EnerMark shall place in escrow for EGEM the fees and compensation that it reasonably estimates will be payable, including, without limitation, the maximum permitted amount of termination costs. If the management agreement is terminated, the escrow funds will be released to EGEM and an accounting will take place to determine the balance owed to, or owed by, EGEM. If the management agreement is not terminated, the amounts in escrow will be returned to EnerMark.

#### Miscellaneous

The management agreement may only be amended in writing by all the parties to the agreement. The board of directors of EnerMark makes all decisions in respect of any such amendment on behalf of the Fund and the Operating Companies. The arrangement between EGEM and Enerplus is not to be construed as a partnership or joint venture between EGEM and Enerplus.

75

# DESCRIPTION OF THE TRUST UNITS

#### General

The Fund was created, and the trust units are issued, pursuant to a trust indenture among ERC, as settlor, EnerMark and CIBC Mellon Trust Company, as trustee. The Fund is authorized to issue an unlimited number of trust units pursuant to the trust indenture. Each trust unit represents an equal, undivided beneficial ownership interest in the Fund and its assets, and all trust units share equally in all distributions from the Fund and carry equal voting rights at meetings of unitholders. No unitholder will be liable to pay any further calls or assessments in respect of the trust units. No pre-emptive rights attach to the trust units.

The trust indenture provides that the directors of EnerMark may from time to time authorize the creation and issuance of rights, warrants or options to subscribe for trust units or other securities convertible or exchangeable into trust units, on the terms and conditions as the directors of EnerMark may determine. A right, warrant, option or other security is not considered to be a trust unit and a holder of such securities is not

considered to be a unitholder. Additionally, the directors of EnerMark may authorize the creation and issuance of debentures, notes and other indebtedness of the Fund on the terms and conditions as the directors of EnerMark may determine.

The trust indenture, among other things, provides for the investment of the Fund's assets, the calculation and payment of distributions to unitholders, the calling of and conduct of business at meetings of unitholders, the appointment and removal of the trustee of the Fund and the redemption of trust units. Among other things, material amendments to the trust indenture, the early termination of the Fund and the sale or transfer of all or substantially all of the property of the Fund require the approval by extraordinary resolution (i.e., 66<sup>2</sup>/<sub>3</sub>% of the votes cast) of the unitholders. See " Meetings and Voting" and " Amendments to the Trust Indenture" below.

The following is a summary of certain provisions of the trust indenture. For a complete description, reference should be made to the trust indenture, copies of which may be viewed at the offices of, or obtained from, the trustee. See " Reporting to Unitholders."

#### The Trustee

The trustee of the Fund is CIBC Mellon Trust Company at 600 The Dome Tower, 333 - 7th Avenue S.W., Calgary, Alberta, Canada T2P 2Z1. The trustee possesses and may exercise all rights, powers and privileges pertaining to the ownership of the Fund's assets to the same extent as an individual or beneficial owner might. Additionally, the trustee is responsible for, among other things, effecting payment of distributions to unitholders, maintaining records and providing timely reports to unitholders and performing functions related to supervision and activities of the Fund. The trustee may delegate any or all of its management or administrative powers as the trustee may in its sole discretion deem necessary to effect the actual administration of the duties of the trustee under the trust indenture. Pursuant to the trust indenture and the management agreement, the trustee has retained EGEM to effect the actual administration of the trustee's duties under the trust indenture. However, the trustee continues to ultimately be responsible for the performance of these duties.

The trustee shall be removed by notice in writing delivered by EnerMark to the trustee if the trustee fails to meet certain criteria stated in the trust indenture or with the approval of at least  $66^{2}/3\%$  of the votes cast at a meeting of unitholders called for that purpose. The trustee or any successor may resign upon 60 days notice to EnerMark. Such resignation or removal shall become effective upon the acceptance of appointment by a successor trustee. If the trustee is removed by EnerMark, EnerMark may appoint a successor trustee. If the trustee resigns or is removed by unitholders. If a successor trustee does not accept its appointment as trustee, a court may appoint the successor trustee.

The trust indenture provides that the trustee shall exercise the powers and discharge the duties of its office honestly, in good faith and in the best interests of the Fund and its unitholders and shall exercise the

76

degree of care, diligence and skill that a reasonably prudent person would exercise in comparable circumstances.

The trustee will not be liable for any action taken in good faith in reliance on *prima facie* properly executed documents or for the disposition of monies or securities, nor shall it be liable or responsible in any way for depreciation or loss incurred by reason of the sale of any security, for any inaccuracy in any advice of EGEM or any authorized delegate, for any action or failure to act of EGEM, EnerMark or any authorized delegate, or for any action or failure to act of the trustee that meets the appropriate standard of care. These provisions, however, will not protect the trustee in cases of wilful misfeasance, bad faith, negligence or disregard of its obligations and duties nor will they protect the trustee in any case where the trustee fails to act in accordance with the standard of care described above. The trustee may retain an expert or advisor in connection with the performance of its duties under the trust indenture and may act or refuse to act on the advice of any such expert or advisor without liability. The trustee, where it has met its standard of care, will be indemnified out of the assets of the Fund for any costs, charges, expenses, taxes or other governmental charges imposed upon the trustee in consequence of its performance of its duties but will have no additional recourse against the Fund's unitholders. In addition, the trust indenture contains other customary provisions limiting the liability of the trustee. The trustee is entitled to receive from EnerMark the fees that may be agreed upon in writing by EGEM and the trustee, and is entitled to reimburseement from EnerMark for its expenses incurred in acting as trustee.

## **Investments of the Fund**

The Fund is a limited purpose trust which is restricted to investing in investments or properties described in Section 132(6)(b) of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) including, without limitation, any investments or property acquired directly or indirectly from the issue of trust units. However, the Fund cannot hold property or investments which would result in the Fund not being either a "unit trust" or a "mutual fund trust", or which would cause the trust units to be foreign property, for the purposes of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada). At present, the sole assets of the Fund

are all of the outstanding shares of EnerMark (which owns all of the shares of ERC), unsecured indebtedness issued to the Fund by EnerMark and the 95% and 99% royalty interests issued to the Fund by EnerMark and ERC, respectively. The Fund may invest cash which is not being used immediately for the purposes required in the trust indenture in short term financial instruments guaranteed by a Canadian chartered bank or the federal or a provincial government of Canada.

#### **Distributions of Distributable Income**

The Fund makes distributions from its net income and net realized capital gains. It receives income from EnerMark and ERC pursuant to the royalty agreements, as well as from other sources such as principal and interest payments and dividend payments received from our Operating Companies. In determining what amount of its income is distributable, the Fund deducts all taxes (including withholding tax) and all expenses and liabilities of the Fund which are due or accrued and which are chargeable to income. See "Certain Income Tax Considerations Canadian Federal Income Tax Considerations Taxation of Unitholders Not Resident in Canada" for a discussion of the Canadian withholding tax applicable to United States holders. Apart from setting out how distributable income is calculated, the trust indenture provides that the amount of distributable income and net realized capital gains to be paid in any period, and the timing of those distributions, is within the trustee's discretion.

Under the trust indenture, the trustee has the authority to determine the timing and the number of distribution record dates within the year. Under the management agreement, the trustee has delegated this authority to EGEM, subject to the supervision of the board of directors of EnerMark. Currently, the Fund has established a monthly distribution, with the 10th day of each calendar month as a distribution record date and the 20th day of such month as the corresponding distribution payment date. The January 20 payment date is an exception as its corresponding record date is December 31. Under certain circumstances, including where the Fund does not have sufficient cash to pay the full distribution to be made on a distribution payment date, the distribution payable to unitholders may, at the option of the trustee or its delegate, include a distribution of trust units having a value equal to the cash shortfall.

77

Once a distribution record date has been set, the Fund must declare the amount of distributable income and net realized capital gains, if any, that will be distributed on or before that date and may pay out the distribution on or within 30 days and in the same calendar year as the distribution record date. The trust indenture provides that the trustee may declare payable to the unitholders on a pro rata basis all or any part of the distributable income and net realized capital gains of the Fund for that period ending on the distribution record date to the extent that cash flow was not previously declared payable. The authority to determine the amount of distributable income and net realized capital gains, if any, that will be paid on a given distribution date, and to administer these payments, has been delegated by the trustee to EGEM. On December 31 of each fiscal year, an amount equal to the net income of the Fund for such fiscal year determined in accordance with the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) plus any net realized capital gains of the Fund, to the extent that either is not previously declared payable to unitholders immediately prior to the end of that fiscal year. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Fund may retain that amount of distributable income and net realized capital gains that is determined to be necessary to pay any tax liability of the Fund, and those amounts will not be payable by the Fund to unitholders.

#### **Meetings and Voting**

At all meetings of unitholders, each holder is entitled to one vote in respect of each trust unit held. Meetings of the unitholders may be called on not less than 21 days and not more than 50 days notice and may be called at any time by the trustee, and shall be called by the trustee and held annually or upon written request of unitholders holding in the aggregate not less than 20% of the trust units. All activities necessary to organize any such meeting will be undertaken by EGEM on behalf of the trustee.

Unitholders may attend and vote at all meetings of the unitholders either in person or by proxy, and a proxy holder does not have to be a unitholder. Two persons present in person or represented by proxy and representing no less than 5% of the votes attached to all outstanding trust units will constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at such meetings. If a quorum is not present at any such meeting, the meeting will stand adjourned until at least one day later and to such place and time as the chairman of the meeting determines, and the unitholders present in person or by proxy at such adjourned meeting will constitute a quorum for the transaction of any business which might have been dealt with at the original meeting in accordance with the notice calling the original meeting.

Under the trust indenture and other material agreements of Enerplus, unitholders are entitled to nominate all but three of the directors of EnerMark and to nominate the auditors of the Fund. Certain matters, such as the removal or appointment of the trustee, making material amendments to the trust indenture, the termination of the Fund or the sale of all or substantially all of the property of the Fund, must be approved by at least  $66^{2}/_{3}\%$  of the votes cast at a meeting of unitholders. Provided due and proper notice to unitholders is given in accordance with the trust indenture, a resolution executed by unitholders holding the requisite number of the outstanding trust units entitled to vote shall have the

same effect as if it had been passed by that percentage of votes cast at a duly called meeting of unitholders.

#### **Redemption Right**

Each unitholder is entitled to require the Fund to redeem at any time or from time to time, at the demand of and upon written request of the unitholder, all or any part of the trust units registered in the name of the unitholder at a price per trust unit equal to the lesser of:

85% of the market price (as defined in the trust indenture) of the trust units on the principal market on which the trust units are quoted for trading during the 10 day trading period commencing immediately after the date on which the trust units were tendered to the Fund for redemption; and

the closing market price on the principal market on which the trust units are quoted for trading, on the date that the trust units were so tendered for redemption.

The price that unitholders receive for trust units surrendered for redemption during any calendar month will be paid to the unitholder by cheque on the last day of the following month. There is however a

78

limitation on the amount of cash that the Fund can pay for redemptions. The maximum amount of cash that the Fund can pay for all trust units surrendered for redemption in any calendar month and the preceding calendar month cannot exceed \$500,000, although the trustee has the ability to waive this limitation in its discretion. If a unitholder is not entitled to receive a cash payment for trust units surrendered for redemption as a result of such limitations, a unitholder will receive notes or other investments of the Fund, subject to receipt of any applicable regulatory approvals. If at the time that a unitholder surrenders his or her trust units for redemption, the trust units are not listed for trading on the Toronto Stock Exchange or another market which the Trustee considers, in its sole discretion, provides representative fair market value prices for the trust units, or if the normal trading of the trust units has been suspended or halted, the unitholder will receive a price per trust unit equal to 85% of the fair market value as determined by the trustee as at the redemption date.

## Management of the Fund

The trust indenture provides the trustee with certain powers and authorities with respect to the Fund and its assets. See " The Trustee" above. Additionally, the trust indenture provides that the trustee may grant or delegate such authority as the trustee may in its sole discretion deem necessary or advisable to effect the actual administration of the Fund. Pursuant to the trust indenture and the management agreement, the trustee has delegated to the directors of EnerMark the supervision of the management and affairs of the Fund, including the responsibility for significant administrative and operational decisions. In particular, the trustee has delegated to the board of directors of EnerMark the responsibility for, among other things, all issuances and offerings of trust units, merger and acquisition activity relating to Enerplus, the amendment of material contracts to which the Fund is a party, borrowings by Enerplus, voting of securities held by the Fund and approval of the Fund's financial statements. Additionally, EGEM has been retained by the Fund and the Operating Companies pursuant to the trust indenture and the management agreement to manage and administer the business and affairs of the Fund and manage the operations, business and affairs of the Operating Companies, subject to the supervision of the directors of EnerMark. See "Management and Corporate Governance Management Agreement."

#### **Termination of the Fund**

The unitholders may vote by extraordinary resolution (i.e.,  $66^2/_3\%$  of the votes cast) to terminate the Fund at any meeting of unitholders called for that purpose, following which the trustee shall commence to wind up the affairs of the Fund. However, such a vote may be held only if requested in writing by the holders of at least 25% of the trust units or if called by the trustee following the refusal of the trustee to redeem trust units. The quorum requirement for such a meeting is at least 20% of the issued and outstanding trust units represented in person or by proxy.

Upon being required to wind up the affairs of the Fund, the trustee will give notice to the unitholders designating the time at which unitholders may surrender their trust units for cancellation and the date at which the register of the Fund shall be closed.

After the date on which the trustee is required to commence to wind up the affairs of the Fund, the trustee will generally not carry on any activities except for the purpose of winding up the affairs of the Fund and, for this purpose, the trustee shall continue to be vested with and may exercise all or any of the powers conferred upon the trustee under the trust indenture.

#### **Reporting to Unitholders**

The accounts of the Fund are audited at least annually by an independent recognized firm of chartered accountants approved by the unitholders, and the financial statements of the Fund, together with the report of the auditors, are mailed by the Fund to unitholders within appropriate regulatory time periods in each calendar year. The fiscal year-end of the Fund is December 31.

The trust indenture provides that a unitholder has the right, upon payment of reasonable costs, to obtain a copy of the trust indenture and the right to inspect and, on payment of reasonable costs, to obtain a list of the registered holders of the trust units for purposes connected with the Fund.

#### Auditors

The trust indenture generally mirrors certain provisions of the *Business Corporations Act* (Alberta) regarding the appointment, removal and resignation of auditors. The appointment or removal of the Fund's auditors (as well as the appointment of a new auditor upon such removal) must be approved by a majority of the Fund's unitholders. However, if the Fund's auditors resign or are removed by the unitholders without a successor properly appointed, the board of directors of EnerMark has the power to appoint new auditors to fill the vacancy created by the auditors' resignation or removal. The new auditors shall hold office until the next annual meeting of the Fund's unitholders.

## Amendments to the Trust Indenture

The trust indenture may be amended from time to time by the trustee, EnerMark and ERC. Material amendments to the trust indenture require approval by at least  $66^{2}/3\%$  of the votes cast at a meeting of the unitholders called for that purpose. However, the trustee, EnerMark and ERC may, without the approval of the unitholders, make amendments to the trust indenture for the following purposes:

ensuring that the Fund will comply with any applicable laws or requirements of any governmental agency or authority of Canada or of any province;

ensuring that the Fund will maintain its status as a "unit trust" or "mutual fund trust", and not become foreign property, pursuant to the *Income Tax Act* (Canada);

ensuring that such additional protection is provided for the interests of unitholders as the trustee or the board of directors of EnerMark may consider expedient;

removing any conflicts or inconsistencies between the provisions of the trust indenture or any supplemental indenture and any prospectus filed with any regulatory or governmental body with respect to the Fund, or any applicable law or regulation of any jurisdiction, if, in the opinion of the trustee, such an amendment will not be detrimental to the interests of the unitholders;

adding to the provisions of the trust indenture such additional covenants and enforcement provisions as, in the opinion of counsel, are necessary or advisable, or making such provisions not inconsistent with the trust indenture as may be necessary or desirable with respect to matters or questions arising under the trust indenture, provided that the same are not, in the opinion of the trustee, prejudicial to the interests of the unitholders;

making any modification in the form of the trust unit certificates which does not materially affect the substance thereof;

modifying any of the provisions of the trust indenture, including relieving EnerMark from any of its obligations, conditions or restrictions, provided that such modification or relief shall be or become operative or effective only if, in the opinion of the trustee, such modification or relief in no way prejudices any of the rights of the unitholders or the trustee; and

for any other purpose not inconsistent with the terms of the trust indenture, including the correction or rectification of any ambiguities, defective or inconsistent provisions, errors, mistakes or omissions therein, provided that in the opinion of the trustee, the rights of the trustee and of the unitholders are not prejudiced by those amendments.

80

# DESCRIPTION OF THE ROYALTIES AND THE SUBORDINATED NOTE

The Fund's primary sources of net cash flow are (1) payments received from 95% and 99% net royalty interests issued to the Fund by EnerMark and ERC, respectively, on the production from their oil and natural gas properties, (2) interest and principal payments on debt issued to the Fund by EnerMark, and (3) dividend payments received by the Fund from EnerMark and, indirectly, from ERC. Outlined below is a description of the royalties granted by EnerMark and ERC to the Fund and the subordinated debt issued by EnerMark to the Fund.

#### **Royalty Agreements**

Under separate royalty agreements between the Fund and each of EnerMark and ERC, the Operating Companies granted royalties to the Fund equal to 95% (in the case of EnerMark) and 99% (in the case of ERC) of the revenue received in respect of each property in which the Operating Companies presently have an interest or may acquire an interest in the future, net of certain permitted costs and deductions. The ERC royalty payments are also governed by a royalty indenture between ERC and CIBC Mellon Trust Company, which provides that the royalty shall be paid to the holders of royalty units issued by ERC. The Fund is currently the sole holder of all outstanding ERC royalty units. Pursuant to the royalty agreements, each of EnerMark and ERC is required to pay the royalty to the Fund on or about the twentieth day of each month.

The royalty payable to the Fund consists of a 95% or 99% share of the royalty income from EnerMark's or ERC's properties, respectively. In general, royalty income refers to gross production revenues less certain deductions. Gross production revenues essentially consist of:

cash proceeds from the sale of oil, natural gas and other substances produced from EnerMark's and ERC's properties;

all grants, incentives, rebates or reimbursements received by EnerMark or ERC in respect of the properties;

amounts arising out of "take or pay" contracts for oil, natural gas and other products; and

any other consideration received by EnerMark or ERC as a result of their ownership of the properties with the exception of revenues from the sale, rental or exchange of tangible assets and the proceeds from any unitization or pooling equalization payments relating to tangible assets.

Under certain circumstances, royalty income also consists of the net proceeds received from the sale of properties, although it is anticipated that such proceeds will generally be used to repay debt or purchase additional properties and assets.

In general, the following amounts are deducted from the Operating Companies' gross production revenues in calculating the royalty income:

operating costs, which consist of all money reasonably expended by EnerMark or ERC in connection with operating, maintaining and utilizing their properties, wells and equipment, including, but not limited to, expenditures related to producing, gathering, treating, storing, compressing, processing and transporting oil, natural gas and other substances, overriding royalties and lessors' royalties, lease and other such payments required to maintain an interest in the properties, and customs and excise duties payable by EnerMark or ERC;

general and administrative costs, which refer to all expenditures and costs incurred in the management and administration of the royalty and the Operating Companies;

#### management fees paid to EGEM;

debt service charges, which refer to all fees, interest and principal repayments relating to the borrowing of funds or obtaining of credit, including, in the case of ERC, amounts extended to ERC for the purpose of capital expenditures;

81

in the case of EnerMark, capital expenditures, which include both expenditures incurred in connection with operations or activities related to the properties as well as acquisition costs that may arise from time to time;

taxes or other charges payable by EnerMark or ERC; and

amounts reserved by EnerMark or ERC for site restorations and abandonments.

In addition to the above deductions, under the ERC royalty agreement the Fund is required to reimburse ERC for 99% of all Crown obligations that it pays in respect of the properties from which production is derived. Under its royalty agreement, EnerMark deducts such costs as operating costs.

Under the royalty agreements, the properties in respect of which the Fund has been granted a royalty interest may be encumbered by security interests given to secure loans by EnerMark and ERC. Such security interests may rank ahead of the royalty interests of the Fund. The EnerMark royalty agreement also provides that the payment of royalty income to the Fund is expressly subordinated to the prior payment in full of EnerMark's debt, as long as the debtor has given appropriate notice or in the context of insolvency or similar proceedings. Further, both EnerMark and ERC have the option at any time to apply any amount of gross production revenues to the repayment of debt.

Pursuant to each royalty agreement, EnerMark and ERC have the right to dispose of properties and the associated royalties if they believe that it is in the best interests of unitholders to do so. The royalty agreements continue in force for as long as EnerMark or ERC has an interest in the properties covered by their respective agreement. The royalty agreements and the royalty indenture may be amended in writing from time to time. All decisions in respect of such amendments are made on behalf of the trustee, the Fund and the Operating Companies by the board of directors of EnerMark.

#### **Subordinated Note**

EnerMark has issued an unsecured, subordinated promissory note to the Fund. The subordinated note bears interest at an annual rate of 8% and the principal amount of the note varies as additional funds (generally from the issuance of trust units) are loaned from the Fund to EnerMark and principal repayments are made on the note. The maturity date of the note is June 21, 2015. The payment of principal and interest on the note is subordinated to the prior payment in full of all other debt of EnerMark, other than debt which, by its terms or by operation of law, ranks equal with the subordinated note.

#### PRINCIPAL UNITHOLDERS

As at October 31, 2002, there were 74,811,975 trust units issued and outstanding.

To the best of the knowledge of management of Enerplus, no person beneficially owns, directly or indirectly, or exercises control or direction over, trust units carrying more than 10% of the voting rights attached to the issued and outstanding trust units.

The directors of EnerMark and officers of EnerMark and EGEM named in this prospectus beneficially own, directly or indirectly, an aggregate of 398,817 trust units, representing approximately 0.5% of the trust units outstanding as of October 31, 2002.

# RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS AND POTENTIAL CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

#### **Related Party Transactions**

EGEM provides management, advisory and administration services to Enerplus on a fee and cost reimbursement basis, pursuant to the management agreement. Additionally, in conjunction with the merger of Enerplus and EnerMark Income Fund on June 21, 2001, EGEM received 172,500 Enerplus trust units with an assigned value of \$5,000,000 as a guaranteed minimum performance fee for 2001. The fee was accounted for by the Fund as a cost of the merger. Pursuant to a share purchase agreement related to the merger, EnerMark acquired all of the outstanding common shares of ERC from EGEM resulting in ERC becoming a wholly-owned subsidiary of EnerMark. Consideration for the shares was \$2,545,000 and is payable over a five year period ending September 2006. The non-refundable fee advance and acquisition cost of the ERC shares has been included as a cost of the merger. Please read "Management and Corporate Governance Management Agreement", Note 6 to our audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2001 and Note 3 to our unaudited consolidated financial statements at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001, each contained in this prospectus, for additional details regarding the management arrangements between EGEM and Enerplus.

In addition to the transactions described above, in the fall of 2000, Enerplus entered into a financial instrument contract with an indirect subsidiary of El Paso Energy Corporation, the ultimate parent of EGEM, as described in Note 8 to our audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2001 and Note 5 to our unaudited consolidated financial statements at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001.

## **Potential Conflicts of Interest**

There may be situations in which the interests of EGEM or its affiliates will conflict with those of our unitholders. EGEM or its affiliates may acquire oil and natural gas properties on behalf of persons other than the unitholders. EGEM may manage and administer those additional properties, as well as enter into other types of energy-related management and advisory activities. Accordingly, neither EGEM nor its management are required to carry on their full-time activities on behalf of unitholders and, when acting on behalf of others, may at times act in contradiction to or competition with the interests of unitholders. In the event that the interests of EGEM are in conflict with those of our unitholders, EGEM is obliged under the management agreement to make decisions honestly, in good faith and in a manner which treats all interested parties fairly, taking into account the relevant circumstances.

Although EGEM provides advisory and management services to Enerplus, the board of directors of EnerMark supervises the management of the business and affairs of Enerplus and the activities of EGEM under the management agreement, and has responsibility for all significant operational and corporate decisions, including any involving an actual or potential conflict of interest for EGEM. Please read "Management and Corporate Governance."

Properties may not be acquired from officers, directors or shareholders of EGEM or persons not at arm's length with such persons at prices which are greater than fair market value and properties may not be sold to officers, directors or shareholders of EGEM or persons not at arm's length with such persons at prices which are less than fair market value, in each case as established by an opinion of an independent financial advisor. There may be circumstances where certain transactions may also require the preparation of a formal valuation and the affirmative vote of unitholders in accordance with the requirements of Ontario Securities Commission Rule 61-501 Insider Bids, Issuer Bids, Going Private Transactions and Related Party Transactions and similar securities rules.

Circumstances may arise where members of the board of directors of EnerMark serve as directors or officers of corporations which are in competition to the interests of Enerplus. No assurances can be given that opportunities identified by such board members will be provided to Enerplus.

## 83

## CERTAIN INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

United States Federal Income Tax Considerations for United States Holders

The following is a general description of the material United States federal income tax consequences of the ownership and disposition of our trust units to a United States unitholder (defined below) that holds our trust units as capital assets. This description is for general information purposes only and is based on the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (referred to as the "Code"), Treasury regulations promulgated under the Code, and judicial and administrative interpretations of the Code and those regulations, all as in effect on the date of this prospectus and all of which are subject to change, possibly with retroactive effect. The tax treatment of a United States unitholder may vary depending upon its particular situation. Some holders (including persons that are not United States dollar, persons subject to the alternative minimum tax and broker-dealers) may be subject to special rules not discussed below. The discussion below does not address the effect of any state, local or foreign tax law on a United States unitholder. Purchasers of our trust units are advised to consult their own tax advisors with respect to an investment in our trust units.

For purposes of this description, a "United States unitholder" means a beneficial owner of our trust units that is:

an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States;

a partnership, corporation or other entity organized in or under the laws of the United States or of any political subdivision of the United States;

an estate that is subject to United States federal income taxation without regard to the source of its income; or

a trust, if a United States court has primary supervision over its administration and one or more United States persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust, or the trust has made a valid election to be treated as a United States person.

If a partner in a partnership owns trust units, the treatment of a partner will generally depend on the status of the partner and on the activities of the partnership. Partners of a partnership holding trust units should consult their tax advisors.

#### Classification of the Fund as a Foreign Corporation

Although the Fund is organized as an unincorporated trust under Canadian law, it is classified as a foreign corporation for United States federal income tax purposes under current Treasury regulations. Accordingly, our trust units are treated as shares of stock of a foreign corporation for United States federal tax purposes. The discussion below reflects this classification and uses terminology consistent with this classification, including references to "dividends" and "earnings and profits".

# **Ownership of Our Trust Units**

## Dividends

Provided that the Fund is not classified as a passive foreign investment company (as discussed below), United States unitholders will be required to include in gross income as ordinary dividend income the gross amount of distributions they receive for each taxable year, to the extent that the gross amount does not exceed the current or accumulated earnings and profits of the Fund as calculated for United States federal income tax purposes (a "dividend"). This dividend income will not be eligible for the dividends received deduction, which is generally allowed to United States corporate shareholders on dividends received from a domestic corporation. Distributions in excess of our current and accumulated earnings and profits will first be treated as a tax-free return of capital to the extent of the United States unitholder's tax basis in our trust units and will be applied against and reduce that basis on a dollar-for-dollar basis (thereby increasing the amount of gain and decreasing the amount of loss recognized on a subsequent disposition of the trust units).

84

To the extent that the distribution exceeds the United States unitholder's tax basis, the excess will constitute gain from a sale or exchange of the trust units.

Any tax withheld by Canadian taxing authorities with respect to the dividends on our trust units may, subject to certain limitations, be claimed as a foreign tax credit against a United States unitholder's United States federal income tax liability or may be claimed as a deduction

for United States federal income tax purposes. The limitation on foreign taxes eligible for credit is calculated separately with respect to specific classes of income. For this purpose, dividends we distribute with respect to our trust units will be "passive income" or, in the case of certain United States unitholders, "financial services income." Because of the complexity of those limitations, each United States unitholder should consult its own tax advisor with respect to the amount of foreign taxes that may be claimed as a credit.

Taxable dividends with respect to our trust units that are paid in Canadian dollars will be included in the gross income of a United States unitholder as translated into United States dollars calculated by reference to the exchange rate in effect on the day the dividend is received by the unitholder regardless of whether the Canadian dollars are converted into United States dollars at that time. A United States unitholder who receives payment in Canadian dollars and converts Canadian dollars into United States dollars at a conversion rate other than the rate in effect on the day of the dividend distribution may have a foreign currency exchange gain or loss that would be treated as United States source ordinary income or loss. United States unitholders are urged to consult their own tax advisors concerning the United States tax consequences of acquiring, holding and disposing of Canadian dollars.

#### Sale or Exchange of Our Trust Units

Provided that the Fund is not classified as a passive foreign investment company (as discussed below), a United States unitholder will generally recognize gain or loss upon the sale or exchange of our trust units equal to the difference (if any) between the amount the unitholder realizes on the sale or exchange and its adjusted tax basis in our trust units. Any gain or loss will be capital gain or loss and will be long-term capital gain or loss if the United States unitholder's holding period for the trust units is more than one year at the time of the sale or exchange. Gain or loss, if any, realized by a United States unitholder upon a sale or exchange of our trust units generally will be treated as United States source income for United States foreign tax credit limitation purposes.

In the case of a cash basis United States unitholder who receives Canadian dollars, or another foreign currency, in connection with a sale, exchange or other disposition of our trust units, the amount realized will be based on the United States dollar value of the foreign currency received with respect to the trust units as determined on the settlement date of the sale or exchange. An accrual basis United States unitholder may elect the same treatment required of cash basis taxpayers with respect to a sale or exchange of trust units, provided that the election is applied consistently from year to year. This election may not be changed without the consent of the IRS. If an accrual basis United States unitholder does not elect to be treated as a cash basis taxpayer, that United States unitholder may have a foreign currency gain or loss for United States federal income tax purposes because of differences between the United States dollar value of the currency received prevailing on the date of the sale or exchange of the trust units and the date of payment. This currency gain or loss would be treated as United States source ordinary income or loss and would be in addition to gain or loss, if any, recognized by that United States unitholder on the sale, exchange or other disposition of the trust units.

#### Passive Foreign Investment Company Considerations

Adverse United States federal income tax consequences would apply to United States unitholders if the Fund were considered a passive foreign investment company for United States federal income tax purposes. A foreign corporation is classified as a passive foreign investment company for each taxable year in which either:

75% or more of its gross income is "passive" income, which includes interest, dividends, certain rents and royalties and certain net gains from the sales of commodities such as oil and natural gas, or

50% or more of the average fair market value of its assets is attributable to assets that produce passive income or are held for the production of passive income.

For purposes of the income test and the asset test, if a foreign corporation owns directly or indirectly at least 25% (by value) of the stock of another corporation, the foreign corporation will be treated as if it held its proportionate share of the latter corporation and received directly its proportionate share of the income of that latter corporation. Also, for purposes of the income test, passive income does not include any income that is interest, a dividend or a rent or royalty, which is received or accrued from a related person to the extent that amount is properly allocable to the income of the related person that is not passive income. For these purposes, a person is "related" with respect to a foreign corporation if that person controls the foreign corporation or is controlled by the foreign corporation or by the same persons that control the foreign corporation. For these purposes, "control" means ownership, directly or indirectly, of stock possessing more than 50% of the total voting power of all classes of stock entitled to vote or of the total value of stock of a corporation.

The Code and applicable Treasury regulations exclude gains from transactions in commodities from the definition of passive income if (i) the gains arise from the sale of the commodity in the active conduct of a commodities business as a producer, processor, merchant or handler of the commodity and (ii) substantially all of the foreign corporation's business is as an active producer, processor, merchant or handler of the commodity. It is unclear under these rules whether certain of the commodities income of the Fund will be treated as nonpassive income. In addition, applicable Treasury regulations interpret "substantially all" to mean that 85 percent or more of the foreign corporation's total gross receipts must be gross receipts from sales in the active conduct of a commodities business as a producer, processor, merchant or handler of commodities. The Fund believes that it currently satisfies this requirement, but no assurance exists that it will continue to do so in the future.

The application of the passive foreign investment company provisions to us is uncertain, and we may be a passive foreign investment company for the 2002 taxable year and in subsequent taxable years. Under the Code, if the Fund or any of the operating subsidiaries were considered to be a passive foreign investment company in any taxable year that a United States unitholder holds our trust units, the Fund and such operating subsidiary, as applicable, would be considered passive foreign investment companies for all taxable years that such unitholder held our trust units after the first taxable year that the Fund or any of the operating subsidiaries were considered to be a passive foreign investment company.

If the Fund were classified as a passive foreign investment company, a United States unitholder would generally be subject to special rules with respect to any excess distribution (defined below) or any gain realized upon the sale or other disposition of our trust units. Under these rules:

the excess distribution or gain would be allocated ratably over the United States unitholder's holding period;

the amount allocated to the current taxable year and any year prior to the first year in which we were a passive foreign investment company would be taxed as ordinary income in the current year;

the amount allocated to each of the other taxable years would be subject to tax at the highest rate of tax in effect for the applicable class of taxpayer for that year; and

an interest charge for the deemed deferral benefit would be imposed with respect to the resulting tax attributable to each of the other taxable years.

An "excess distribution" in general is any distribution on our trust units received in a taxable year by a United States unitholder that is greater than 125% of the average annual distributions received by that unitholder in the three preceding taxable years or, if shorter, that unitholder's holding period for our trust units. A distribution would not be treated as an excess distribution for the taxable year during which a United States unitholder's holding period for our trust units begins.

For purposes of the passive foreign investment company rules, if the Fund were classified as a passive foreign investment company, United States unitholders would be deemed to own an interest in any foreign passive investment company that is considered as being owned directly or indirectly by the Fund.

86

Accordingly, if the Fund were considered a passive foreign investment company and any of the operating subsidiaries also were considered a passive foreign investment company, United States unitholders would be deemed to own an interest in such entities. Provided this is the case, United States unitholders would be subject to the excess distribution rules as described above with respect to any distribution by an operating subsidiary to the Fund and gains from any disposition of stock of an operating subsidiary by the Fund.

United States unitholders will not be able to make a "qualified electing fund", or "QEF", election or, with respect to the Fund's operating subsidiaries that were considered to be passive foreign investment companies, a "mark-to-market" election to protect themselves from these potential adverse tax consequences if the Fund were ultimately determined to be a passive foreign investment company. If the Fund were determined to be a passive foreign investment company, a United States unitholder would be required to file Internal Revenue Service Form 8621 for each year in which the unitholder holds trust units.

# UNITED STATES UNITHOLDERS ARE STRONGLY URGED TO CONSULT THEIR OWN TAX ADVISORS REGARDING OUR POSSIBLE CLASSIFICATION AS A PASSIVE FOREIGN INVESTMENT COMPANY AND THE ADVERSE TAX CONSEQUENCES THAT WOULD RESULT FROM SUCH CLASSIFICATION.

#### Tax-Exempt Organization and Mutual Fund Investors

Qualified pension and profit-sharing plans, IRAs, educational institutions and other exempt investors are generally exempt from United States federal income tax except to the extent that they have unrelated business taxable income ("UBTI"). UBTI is generally income from a trade or business that is unrelated to the activities of the tax-exempt entity or income from a debt-financed investment. Because the Fund is considered a corporation for United States federal income tax purposes, tax-exempt United States unitholders will not be subject to United States federal income tax from their ownership and disposition of trust units unless the tax-exempt's investment in trust units is debt-financed. Because, generally, no United States federal income tax will be imposed with respect to a tax exempt's ownership and disposition of Trust units, a tax-exempt owner will receive no foreign tax credit benefit for Canadian taxes withheld with respect to distributions from the Fund. Unless the tax-exempt United States unitholder's investment is debt-financed, the passive foreign investment company adverse tax rules should not apply to a tax-exempt unitholder's investment in trust units. If a tax-exempt United States unitholder's investment is debt-financed, the passive foreign investment is debt-financed, the unitholder's investment is debt-financed, the passive foreign investment is debt-financed, the unitholder's investment is debt-financed

A regulated investment company or "mutual fund" is required to derive 90% or more of its gross income from interest, dividends and gains from the sale of stocks or securities or foreign currency or specified related sources. At least 50% of the value of a mutual fund's total assets must consist of cash, cash items, securities of other mutual funds and a limited amount of other securities. Ownership of trust units by a mutual fund will generate qualifying income to the mutual fund and the trust units will be treated as a qualifying asset. Mutual fund unitholders should, however, consult their tax advisors regarding the consequences to the mutual fund if the Fund were treated as a passive foreign investment company, including the application of the passive foreign investment company mark-to-market elections.

#### United States Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Dividends on our trust units paid within the United States or through some United States -related financial intermediaries are subject to information reporting and may be subject to backup withholding, currently at a 30% rate, unless the unitholder is a corporation or other exempt recipient or provides a taxpayer identification number and complies with certain certification requirements. Information reporting requirements and backup withholding may also apply to the cash proceeds of a sale of our trust units.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules may be credited against a unitholder's United States federal income tax liability, and a unitholder may obtain a refund of any excess amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules by filing the appropriate claim for refund with the IRS.

87

# **Canadian Federal Income Tax Considerations**

In the opinion of Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP and Burnet, Duckworth & Palmer LLP (collectively, "Counsel"), the following is a fair and adequate general summary of the principal Canadian federal income tax consequences applicable to purchasers of trust units issued hereunder. This summary is only applicable to persons who, for the purposes of the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) (the "Tax Act") and at all relevant times will hold the trust units as capital property and deal at arm's length with the Fund and the underwriters. This summary is not applicable to partnerships, "financial institutions" as defined in section 142.2 of the Tax Act, "specified financial institutions" as defined in the Tax Act or persons in which an interest would be a "tax shelter" or a "tax shelter investment" for the purposes of the Tax Act. Trust units will generally be considered to be held as capital property unless the holders of trust units (a "Unitholder") is a trader or dealer in securities or is engaged in an adventure in the nature of trade with respect to the trust units. Certain Unitholders, other than traders or dealers in securities, whose trust units might not otherwise qualify as capital property, may be entitled to so qualify their trust units by making the lifetime election relating to dispositions of Canadian securities. Unitholders interested in making this election should consult their tax advisors.

This summary is based upon the provisions of the Tax Act and the Income Tax Regulations (the "Regulations"), all specific proposals to amend the Tax Act and Regulations that have been publicly announced prior to the date hereof and Counsel's understanding of the current administrative practices and policies of the Canada Customs and Revenue Agency ("CCRA"). Except as specifically noted herein, this summary does not otherwise take into account proposed or possible changes in law whether by judicial or legislative action. This summary does not consider the income tax legislation of any of the provinces of Canada, nor does it consider the income tax legislation of any foreign country.

This summary is of a general nature only and is not intended to constitute income tax advice to any prospective purchasers of the trust units. The tax considerations for a specific holder will depend on such holder's particular circumstances and, therefore, prospective purchasers are urged to consult their own tax advisors as to their particular income tax situations.

#### Status of the Fund

EnerMark, ERC and EGEM have confirmed that the Fund currently qualifies as a "mutual fund trust" for the purposes of the Tax Act and this summary assumes that the Fund will continue to so qualify. Continued qualification requires certain conditions under the Tax Act be maintained. EGEM and the Fund intend to ensure that these conditions will continue to be satisfied and the Fund will continue to so qualify, but if the Fund ceases to qualify, the income tax considerations associated with the trust units will be materially different than described below.

#### Taxation of the Fund

The Fund is subject to taxation in each taxation year on its income for that year including net realized taxable capital gains, dividends, accrued interest and all amounts received in respect of the royalties the Fund holds on the oil and natural gas properties of EnerMark and ERC (the "Royalties"), including amounts paid by it to ERC in respect of reimbursed Crown charges. Costs incurred in the issuance of trust units may generally be deducted by the Fund on a five year, straight line basis. The Fund will also be entitled to deduct reasonable current expenses incurred in its ongoing operations and a resource allowance in each taxation year generally equal to 25% of the Fund's "adjusted resource profits" which are calculated in accordance with the Regulations.

The Fund may deduct, in computing its income from all sources for a taxation year, an amount not exceeding 10%, on a declining balance basis, of its cumulative Canadian oil and gas property expense ("COGPE") account at the end of that year. Where, as a result of a sale of a property by EnerMark or ERC and the extinguishment of the Royalty with respect thereto, proceeds of disposition become receivable by the Fund in a taxation year, the amount of such proceeds ("Royalty Disposition Proceeds") will be required to be deducted from the balance of the Fund's cumulative COGPE account otherwise determined. If all or a portion of the Royalty Disposition Proceeds receivable in a taxation year are utilized in that year by the

Fund to acquire additional royalty interests in respect of one or more Canadian resource properties, the amount so utilized will be added, in that year, to its cumulative COGPE account. If, after taking into account all additions and deductions for any taxation year, the balance of the cumulative COGPE account of the Fund is negative at the end of such taxation year, the negative balance will be included in the income of the Fund for such year.

The Tax Act requires the Fund to compute its income or loss for a taxation year as though it were an individual resident in Canada. To the extent that the Fund has any taxable income for a taxation year after the inclusions and deductions outlined above, the Fund will be permitted to deduct the portion of such income which is paid or payable by it to the Unitholders in such year.

Under the trust indenture, an amount equal to all of the royalty, interest and dividend income of the Fund for each year, together with the taxable and non-taxable portion of any capital gains realized by the Fund in the year (net of the Fund's expenses and amounts, if any, required to be retained to pay any tax liability of the Fund) ("Net Income") will be payable to the holders of the trust units. Subject to the exceptions described below, all amounts payable to the holders of trust units shall be paid by way of cash distributions.

Under the trust indenture, Net Income of the Fund may be used to finance cash redemptions of trust units, and income so utilized will not be payable to holders of the trust units by way of cash distributions. In such circumstances, Net Income will be payable to holders of trust units in the form of additional trust units ("Reinvested Trust Units"). Moreover, under the Trust Indenture, the Fund may, in certain circumstances, issue Redemption Notes to finance the redemption of trust units rather than distribute investments of the Fund. An amount equal to the income of the Fund utilized for the purposes of making interest and principal payments under the Redemption Notes may also be payable to the holders of the trust units in the form of Reinvested Trust Units rather than by way of cash distributions.

EnerMark, ERC and EGEM have confirmed that, for purposes of the Tax Act, the Fund intends to deduct, in computing its income, the full amount available for deduction in each year to the extent of its income for the year otherwise determined. As a result of such deduction from income, it is expected that the Fund will not be liable for any material tax under the Tax Act. However, no assurances can be given in this regard.

#### Taxation of Unitholders Resident in Canada

Income of a Unitholder from the trust units will be considered to be income from property that is a trust and not resource income (or resource profits for resource allowance purposes) or interest income for the purposes of the Tax Act. Any loss of the Fund for the purposes of the Tax Act cannot be allocated to, and treated as a loss of, a Unitholder.

A Unitholder will generally be required to include in computing its income for a particular taxation year the portion of the net income of the Fund for a taxation year that is paid or payable to the Unitholder in that particular taxation year, or to which a Unitholder is entitled to enforce payment, including any such amount which is payable in Reinvested Trust Units.

Provided that appropriate designations are made by the Fund, such portions of its net taxable capital gains and taxable dividends as are paid or payable to a Unitholder will effectively retain their character as taxable capital gains and taxable dividends, respectively, and shall be treated as such in the hands of the Unitholder for purposes of the Tax Act, including the dividend gross-up and tax credit provisions applicable to individuals and the provisions of Part IV which are applicable in respect of amounts received by certain corporations.

The non-taxable portion of net realized capital gains (being one half thereof) of the Fund that is paid or payable to a Unitholder in a year will not be included in computing the Unitholder's income for the year. Any other amount in excess of the taxable income of the Fund that is paid or payable by the Fund to a Unitholder in a year should not generally be included in the Unitholder's income for the year. However, any such amount which becomes payable to a Unitholder, other than as proceeds of disposition of trust units or fractions thereof, will be applied to reduce the adjusted cost base of the trust units held by such Unitholder,

89

except to the extent that the amount either was included in the income of the Unitholder or was the Unitholder's share of the non-taxable portion of the net capital gains of the Fund, the taxable portion of which was designated by the Fund in respect of the Unitholder. To the extent that the adjusted cost base of a trust unit is less than zero, the negative amount will be deemed to be a capital gain of a Unitholder from the disposition of the trust unit in the year in which the negative amount arises, and the adjusted cost base of the trust unit at the commencement of the subsequent year will be nil.

The initial cost to a holder of a trust unit issued hereunder will be equal to the subscription price of such trust unit. Reinvested Trust Units issued to a Unitholder in lieu of a cash distribution of royalty and interest income will have an initial cost equal to the amount of such royalty and interest income. Each time a holder acquires additional trust units, the initial cost of those trust units will be averaged with the adjusted cost base of all other trust units held by the Unitholder in order to determine the respective adjusted cost base of each such trust unit.

The disposition or deemed disposition by a Unitholder of a trust unit, whether on redemption or otherwise, will generally result in the Unitholder realizing a capital gain (or a capital loss) equal to the amount by which the proceeds of disposition (excluding any amount payable by the Fund which represents an amount that must otherwise be included in the Unitholder's income as described above) are greater (or less) than the aggregate of the Unitholder's adjusted cost base of the trust unit and any reasonable costs of disposition.

Under the Tax Act, one half of any capital gain realized by a Unitholder upon the disposition of a trust unit and the entire amount of any net taxable capital gains designated by the Fund in respect of the Unitholder will be included in the Unitholder's income under the Tax Act for the year of disposition or designation, as the case may be, as a taxable capital gain. Subject to certain specific rules in the Tax Act, one half of any capital loss realized on the disposition of a trust unit may be deducted against any taxable capital gains realized by the Unitholder in the year of disposition, in the three preceding taxation years or in any subsequent taxation year.

Taxable capital gains realized by a unitholder that is an individual or a trust, other than certain types of trusts, may give rise to alternative minimum tax depending on the unitholder's circumstances.

A unitholder that is a "Canadian-controlled private corporation" (as defined in the Tax Act) may be liable to pay an additional refundable tax of  $6^2/_3\%$  on certain investment income, including taxable capital gains. The  $6^2/_3\%$  tax is to be added to the Canadian-controlled private corporation's refundable dividend tax on hand account and will be eligible for refund at a rate of \$1 for every \$3 of dividends paid by the Canadian-controlled private corporation.

#### Taxation of Unitholders Not Resident in Canada

Where the Fund makes distributions to a Unitholder who is not resident in Canada for purposes of the Tax Act, the same considerations as those discussed above with respect to a Unitholder who is resident in Canada will apply, except that any distribution of income of the Fund to a Unitholder not resident in Canada will be subject to Canadian withholding tax at the rate of 25%, unless such rate is reduced under the provisions of a tax treaty between Canada and the Unitholder's jurisdiction of residence. For example, residents of the United States will be

entitled to have the rate of withholding reduced to 15% of the amount of any distribution of income. To the extent that Canadian withholding tax is applied to the non-taxable portion of a distribution, unitholders (or their agent) may apply for a refund of such Canadian withholding tax by filing the CCRA's Form NR7-R "Application for Refund of Non-Resident Tax Withheld" no later than two years after the end of the calendar year in which the Fund has paid the distribution. Some, but not all, entities that are exempt from tax in the United States may be entitled to have the rate of Canadian withholding tax reduced to nil pursuant to paragraph 1 of Article XXI of the Canada United States Tax Convention if such entity provides the Fund or its agent with the appropriate Certificate of Exemption issued by the CCRA. In addition, taxable dividends received by the Fund and paid to a Unitholder who is not resident in Canada will not retain their character as dividends and will be treated as trust income for Canadian withholding tax purposes.

90

A disposition or deemed disposition of a trust unit, whether on redemption, by virtue of capital distributions in excess of a Unitholder's adjusted cost base or otherwise, will not give rise to any capital gain subject to tax under the Tax Act to Unitholders who, for purposes of the Tax Act, are neither resident nor deemed to be resident in Canada, do not carry on an insurance business in Canada, hold their trust units as capital property, neither use nor hold their trust units in the course of carrying on business in Canada, and deal at arm's length with the Fund within the meaning of the Tax Act, provided that their trust units do not constitute "taxable Canadian property" under the Tax Act. Trust units of a Unitholder will not generally be considered to be "taxable Canadian property" unless either: (i) at any time during the period of five years immediately preceding the disposition of trust units by such Unitholder, not less than 25% of the issued trust units (taking into account any rights to acquire trust units) were owned by the Unitholder, by persons with whom the Unitholder did not deal at arm's length or by any combination thereof; (ii) the Fund ceases to qualify as a mutual fund trust; or (iii) the Unitholder's trust units are otherwise deemed to be taxable Canadian property. A Unitholder who is not resident in Canada will generally compute the adjusted cost base of his or her trust units under the same rules as apply to residents of Canada.

## CERTAIN ERISA CONSIDERATIONS

The U.S. Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA") and Section 4975 of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code") impose certain requirements on (i) employee benefit plans (as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA), (ii) plans described in Section 4975(e)(1) of the Code and (iii) entities whose underlying assets include plan assets by reason of a plan's investment in the entity (collectively, "Plans").

In accordance with ERISA's general fiduciary standards, before investing in any trust units, a fiduciary of a Plan that is subject to ERISA (an "ERISA Plan") should determine whether such an investment is permitted under the governing Plan instruments and is appropriate for the Plan in view of the Plan's overall investment policy and the composition and diversification of its portfolio. Other provisions of ERISA and the Code prohibit certain transactions between an ERISA Plan or a Plan described in Section 4975(e)(1) of the Code and persons who have certain specified relationships to such Plan ("parties in interest" within the meaning of ERISA or "disqualified persons" within the meaning of the Code). Thus, a fiduciary of such a Plan considering an investment in trust units should also consider whether such an investment would constitute or give rise to a prohibited transaction under ERISA or the Code.

In determining whether an investment in trust units would satisfy the fiduciary requirements of ERISA or result in a prohibited transaction, the fiduciary should consider whether the assets of the Fund will be considered "plan assets" within the meaning of United States Department of Labor Regulation 29 C.F.R. § 2510.3-101 (the "Plan Asset Regulations"). Under the Plan Asset Regulations, an entity's assets would not be considered to be "plan assets" if the equity interests acquired by a Plan are (1) held by 100 or more investors independent of the issuer and each other, (2) freely transferable, and (3) registered under the U.S. federal securities laws. The Fund's assets should not be considered "plan assets" under these regulations because the trust units will satisfy the three requirements stated above.

Plan fiduciaries contemplating a purchase of the trust units should consult with their own counsel regarding the consequences of ERISA and the Code in light of the serious penalties imposed on persons who violate their fiduciary obligations or engage in prohibited transactions.

UNDERWRITING

CIBC World Markets Inc. and Salomon Smith Barney Inc. are acting as joint bookrunning managers of the offering and are acting as representatives of the underwriters named below.

Subject to the terms and conditions stated in the underwriting agreement dated the date of this prospectus, each underwriter named below has agreed to purchase, and we have agreed to sell to that underwriter, the number of trust units set forth opposite the underwriter's name.

Underwriter	Number of Trust Units
CIBC World Markets Inc.	
Salomon Smith Barney Inc.	
RBC Dominion Securities Inc.	
BMO Nesbitt Burns Inc.	
Lehman Brothers Inc.	
Scotia Capital Inc.	
UBS Warburg LLC	
National Bank Financial Inc.	
TD Securities Inc.	
Canaccord Capital Corporation	
Raymond James Ltd.	

# Total

7,000,000

The underwriting agreement provides that the obligations of the underwriters to purchase the trust units included in this offering are subject to approval of legal matters by counsel and to other conditions. The obligations of the underwriters under the underwriting agreement are several and may be terminated at their discretion on the basis of their assessment of the state of the financial markets and may also be terminated upon the occurrence of certain stated events. The underwriters are obligated to purchase all the trust units (other than those covered by the over-allotment option described below) if they purchase any of the trust units.

This offering is being made concurrently in the United States and in all of the provinces of Canada pursuant to the multi-jurisdictional disclosure system implemented by the securities regulatory authorities in the United States and Canada. The trust units will be offered in the United States and Canada through the underwriters either directly or through their respective U.S. or Canadian registered broker-dealer affiliates. Subject to applicable law, the underwriters may offer the trust units outside of the United States and Canada.

The underwriters propose to offer some of the trust units directly to the public at the public offering price set forth on the cover page of this prospectus and some of the trust units to dealers at the public offering price less a concession not to exceed \$ (US\$ ) per trust unit. The underwriters may allow, and dealers may re-allow, a concession not to exceed \$ (US\$ ) per trust unit on sales to other dealers. If all of the trust units are not sold at the initial offering price, the representatives may change the public offering price and the other selling terms. The trust units are being offered in the United States in U.S. dollars at the approximate equivalent of the Canadian dollar price calculated based on the inverse of the noon buying rate on the date of this prospectus as quoted by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, and in Canada in Canadian dollars.

We have granted to the underwriters an option, exercisable for 30 days from the date of this prospectus, to purchase up to 1,050,000 additional trust units at the public offering price less the underwriting discount. The underwriters may exercise the option solely for the purpose of covering over-allotments, if any, in connection with this offering. To the extent the option is exercised, each underwriter must purchase a number of additional trust units approximately proportionate to that underwriter's initial purchase commitment.

We have agreed that, for a period of 90 days from the date of this prospectus, we will not, without the prior written consent of CIBC World Markets Inc. and Salomon Smith Barney Inc., dispose of or hedge any trust units or any securities convertible or exchangeable for our trust units, except in connection

92

with (i) the grant or exercise of options or rights pursuant to our trust unit option plan and trust unit rights incentive plan, (ii) the issuance of trust units pursuant to our distribution reinvestment and optional trust unit purchase plan or (iii) the direct issuance of trust units pursuant to one or more acquisitions whose purchase prices do not, in the aggregate, exceed \$400 million. Our officers and directors and some of our other unitholders have agreed that, for a period of 60 days after the date of this prospectus, they will not, without the prior written consent of CIBC World Markets Inc. and Salomon Smith Barney Inc., dispose of or hedge any trust units or any securities convertible into or exchangeable for our trust units, other than (i) the sale or transfer of trust units in connection with the exercise of a currently outstanding warrant, option or right

that would otherwise expire prior to 60 days after the date of the prospectus or (ii) trust units disposed of as bona fide gifts approved by CIBC World Markets Inc. and Salomon Smith Barney Inc.

Our currently issued and outstanding trust units are listed on the Toronto Stock Exchange under the symbol "ERF.UN" and on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol "ERF." The Toronto Stock Exchange has conditionally approved the listing of the trust units offered under this prospectus, subject to Enerplus fulfilling all of the requirements of that exchange on or before February 12, 2003. The New York Stock Exchange has authorized the listing of the trust units offered under this prospectus upon receipt of official notice of issuance of the trust units.

The following table shows the underwriting discounts that we are to pay to the underwriters in connection with this offering. These amounts are shown assuming both no exercise and full exercise of the underwriters' option to purchase additional trust units.

		Paid by Enerplus Resources Fund						
	Ν	No Exercise		ll Exercise				
Per Trust Unit	Cdn\$	(US\$	) Cdn\$	(US\$	)			
Total	Cdn\$	(US\$	) Cdn\$	(US\$	)			

In connection with the offering of trust units, CIBC World Markets Inc. and Salomon Smith Barney Inc., on behalf of the underwriters, may purchase and sell trust units in the open market. These transactions may include short sales, syndicate covering transactions and stabilizing transactions. Short sales involve syndicate sales of trust units in excess of the number of trust units to be purchased by the underwriters in the offering, which creates a syndicate short position. "Covered" short sales are sales of trust units made in an amount up to the number of trust units represented by the underwriters' over-allotment option. In determining the source of trust units to close out the covered syndicate short position, the underwriters will consider, among other things, the price of trust units available for purchase in the open market as compared to the price at which they may purchase trust units through the over-allotment option. Transactions to close out the covered syndicate short involve either purchases of the trust units in the open market after the distribution has been completed or the exercise of the over-allotment option. The underwriters may also make "naked" short sales of trust units in excess of the over-allotment option. The underwriters must close out any naked short position by purchasing trust units in the open market. A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that there may be downward pressure on the price of the trust units in the open market after pricing that could adversely affect investors who purchase in the offering. Stabilizing transactions consist of bids for or purchases of trust units in the open market while the offering is in progress.

The underwriters also may impose a penalty bid. Penalty bids permit the underwriters to reclaim a selling concession from a syndicate member when CIBC World Markets Inc. and Salomon Smith Barney Inc. repurchase trust units originally sold by that syndicate member in order to cover syndicate short positions or make stabilizing purchases.

In accordance with policy statements of the Commission des valeurs mobilières du Québec and the Ontario Securities Commission, the underwriters in Canada may not, throughout the period of distribution, bid for or purchase trust units. Such restriction is subject to certain exceptions, provided that the bid or purchase was not engaged in for the purpose of creating actual or apparent active trading in, or raising the price of the trust units, including: (1) a bid or purchase permitted under the by-laws and rules of the Toronto Stock Exchange relating to market stabilization and passive market making activities; and (2) a bid or purchase made for and on behalf of a customer where the order was not solicited during the period of the

93

distribution. Under the first mentioned exemption, in connection with this offering, the underwriters may over-allot or effect transactions which stabilize or maintain the market price of the trust units at a level other than that which might otherwise prevail in the open market. Such transactions, if commenced, may be discontinued at any time.

Any of these activities may have the effect of preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of the trust units. They may also cause the price of the trust units to be higher than the price that would otherwise exist in the open market in the absence of these transactions. The underwriters may conduct these transactions on the Toronto Stock Exchange, the New York Stock Exchange or in the over-the-counter market, or otherwise. If the underwriters commence any of these transactions, they may discontinue them at any time.

We estimate that our portion of the total expenses of this offering will be \$2 million.

Because more than 10% of the proceeds of this offering, not including underwriting compensation, will be received by entities who are affiliated with National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. members who are participating in this offering, this offering is being conducted in

compliance with the NASD Conduct Rule 2710(c)(8). Pursuant to that rule, the appointment of a qualified independent underwriter is not necessary in connection with this offering, as a bona fide independent market (as defined in NASD Conduct Rules) exists in the trust units. Because the NASD views the trusts units offered hereby as interests in a direct participation program, the offering is being made in compliance with Rule 2810 of the NASD Conduct Rules.

Each of CIBC World Markets Inc., Salomon Smith Barney Inc., RBC Dominion Securities Inc., BMO Nesbitt Burns Inc., Scotia Capital Inc., National Bank Financial Inc. and TD Securities Inc. is affiliated with a Canadian chartered bank which is a lender to Enerplus. Please read "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Operating Results and Financial Condition Liquidity and Capital Resources" and Note 4 to our unaudited consolidated financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001, included in this prospectus, for a description of our bank facilities. As a result, we may be considered to be a connected issuer of these underwriters under applicable Canadian securities laws. As of September 30, 2002, we were indebted to the lenders under our credit facilities. Our credit facilities are unsecured and our financial position has not changed substantially since indebtedness under the credit facilities was incurred. The decision to distribute the trust units offered under this prospectus and the determination of the terms of the distribution were made through negotiations between EnerMark and EGEM, on our behalf, and the underwriters. The banks affiliated with the underwriters did not have any involvement in such decision or determination but have been advised of this issuance and its terms. As a consequence of this offering, CIBC World Markets Inc., Salomon Smith Barney Inc., RBC Dominion Securities Inc., BMO Nesbitt Burns Inc., Scotia Capital Inc., National Bank Financial Inc. and TD Securities Inc. will receive their share of the underwriters' discounts and commissions and the banks affiliated with those underwriters will receive certain proceeds of this offering from us as repayment of our outstanding indebtedness. Please read "Use of Proceeds."

The offering price for the trust units offered under this prospectus was determined by negotiation between EnerMark and EGEM, on behalf of Enerplus, and the underwriters.

The underwriters have performed investment banking and advisory services for us from time to time for which they have received customary fees and expenses. The underwriters may, from time to time, engage in transactions with and perform services for us in the ordinary course of their business.

A prospectus in electronic format may be made available on the websites maintained by one or more of the underwriters. The representatives may agree to allocate a number of trust units to underwriters for sale to their online brokerage account holders. The representatives will allocate trust units to underwriters that may make Internet distributions on the same basis as other allocations. In addition, trust units may be sold by the underwriters to securities dealers who resell trust units to online brokerage account holders.

We have agreed to indemnify the underwriters against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Canadian securities laws or to contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make because of any of those liabilities.

94

## LEGAL MATTERS

Certain legal matters in connection with the issuance of the trust units offered by this prospectus will be passed upon on behalf of Enerplus by Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP, Calgary, Alberta, with respect to matters of Canadian law, and Andrews & Kurth L.L.P., Houston, Texas, with respect to matters of United States law. Certain legal matters in connection with the issuance of trust units offered by this prospectus will be passed upon on behalf of the underwriters by Burnet, Duckworth & Palmer LLP, Calgary, Alberta, with respect to matters of Canadian law, and Shearman & Sterling, Toronto, Ontario, with respect to matters of United States law. The partners and associates, as a group, of each of Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP and Burnet, Duckworth & Palmer LLP own, directly or indirectly, less than 1% of the outstanding trust units.

## EXPERTS

Our consolidated financial statements as at and for the year ended December 31, 2001 included and incorporated by reference in this prospectus have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, independent auditors, as stated in their report which is included and incorporated herein, and have been so included and incorporated in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing. As of the date hereof, the partners of Deloitte & Touche LLP, as a group, do not beneficially own, directly or indirectly, any trust units of the Fund.

Our consolidated financial statements included and incorporated by reference in this prospectus for the fiscal years ending December 31, 2000 and 1999 have been audited by PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, Chartered Accountants, as set forth in their report appearing in this

prospectus, and are included in reliance upon such report given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

Reserve estimates contained in, and incorporated by reference into, this prospectus are based upon separate reports prepared by Sproule Associates Limited with respect to our reserves as of January 1, 2002 and with respect to a portion of Celsius' reserves as of January 1, 2002. Other reserve estimates contained in this prospectus are based on a report prepared by Gilbert Laustsen Jung Associates Ltd. with respect to a portion of Celsius' reserves as of January 1, 2002. As of the date hereof, the partners, as a group, of Sproule Associates Limited own, directly or indirectly, less than 1% of the outstanding trust units.

The financial statements of pre-merger Enerplus incorporated into this prospectus for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2000, 1999 and 1998 have been audited by Arthur Andersen LLP, as indicated in their report with respect thereto and are incorporated hereto in reliance upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing in giving said reports. We are not able to obtain the consent of Arthur Andersen LLP to the incorporation of their report into this prospectus. As a result, you will not be able to recover against Arthur Andersen LLP under Canadian securities laws and under Section 11 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, for any untrue statements of material fact contained in the financial statements audited by Arthur Andersen LLP or any omissions to state a material fact required to be stated therein. Please read "Documents Incorporated by Reference" and "Risk Factors" Risks Relating to Arthur Andersen LLP."

#### TRANSFER AGENT AND REGISTRAR

CIBC Mellon Trust Company, at its principal offices in Calgary, Alberta, Toronto, Ontario, and Montréal, Québec is transfer agent and registrar for the trust units. Mellon Investor Services LLC in New York, New York is co-transfer agent for the trust units.

95

# DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

Under the multijurisdictional disclosure system adopted by the United States and the provinces of Canada, the SEC and the Canadian provincial securities commissions allow us to "incorporate by reference" in this prospectus information that we file with them, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to these documents. Accordingly certain documents have been incorporated by reference in this prospectus from documents furnished to the SEC and filed with securities commissions or similar authorities in Canada.

Information has been incorporated by reference in this prospectus from documents filed with securities commissions or similar authorities in Canada. You can obtain copies of the documents incorporated herein by reference without charge from the Corporate Secretary of EGEM, at The Dome Tower, Suite 3000, 333 - 7th Avenue S.W., Calgary, Alberta, T2P 2Z1, telephone (403) 298-2200 or by accessing the Fund's disclosure documents available through the internet on the Canadian System for Electronic Document Analysis and Retrieval (SEDAR) which can be accessed at www.sedar.com. For the purposes of the Province of Québec, this simplified prospectus contains information to be completed by consulting the permanent information record. A copy of the permanent information record may be obtained from the Corporate Secretary of EGEM at the above-mentioned address and telephone number.

This prospectus incorporates by reference financial statements audited by Arthur Andersen LLP for which we did not obtain the consent of Arthur Andersen LLP to the use of its audit report. Arthur Andersen LLP's consent was not obtained because, on June 3, 2002, Arthur Andersen LLP ceased to practice public accounting in Canada. Because Arthur Andersen LLP has not provided this consent, purchasers of trust units pursuant to this prospectus will not have the statutory right of action for damages against Arthur Andersen LLP prescribed by applicable securities legislation. Arthur Andersen LLP may not have sufficient assets available to satisfy judgments against it. Please read "Risk Factors Risks Relating to Arthur Andersen LLP."

The following documents have been incorporated by reference in this prospectus and form an integral part of this prospectus:

the renewal annual information form of the Fund for the year ended December 31, 2001 dated April 10, 2002;

the information circular and proxy statement of the Fund dated March 7, 2002 relating to the annual general and special meeting of unitholders of the Fund held on April 25, 2002, excluding those portions thereof which appear under the headings "Performance Chart" and "Statement of Corporate Governance Practices";

the audited comparative consolidated financial statements of the Fund for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2001, 2000 and 1999, together with (i) the report of Deloitte & Touche LLP dated October 16, 2002 on the financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2001, and (ii) the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, the former auditors of EnerMark Income Fund, dated March 14, 2001 on the financial statements for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2000 and 1999;

management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and operating results of the Fund for the year ended December 31, 2001;

the unaudited comparative consolidated interim financial statements of the Fund as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001;

management's discussion and analysis of the Fund for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002;

the audited consolidated financial statements of Enerplus Resources Fund (prior to the merger with EnerMark Income Fund on June 21, 2001, which was accounted for as a reverse take-over of Enerplus Resources Fund by EnerMark Income Fund) for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2000, 1999 and 1998, together with the report of Arthur Andersen LLP dated February 28, 2001 on those financial statements; and

96

the unaudited comparative consolidated financial statements of Enerplus Resources Fund (prior to the merger with EnerMark Income Fund) for the three months ended March 31, 2001 and 2000.

Any document of the type referred to in the preceding paragraph, including any material change reports (except confidential reports), comparative interim financial statements, comparative annual financial statements together with the accompanying auditors' report and any information circulars, which we file with a securities commission or other similar authority in Canada after the date of this prospectus and prior to the termination of this distribution will be deemed to be incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

We also incorporate by reference all future annual reports and any other information we file with the SEC pursuant to Section 13(a), 13(c) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act during such period.

Any statement contained in this prospectus or in a document incorporated or deemed to be incorporated by reference in this prospectus shall be deemed to be modified or superseded, for purposes of this prospectus, to the extent that a statement contained herein or in any other subsequently filed document that also is, or is deemed to be, incorporated by reference in this prospectus, modifies or supersedes such statement. The modifying or superseding statement need not state that it has modified or superseded a prior statement or include any other information set forth in the document that it modifies or supersedes. The making of a modifying or superseding statement of a material fact or an omission to state a material fact that is required to be stated or that is necessary to make a statement not misleading in light of the circumstances in which it is made. Any statement so modified or superseded shall not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus.

All disclosure contained in the supplemented PREP prospectus that is not contained in this base PREP prospectus will be incorporated by reference into this base PREP prospectus as of the date of the supplemented PREP prospectus.

97

# WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We have filed with the SEC, 450 Fifth Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20549, a registration statement on Form F-10 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, regarding the trust units offered by this prospectus. This prospectus, which forms part of the registration statement, does not contain all the information included in the registration statement. Some information is omitted and you should refer to the registration

statement and its exhibits.

You may review a copy of the registration statement, including exhibits and documents filed with it, as well as any reports, statements or other information we file in the future with the SEC at the SEC's public reference facility at Room 1024, Judiciary Plaza, 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549. You may also obtain copies of these materials from the Public Reference Section of the SEC, Room 1024, Judiciary Plaza, 450 Fifth Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20549, at prescribed rates. You may call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information. These filings are also electronically available from the SEC's Electronic Document Gathering and Retrieval System (http://www.sec.gov), which is commonly known by the acronym EDGAR, as well as from commercial document retrieval services.

We are required to file reports under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), and other information with the SEC. Under a multijurisdictional disclosure system adopted by the United States, such reports and other information may be prepared in accordance with the disclosure requirements of Canada, which requirements are different from those of the United States. In addition, we are subject to the filing requirements prescribed by the securities legislation of all Canadian provinces or territories. You are invited to read and copy any reports, statements or other information that we file with the Canadian provincial securities commissions or other similar regulatory authorities at their respective public reference rooms. These filings are also electronically available from the Canadian System for Electronic Document Analysis and Retrieval (http://www.sedar.com), which is commonly known by the acronym "SEDAR." The Canadian System for Electronic Document Analysis and Retrieval is the Canadian equivalent of the SEC's EDGAR. Reports and other information about us should also be available for inspection at the offices of the Toronto Stock Exchange and the New York Stock Exchange.

As a "foreign private issuer" under the Exchange Act, we intend to provide to our unitholders proxy statements and annual reports prepared in accordance with applicable Canadian law. Our annual reports will be available within 140 days of the end of each fiscal year and will contain our audited consolidated financial statements. We will also make available quarterly reports containing unaudited summary consolidated financial information for each of the first three fiscal quarters. We intend to prepare these financial statements in accordance with Canadian GAAP and to include a reconciliation to U.S. GAAP in the notes to the annual consolidated financial statements. We are exempt from provisions of the Exchange Act which require us to provide proxy statements in prescribed form to unitholders and which relate to short swing profit reporting and liability.

98

#### DOCUMENTS FILED AS PART OF THE U.S. REGISTRATION STATEMENT

A registration statement on Form F-10 has been filed with the SEC under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended, relating to this offering. The following documents have been filed with the SEC as part of the Registration Statement of which this prospectus is a part, insofar as called for by the SEC's Form F-10:

the documents listed in this prospectus as incorporated by reference herein;

the form of underwriting agreement;

the comfort letter of Deloitte & Touche LLP with respect to the unaudited financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001;

the consent of Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP;

the consent of Burnet, Duckworth & Palmer LLP;

the consent of Andrews & Kurth L.L.P.;

the consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP;

the consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP;

the consent of Sproule Associates Limited, independent petroleum consultants, with respect to the use of their report on our reserves and their report on a portion of Celsius' reserves;

the consent of Gilbert Laustsen Jung Associates Ltd., independent petroleum consultants, with respect to the use of their report on a portion of Celsius' reserves;

the powers of attorney pursuant to which amendments to the Registration Statement may be signed; and

our trust indenture.

You can obtain copies of the documents incorporated herein by reference without charge from the Secretary of EGEM, at The Dome Tower, Suite 3000, 333 - 7<sup>th</sup> Avenue S.W., Calgary, Alberta, T2P 2Z1, telephone (403) 298-2200.

99

## **GLOSSARY OF TERMS**

In this prospectus, the following terms have the meanings specified below:

#### **Enerplus and Our Organization**

*Celsius.* Celsius Energy Resources Ltd., a corporation acquired by EnerMark on October 21, 2002 and subsequently amalgamated with and continued as "EnerMark Inc."

EGEM. Energy Management Company.

EnerMark. EnerMark Inc. and its subsidiaries.

*Enerplus, we, us* and *our.* Enerplus Resources Fund, EnerMark Inc., Enerplus Resources Corporation and their subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis.

Enerplus Group. Enerplus, EGEM and their collective predecessors.

ERC. Enerplus Resources Corporation and its subsidiaries.

Fund. Enerplus Resources Fund only.

Operating Companies. EnerMark and ERC.

unitholders. Holders of trust units issued by the Fund.

#### **Our Reserves**

established reserves. Proved reserves plus 50% of probable reserves, before the deduction of royalties and based on escalated price and cost assumptions, unless otherwise indicated.

*net proved reserves.* The working interest share of proved reserves after the deduction of royalties, based on constant price and cost assumptions.

*probable reserves.* Those reserves which may be recoverable as a result of the beneficial effects which may be derived from the future institution of some form of pressure maintenance or other secondary recovery method, or as a result of a more favourable performance of the existing recovery mechanism than that which would be deemed proved at the present time, or those reserves which may reasonably be assumed to exist because of geophysical or geological indications and drilling done in regions which contain proved reserves. Probable reserves are presented before deduction of royalties and are based on escalated price and cost assumptions, unless otherwise indicated.

*proved reserves.* Those quantities of oil, natural gas and natural gas by-products which, upon analysis of geological and engineering data, appear with a high degree of certainty to be recoverable at commercial rates in the future from known oil and natural gas reservoirs under current economic and operating conditions for reserves based on constant price and cost assumptions, and presently anticipated economic and operating conditions for the reserves based on escalated price and cost assumptions.

*proved developed reserves.* Those proved reserves which can be expected to be recovered through existing wells with existing equipment and operating methods.

*proved developed producing reserves.* Those proved reserves which are presently being produced from completion intervals open for production in existing wells.

*proved developed non-producing reserves.* Those proved reserves which are currently not being produced but do exist in completed intervals but not producing in existing wells, behind casing in existing wells or at minor depths below the present bottom of existing wells. These proved reserves are expected to be produced through the existing wells in the predictable future. These reserves are classified as proved developed reserves since the cost of making such reserves available for production is relatively small compared to the cost of a new well.

100

*proved undeveloped reserves.* Those proved reserves that are expected to be recovered from new wells on undrilled acreage, or from existing wells where relatively major expenditures are required for the completion of these wells or for the installation of processing and gathering facilities prior to the production of these reserves. Reserves on undrilled acreage are limited to those drilling units offsetting productive wells that are reasonably certain of production when drilled.

*reserve life index.* The number of years calculated by dividing the established reserves at a particular date (and in the case of Enerplus, at January 1 of a particular year) by our estimated gross production for the following twelve month period. Reserve life index is a metric commonly used in analyses of Canadian oil and gas entities. Established reserve life index and proved reserve life index use established reserves and proved reserves, respectively.

*R/P ratio.* The number determined by dividing net proved reserves by the trailing twelve month average net production of the property. R/P ratio is a metric commonly used in analyses of U.S. oil and gas entities.

#### **Our Operations**

AECO. The Western Canadian Sedimentary Basin natural gas pricing benchmark similar to NYMEX Henry Hub in the United States.

ARTC. Alberta Royalty Tax Credit.

Bbl, Bbls, MBbls and MMBbls. Barrel, barrels, thousands of barrels and millions of barrels, respectively.

Bbls/day. Barrels per day.

*Boe, MBoe* and *MMBoe*. Barrels of oil equivalent, thousands of barrels of oil equivalent and millions of barrels of oil equivalent, respectively, on the basis of one Boe being equal to one Bbl of oil or NGLs or 6 Mcf of natural gas.

Boe/day. Barrels of oil equivalent per day.

Crown. The applicable Canadian governmental body, generally referred to in the context of payment of royalties.

gross. When used to describe our share of production or reserves means the total of our working interests before deducting royalties payable to third parties and, with respect to land and wells, refers to the total number of acres or wells, as the case may be, in which we have an interest.

Mcf, MMcf and Bcf. One thousand cubic feet, one million cubic feet and one billion cubic feet of natural gas, respectively.

Mcf/day and MMcf/day. Thousand cubic feet per day and million cubic feet per day, respectively.

MMBTU. Millions of British thermal units.

*net.* When used to describe our share of production or reserves means the total of our working interests after deducting royalties payable to third parties and, with respect to land and wells, means our interest therein.

NGLs. Natural gas liquids.

NYMEX. New York Mercantile Exchange.

Working interest or WI. The percentage of undivided interest held by a party in an oil and gas property.

## INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Page

	1 age
Unaudited Interim Consolidated Financial Statements of Enerplus Resources Fund as at September 30, 2002	
and for the Three and Nine Months Ended September 30, 2002 and 2001	F-2
Auditors' Report of Deloitte & Touche LLP, Auditors' Report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP and	
Consolidated Financial Statements of Enerplus Resources Fund for the Years Ended December 31, 2001,	
2000 and 1999	F-16
SFAS No. 69 Supplemental Reserve Information (Unaudited)	F-41
Compilation Report of Deloitte & Touche LLP, Comments for United States Readers on Differences	
Between Canadian and United States Reporting Standards and Unaudited Pro Forma Consolidated Financial	
Statements of Enerplus Resources Fund for the Year Ended December 31, 2001	F-46
F-1	

# ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND

## CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET

(\$ thousands) (Unaudited)

	September 30, 2002			cember 31, 2001
ASSETS				
Current assets				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	3,471	\$	979
Accounts receivable		75,638		100,089

		Se	ptember 30, 2002	December 31, 2001			
Other current			3,377		4,869		
			82,486		105,937		
Property, plant and equipment			2,814,368		2,667,504		
Accumulated depletion and depreciation			(643,572)		(489,188)		
			2,170,796		2,178,316		
Deferred charges (Note 4)			1,847				
		\$	2,255,129	\$	2,284,253		
		_		_			
LIABILITIES							
Current liabilities		\$	76,582	\$	72,341		
Accounts payable		Ф		¢			
Distributions payable to unitholders			22,426		20,860		
Payable to related party (Note 3)			10,392		7,915		
			109,400		101,116		
Long-term debt (Note 4)			362,458		412,589		
Future income taxes			314,222		333,560		
Accumulated site restoration			58,538		55,403		
Deferred credits			4,848		6,591		
Payable to related party (Note 3)			1,525		1,909		
			741,591		810,052		
EQUITY							
Unitholders' capital (Note 2)			1,958,521		1,826,507		
Accumulated income			389,069		324,570		
Accumulated cash distributions			(943,452)		(777,992)		
			1,404,138		1,373,085		
		\$	2,255,129	\$	2,284,253		
				_			
Number of Units outstanding (thousands)			74,751		69,532		
	F-2						

# ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF INCOME

# (\$ thousands except per Unit amounts)

# (Unaudited)

		Three Months Ended September 30				Nine Months Ended September 30			
	_	2002		2001		2002		2001	
REVENUES									
Oil and gas sales	\$	151,286	\$	163,824	\$	428,408	\$	492,420	
Crown royalties		(21,161)		(24,231)		(66,013)		(89,536)	
Freehold and other royalties		(7,823)		(8,713)		(22,502)	_	(26,032)	
		122,302		130,880		339,893		376,852	
Interest and other income		31		110		338		680	
		122,333		130,990		340,231		377,532	
EXPENSES									
Operating		34,689		34,717		95,853		81,157	
General and administrative		3,352		1,633		10,085		6,367	
Management fees (Note 3)		7,216		2,497		13,571		6,957	
Interest (Note 5)		5,169		5,121		12,705		13,473	
Depletion, depreciation and amortization		52,656		55,423		158,906		135,885	
		103,082		99,391		291,120		243,839	
Income before taxes		19,251		31,599		49,111		133,693	
Capital taxes		1,294		1,352		3,950		3,624	
Future income tax		(11,124)		5,106		(19,338)	_	(13,260)	
NET INCOME	\$	29,081	\$	25,141	\$	64,499	\$	143,329	
Net income per trust unit									
Basic	\$	0.41	\$	0.39	\$	0.92	\$	2.82	
Diluted	\$	0.41	\$	0.39	\$	0.92	\$	2.82	
Weighted average number of Units outstanding (thousands)									
Basic		70,850		64,776		70,066		50,738	
Diluted		71,019		64,853		70,181		50,817	
			_		_				

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF ACCUMULATED INCOME

# (\$ thousands) (Unaudited)

Three Mon Septem		Nine Months Ended September 30				
2002	2001	2002	2001			

		Three Months Ended September 30					Nine Months Ended September 30			
Accumulated income, beginning of period	\$	359,988	\$	262,489	\$	324,570	\$	144,301		
Net income		29,081		25,141		64,499		143,329		
Accumulated income, end of period	\$	389,069	\$	287,630	\$	389,069	\$	287,630		
	_									
	F-3									

# ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

#### (\$ thousands except per Unit amounts) (Unaudited)

	Three Months Ended September 30					Nine Months Ended September 30				
		2002		2001		2002		2001		
OPERATING ACTIVITIES										
Net income	\$	29,081	\$	25,141	\$	64,499	\$	143,329		
Depletion, depreciation and amortization		52,656		55,423		158,906		135,885		
Future income tax		(11,124)		5,106		(19,338)		(13,260)		
Site restoration and abandonment costs incurred		(1,023)	_	(719)		(3,130)		(1,343)		
Funds flow from operations		69,590		84,951		200,937		264,611		
Decrease (increase) in non-cash operating working capital		1,787		(7,565)		21,832		(35,779)		
		71,377		77,386		222,769		228,832		
FINANCING ACTIVITIES										
Issue of trust units, net of issue costs		124,591		11,253		131,274		45,845		
Cash distributions to unitholders		(61,323)		(92,677)		(163,894)		(252,512)		
Increase (decrease) in long-term debt		(78,351)		79,768		(50,131)		93,325		
Payment to related party (Note 3)		(128)		(127)		(384)		(127)		
Deferred charges						(1,892)				
		(15,211)		(1,783)		(85,027)		(113,469)		
INVESTING ACTIVITIES										
Property, plant and equipment		(54,366)		(101,495)		(137,696)		(156,323)		
Proceeds on sale of property, plant and equipment		308		34,755		2,446		61,581		
Corporate acquisitions			_	(8,792)				(20,594)		
		(54,058)		(75,532)		(135,250)		(115,336)		
Increase in cash		2,108		71		2,492		27		
Cash, beginning of period		1,363		802	_	979		846		
Cash, end of period	\$	3,471	\$	873	\$	3,471	\$	873		

	Three Months Ended September 30			Nine Months Ended September 30				
Funds flow from operations per unit	\$	0.98	\$	1.31	\$	2.87	\$	5.22
SUPPLEMENTARY CASH FLOW INFORMATION								
Cash income taxes paid	\$		\$		\$		\$	
Cash interest paid	\$	2,099	\$	5,373	\$	9,483	\$	13,278

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF ACCUMULATED CASH DISTRIBUTIONS

#### (\$ thousands) (Unaudited)

		Three Months Ended September 30				Nine Months Ended September 30		
		2002		2001		2002		2001
Accumulated cash distributions, beginning of period Cash distributions	\$	881,863 61,589	\$	619,051 87,712	\$	777,992 165,460	\$	447,158 259,605
Accumulated cash distributions, end of period	\$ F-4	943,452	\$	706,763	\$	943,452	\$	706,763

# ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND

# SELECTED NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

## (Tabular amounts in thousands of Canadian dollars and thousands of Units except per Unit amounts) (Unaudited)

## 1. SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The interim consolidated financial statements of Enerplus Resources Fund ("Enerplus" or the "Fund") have been prepared by management following the same accounting policies and methods of computation as the consolidated financial statements for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2001 except as stated below. The note disclosure requirements for annual statements provide additional disclosure to that required for these interim statements. Accordingly, these interim statements should be read in conjunction with the Fund's consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2001. The disclosures provided below are incremental to those included in the 2001 annual consolidated financial statements.

The accounting of the merger of EnerMark Income Fund ("EnerMark") and Enerplus Resources Fund ("Enerplus") which occurred on June 21, 2001 ("the Merger"), applied the reverse take-over form of the purchase method of accounting for business combinations. Accordingly, these consolidated financial statements of the Fund include the accounts of the merged Fund for the nine months ended September 30, 2002 but the comparative figures for the prior year include the accounts of EnerMark as at and for the nine months ended September 30, 2001, plus the results of Enerplus from June 21, 2001 to September 30, 2001.

All numbers of trust units and warrants up to the June 21, 2001 Merger date have been restated using the merger exchange ratio of 0.173 EnerMark unit for each Enerplus unit (the "Merger Exchange Ratio").

<sup>(</sup>a)

Effective for the fiscal years beginning on or after January 1, 2002, the Fund adopted the recommendations of the CICA on accounting for stock-based compensation which apply to new rights granted on or after that date. The Fund has elected to continue to measure compensation cost based on the intrinsic value of the award at the date of the grant and recognize that cost over the vesting period. As the exercise price of the rights granted approximates the market price of the trust units at the grant date, no compensation cost has been provided in the consolidated statement of income.

The exercise price of the rights granted under the Fund's rights plan may be reduced in future periods in accordance with the terms of the rights plan. The amount of the reduction cannot be reasonably determined as it is dependent upon a number of factors including, but not limited to, future prices received on the sale of oil and natural gas, future production of oil and natural gas, determination of the amounts to be withheld from future distributions to fund capital expenditures and the purchase and sale of property, plant and equipment. Therefore, it is not possible to determine a fair value for the rights granted under the plan.

F-5

## 2. FUND CAPITAL

(a)

## Unitholders' Capital

Authorized: Unlimited Number of Trust Units

	Septer	30, 2002	December 31, 2001			
Issued: (thousands)	Units	Amount		Units	Amount	
Balance, beginning of period Issued for cash:	69,532	\$	1,826,507	40,925	\$	1,050,986
Pursuant to public offerings	4,750		120,886	4,313		101,039
Pursuant to option plans	98		1,905	135		2,530
Pursuant to exercise of warrants				1,197		33,319
Pursuant to expiry of warrants						2,846
Issued pursuant to the deemed acquisition of Enerplus (Note 1)				20,863		582,364
Issued pursuant to the management agreement (Note 3)				173		5,000
Distribution Reinvestment and Unit Purchase Plan	340		8,483	659		16,577
Issued for acquisition of property interests	31		740	1,267	_	31,846
Balance, end of period	74,751	\$	1,958,521	69,532	\$	1,826,507

On September 12, 2002, Enerplus closed an equity offering of 4,750,000 trust units at a price of \$26.85 per trust unit for gross proceeds of \$127,538,000 (net \$120,886,000).

(b)

#### **Trust Unit Option Plan**

As at September 30, 2002, 150,000 options issued pursuant to the Trust Unit Option Plan were outstanding, representing 0.2% of the total units outstanding. Activity for the options issued pursuant to the option plan is summarized as follows:

	Septem	ber 30,	2002	December 31, 2001			
(thousands except per Unit amounts)	Number of Options	Weighted Average Exercise Price		Number of Options	Weighted Average Exercise Price		
Options outstanding at beginning of period	264	\$	20.93	363(1)	\$	21.03	

	Septem	ber 30	, 2002	December 31, 2001			
Exercised	(98)	\$	19.55	(55)	\$	21.94	
Cancelled	(16)	\$	22.73	(44)	\$	20.47	
Options outstanding at end of period	150	\$	21.75	264	\$	20.93	
Ontions avanciashle at and of nariad	119			99			
Options exercisable at end of period	119			99			

(1)

Number of options represent the balance at June 21, 2001 after the Merger of Enermark and Enerplus.

No new options have been granted under the Trust Unit Option Plan as this plan was superseded by the Trust Unit Rights Incentive Plan discussed below.

#### (c)

## Trust Unit Rights Incentive Plan

As at September 30, 2002, a total of 1,348,000 rights were issued (2,740,000 reserved) pursuant to the Trust Unit Rights Incentive Plan of which none are exercisable. Under the Incentive Plan, distributions per trust unit to Enerplus Unitholders in a calendar quarter which represent a return of more than 2.5% of the net property, plant and equipment of Enerplus at the end of such calendar quarter would result in a reduction in the exercise price of the rights. Based on second and third quarter 2002 results, the exercise price has been calculated to be reduced by \$0.07 per trust unit (effective October 2002) and \$0.14 per trust unit (effective January 2003) respectively.

As it is not possible to determine the fair value of rights granted under the plan, compensation costs for pro forma disclosure purposes has been determined based on the excess of the unit price over the exercise price at the date of the financial statements. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002, net income would be reduced by \$150,000 and \$183,000, for the estimated compensation cost associated with rights granted under the plan on or after January 1, 2002 with a negligible impact on net income per trust unit during these periods.

Activity for the rights issued pursuant to the Incentive Plan is as follows:

	Septemb	December 31, 2001				
(thousands except per Unit amounts)	Number of Rights	Weighted Average Exercise Price		Number of Rights	Weighted Average Exercise Price	
Rights outstanding at beginning of period	1,318	\$	24.50			
Granted	145	\$	26.66	1,360	\$	24.50
Cancelled	(115)	\$	24.47	(42)	\$	24.50
Rights outstanding at end of period	1,348	\$	24.63	1,318	\$	24.50

# **3. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS**

Management, advisory and administration services are supplied to the Fund on a fee and cost reimbursement basis, pursuant to an agreement with Enerplus Global Energy Management Company ("EGEM"). Management fees of \$13,571,000 are reported on the consolidated statement of income for the nine months ended September 30, 2002. This included earned base management fees of \$6,291,000 and accrued performance fees of \$7,280,000. The performance fees are not determined until December 31, 2002, and as such, this amount may increase or

decrease throughout the remainder of the year. As at September 30, 2002, \$9,883,000 was payable to EGEM, pursuant to this agreement.

In addition, pursuant to a share purchase agreement related to the Merger, the Fund acquired shares of Enerplus Resources Corporation from EGEM for \$2,545,000 payable over five years in quarterly installments of \$127,000 through a reduction of management fees. At September 30, 2002, the indebtedness remaining pursuant to this agreement was \$2,035,000 of which \$509,000 has been classified as current.

In addition to the transactions described above, Enerplus has entered into financial instrument contracts at prevailing market rates with an indirect subsidiary of El Paso Corporation, the ultimate parent of EGEM, as described in Note 5.

#### 4. LONG-TERM DEBT

	September 30, 2002	December 31, 2001
Bank credit facilities	\$ 94,130	\$ 412,589
Senior unsecured notes	268,328	
Total long-term debt	\$ 362,458	\$ 412,589

The senior unsecured notes (the "Notes") were issued on June 19, 2002 in the amount of US\$175,000,000. They have a final maturity of June 19, 2014 and bear interest at 6.62% per annum, with interest paid semi-annually on June 19 and December 19 of each year. The Note Purchase Agreement requires the Fund to make five annual amortizing principal repayments of 20% of the initial principal amount, commencing on June 19, 2010.

Concurrent with the issuance of the Notes, the Fund entered into a cross currency swap, with a syndicate of major financial institutions. Under the terms of the swap, the amount of the Notes was fixed for purposes of interest and principal repayments at a notional amount of CDN\$268,328,000. Interest payments are made on a floating rate basis, set at the rate for three-month Canadian banker's acceptances, plus 1.18%. Costs incurred in connection with issuing the Notes, in the amount of \$1,892,000, are being amortized over the term of the Notes. As at September 30, 2002, the amount not amortized associated with these costs was \$1,847,000.

Subsequent to September 30, 2002 the Fund's borrowing base was increased to \$700,000,000. The increase resulted in the amount of credit available under the bank credit facilities (the "Facilities") being increased to \$431,672,000 from \$351,672,000. The Facilities remain unsecured and consist of a \$402,000,000 revolving committed line with an incremental two-year term, and a \$29,672,000 demand operating line. Various borrowing options are available under the Facilities including prime rate based advances and banker's acceptance loans.

### 5. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

The Fund uses various types of financial instruments to manage the risk related to fluctuating commodity prices. The fair values of these instruments are based on an approximation of the amounts that would have been paid to or received from counterparties to settle the instruments outstanding as at September 30, 2002 with reference to forward prices and mark-to-market valuations provided by independent sources. The Fund may be exposed to losses in the event of default by the counterparties to these instruments. This credit risk is controlled by the Fund through the selection of financially sound counterparties.

#### Interest rate and cross currency swaps:

In addition to the cross currency swap described in Note 4, the Fund has entered into various interest rate swaps on a notional amount of bank debt, as follows:

Term	 Notional Amount	Fixed Rate <sup>(1)</sup>
January 18, 2002 to January 18, 2005	\$ 25 million	3.89%
June 3, 2002 to June 3, 2005	25 million	4.70%
June 4, 2002 to June 4, 2005	25 million	4.65%

Term		 Notional Amount	Fixed Rate <sup>(1)</sup>
		\$ 75 million	
(1)	Before banking fees that are expected to range between 0.85% and 1.05%.		
	F-8		

The mark-to-market value of the \$75.0 million interest rate swaps as at September 30, 2002, represent an unrealized loss of \$2.0 million. The mark-to-market value of the cross currency interest rate swap related to the Senior Unsecured Notes as at September 30, 2002 represented an unrealized gain of \$40.0 million.

### Crude oil:

Enerplus has entered into the following financial option contracts on its gross crude oil production that are designed to reduce a downward impact of crude oil prices. The remaining costs to be amortized associated with these transactions are approximately \$215,000. The mark-to-market value of the financial crude oil contracts as at September 30, 2002 reflects an unrealized loss of \$8,979,000.

			$\mathbf{W}'$	TI Crud	e Oil Price U	JS\$	
Term	Volume Bbls/day	Solo	l Call	Pu	rchased Put	Sol	d Put
July 1, 2002 Dec. 31, 2002							
3-way	1,500	US\$	27.00	US\$	19.50	US\$	16.00
3-way <sup>(1)</sup>	1,500	US\$	25.00	US\$	19.50	US\$	17.00
3-way	2,175	US\$	27.00	US\$	19.50	US\$	17.00
3-way	1,500	US\$	28.00	US\$	20.10	US\$	17.00
3-way <sup>(2)</sup>	1,500	US\$	31.00	US\$	22.00	US\$	19.50
3 way <sup>(2)</sup>	1,500	US\$	30.00	US\$	24.00	US\$	21.35
Oct. 1, 2002 Sept. 30, 2004							
3-way <sup>(2)</sup>	1,500	US\$	29.00	US\$	22.00	US\$	19.25
Jan.1, 2003 Sept. 30, 2004							
3-way <sup>(2)</sup>	1,500	US\$	30.00	US\$	23.00	US\$	20.00
Jan. 1, 2003 Dec. 31, 2003		T.0.0		T.0.0	10 50	7700	1 - 00
3-way	1,500	US\$	27.00	US\$	19.50	US\$	17.00
3-way	1,500	US\$	28.00	US\$	20.15	US\$	17.00
3-way <sup>(2)</sup>	1,500	US\$	28.51	US\$	22.00	US\$	19.50
Jan. 1, 2003 June 30, 2004							
3-way <sup>(2)</sup>	1,500	US\$	28.00	US\$	22.50	US\$	19.60
3-way <sup>(2)</sup>	500	US\$	28.00	US\$	22.50	US\$	19.90
Jan. 1, 2003 December 31, 2004							
3-way <sup>(3)</sup>	1,500	US\$	29.50	US\$	22.00	US\$	20.00

<sup>(1)</sup> 

The counterparty to this 3-way crude oil option is a subsidiary of El Paso Corporation which is the ultimate parent of EGEM (refer to Note 3) and the amount receivable/payable with respect to this transaction is currently not material. The remaining option premium for this instrument is \$69,000 and is being amortized over the remaining term.

(2)

Financial option transactions entered into during the third quarter of 2002.

#### (3)

Transactions entered into subsequent to September 30, 2002 that are not included in the mark-to-market values.

### **Natural Gas:**

In addition to the crude oil price protection initiatives described previously, Enerplus also has physical and financial contracts in place on its gross natural gas production as described below. The remaining costs to be amortized associated with these contracts are \$0.01 per trust unit or \$509,000 in 2002 and \$0.02 per

## F-9

trust unit or \$1,694,000 in 2003. The mark-to-market value of the financial natural gas contracts as at September 30, 2002 reflects an unrealized loss of \$17,981,000.

	MMcf/day				AI	ECO	Cdn\$/M	cf			
Term	Daily Volumes		Sold Call	Р	urchased Put		Sold Put		Fixed Price		scalated Price
July 1, 2002 Oct. 31, 2002											
Physical	3.8							\$	2.63		
Physical	8.5							\$	3.97		
Collar <sup>(1)</sup>	9.5	\$	5.27	\$	3.69						
Put <sup>(1)</sup>	9.5			\$	3.69						
3-way	9.5	\$	4.22	\$	3.29	\$	2.37				
July 1, 2002 Dec. 31, 2002											
Physical	2.8							\$	2.64		
Physical	2.0									\$	2.01
Swap	3.8			\$	2.90						
Collar	7.6	\$	4.22	\$	3.43						
Collar	5.7	\$	4.81	\$	3.43						
Collar	14.2	\$	4.22	\$	3.32						
Nov. 1, 2002 Dec. 31, 2002											
Collar <sup>(1)</sup>	7.1	\$	5.27	\$	3.69						
Put <sup>(1)</sup>	7.1			\$	3.69						
Call	9.5	\$	6.33								
Nov. 1, 2002 Mar. 31, 2003											
3-way <sup>(2)(3)</sup>	4.8	\$	7.39	\$	5.28	\$	4.22				
3-way <sup>(4)(5)</sup>	4.8	\$	7.39	\$	5.28	\$	4.22				
Jan. 1, 2003 Mar. 31, 2003 Call	9.5	¢	6.33								
	9.5	\$	0.33								
Jan. 1, 2003 Oct. 31, 2003 Physical	2.8							\$	2.64		
Collar <sup>(1)</sup>	7.1	\$	5.27	\$	3.69			ψ	2.04		
Put <sup>(1)</sup>	7.1	φ	5.27	\$	3.69						
	7.1			Ф	5.09						
Jan. 1, 2003 Dec. 31, 2003 Physical	2.0									\$	2.23
Swap	3.8			\$	2.90					Ψ	2.23
3-way	9.5	¢	7.91	ۍ \$	4.27	¢	3.17				
-	9.5	\$	7.91	Э	4.27	\$	5.17				
Jan. 1, 2003 June 30, 2004											

	MMcf/day				AF	co	Cdn\$/Mcf		
3-way	9.5	\$	7.39	\$	4.75	\$	3.17		
Jan. 1, 2003 Sept. 30, 2004									
3-way <sup>(2)</sup>	9.5	\$	6.67	\$	4.75	\$	3.17		
3-way <sup>(2)</sup>	9.5	\$	7.39	\$	4.75	\$	3.69		
Jan. 1, 2003 Oct. 31, 2006									
Swap <sup>(5)</sup>	9.5			\$	5.47				
Apr.1, 2003 Oct. 31, 2003									
Collar <sup>(2)</sup>	4.8	\$	6.25	\$	4.75				
Collar <sup>(5)</sup>	4.8	\$	6.25	\$	4.75				
	F-1	0							
Jan. 1, 2004 Oct. 31, 2004	2.0			<i>•</i>	2 00				
Swap	3.8			\$	2.90				
2004 - 2010									
Physical	2.0							\$	2.33

(1)

(2)

The counterparty to these natural gas collars and puts is a subsidiary of El Paso Corporation which is the ultimate parent of EGEM (refer to Note 3) and the amounts receivable/payable with respect to these transactions are currently not material. The remaining option premiums for these instruments are \$2,203,000 and are being amortized over their remaining terms.

(=)	
	Additional transactions entered into during the third quarter of 2002.

Enerplus sells physical gas at the Month Index less \$0.05/Mcf.

#### (4)

(3)

Enerplus sells physical gas at the Month Index less \$0.11/Mcf.

#### (5)

Transactions entered into subsequent to September 30, 2002 that are not included in the mark-to-market values.

### 6. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

The acquisition of the working interest in Oil Sands Lease #24 (Joslyn Creek Lease) included the assumption of approximately \$4,100,000 in contingent project debt that was comprised of \$3,360,000 of principal and approximately \$740,000 in accrued interest. Interest is accrued at the Bank of Canada prime business rate and is not compounded. The debt is contingent on both production and pricing hurdles with respect to development on the lease. As it is too early in the development of this project to determine if these hurdles will be satisfied, the contingent debt has not been accrued in the consolidated financial statements.

### 7. EVENT SUBSEQUENT TO SEPTEMBER 30, 2002

Subsequent to September 30, 2002, the Fund acquired all of the issued and outstanding shares of Celsius Energy Resources Ltd., a private oil and gas company, for total cash consideration of approximately \$165.9 million including working capital adjustments. The acquisition will be accounted for by the purchase method with the results of operations included in the consolidated financial statements of the Fund from the closing date of October 21, 2002.

### 8. DIFFERENCES BETWEEN CANADIAN AND UNITED STATES GENERALLY ACCEPTED ACCOUNTING PRINCIPLES

The Fund's consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles ("Canadian GAAP"). These principles, as they pertain to the Fund's

consolidated statements, differ from United States generally accepted accounting principles ("U.S. GAAP") as follows:

(a)

Under U.S. GAAP, for Securities and Exchange Commission registrants following full cost accounting, the carrying value of petroleum and natural gas properties and related facilities, net of deferred income taxes, is limited to the present value of after tax future net revenue from proven reserves, discounted at ten percent (based on prices and costs at the balance sheet date), plus the lower of cost and fair value of unproven properties. Under Canadian GAAP, the Ceiling Test is calculated without application of a discount factor, but includes general and administration, management fees and interest expense.

Where the amount of a Ceiling Test write-down under Canadian GAAP differs from the amount of the write-down under U.S. GAAP, the charge for depletion, depreciation and amortization will differ in subsequent years. As at September 30, 2002, the application of the Ceiling Test under U.S. GAAP did not result in a write-down of capitalized costs. At September 30, 2001, the application of the Ceiling Test under U.S. GAAP resulted in a write-down of \$744.3 million (\$458.4 million after tax) of capitalized costs.

#### (b)

SFAS 123 "Accounting for Stock Based Compensation", establishes financial accounting and reporting standards for stock-based compensation plans as well as transactions in which an entity issues its equity instruments to acquire goods or services from non-employees. As permitted by SFAS 123, Enerplus has elected to continue to measure compensation expense based on the intrinsic value of the award when accounting for stock-based compensation arrangements, as provided for in Accounting Principles Board Opinion 25 ("APB 25"). Since all Unit Option and Trust Unit Rights were granted with an exercise price equal to the market price at the date of the grant, no compensation cost has been charged to income. Had compensation cost for all of Enerplus' stock options been determined based on the fair market value at the grant dates of the awards consistent with methodology prescribed by SFAS 123, Enerplus' net income (loss) and net income (loss) per unit for three and nine month periods ended, September 30, 2002 and 2001 would have been the pro forma amounts indicated below:

	Sept	ee months ended ember 30, 2002		nree months ended ptember 30, 2001	-	Nine months ended eptember 30, 2002	-	Vine months ended eptember 30, 2001
			(\$ th	ousands except	per	Unit amounts		
Net income (loss):								
As reported under U.S. GAAP	\$	29,899	\$	(431,037)	\$	83,211	\$	(282,686)
Pro forma	\$	29,612	\$	(431,253)	\$	82,619	\$	(282,915)
Net income (loss) per unit								
Basic								
As reported under U.S. GAAP	\$	0.42	\$	(6.65)	\$	1.19	\$	(5.57)
Pro forma	\$	0.42	\$	(6.65)	\$	1.18	\$	(5.57)
Diluted								
As reported under U.S. GAAP	\$	0.42	\$	(6.65)	\$	1.19	\$	(5.57)
Pro forma	\$	0.42	\$	(6.65)	\$	1.18	\$	(5.57)
		H	-12					

As the exercise price of the trust unit rights is subject to downward revisions from time to time, the trust unit rights plan is a variable compensation plan under U.S. GAAP. Accordingly, compensation expense is determined on the rights as the excess of the market price over the exercise price of the rights at the end of each reporting period and is deferred and recognized in income over the vesting period of the rights. During the first quarter of 2002, a \$0.12 per right downward reduction in the exercise price on 1.4 million rights had occurred resulting in the Trust Unit Rights plan being considered as a variable compensation plan. Accordingly, a charge to net income was recognized for the three and nine months ending September 30, 2002 of \$3.5 million and \$5.6 million respectively. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2001, no downward revision in exercise price had occurred and no compensation expense has been recognized for the rights.

Under U.S. GAAP the measurement date for acquisitions is the date an acquisition is announced. Previously under Canadian GAAP the measurement date for the acquisition was the closing date. Therefore, under U.S. GAAP, unitholders' capital and property, plant and equipment have been increased by \$37.3 million as of September 30, 2001 for differences in the value of trust units issued to effect the Merger.

(d)

Effective January 1, 2001, for U.S. reporting purposes, the Fund adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 133 "Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities". SFAS 133 establishes accounting and reporting standards requiring that all derivative instruments (including derivative instruments embedded in other contracts), as defined, be recorded in the balance sheet as either an asset or a liability measured at fair value and requires that changes in fair value be recognized currently in income unless specific hedge accounting criteria are met.

With respect to its crude oil and natural gas contracts that do not qualify for hedge accounting treatment under SFAS 133, the Fund has recognized in earnings a loss of \$14.7 million (\$8.4 million net of tax) and \$26.2 million (\$15.0 million net of tax) for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002, respectively.

(e)

U.S. GAAP requires the reporting of comprehensive income in addition to net earnings. The Fund's nine month comprehensive income includes a net unrealized gain on instruments qualifying for hedge accounting under SFAS 133 comprised of a \$2.0 million (\$1.2 million net of tax) unrealized hedging loss on the \$75 million interest rate swap, an unrealized hedging gain of \$40.0 million (\$23.0 million net of tax) relating to the combined cross currency and interest rate swap on the senior unsecured notes and an unrealized loss of \$0.8 million relating to the change in fair value of the Fund's natural gas contracts for the period. For the three months ended September 30, 2002 the Fund's comprehensive income includes an unrealized hedging loss of \$1.7 million (\$1.0 million net of tax) on the \$75 million interest rate swap, an unrealized hedging gain of \$39.9 million (\$22.9 million net of tax) on the combined cross currency and an unrealized loss of \$0.3 million relating to the change and an unrealized loss of \$0.3 million set of tax) on the combined cross currency and an unrealized hedging gain of \$39.9 million (\$22.9 million net of tax) on the combined cross currency and interest rate swap and an unrealized loss of \$0.3 million relating to the change in fair value of the Fund's natural gas contracts for the period. As at September 30, 2001, the Fund's three and nine month net income was equal to its comprehensive income.

#### (f)

#### Recent Developments in U.S. Accounting Standards

In June 2001, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued SFAS 143, "Accounting for Asset Retirement Obligations." SFAS 143 requires liability recognition for retirement obligations associated with tangible long-lived assets. The obligations included within the scope of

#### F-13

SFAS 143 are those for which the Fund faces a legal obligation for settlement. The initial measurement of the asset retirement obligation is to be at fair value. The asset retirement cost equal to the fair value of the retirement obligation is to be capitalized as part of the cost of the related long-lived asset and amortized to expense over the useful life of the asset. SFAS 143 is effective for all fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2002. The total impact on the Fund's financial statements has not yet been determined.

The application of U.S. GAAP would have the following effects on net income as reported:

	 ee months ended eember 30, 2002	Se	nree months ended ptember 30, 2001 pusands except	Se	line months ended ptember 30, 2002 Unit amounts)	Se	line months ended ptember 30, 2001
Net income as reported in the Consolidated							
Statement of Income Canadian GAAP	\$ 29,081	\$	25,141	\$	64,499	\$	143,329
Adjustments, net of applicable income tax							
Write-down of property, plant and equipment			(458,474)				(458,474)
Depletion, depreciation and amortization	12,769		3,629		39,289		14,177
Compensation expense	(3,529)				(5,567)		
Unrealized gain (loss) on financial derivatives	(8,422)		(1,333)		(15,010)		18,282

	ee months ended tember 30, 2002		nree months ended ptember 30, 2001	 ine months ended ptember 30, 2002	ine months ended ptember 30, 2001
Net income (loss) U.S. GAAP	29,899		(431,037)	83,211	(282,686)
Net unrealized gain on hedging instruments	21,733			 21,347	
Comprehensive income (loss)	\$ 51,632	\$	(431,037)	\$ 104,558	\$ (282,686)
Net income (loss) per unit	 				
Basic	\$ 0.42	\$	(6.65)	\$ 1.19	\$ (5.57)
Diluted	\$ 0.42	\$	(6.65)	\$ 1.19	\$ (5.57)
Weighted average number of units outstanding					
Basic	70,850		64,776	70,066	50,738
Diluted	71,019		64,853	70,181	50,817
Accumulated other comprehensive income					
Balance, beginning of period	\$ (386)	\$		\$	\$
Net unrealized gain on hedging instruments	21,733			 21,347	
Balance, end of period	\$ 21,347	\$		\$ 21,347	\$
	 F	-14			

The application of U.S. GAAP would have the following effects on the balance sheet as reported:

	Canadian GAAP	Increase (decrease)	U.S.GAAP
		(\$ thousands)	
September 30, 2002			
Financial derivative assets	\$	\$ 40,000	\$ 40,000
Property, plant and equipment, net	2,170,796	(954,829)	1,215,967
Financial derivative liabilities		29,397	29,397
Future income taxes	314,222	(377,361)	(63,139)
Unitholders' capital	1,958,521	29,626	1,988,147
Contributed surplus		5,567	5,567
Accumulated income	389,069	(623,405)	(234,336)
Accumulated other comprehensive income		21,347	21,347
December 31, 2001			
Financial derivative assets		274	274
Property, plant and equipment, net	2,178,316	(1,018,610)	1,159,706
Financial derivative liabilities		711	711
Future income taxes	333,560	(406,556)	(72,996)
Unitholders' capital	1,826,507	29,626	1,856,133
Accumulated income	324,570 F-15	(642,117)	(317,547)

## AUDITORS' REPORT

To the Unitholders of Enerplus Resources Fund:

We have audited the consolidated balance sheet of Enerplus Resources Fund as at December 31, 2001 and the consolidated statements of income, accumulated income, accumulated cash distributions, and cash flows for the year then ended. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Fund's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with Canadian generally accepted auditing standards. Those standards require that we plan and perform an audit to obtain reasonable assurance whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation.

In our opinion, these consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Fund as at December 31, 2001 and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles.

The consolidated financial statements as at December 31, 2000 and 1999 and for the years then ended are the financial statements of EnerMark Income Fund (See Note 1 to the financial statements). These financial statements were audited by other auditors who expressed an opinion without reservation on those consolidated financial statements in their report dated March 14, 2001. The opinion of such auditors, however, did not cover the reconciliation of differences between Canadian and United States generally accepted accounting principles as disclosed in Note 10. We have audited the reconciliations pertaining to 2000 and 1999. In our opinion, the reconciliations are appropriate and have been presented on a basis consistent with the current year.

Calgary, Canada October 16, 2002 (Signed) DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP Chartered Accountants

### **AUDITORS' REPORT**

To the Unitholders of Enerplus Resources Fund:

We have audited the consolidated balance sheet of Enerplus Resources Fund as at December 31, 2000 and 1999 and the consolidated statements of net income, accumulated income, accumulated distributions and cash flows for each of the years in the two year period ended December 31, 2000, including notes 2 through 9. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Fund's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with Canadian generally accepted auditing standards. Those standards require that we plan and perform an audit to obtain reasonable assurance whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by Management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation.

In our opinion, these consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Fund as at December 31, 2000 and 1999 and the results of its operations and cash flows for each of the years then ended in accordance with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles.

Our opinion does not cover the acquisition of Enerplus Resources Fund as disclosed in Note 1, reconciliation of differences between Canadian and United States generally accepted accounting principles as disclosed in Note 10 or the description of subsequent events as disclosed in Note 11.

Calgary, Alberta (Signed) PRICEWATERHOUSECOOPERS LLP March 14, 2001 Chartered Accountants F-16

### **ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND**

#### CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET

As at December 31

(\$ thousands)

Accumulated depletion and depreciation          Deferred reorganization charges, net of amortization (Note 2)       \$         LIABILITIES AND EQUITY       \$         Current liabilities       \$         Accounts payable       \$         Distributions payable to Unitholders (Note 9)       \$         Payable to related company (Note 6)       \$         Bank debt (Note 3)       \$         Future income taxes (Note 5)       \$         Accumulated site restoration       \$         Deferred credits (Note 2)       \$	100,089 4,869 105,937 2,667,504 (489,188) 2,178,316 2,284,253 72,341 20,860	\$	(Note 1) 846 77,086 6,474 84,406 1,791,649 (308,356) 1,483,293 253 1,567,952 91,135 10,025	\$ \$ \$	(Note 1) 2,482 15,506 1,365 19,353 789,174 (232,889) 556,285 1,263 576,901 19,705 7,547
Current assets Cash and cash equivalents Accounts receivable Other  Property, plant and equipment Accumulated depletion and depreciation  Deferred reorganization charges, net of amortization (Note 2)  LIABILITIES AND EQUITY Current liabilities Accounts payable S Distributions payable to Unitholders (Note 9) Payable to related company (Note 6)  Bank debt (Note 3) Future income taxes (Note 5) Accumulated site restoration Deferred credits (Note 2)	100,089 4,869 105,937 2,667,504 (489,188) 2,178,316 2,284,253 72,341 20,860	\$	77,086 6,474 84,406 1,791,649 (308,356) 1,483,293 253 1,567,952 91,135	\$	15,506 1,365 19,353 789,174 (232,889) 556,285 1,263 576,901 19,705
Cash and cash equivalents \$ Accounts receivable Other Property, plant and equipment Accumulated depletion and depreciation Deferred reorganization charges, net of amortization (Note 2) LIABILITIES AND EQUITY Current liabilities Accounts payable S Distributions payable to Unitholders (Note 9) Payable to related company (Note 6) Bank debt (Note 3) Future income taxes (Note 5) Accumulated site restoration Deferred credits (Note 2)	100,089 4,869 105,937 2,667,504 (489,188) 2,178,316 2,284,253 72,341 20,860	\$	77,086 6,474 84,406 1,791,649 (308,356) 1,483,293 253 1,567,952 91,135	\$	15,506 1,365 19,353 789,174 (232,889) 556,285 1,263 576,901 19,705
Accounts receivable Other Property, plant and equipment Accumulated depletion and depreciation Deferred reorganization charges, net of amortization (Note 2) <b>LIABILITIES AND EQUITY</b> Current liabilities Accounts payable Distributions payable to Unitholders (Note 9) Payable to related company (Note 6) Bank debt (Note 3) Future income taxes (Note 5) Accumulated site restoration Deferred credits (Note 2)	100,089 4,869 105,937 2,667,504 (489,188) 2,178,316 2,284,253 72,341 20,860	\$	77,086 6,474 84,406 1,791,649 (308,356) 1,483,293 253 1,567,952 91,135	\$	15,506 1,365 19,353 789,174 (232,889) 556,285 1,263 576,901 19,705
Other       2         Property, plant and equipment       2         Accumulated depletion and depreciation       2         Deferred reorganization charges, net of amortization (Note 2)       2         LIABILITIES AND EQUITY       \$         Current liabilities       4         Accounts payable       \$         Distributions payable to Unitholders (Note 9)       \$         Payable to related company (Note 6)       5         Bank debt (Note 3)       \$         Future income taxes (Note 5)       4         Accumulated site restoration       Deferred credits (Note 2)	4,869 105,937 2,667,504 (489,188) 2,178,316 2,284,253 72,341 20,860		6,474 84,406 1,791,649 (308,356) 1,483,293 253 1,567,952 91,135	\$	1,365 19,353 789,174 (232,889) 556,285 1,263 576,901 19,705
Property, plant and equipment Accumulated depletion and depreciation	105,937 2,667,504 (489,188) 2,178,316 2,284,253 72,341 20,860		84,406 1,791,649 (308,356) 1,483,293 253 1,567,952 91,135	\$	19,353 789,174 (232,889) 556,285 1,263 576,901 19,705
Accumulated depletion and depreciation          Deferred reorganization charges, net of amortization (Note 2)       \$         LIABILITIES AND EQUITY       \$         Current liabilities       \$         Accounts payable       \$         Distributions payable to Unitholders (Note 9)       \$         Payable to related company (Note 6)       \$         Bank debt (Note 3)       \$         Future income taxes (Note 5)       \$         Accumulated site restoration       \$         Deferred credits (Note 2)       \$	2,667,504 (489,188) 2,178,316 2,284,253 72,341 20,860		1,791,649 (308,356) 1,483,293 253 1,567,952 91,135	\$	789,174 (232,889) 556,285 1,263 576,901 19,705
Accumulated depletion and depreciation          Deferred reorganization charges, net of amortization (Note 2)       \$         LIABILITIES AND EQUITY       \$         Current liabilities       \$         Accounts payable       \$         Distributions payable to Unitholders (Note 9)       \$         Payable to related company (Note 6)       \$         Bank debt (Note 3)       \$         Future income taxes (Note 5)       \$         Accumulated site restoration       \$         Deferred credits (Note 2)       \$	(489,188) 2,178,316 2,284,253 72,341 20,860		(308,356) 1,483,293 253 1,567,952 91,135	\$	(232,889) 556,285 1,263 576,901 19,705
Accumulated depletion and depreciation  Deferred reorganization charges, net of amortization (Note 2) <b>LIABILITIES AND EQUITY</b> Current liabilities  Accounts payable  S  Distributions payable to Unitholders (Note 9)  Payable to related company (Note 6)  Bank debt (Note 3)  Future income taxes (Note 5)  Accumulated site restoration Deferred credits (Note 2)	2,178,316 2,284,253 72,341 20,860		1,483,293 253 1,567,952 91,135	\$	556,285 1,263 576,901 19,705
Deferred reorganization charges, net of amortization (Note 2)  LIABILITIES AND EQUITY Current liabilities Accounts payable S Distributions payable to Unitholders (Note 9) Payable to related company (Note 6)  Bank debt (Note 3) Future income taxes (Note 5) Accumulated site restoration Deferred credits (Note 2)	2,284,253 72,341 20,860		253 1,567,952 91,135	-	1,263 576,901 19,705
\$       2         LIABILITIES AND EQUITY       5         Current liabilities       \$         Accounts payable       \$         Distributions payable to Unitholders (Note 9)       \$         Payable to related company (Note 6)       \$         Bank debt (Note 3)       \$         Future income taxes (Note 5)       \$         Accumulated site restoration       \$         Deferred credits (Note 2)       \$	72,341 20,860		1,567,952 91,135	-	576,901
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY Current liabilities Accounts payable Distributions payable to Unitholders (Note 9) Payable to related company (Note 6) Bank debt (Note 3) Future income taxes (Note 5) Accumulated site restoration Deferred credits (Note 2)	72,341 20,860		91,135	-	19,705
Current liabilities Accounts payable Distributions payable to Unitholders (Note 9) Payable to related company (Note 6) Bank debt (Note 3) Future income taxes (Note 5) Accumulated site restoration Deferred credits (Note 2)	20,860	\$		\$	
Distributions payable to Unitholders (Note 9) Payable to related company (Note 6) Bank debt (Note 3) Future income taxes (Note 5) Accumulated site restoration Deferred credits (Note 2)	20,860	\$		\$	
Payable to related company (Note 6) Bank debt (Note 3) Future income taxes (Note 5) Accumulated site restoration Deferred credits (Note 2)			10.005		7 5 47
Bank debt (Note 3) Future income taxes (Note 5) Accumulated site restoration Deferred credits (Note 2)	7.015		18,925		7,547
Future income taxes (Note 5) Accumulated site restoration Deferred credits (Note 2)	7,915		14,222		2,852
Future income taxes (Note 5) Accumulated site restoration Deferred credits (Note 2)	101,116		124,282		30,104
Future income taxes (Note 5) Accumulated site restoration Deferred credits (Note 2)	412,589		275,944		131,315
Deferred credits (Note 2)	333,560		353,115		33,593
	55,403		37,596		14,035
	6,591				
Payable to related party (Note 6)	1,909				
Non-controlling interest (Note 7)		_	25,013		
	810,052		691,668		178,943
EQUITY					
	1,826,507		1,054,859		592,693
Accumulated income	324,570		144,301		78,328
Accumulated cash distributions (Note 9)	(777,992)		(447,158)		(303,167)
	1,373,085		752,002		367,854
\$ 2	2,284,253	\$	1,567,952	\$	576,901

Signed on behalf of the Board:

### (Signed) DOUGLAS R. MARTIN Director

(Signed) ROBERT L. NORMAND Director

## ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF INCOME

### For the year ended December 31

### (\$ thousands except per Unit amounts)

		2001		2000		1999
				(Note 1)		(Note 1)
REVENUES						
Oil and gas sales	\$	639,379	\$	343,182	\$	169,541
Crown royalties		(101,114)		(65,451)		(23,902)
Freehold and other royalties		(31,546)		(15,492)		(8,243)
		506,719		262,239		137,396
Interest and other income		858	_	611		1,045
		507,577		262,850		138,441
EXPENSES						
Operating		120,082		54,997		37,228
General and administrative		12,971		7,202		5,726
Management fee (Note 6)		9,323		4,556		2,204
Interest (Note 3)		17,605		15,322		9,078
Depletion, depreciation and amortization		194,080		80,309		61,857
	_	354,061		162,386		116,093
Income before taxes		153,516		100,464		22,348
		4 700	_	2.02(		1.551
Capital taxes Future income tax provision (recovery) (Note 5)		4,722 (31,475)		2,936 15,378		1,551 (4,957)
Future income tax provision (recovery) (Note 5)		(51,475)	_	15,578	_	(4,937)
		(26,753)		18,314		(3,406)
NET INCOME	\$	180,269	\$	82,150	\$	25,754
Net income per Trust Unit						
Basic	\$	3.28	\$	3.06	\$	1.25
Dilated	¢	2.28	¢	2.05	¢	1.25
Diluted	\$	3.28	\$	3.05	\$	1.25
Weighted average number of						
Trust Units outstanding (thousands)		54.007		06.041		00.500
Basic		54,907		26,841		20,532
Diluted		54,956	_	26,928	_	20,607

		2001		2000	)	1
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF ACC			CON	1E		
For the year ended Decer	nber 3	1				
(\$ thousands)						
		2001		2000		1999
				(Note 1)	(	(Note 1)
ccumulated income, beginning of year hange in accounting policy (Note 2)	\$	144,301	\$	78,328 (16,177)	\$	52,574
Jet income		180,269		82,150		25,754
Accumulated income, end of year	\$	324,570	\$	144,301	\$	78,328
F-18			-			

## ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND

## CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

## For the year ended December 31

## (\$ thousands)

	2001		 2000		1999
			(Note 1)		(Note 1)
OPERATING ACTIVITIES					
Net income	\$	180,269	\$ 82,150	\$	25,754
Depletion, depreciation and amortization		194,080	80,309		61,857
Future income taxes (recovery) (Note 5)		(31,475)	15,378		(4,957)
Site restoration and abandonment costs incurred		(2,628)	(1,471)		(1,124)
Gain on sale of investment					(565)
Funds flow from operations		340,246	176,366		80,965
Decrease (increase) in non-cash operating working capital		(52,928)	(11,354)		32
		287,318	165,012		80,997
FINANCING ACTIVITIES					
Issue of Trust Units, net of issue costs (Note 4)		151,411	120,600		54,689
Cash distributions to Unitholders		(328,899)	(132,613)		(70,603)
Bank debt (payments) proceeds		58,021	77,765		(53,579)
		(119,467)	65,752		(69,493)
INVESTING ACITIVITIES				_	

	2	001		2000		1999
Property, plant and equipment		(228,345)		(64,984)		(25,509)
Proceeds on sale of property, plant and equipment		75,276		18,481		16,957
Corporate acquisitions (Notes 1 and 7)		(14,649)		(186,897)		(2,925)
Proceeds on sale of investments				1,000		773
		(167,718)		(232,400)		(10,704)
			-			
Increase (decrease) in cash		133		(1,636)		800
Cash, beginning of year		846		2,482		1,682
					-	
Cash, end of year	\$	979	\$	846	\$	2,482
SUPPLEMENTARY CASH FLOW INFORMATION						
Cash income taxes paid	\$		\$		\$	
Cash interest paid	\$	17,162	\$	15,199	\$	9,001

### CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF ACCUMULATED CASH DISTRIBUTIONS

#### For the year ended December 31

#### (\$ thousands)

		2001		2000	 1999
				(Note 1)	 (Note 1)
Accumulated cash distributions, beginning of year Cash distributions		\$ 447,158 330,834	\$	303,167 143,991	\$ 228,272 74,895
Accumulated cash distributions, end of year (Note 9)		\$ 777,992	\$	447,158	\$ 303,167
	F-19				

### **ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND**

### NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### DECEMBER 31, 2001, 2000 AND 1999

#### (Tabular amounts in thousands of Canadian dollars and thousands of Units except per Unit amounts)

### 1. ACQUISITION OF ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND

The Merger of EnerMark Income Fund ("EnerMark") and Enerplus Resources Fund ("Enerplus" or the "Fund") which occurred on June 21, 2001 ("Merger") was accounted for as a reverse take-over as the Unitholders of EnerMark became the controlling Unitholders of the Fund after the Merger. Under this form of purchase accounting, EnerMark is deemed to have acquired Enerplus and the consolidated financial statements of the Fund for the year ended December 31, 2001 include only EnerMark's operating results prior to the Merger and the results of the merged Fund thereafter. All comparative figures and references to prior years are those of EnerMark. All disclosures of Trust Units, warrants and options and per Unit data up to June 21, 2001 Merger date have been restated using the Merger exchange ratio of 0.173 Enerplus Unit for each EnerMark Unit (the "Merger Exchange Ratio").

EnerMark is deemed to have acquired all of the outstanding Trust Units of Enerplus on June 21, 2001 for fair market value consideration totalling \$600,745,000. The 20,863,000 Trust Units of Enerplus which were outstanding prior to the Merger were recorded as deemed consideration at a value of \$582,817,000 representing an exchange value of \$27.94 per Trust Unit. In addition, costs and other charges of \$17,928,000 related to the acquisition were recorded.

The net assets acquired and liabilities assumed are as follows:

Property, plant and equipment	\$ 704,838
Working capital deficiency	(10,415)
Long-term debt assumed	(78,624)
Site restoration and abandonment	(14,530)
Future income taxes	(524)
Net assets acquired	\$ 600,745

#### 2. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

The Management of Enerplus prepares the financial statements following Canadian generally accepted accounting principles. The preparation of financial statements requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosures of contingencies, if any, as at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. The following significant accounting policies are presented to assist the reader in evaluating these consolidated financial statements and, together with the following notes, should be considered an integral part of the consolidated financial statements.

(a)

#### **Organization and Basis of Accounting**

The Fund is an open-end investment trust created under the laws of the Province of Alberta operating pursuant to the Amended and Restated Trust Indenture between EnerMark Inc., its wholly-owned subsidiary Enerplus Resources Corporation ("ERC") and CIBC Mellon Trust Company as Trustee. The beneficiaries of the Fund (the "Unitholders") are holders of Trust Units (the "Trust Units") issued by the Fund. The Fund is a limited-purpose trust whose purpose is to invest in securities of its wholly-owned subsidiary EnerMark Inc., invest in royalties granted by EnerMark Inc. and ERC, administer the assets and liabilities of the Fund and make distributions to the Unitholders.

The Fund's financial statements include the accounts of the Fund, EnerMark Inc. and its subsidiaries on a consolidated basis. All inter-entity transactions have been eliminated.

F-20

(b)

### Property, Plant and Equipment

Oil and Natural Gas

The Fund follows the full cost method of accounting. All costs of acquiring oil and natural gas properties and related development costs are capitalized and accumulated in one cost centre. Maintenance and repairs are charged against earnings, and renewals and enhancements which extend the recoverable reserves of the property, plant and equipment are capitalized. During 2001, general and administrative costs of \$7,547,000 (2000 \$7,925,000, 1999 \$3,734,000) were capitalized.

Gains and losses are not recognized upon disposition of oil and natural gas properties unless such a disposition would significantly alter the rate of depletion.

Other Equipment

All other equipment is carried at cost and is depreciated over the estimated useful lives of the assets at annual rates varying from 10% to 30%.

#### (c)

### Ceiling Test

The Fund places a limit on the aggregate cost of property, plant and equipment, which may be carried forward for amortization against revenues of future periods (the "Ceiling Test"). The Ceiling Test is a cost recovery test whereby the capitalized costs less accumulated depletion and depreciation, accumulated site restoration and future income taxes are limited to an amount equal to estimated undiscounted future net revenues from proven reserves, plus the unimpaired costs of non-producing properties, less estimated future general and administrative expenses, site restoration cost, management fees, financing costs and capital taxes. Costs and prices at the balance sheet date are used in determining Ceiling Test amounts. Any costs carries on the balance sheet in excess of the Ceiling Test limitation are charged to earnings.

### (d)

#### **Depletion and Depreciation**

The provision for depletion and depreciation of oil and natural gas assets is calculated using the unit-of-production method based on the Fund's share of estimated proven reserves before royalties. Reserves are converted to equivalent units on the basis of approximate relative energy content based on the Fund's share of estimated proven reserves before royalties.

#### (e)

#### Site Restoration and Abandonment

The provision for estimated site restoration costs is determined using the unit-of-production method and is included in depletion, depreciation and amortization expense. Actual site restoration costs are charged against the accumulated liability.

#### (f)

#### Joint Venture

Substantially all oil and natural gas production activities are conducted jointly with others. Accordingly, the accounts reflect the Fund's proportionate interest in these activities.

#### (g)

### Income Taxes

The Fund is a taxable entity under the Income Tax Act (Canada) and is taxable only on income that is not distributed of distributable to the Unitholders. As the Fund distributes all of its taxable income to

### F-21

the Unitholders and meets the requirements of the Income Tax Act (Canada) applicable to the Fund, no provision for income tax has been made in the Fund.

The Fund follows the liability method of accounting for income taxes. Under this methodology, income tax liabilities and assets are recognized for the estimated tax consequences attributable to differences between the amounts reported in the financial statements of the Fund's corporate subsidiaries and their respective tax bases, using substantially enacted income tax rates. The effect of a change in income tax rates on future income tax liabilities and assets is recognized in income in the period that the change occurs.

#### (h)

(i)

### **Deferred Reorganization Charges**

Deferred reorganization charges were related to the inception of EnerMark and have been amortized over a five-year period ended March 31, 2001.

#### **Deferred** Credits

The deferred credits are costs associated with the mark-to-market valuation of Enerplus' natural gas price forward contracts which were "out-of-the-money" at the date of the Merger. This deferred credit will be amortized to income over the life of the natural gas financial contract ending October 31, 2004.

#### (j)

### Financial Instruments

The Fund uses various financial instruments to manage risks associated with crude oil and natural gas price fluctuations and to manage interest rates. The instruments are not used for trading purposes and constitute effective hedges. Proceeds and costs realized from holding the crude oil and natural gas contracts are recognized in oil and gas revenues at the time each transaction under a contract is settled. The costs or proceeds realized from holding the interest rate swaps are recognized in interest expense at the time each transaction is settled.

#### (k)

#### Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Fund considers all highly liquid investments with a maturity of three months or less at the time of purchase to be cash equivalents. These cash equivalents consist primarily of funds on deposit under various terms. Cash and cash equivalents are stated at cost which approximates fair value.

#### (1)

#### Change in Accounting Policy

Effective January 1, 2000 the Fund, on a retroactive basis, adopted the liability method of accounting for income taxes in accordance with the new Canadian Institute of Chartered Accountants income tax standard. The cumulative effect as at January 1, 2000 was to increase future income taxes payable and decrease accumulated income by \$16,177,000. The 1999 financial statements have not been restated for the change. The new recommendations do not affect the Fund's cash flow or liquidity.

#### F-22

#### **3. BANK DEBT**

As at December 31, 2001 Enerplus had banking arrangements for each of ERC and EnerMark Inc. under separate, syndicated, revolving, extendible production and operating facilities (the "Facilities") in an aggregate amount of \$585,000,000 (2000 \$420,000,000, 1999 \$200,000,000). The Facilities were secured by fixed and floating charge debentures on substantially all of the assets held by EnerMark Inc. and ERC.

The terms of the banking arrangements provided Enerplus with various borrowing options including prime rate based advances and bankers acceptances. The average borrowing rate for the year ended December 31, 2001 was 2.98%. Interest on the bank loan amounted to \$17,346,000 in 2001 (2000 \$14,418,000, 1999 \$9,031,000).

As at March 1, 2002, Enerplus renegotiated the Facilities into a single syndicated facility (the "Combined Facility") in the amount of \$620,000,000 which will be reviewed on May 31, 2002 and annually on May 31 of each year, thereafter. The Combined Facility is unsecured and consists of a \$590,000,000, 364 day revolving committed line, with an incremental two year term and a \$30,000,000 demand operating line. As with the former Facilities, the Combined Facility allows various borrowing options including prime rate based advances and banker's acceptances.

In the event that the revolving bank line is not extended at the end of the 364 day revolving period, no payments are required to be made to non-extending lenders during the first year of the term period. However, Enerplus will be required to maintain certain minimum balances on deposit with the syndicate agent.

The Combined Facility is the legal obligation of EnerMark Inc. and is guaranteed by ERC. Although payments to Unitholders are subordinated to the Combined Facility, Unitholders have no direct liability to EnerMark Inc. or ERC should their revenues be insufficient to repay the bank loan. However, the bank debt has priority over claims of and distributions to the Unitholders.

Since a demand for payment, with respect to the operating facility, would be financed by the revolving facility, no portion of the operating facility has been considered as current.

F-23

### 4. FUND CAPITAL

(a)

Unitholders' Capital

Trust Units

Authorized: Unlimited Number of Trust Units

		2001		2000 1999					
Issued: (thousands)	Units	А	mount	Units		Amount	Units		Amount
Balance, beginning of year Issued for cash:	40,925	\$	1,050,986	21,761	\$	592,693	18,540	\$	538,004
	4 2 1 2		101.020	1 576		100.925	2.960		47.052
Pursuant to public offerings	4,313		101,039	4,576		109,835	2,860		47,952
Pursuant to Option Plans	135		2,530	128		2,125	29		419
Pursuant to the exercise of warrants	1,197		33,319	17		404			
Pursuant to the expiry of warrants			2,846						
Issued pursuant to the deemed acquisition of Enerplus (Note 1)	20,863		582,364						
Issued pursuant to the management agreement (Note 6)	173		5,000						
Distribution Reinvestment Plan	659		16,577	407		9,314	332		6,319
Corporate acquisitions (Note 7)									
Cabre Exploration Ltd.	1,267		31,846	9,897		248,825			
Western Star Exploration Ltd.				13		65			
Pursuit Resources Corp.				2,988		64,228			
Acquisition of property interests				1,138		23,509			
Redeemed for cash				1,100		(12)			(1)
Balance, end of year	69,532	\$	1,826,507	40,925	\$	1,050,986	21,761	\$	592,693
		2	001		20	000	1	999	
Warrants (thousands)	Wa	rrants	Amount	Warra	nts	Amount	Warrants		Amount
		2 0 1 5			_			-	
Balance, beginning of year		3,045	\$ 3,873	2.4	265	\$		\$	
Issued during the year Exercised during the year		390 (1,197)	496 (1,523)		$\frac{17}{17}$	3,873			
Expired during the year		(1,197) (2,238)			(17) (3)				
Expred during the year		(2,230)	(2,040)		(3)				
Balance, end of year				3,0	045	\$ 3,873			
								_	

On November 15, 2001, the Fund issued 4,312,500 Trust Units at a price of \$24.75 per Trust Unit, pursuant to a short form prospectus to raise gross proceeds of \$106,734,000 (\$101,039,000 net of issuance costs).

In accordance with the reverse take-over method of purchase accounting, as described in Note 1, Trust Units and warrant amounts are those of EnerMark to June 21, 2001 together with changes in consolidated capital since that date. Numbers of Trust Units and

Warrants issued to June 21, 2001 have been restated on the basis of the Merger Exchange Ratio. In addition, EnerMark is deemed to have acquired the net assets of Enerplus, in exchange for the 20,863,000 Trust Units of the Fund which were

F-24

outstanding at June 21, 2001, the date of the acquisition. The deemed Trust Unit gross consideration was recorded in the amount of \$582,817,000 (\$582,364,000 net of issuance costs).

Under the terms of an agreement for the provision of management, advisory and administrative services with a related party (Note 6), the Fund issued 172,500 Trust Units at a recorded value of \$5,000,000.

Pursuant to an offer to purchase, which initially expired on December 21, 2000, and was subsequently extended, to January 8, 2001, the Fund acquired all of the outstanding common shares of Cabre Exploration Ltd. ("Cabre") (Note 7). As at December 31, 2000, the Fund had completed the acquisition of an 88.65% controlling interest in Cabre. The consideration for the controlling interest included the issuance of 9,897,000 Trust Units at \$25.20 per Trust Unit for a value of \$249,434,000 (\$248,825,000 net of issuance costs) and 3,045,000 warrants at \$1.27 per warrant for an ascribed value of \$3,873,000. The warrants were exercisable into one Trust Unit at a price of \$26.53 per Trust Unit at any time, until December 17, 2001.

The acquisition of the remaining 11.35% non-controlling interest of Cabre was completed on January 8, 2001 and resulted in the issuance of 1,267,000 additional Trust Units, at \$25.20 per Trust Unit for gross consideration of \$31,924,000 (\$31,846,000 net of issuance costs) and 390,000 additional warrants at \$1.27 per warrant for an ascribed value of \$496,000.

On September 12, 2000, the Fund completed an offering of 4,575,850 Trust Units, at a price of \$25.14 per Trust Unit, pursuant to a short form prospectus to raise gross proceeds of \$115,061,000 (\$109,835,000 net of issuance costs). The net proceeds of the offering were used to repay a portion of bank indebtedness incurred in connection with the acquisition of EBOC Energy Ltd. (Note 7).

On April 3, 2000, under the terms of an offer to purchase, the Fund successfully acquired Pursuit Resources Corp. (Note 7). The total consideration included the issuance of 2,988,000 Trust Units at \$21.68 per Trust Unit for a value of \$64,779,000 (\$64,228,000 net of issuance costs).

On February 28, 2000, the Fund completed the acquisition of various property interests in the Hanna, Alberta area from an affiliate of a major Canadian pension fund. Consideration paid for the property interests included the issuance of 1,046,000 Trust Units recorded at \$20.23 per Trust Unit. In addition, on August 30, 2000, the Fund acquired various property interests form two private corporations in exchange for 92,000 Trust Units valued at \$25.78 per Trust Unit. Gross consideration for these acquisitions totalled \$23,539,000 (\$23,509,000 net of issuance costs).

Pursuant to an offer to purchase which was completed on January 7, 2000, the Fund acquired all of the issued and outstanding common shares of Western Star Exploration Ltd. (Note 7). The total consideration paid included the issuance of 12,874 Trust Units recorded at \$21.67 per Trust Unit, for gross consideration of \$279,000 (\$65,000 net of issuance costs). Total consideration also included the issuance of 20,000 warrants. Each warrant was exercisable into one Trust Unit at a price of \$23.12 per Trust Unit at any time until December 31, 2000, at which time 3,000 of the warrants outstanding expired.

Pursuant to an offering, which closed August 26, 1999, the Fund issued 1,211,000 Units at a price of \$21.97 per Unit for gross proceeds of \$26,606,000 (\$25,076,000 net of issuance costs).

F-25

In February 1999 the Fund issued 1,649,000 Units at a price of \$14.16 per Unit pursuant to an Offer of Rights to subscribe for Trust Units which expired February 26, 1999 for gross proceeds of \$23,350,000 (\$22,876,000 net of issuance costs).

In each of 2001, 2000, and 1999, Enerplus entered into joint venture agreements (the "Arrangements") with independent corporations (the "Corporations") whose sole purpose is to hold oil and natural gas interests earned under each Arrangement. The terms of the Arrangements require the Corporations to commit funds to be spent in joint venture with Enerplus as specified below. In addition, each Corporation has been granted the option to put its common shares to Enerplus at their fair value as determined by an independent

evaluator on specified dates (the "Specified Dates"). Enerplus may elect to pay for the shares by way of cash or through the issuance of Trust Units of the Fund. If Trust Units are issued they are to be valued at 95% of their average closing price, for the 60 day period preceding the specified dates.

Drilling Fund Corporations	Approximate Funding Commitment	Specified Date
2001 Arrangement	\$2.7 million	March 1, 2004
2000 Arrangement	\$5.4 million	February 1, 2003
1999 Arrangement	\$2.7 million	February 1, 2002

As at the date of preparation of these consolidated financial statements, the Corporation involved in the 1999 Arrangement may exercise its option to put its common shares to Enerplus. Enerplus has the option to acquire the shares of the Corporation for cash or through the issuance of Trust Units.

Trust Units are redeemable at any time, on demand by Unitholders, at 85% of the market price in effect from time to time. Redemptions cannot exceed \$500,000 during any calendar month.

Pursuant to a revised monthly Distribution Reinvestment and Unit Purchase Plan, which became effective on March 30, 2001, Unitholders are entitled to reinvest cash distributions in additional Units of the Fund. Units are issued at a discount of 5% below the weighted average market price on the Toronto Stock Exchange for the twenty trading days preceding a distribution payment date and without service charges or brokerage fees. Unitholders are also entitled to make optional cash payments to acquire additional Units. Units issued pursuant to optional cash payments are issued on the same basis as reinvested cash distributions except no discount applies.

#### (b)

### **Trust Unit Option Plan**

On August 22, 1996, a special resolution was passed approving the EnerMark Trust Unit Option Plan for trustees, directors, officers, employees of EnerMark or its affiliates, and related parties involved with the management of EnerMark. Enerplus had a similar plan for its directors, officers and employees. On June 21, 2001, in connection with the Merger, the vesting of certain EnerMark Trust Unit options was accelerated and the equivalent of in-the-money amounts on such vested options were paid out and have been included as a cost of the acquisition of Enerplus (Note 1). All outstanding EnerMark Trust Unit options were then cancelled and the 363,000 Enerplus Trust Unit Options outstanding as at June 21, 2001 were assumed.

### F-26

### Activity for the options issued pursuant to Option Plans are summarized as follows:

	2001			2000			1999			
	Number Of Options		Weighted Average Exercise Price	Number Of Options	Weighted Average Exercise Price		Number Of Options		Weighted Average Exercise Price	
		(thousands except per Unit amounts)								
EnerMark Unit Options outstanding										
beginning of year	609	\$	24.28	740	\$	28.32	814	\$	37.05	
Granted	639	\$	26.53	294	\$	22.31	318	\$	14.62	
Exercised	(80)	\$	17.98	(128)	\$	16.59	(29)	\$	14.62	
Cancelled	(321)	\$	26.47	(297)	\$	35.84	(363)	\$	36.94	
Accelerated due to Merger	(847)	\$	25.72							
	363	\$	21.03							

2001 2000		_					
(55) \$	21.94						
(44) \$	20.47						
264 \$	20.93	609	\$	24.28	740	\$	28.32
		1,852			349		
264		2,461			1,089		
	(55) \$ (44) \$ 264 \$	(55) \$       21.94         (44) \$       20.47         264 \$       20.93	(55) \$ 21.94         (44) \$ 20.47         264 \$ 20.93       609         1,852	(55) \$       21.94         (44) \$       20.47         264 \$       20.93       609 \$         1,852	(55) \$ 21.94 (44) \$ 20.47 264 \$ 20.93 609 \$ 24.28 1,852	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	(55) \$       21.94         (44) \$       20.47         264 \$       20.93       609 \$       24.28       740 \$         1,852       349

The following table summarizes information with respect to outstanding Unit Options as at December 31, 2001:

Number Outstanding at December 31, 2001		xercise prices	Expiry Date December 31	Number Exercisable at December 31, 2001
(thousands)				(thousands)
27	\$	15.30	2002	27
52	\$	17.10	2003	23
185	\$	22.90	2004	49
	_			
264	\$	20.93		99

(c)

### Trust Unit Rights Incentive Plan

On June 21, 2001, a special resolution was passed to approve the adoption of a Trust Unit Rights Incentive Plan ("Incentive Plan") pursuant to which rights to acquire Enerplus Trust Units may be granted to trustees, directors, officers, employees, of the Fund or its affiliates and related parties involved in the management of the Fund. Under the Incentive Plan, distributions per Trust Unit to Enerplus Unitholders in a calendar quarter which represent a return of more than 2.5% of the net

property, plant and equipment of Enerplus at the end of such calendar quarter would result in a reduction in the exercise price of the Rights. No such reductions have occurred in 2001.

Activity for the options issued pursuant to the Incentive Plan is as follows:

20	)01	20	00	19	99
Number	Exercise	Number	Exercise	Number	Exercise
Of Rights	Price	Of Rights	Price	Of Rights	Price

(thousands except per Unit amounts)

	2	001		2000	1999
Incentive Plan Rights outstanding beginning of year					
Granted	1,360	\$	24.50		
Cancelled	(42)	\$	24.50		
Outstanding at end of year	1,318	\$	24.50		
Balance of Trust Units reserved but not issued	1,422				
Total Trust Units reserved at the end of year	2,740				
Exercisable at December 31, 2001					

### **5. INCOME TAXES**

#### (a)

### The Fund

The Fund is an inter vivos trust for income tax purposes. As such, the Fund is taxable on any income which is not allocated to the Unitholders. The Fund intends to allocate all income to Unitholders. Should the Fund incur any income taxes, the funds available for distribution will be reduced accordingly.

During 2001, the Fund had taxable income of \$181.3 million (2000 \$69.1 million and 1999 \$20.0 million) or \$4.71 per Unit (2000 \$2.44 per Unit and 1999 \$0.956 per Unit) which was allocated to the Unitholders. Taxable income of the Fund is comprised of income on securities issued by EnerMark and royalty income, less deductions for Canadian oil and gas property expense ("COGPE"), which is claimed at a rate of 10% on a declining balance basis and the allowable portion of the cost of issuing new Trust Units during the period. Any losses which occur in the Fund must be retained in the Fund and may be carried forward and deducted from taxable income for a period of seven years. As at December 31, 2001, the Fund had no losses available for carry forward.

The amounts of COGPE and issue costs remaining in the Fund are as follows:

		2001			2000				1999					
	Pe	er Unit		Amount		Amount		Per Unit		Amount		Per Unit		Amount
COGPE Issue costs	\$	5.49 0.14	\$	381,563 10,063	\$	2.14 0.17	\$	87,294 7,681	\$	4.45 0.23	\$	96,993 4,800		
Total	\$	5.63	\$	391,626	\$	2.31	\$	94,975	\$	4.68	\$	101,793		
				F-28										

(b)

### **Corporate Subsidiaries**

The provision for future income taxes arises from temporary differences in the recognition of revenues and expenses for income tax and accounting purposes. The temporary differences, tax effected at substantially enacted rates, comprising the future income tax liability are as follows:

	2001			2000
	_		_	
Excess of net book value of property, plant and equipment over the underlying tax				
basis	\$	350,754	\$	367,486
Future site restoration deductions		(17,643)		(14,318)

	2	2001		2000
Other		449	_	(53)
Future income tax liability	\$	333,560	\$	353,115

The provisions for income taxes vary from the amounts that would be computed by applying the combined Canadian federal and provincial income tax rates for the following reasons:

	2001			2000		<b>1999</b> <sup>(1)</sup>
Net income before taxes	\$	153,516	\$	100,464	\$	22,348
			_		_	
Computed income tax expense (recovery) at substantially enacted rates of $42.62\%$ (44.62\% for 2000 and 1000)	¢	(5.420	¢	44 907	¢	0.072
42.62% (44.62% for 2000 and 1999) Increase (decrease) resulting from:	\$	65,429	\$	44,827	\$	9,972
Net income attributed to the Fund		(95,671)		(32,173)		(14,755)
Non-deductible crown royalties and other payments		43,309		29,166		11,279
Federal resource allowance		(43,658)		(26,975)		(9,935)
Non-deductible depletion						1,176
ARTC		(214)		(249)		(614)
Other		(670)		782		(2,080)
			_		_	
Future income taxes (recovery)	\$	(31,475)	\$	15,378	\$	(4,957)

(1)

See Note 2 (1)

#### 6. RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Management, advisory and administration services are supplied to the Fund on a fee and cost reimbursement basis, pursuant to a new agreement with Enerplus Global Energy Management Company ("EGEM"), commencing on June 21, 2001, and prior thereto with EMR Resource Management Ltd., a wholly-owned subsidiary of EGEM. As at December 31, 2001, \$7,406,000 was payable to EGEM, pursuant to this agreement.

Management fees equal to 2.2% of operating income to June 21, 2001 and 2.75%, thereafter, are reported on the Consolidated Statement of Income. Pursuant to the agreement, prior to June 21, 2001, fees of \$302,000 earned in relation to certain property acquisitions and divestitures of Enerplus which are included in the cost of property, plant and equipment. Under the new agreement, acquisition and divestment fees were eliminated and replaced with a performance fee based on both the total return of the Fund and its

F-29

relative performance, as compared to other senior Canadian conventional oil and gas energy funds. For the year ended December 31, 2001, no amounts for performance fees are included in the determination of management fees as reported on the Consolidated Statement of Income. In conjunction with the Merger, EGEM received a minimum fee of 172,500 Energlus Trust Units with an assigned value of \$5,000,000. The fee was accounted for as a cost of the Merger.

Pursuant to a share purchase agreement related to the Merger, EnerMark Inc. acquired all of the outstanding common shares of ERC from EGEM resulting in ERC becoming a wholly-owned subsidiary of Enerplus. Consideration for the shares was \$2,545,000 and is payable over a five year period ending September 2006, through a reduction in management fees. Of this amount, \$509,000 has been classified as a current

liability. The non-refundable fee advance and acquisition cost of the ERC shares has been included as a cost of the acquisition of Enerplus Resources Fund.

In addition to the transactions described above, Energlus has entered into a financial instrument contract with an indirect subsidiary of El Paso Energy Corporation, the ultimate parent of EGEM, as described in Note 8.

### 7. CORPORATE ACQUISITIONS

(a)

### Cabre Exploration Ltd.

Pursuant to an offer to purchase, initially expiring December 21, 2000 and subsequently extended to January 8, 2001, Enerplus acquired all of the outstanding common shares of Cabre, a public Alberta corporation, of which Enerplus held an 88.65% controlling interest as at December 31, 2000.

The 88.65% controlling interest in Cabre was acquired for a total consideration of \$259,878,000 which consisted of 9,897,000 Trust Units with a recorded value of \$249,434,000, costs associated with the acquisition of \$6,571,000 and 3,045,000 warrants excercisable into one Trust Unit at a price of \$26.53 until December 17, 2001 with a recorded value of \$3,873,000. A future tax cost of \$46,077,000 plus an amount of \$64,510,000 by which the total consideration exceeded the proportionate carrying value recorded in the accounts of Cabre has been allocated as an increase to property, plant and equipment.

The acquisition of the remaining 11.35% in common shares of Cabre was completed on January 8, 2001 for a total consideration of \$32,420,000 which consisted of 1,267,000 Trust Units with a recorded value of \$31,924,000 and 390,000 warrants excercisable into one Trust Unit at a price of \$26.53 until December 17, 2001 with a recorded value of \$496,000. A future tax cost of \$11,396,000 plus an amount of \$7,407,000 by which the total consideration exceeded the proportionate carrying value recorded in the accounts of Cabre has been allocated as an increase to property, plant and equipment.

The net assets acquired and liabilities assumed for the completed acquisition are summarized as follows:

		88.65% cember 31, 2000	J	11.35% anuary 8, 2001	 100.00 <i>%</i> Total
Property, plant and equipment	\$	484,550	\$	18,803	\$ 503,353
Working capital deficiency		(21,424)			(21,424)
Long-term debt assumed		(18,213)			(18,213)
Site restoration and abandonment		(19,196)			(19,196)
Future income taxes		(140,826)		(11,396)	(152,222)
Non-controlling interest		(25,013)		25,013	 
Net assets acquired	\$	259,878	\$	32,420	\$ 292,298
	_				

Cabre was formally amalgamated effective January 17, 2001 with EnerMark Inc. and the amalgamated entity was continued under the name EnerMark Inc.

#### (b)

### EBOC Energy Ltd.

On September 1, 2000, the Fund acquired all outstanding common shares of EBOC Energy Ltd. ("EBOC") a private Alberta corporation for total consideration of \$148,217,000 comprised of \$143,585,000 in cash and related costs of \$4,632,000. A future income tax cost of \$84,882,000 plus an amount of \$105,761,000 by which the total consideration paid exceeded the carrying value recorded in the accounts of EBOC has been allocated as an increase to property, plant and equipment. The net assets acquired and

liabilities assumed are summarized as follows:

Property, plant and equipment	\$ 263,608
Working capital deficiency	(2,947)
Long-term debt assumed	(6,428)
Site restoration and abandonment	(287)
Future income taxes	(105,729)
Net assets acquired	\$ 148,217

EBOC was amalgamated effective September 1, 2000 with EnerMark Inc. and the amalgamated entity was continued under the name EnerMark Inc.

#### (c)

### Pursuit Resources Corp.

Pursuant to a take-over bid which was completed on April 3, 2000, the Fund acquired all outstanding common shares of Pursuit Resources Corp. ("Pursuit") a public Alberta corporation. The total consideration of \$81,670,000 consisted of 2,988,000 Trust Units of the Fund with a recorded value of \$64,779,000, cash of \$14,693,000 and costs associated with the acquisition in the amount of \$2,198,000. A future income tax cost of \$29,821,000 plus an amount of \$37,060,000 by which the total consideration paid exceeded the carrying value recorded in the accounts of Pursuit has been allocated as an increase

F-31

#### to property, plant and equipment. The net assets acquired and liabilities assumed are summarized as follows:

Property, plant and equipment	\$ 159,213
Working capital	1,079
Long-term debt assumed	(37,195)
Site restoration and abandonment	(1,381)
Future income taxes	(40,046)
Net assets acquired	\$ 81,670

Pursuit remained a wholly-owned subsidiary of EnerMark Inc. until July 1, 2000 when it was amalgamated with EnerMark Inc. and the amalgamated entity was continued under the name EnerMark Inc.

#### (d)

### Western Star Exploration Ltd.

Pursuant to a take-over bid which was completed on January 7, 2000, the Fund acquired all outstanding common shares of Western Star Exploration Ltd. ("Western Star") a public Alberta corporation. The total consideration of \$22,035,000 consisted of 12,874 Trust Units of the Fund with a recorded value of \$279,000, cash of \$21,251,000 and related costs of \$505,000. Recipients of Trust Units also received 20,000 warrants, which were exercisable into one Trust Unit at a price of \$23.12 per Trust Unit until December 31, 2000. The total consideration paid in excess of the carrying value recorded in the accounts of Western Star has been allocated as an increase to property, plant and equipment in the amount of \$8,400,000. The net assets acquired and liabilities are summarized as follows:

Property, plant and equipment	\$ 27,894
Working capital deficiency	(495)
Long-term debt assumed	(5,028)
Site restoration and abandonment	(336)

Net assets acquired	\$ 22,035

Western Star remained a wholly-owned subsidiary of EnerMark Inc. until April 1, 2000 when it was amalgamated with EnerMark Inc. and the amalgamated entity was continued under the name EnerMark Inc.

(e)

### **Derrick Energy Corporation**

Pursuant to a plan of arrangement which closed June 4, 1999, the Fund acquired all of the outstanding shares of Derrick Energy Corporation ("Derrick"), a public Alberta corporation, and immediately thereafter disposed of 80% of Derrick's petroleum and natural gas assets to predecessor companies of ERC. The total net consideration of \$2,925,000 consisted of \$26,888,000 in cash and \$73,000 in costs associated with the arrangement less disposal proceeds of \$24,036,000. The carrying value recorded in the accounts of Derrick exceeded the total consideration paid net of disposal proceeds by \$2,575,000

F-32

and has been allocated as a decrease to property, plant and equipment. The net assets acquired and liabilities assumed are summarized as follows:

Property, plant and equipment	\$ 3,748
Working capital deficiency	(776)
Site restoration and abandonment	(47)
Net assets acquired	\$ 2,925

Derrick remained a wholly-owned subsidiary of EnerMark Inc. until January 1, 2000 when it was amalgamated with EnerMark Inc. and the amalgamated entity was continued under the name EnerMark Inc.

### 8. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

The Fund's financial instruments that are included in the balance sheet are comprised of current assets, current liabilities, the bank debt and the long-term payable to related party.

The fair market values of these instruments approximate their carrying amount due to the short-term maturity of these instruments and the variable interest rates applied to the bank debt. Virtually all of the Fund's accounts receivable are with customers in the oil and natural gas industry and are subject to normal industry credit risks.

The Fund uses various types of financial instruments to manage the risk related to fluctuating commodity prices. The fair values of these instruments are based on an approximation of the amounts that would have been paid to or received from counterparties to settle these instruments as at December 31, 2001. The Fund may be exposed to losses in the event of default by the counterparties to these instruments. This credit risk is controlled by the Fund through the selection of financially sound counterparties.

### CRUDE OIL

As at December 31, 2001 Enerplus has three separate three-way financial option transactions that are designed to reduce a downward impact of crude oil prices of 3,675 bbls/day of crude oil production. The

total cost to be amortized in 2002 is \$859,000. The fair value of the financial crude oil hedges as at December 31, 2001 reflects an unrealized gain of \$274,000.

		WTI US\$/bbl								
Financial Instrument Type	Daily Volumes bbls/day Sold Call Purchase		chased Put	Se	old Put					
Crude Oil 2002										
Financial Contracts										
3-Way option	1,500	\$	27.00	\$	19.50	\$	16.00			
3-Way option <sup>(1)</sup>	1,500	\$	25.00	\$	19.50	\$	17.00			
3-Way option	675	\$	27.00	\$	19.50	\$	17.00			
				-						
Total	3,675									

(1)

The counterparty to one of the 3-way crude oil options above, is a subsidiary of El Paso Energy Corporation which is the ultimate parent of EGEM (refer to Note 6). The remaining option premiums for these instruments are \$276,000 and are being amortized over their remaining terms.

## NATURAL GAS

As at December 31, 2001 Enerplus has physical and financial contracts in place on approximately 57 MMcf/day of natural gas in 2002 and 20 MMcf/day of natural gas in 2003. The remaining costs to be amortized in 2002 are \$2,032,000 and \$1,696,000 in 2003. The fair value of the financial natural gas hedges as at December 31, 2001 reflects an unrealized loss of \$711,000.

F-34

The following table summarizes the commodity risk management positions as at December 31, 2001:

		AECO \$/Mcf								
Financial Instrument Type	Annualized Daily Volumes Mcf/d		Sold Call		Purchased Put	Sold Put		Fixed Price	F	Escalated Price
Natural Gas 2002										
Physical contracts	6,002						\$	2.64		
Physical contracts	1,967								\$	2.01
	7,969									
Financial contracts										
Collar <sup>(1)</sup>	9,084	\$	5.27	\$	3.69					
Put <sup>(1)</sup>	9,084			\$	3.69					
Swap	3,792			\$	2.90					
Collar	7,584	\$	4.22	\$	3.43					
Collar	5,688	\$	4.81	\$	3.43					
Collar	14,220	\$	4.22	\$	3.32					
Total	57,421									
Natural Gas 2003										

AECO \$/Mcf

Physical contracts	2,369					\$	2.64	
Physical contracts	1,967							\$ 2.23
						_		 
	4,336							
Financial contracts								
Collar <sup>(1)</sup>	5,922	\$	5.27	\$	3.69			
Put <sup>(1)</sup>	5,922			\$	3.69			
Swap	3,792			\$	2.90			
Total	19,972							
Natural Gas 2004								
Physical contracts	1,967							\$ 2.33
Financial contracts swaps	3,160			\$	2.90			
Total	5,127							
10(41	5,127							
Natural Gas 2005 2010								
Physical	1,967							\$ 2.43
		_		_		_		

(1)

The counterparty to these natural gas collars and puts, is a subsidiary of El Paso Energy Corporation which is the ultimate parent of EGEM (refer to Note 6). The option premiums for these instruments are \$3,728,000 and are being amortized over their remaining terms.

F-35

### 9. RESTATEMENT OF PRIOR YEARS DISTRIBUTION PAYABLE TO UNITHOLDERS

The comparative consolidated balance sheets for December 31, 2000 and 1999 and consolidated statements of accumulated cash distributions for each of the years then ended have been restated to recognize a current liability to Unitholders representing the monthly distribution that was declared on December 20, 2000 and December 20, 1999 and paid on January 20, 2001 and January 20, 2000, respectively. The effect of this change is to increase distributions payable to Unitholders and increase accumulated cash distributions by \$18,925,000 and \$7,547,000 as at December 31, 2000 and 1999, respectively. There is no current or prior effect to the Fund's cash flow or earnings.

### 10. DIFFERENCES BETWEEN CANADIAN AND UNITED STATES GENERALLY ACCEPTED ACCOUNTING PRINCIPLES

The Fund's consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles ("Canadian GAAP"). These principles, as they pertain to the Fund's consolidated statements, differ from United States generally accepted accounting principles ("U.S. GAAP") as follows:

(a)

Under U.S. GAAP, for Securities and Exchange Commission registrants following full cost accounting, the carrying value of petroleum and natural gas properties and related facilities, net of deferred income taxes, is limited to the present value of after tax future net revenue from proven reserves, discounted at 10 percent (based on prices and costs at the balance sheet date), plus the lower of cost and fair value of unproven properties. Under Canadian GAAP, the Ceiling Test is calculated without application of a discount factor, but includes general and administration, management fees and interest expense.

Where the amount of a Ceiling Test write-down under Canadian GAAP differs from the amount of the write-down under U.S. GAAP, the charge for depletion, depreciation and amortization will differ in subsequent years. As at December 31, 2001, the application of the Ceiling Test under U.S. GAAP resulted in a write down of \$744.3 million (\$458.4 million after tax) of capitalized costs. At

December 31, 2000 and 1999, the application of the Ceiling Test under U.S. GAAP did not result in a write down of capitalized costs. Under Canadian GAAP, the application of the Ceiling Test did not result in a write down for the years 2001, 2000 and 1999.

(b)

SFAS 123, "Accounting for Stock-based Compensation", establishes financial accounting and reporting standards for stock-based employee compensation plans as well as transactions in which an entity issues its equity instruments to acquire goods or services from non-employees. As permitted by SFAS 123, Enerplus has elected to continue to follow the intrinsic value method of accounting for stock-based compensation arrangements, as provided for in Accounting Principles Board Opinion 25 ("APB 25"). Since all Unit Options and Trust Unit Rights were granted with an exercise price equal to the market price at the date of the grant, no compensation cost has been charged to income. Had compensation cost for Enerplus stock options been determined based on the fair market value at the grant dates of the awards consistent with methodology prescribed by SFAS 123, Enerplus net income (loss) and net

income (loss) per Unit for years ended December 31, 2001, 2000 and 1999 would have been the pro forma amounts indicated below:

	Years ended December 31,							
	2001		2000		1999			
	(thousands except per Unit amounts)							
Net income (loss):								
As reported under U.S. GAAP	\$ (261,288)	\$	98,261	\$	48,024			
Pro forma	(262,191)		96,813		46,627			
Net income (loss) per Unit								
Basic								
As reported under U.S. GAAP	\$ (4.76)	\$	3.66	\$	2.34			
Pro forma	\$ (4.78)	\$	3.61	\$	2.27			
Diluted								
As reported under U.S. GAAP	\$ (4.76)	\$	3.65	\$	2.33			
Pro forma	\$ (4.78)	\$	3.60	\$	2.26			

The estimated fair value of the options issued under the Unit Options Plan and the Trust Unit Right Incentive Plan was determined using the Black-Scholes model and the following assumptions:

	2001	2000		1999
Risk-free interest rate	 2.35%	5.98%	_	5.07%
Estimated hold period prior to exercise	3 years	3 years		3 years
Volatility in the market price of the Trust Units	24.5%	33.5%		36.3%
Estimated monthly cash distributions	\$ 0.11/Unit	\$ 0.07/Unit	\$	0.05/Unit

The weighted average fair value of options granted in 2001, 2000 and 1999 was \$0.75, \$0.80 and \$0.61 per option, respectively.

As the exercise price of the rights is subject to downward revisions from time to time, the rights plan is a variable compensation plan under U.S. GAAP. Accordingly, compensation expense is determined as the excess of the market price over the exercise price of the rights at the end of each reporting period and is deferred and recognized in income over the vesting period of the rights. At December 31, 2001, no downward revision in exercise price had occurred and no compensation expense has been recognized for the rights. Due to the nature of the rights it is not possible to estimate the fair value of the rights.

(c)

U.S. GAAP requires the reporting of comprehensive income in addition to net earnings. Comprehensive income includes net income plus certain other items not included in net income. The Fund's Comprehensive income is the same as its net income.

(d)

Under U.S. GAAP the measurement date for acquisitions is the date the acquisition is announced. Under Canadian GAAP the measurement date for the acquisition is the closing date. Under U.S. GAAP, Unitholders' capital and property, plant and equipment has been increased by \$37.3 million in 2001 and decreased by \$7.8 million in 2000 for differences in the value of Trust Units issued to effect certain acquisitions.

#### (e)

Effective January 1, 2000, the Fund adopted the recommendations of the Canadian Institute of Chartered Accountants on accounting for future income taxes and changed from the deferral method to the liability method. This liability method differs from U.S. GAAP due to the application of transitional provisions and the accounting for certain Canadian income tax credits and allowances. In 1999, under U.S. GAAP future income taxes and property, plant and equipment was increased by \$4.5 million.

(f)

Effective January 1, 2001, for U.S. reporting purposes, the Fund adopted Statement of Financial Accounting Standards ("SFAS") No. 133. "Accounting for Derivative Instruments and Hedging Activities". SFAS 133 establishes accounting and reporting standards requiring that all derivative instruments (including derivative instruments embedded in other contracts), as defined, be recorded in the balance sheet as either an asset or a liability measured at fair value and requires that changes in fair value be recognized currently in income unless specific hedge accounting criteria are met. There are no similar standards under Canadian GAAP.

Hedge accounting treatment allows unrealized gains and losses to be deferred in other comprehensive income (for the effective portion of the hedge) until such time as the forecasted transaction occurs and requires that an entity formally document, designate and assess effectiveness of derivative instruments that receive hedge accounting treatment. The Fund has chosen to not formally document and designate its financial derivatives outstanding at December 31, 2001 and 2000 as hedges for U.S. GAAP purposes.

(g)

The following supplemental pro forma information has been prepared using U.S. GAAP and gives effect to the Merger as if it had occurred on January 1 of each of the following years:

	Dec	ember 31, 2001	De	ecember 31, 2000
	(ur	naudited)	(1	inaudited)
Revenues, net of royalties	\$	604,443	\$	408,747
Net income	\$	(191,199)	\$	133,435
Net income per Unit				
Basic	\$	(2.95)	\$	2.80
Fully diluted	\$	(2.95)	\$	2.79

#### (h)

#### Recent Developments in U.S. Accounting Standards

In July 2001, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued SFAS 141, "Business Combinations", and SFAS 142, "Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets." SFAS 141 requires the purchase method of accounting to be used for all business combinations initiated after June 30, 2001. SFAS 142 requires that goodwill and intangible assets with an indefinite useful life no longer be amortized, but instead tested for impairment at least annually. SFAS 142 is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2001, except that goodwill and intangible assets acquired after June 30, 2001, will be subject immediately to the amortization and non-amortization provisions of SFAS 142. At this time, the adoption of SFAS 141 and SFAS 142 have no impact on the Fund's financial statements.

In June 2001, the FASB issued SFAS 143, "Accounting for Asset Retirement Obligations". SFAS 143 requires liability recognition for retirement obligations associated with tangible long-lived assets. The obligations included within the scope of SFAS 143 are those for which the Fund faces a legal obligation for settlement. The initial measurement of the asset retirement obligation is to be at fair value. The asset retirement cost equal to the fair value of the retirement obligation is to be capitalized as part of

F-38

the cost of the related long-lived asset and amortized to expense over the useful life of the asset. SFAS 143 is effective for all fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2002. The total impact on the Fund's financial statements has not yet been determined.

The application of U.S. GAAP would have the following effects on net income as reported:

	2001		2000			1999	
	(\$ thousands except per Unit amounts)						
Net income as reported in the Consolidated Statement of Income Adjustments, net of applicable income tax	\$	180,269	\$	82,150	\$	25,754	
Write-down of property, plant and equipment		(458,474)					
Depletion, depreciation and amortization		17,168		16,111		22,270	
Unrealized gain on financial derivatives		(251)					
Net income (loss) and comprehensive income (loss)	\$	(261,288)	\$	98,261	\$	48,024	
Net income (loss) per Unit							
Basic	\$	(4.76)	\$	3.66	\$	2.34	
Diluted	\$	(4.76)	\$	3.65	\$	2.33	
Weighted average number of Units outstanding							
Basic		54,907		26,841		20,532	
Diluted		54,956		26,928		20,607	

The application of U.S. GAAP would have the following effects on the balance sheet as reported:

	Canad	lian GAAP		Increase (decrease)	1	U.S. GAAP		
			(\$	6 thousands)				
December 31, 2001								
Financial derivative assets	\$		\$	274	\$	274		
Property, plant and equipment, net		2,178,316		(1,018,610)		1,159,706		
Financial derivative liabilities				711		711		
Future income taxes		333,560		(406,556)		(72,996)		
Unitholders' capital		1,826,507		29,626		1,856,133		
Accumulated income		324,570		(642,117)		(317,547)		
December 31, 2000								
Property, plant and equipment, net		1,483,293		(339,588)		1,143,705		
Future income taxes		353,115		(131,270)		221,845		
Unitholders' capital		1,054,859		(7,758)		1,047,101		
Accumulated income		144,301		(200,560)		(56,259)		
December 31, 1999								
Property, plant and equipment, net		556,285		(359,183)		197,102		
Future income taxes		33,593		(126,335)		(92,742)		
Accumulated income	\$	78,328	\$	(232,848)	\$	(154,520)		
	E 20							

### 11. EVENTS SUBSEQUENT TO DECEMBER 31, 2001

#### (a)

On June 19, 2002, Enerplus issued senior, unsecured notes (the "Notes") in the amount of US\$175,000,000. The Notes have a final maturity date of June 19, 2014 and bear interest at 6.62% per annum, with interest paid semi-annually on June 19 and December 19 of each year. The Note Purchase Agreement requires the Fund to make five annual amortizing principal repayments of 20% of the initial principal amount, commencing on June 19, 2010.

Concurrent with the issuance of the Notes, Enerplus entered into a cross currency swap with a syndicate of major financial institutions. Under the terms of the swap, the amount of the Notes was fixed for purposes of interest and principal repayments as a notional amount of CDN\$268,328,000. Interest payments are made on a floating rate basis, set at the rate for three-month Canadian banker's acceptances, plus 1.18%. Costs incurred in connection with issuing the Notes, in the amount of \$1,892,000, are being amortized over the term of the Notes.

Proceeds from the Notes were fully applied to outstanding bank indebtedness and reduced the amount of credit available under the bank credit facilities (the "Facilities") from \$620,000,000 to \$351,672,000. The Facilities remain unsecured and consist of a \$322,000,000 revolving committed line with an incremental two-year term, and a \$29,672,000 operating line. Various borrowings are available under the Facilities including prime rate based and banker's acceptance loans.

#### (b)

On August 8, 2002 the Fund acquired a 16% working interest in Oil Sands Lease #24 (also known as the Joslyn Creek Lease) for \$16.4 million and the assumption of \$4.1 million in contingent project debt. The contingent project debt was comprised of \$3,360,000 of principal and approximately \$740,000 in accrued interest. Interest is accrued at the Bank of Canada prime business rate and is not compounded. The debt is contingent on both production and pricing hurdles with respect to development on the lease. It is too early in the development of this project to determine if these hurdles will be satisfied.

#### (c)

On September 12, 2002, Enerplus closed an equity offering of 4,750,000 trust units at a price of \$26.85 per trust unit for gross proceeds of \$127,538,000 (net \$120,886,000).

#### (d)

On October 3, 2002, the Fund announced that it had acquired all of the issued and outstanding shares of Celsius Energy Resources Ltd., a private oil and gas company, for total cash consideration of approximately \$165.9 million including working capital adjustments. The acquisition will be accounted for by the purchase method with the results of operations included in the financial statements of the Fund from the closing date of October 21, 2002.

F-40

## ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND

## SFAS NO. 69 SUPPLEMENTAL RESERVE INFORMATION

### (Unaudited)

The following disclosures have been prepared in accordance with SFAS No. 69 "Disclosures about Oil and Gas Producing Activities":

### **Oil and Gas Reserves**

Users of this information should be aware that the process of estimating quantities of "proved" and "proved developed" crude oil and natural gas reserves is very complex, requiring significant subjective decisions in the evaluation of all available geological, engineering and economic data for each reservoir. The data for a given reservoir may also change substantially over time as a result of numerous factors including, but not limited to, additional development activity, evolving production history, and continual reassessment of the viability of production under varying economic conditions. Consequently, material revisions to existing reserve estimates occur from time to time. Although every reasonable effort is made to ensure that reserve estimates reported represent the most accurate assessments possible, the significance of the subjective decisions required and variances in available data for various reservoirs make these estimates generally less precise than other

estimates presented in connection with financial statement disclosures.

Proved oil and gas reserves are the estimated quantities of crude oil, natural gas and natural gas liquids which geological and engineering data demonstrate with reasonable certainty to be recoverable in future years from known reservoirs under existing economic and operating conditions.

Proved developed oil and gas reserves are reserves that can be expected to be recovered through existing wells with existing equipment and operating methods.

Canadian provincial royalties are determined based on a graduated percentage scale which varies with prices and production volumes. Canadian reserves, as presented on a net basis, assume prices and royalty rates in existence at the time the estimates were made, and the Fund's estimate of future production volumes. Future fluctuations in prices, production rates, or changes in political or regulatory environments could cause the Fund's share of future production from Canadian reserves to be materially different from that presented.

Subsequent to December 31, 2001 no major discovery or other favourable or adverse event is believed to have caused a material change in the estimates of proved or proved developed reserves as of that date.

#### **Results of Operations for Producing Activities**

The following table sets forth revenue and direct cost information relating to the Fund's oil and gas producing activities for the years ended December 31.

	2001		2001 2000			1999
	(Thousands)					
Revenue						
Sales <sup>(2)</sup>	\$	506,719	\$	262,239	\$	137,396
Deduct						
Production Costs		120,082		54,997		37,228
Depletion, depreciation and amortization and valuation provision		910,486		52,956		26,452
			_		_	
Results of operations from producing activities	\$	(523,849)	\$	154,286	\$	73,716

(1)

The costs in this schedule exclude corporate overhead, interest expense and other costs which are not directly related to producing activities.

(2)

Sales are net of royalties and third party obligations.

F-41

### COSTS INCURRED IN OIL AND GAS PROPERTY ACQUISITION, EXPLORATION AND DEVELOPMENT ACTIVITIES

Costs incurred in oil and gas producing activities for the years ended December 31 are as follows:

	 2001		2000	1999
		(Th	ousands)	
Acquisition Costs of Proved Properties	\$ 767,216	\$	685,979	\$ 13,591
Development Costs	141,509		39,053	19,557

	2001	 2000		1999
\$	908,725	\$ 725,032	\$	33,148

Acquisition costs include costs incurred to purchase, lease, or otherwise acquire oil and gas properties.

Development costs include the costs of drilling and equipping development wells and facilities to extract, treat and gather and store oil and gas, along with an allocation of overhead.

There were no oil and gas property costs not being amortized in any of the years presented.

### CAPITALIZED COSTS RELATING TO OIL AND GAS PRODUCING ACTIVITIES

The capitalized costs and related accumulated depreciation, depletion and amortization, including impairments, relating to the Fund's oil and gas exploration, development and producing activities at December 31 consist of:

		2001		2000		0 199	
				(T	housands)		
Proved oil and gas properties		\$	2,654,711	\$	1,784,127	\$	782,840
Less accumulated depletion, depreciation and amortization			1,500,037		643,986		592,072
Net capitalized costs		\$	1,154,674	\$	1,140,141	\$	190,768
	F-42						

### **Oil and Gas Reserve Information**

All of the Fund's proved oil, natural gas liquids, and natural gas reserves are located in Canada, primarily in the provinces of Alberta, British Columbia, and Saskatchewan. The Fund's proved developed and undeveloped reserves after deductions of royalties are summarized below:

	Crude Oil and NGLs (MMbbls)	Natural Gas (Bcf)
NET PROVED DEVELOPED AND UNDEVELOPED RESERVES AFTER		
ROYALTIES		
End of year 1998	44.6	252.1
Revision of previous estimates	0.4	6.3
Purchase of reserves in place	1.9	9.4
Sales of reserves in place	(0.1)	(15.2)
Discoveries and extensions	0.3	1.0
Production	(4.0)	(20.0)
End of year 1999	43.1	233.6
Revision of previous estimates	(1.9)	(57.0)
Purchase of reserves in place	20.8	354.1
Sales of reserves in place	(0.5)	(6.2)
Discoveries and extensions		
Production	(4.3)	(28.3)
End of year 2000 (EnerMark Income Fund)	57.2	496.2
End of year 2000 (Enerplus Resources Fund)	44.1	246.3

	Crude Oil and NGLs (MMbbls)	Natural Gas (Bcf)
End of year 2000 (Combined)	101.3	742.5
Revision of previous estimates	(1.1)	60.8
Purchase of reserves in place		
EnerMark Income Fund	3.3	18.0
Enerplus Resources Fund (prior to June 21)	1.1	0.2
Combined	4.4	18.2
Sales of reserves in place		
EnerMark Income Fund	(3.6)	(12.6)
Enerplus Resources Fund (prior to June 21)	(1.0)	(4.6)
Combined	(4.6)	(17.2)
Discoveries and extensions		
Production	(8.9)	(59.4)
End of year 2001	91.1	744.9
NET PROVED DEVELOPED RESERVES AFTER ROYALTIES		
End of year 1998	33.5	190.6
End of year 1999	32.9	168.0
End of year 2000 (EnerMark Income Fund)	50.1	395.5
End of year 2000 (Enerplus Resources Fund)	42.3	185.8
End of year 2000 (Combined)	92.4 83.6	581.3 605.5
End of year 2001	83.0	003.5

(1)

Net after royalty reserves are the Fund's lessor royalty, overriding royalty, and working interest share of the gross remaining reserves, after deduction of any crown, freehold and overriding royalties. Such royalties are subject to change by legislation or regulation and can also vary depending on production rates, selling prices and timing of initial production.

F-43
------

(2)

Reserves are the estimated quantities of crude oil, natural gas and related substances anticipated from geological and engineering data to be recoverable from known accumulations, from a given date forward, by known technology, under existing operating conditions and prices in effect at year end.

(3)

Proved oil and gas reserves are the estimated quantities of crude oil, natural gas and natural gas liquids which geological and engineering data demonstrate with reasonable certainty to be recoverable in future years from known reservoirs under existing economic and operating conditions.

(4)

Proved developed oil and gas reserves are reserves that can be expected to be recovered through existing wells with existing equipment and operating methods. Proved undeveloped reserves are reserves that are expected to be recovered from known accumulations where a significant expenditure is required.

### STANDARDIZED MEASURE OF DISCOUNTED FUTURE NET CASH FLOWS RELATING TO PROVED OIL AND GAS RESERVES

The following information has been developed utilizing procedures described by SFAS No. 69 and based on crude oil and natural gas reserve and production volumes estimated by the independent engineering consultants of the Fund. It may be useful for certain comparison purposes, but should not be solely relied upon in evaluating the Fund or its performance. Further, information contained in the following table should not be considered as representative of realistic assessments of future cash flows, nor should the Standardized Measure of Discounted Future Net Cash Flows be viewed as representative of the current value of the Fund's reserves.

The future cash flows presented below are based on sales prices, cost rates, and statutory income tax rates in existence as of the period end date. It is expected that material revisions to some estimates of crude oil and natural gas reserves may occur in the future, development and production of the reserves may occur in periods other than those assumed, and actual prices realized and costs incurred may vary significantly from those used.

Management does not rely upon the following information in making investment and operating decisions. Such decisions are based upon a wide range of factors, including estimates of probable as well as proved reserves, and varying price and cost assumptions considered more representative of a range of possible economic conditions that may be anticipated.

The computation of the standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows relating to proved oil and gas reserves at December 31, 2001 was based on a crude price of \$30.35/Bbl and natural gas price of \$3.75/Mcf. The computation of the standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows relating to proved oil and gas reserves at December 31, 2000 was based on the Fund's crude oil price of \$50.63/Bbl and natural gas price of \$7.89/Mcf. The computation of the standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows relating to proved oil and gas reserves at December 31, 2000 was based on the Fund's crude oil price of \$50.63/Bbl and natural gas price of \$7.89/Mcf. The computation of the standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows relating to proved oil and gas reserves at December 31, 1999 was based on the Fund's crude oil price of \$27.51/Bbl and natural gas price of \$2.93/Mcf.

The following table sets forth the standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows from projected production of the Fund's crude oil and natural gas reserves at December 31, for the years presented.

		2001		2000			1999	
				(Millions)				
Future cash inflows		\$	2,558	\$	4,565	\$	1,077	
Future production and development costs			(142)		(138)		(66)	
Future net cash flows			2,416		4,427		1,011	
Deduction: 10% annual discount factor			(1,154)		(2,113)		(488)	
Standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows		\$	1,262	\$	2,314	\$	523	
	F-44							

#### Changes in Standardized Measure of Discounted Future Cash Flow Relating to Proved Oil and Gas Reserves

The following table sets forth the changes in the standardized measure of discounted future net cash flows at December 31 for the years presented.

	2001		2000		1	999
Future discounted net cash flows at beginning of year	\$	2,314	\$	523	\$	432
Sales and transfer, net of production costs		(277)		(275)		(107)
Net change in sales and transfer prices, net of development and production costs		(1,860)		622		16
Extensions, discoveries and improved recovery, net of related costs						5
Revisions of quantity estimates		91		(251)		13
Accretion of discount		125		100		200
Sales of reserves in place		(89)		(33)		(21)
Purchase of reserves in place		1,033		1,718		35
Changes in timing of future cash flows and others		(75)		(90)		(50)
Net change income taxes						
End of Year	\$	1,262	\$	2,314	\$	523

The schedules above are calculated using year-end prices, costs, statutory tax rates and existing proved oil and gas reserves. The value of exploration properties and probable reserves, future exploration costs, future changes in oil and gas prices and in production and development costs are excluded.

F-45

#### UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### **COMPILATION REPORT**

TO: The Directors of EnerMark Inc.

We have reviewed, as to compilation only, the accompanying unaudited pro forma consolidated statements of income and cash available for distribution of Enerplus Resources Fund (the "Fund") for the year ended December 31, 2001. These pro forma consolidated financial statements have been prepared for inclusion in the prospectus of the Fund dated November 22, 2002. In our opinion, the unaudited pro forma consolidated statements of income and cash available for distribution have been properly compiled to give effect to the transaction and the assumptions described in the notes thereto.

Calgary, Canada November 22, 2002. (Signed) DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP Chartered Accountants

#### COMMENTS FOR UNITED STATES READERS ON DIFFERENCE BETWEEN CANADIAN AND UNITED STATES REPORTING STANDARDS

The above opinion, provided solely pursuant to Canadian requirements, is expressed in accordance with standards of reporting generally accepted in Canada. Such standards contemplate the expression of an opinion with respect to the compilation of pro forma financial statements. Standards of reporting generally accepted in the United States do not provide for the expression of an opinion on the compilation of pro forma financial statements. To report in conformity with United States standards on the pro forma adjustments and their application to the pro forma financial statements would require an examination or review which would be substantially greater in scope than the review as to compilation only that we have conducted. Consequently, under United States standards, we would be unable to express any opinion with respect to the compilation of the accompanying unaudited pro forma consolidated statements of income and cash available for distribution.

Calgary, Canada (Signed) DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP November 22, 2002. Chartered Accountants F-46

### **ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND**

#### PRO FORMA CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF INCOME

#### For the year ended December 31, 2001

(Unaudited) (\$ thousands except per Unit amounts)

	I	( Enerplus		Enerplus (pre-acquisition) 171 days		ljustments	ro Forma onsolidated
Revenues							
Oil and gas sales	\$	639,379	\$	122,343	\$		\$ 761,722
Crown royalties		(101,114)		(18,951)		(236) (2a)	(120,301)

	Eı	nerplus	Enery (pre-acqu 171 d	uisition)	Adjustme	ents		ro Forma nsolidated
Freehold and other royalties		(31,546)		(7,149)		682	(2c)	 (38,013)
		506,719		96,243		446		603,408
Interest and other income		858		177		110		1,035
		507,577		96,420		446		604,443
Expenses								 
Operating		120,082		18,136				138,218
General and administrative		12,971		1,969				14,940
Management fee		9,323		2,743		412	(2b)	12,478
Interest		17,605		2,717				20,322
Depletion, depreciation and amortization		194,080		15,441		8,336	(2d)	217,857
		354,061		41,006		8,748		403,815
Income before taxes		153,516		55,414	(	8,302)	)	 200,628
Capital taxes		4,722		526				 5,248
Future income tax provision (recovery)		(31,475)		274				(31,201)
Net income	\$	180,269	\$	54,614	\$ (	(8,302)	)	\$ 226,581
Net income per Unit								
Basic	\$	3.28						\$ 3.50
Diluted	\$	3.28						\$ 3.50
		F-47	7					

## ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND

## PRO FORMA CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH AVAILABLE FOR DISTRIBUTION

## For the year ended December 31, 2001

(Unaudited) (\$ thousands except per Unit amounts)

	H	Enerplus	 Enerplus (pre-acquisition) 171 days	 Adjustments	 Pro Forma Consolidated
Net income	\$	180,269	\$ 54,614	\$ (8,302)	\$ 226,581
Depletion, depreciation and amortization		194,080	15,441	8,336	217,857
Future income tax provision (recovery)		(31,475)	274		(31,201)
Site restoration and abandonment costs incurred		(2,628)	(633)		(3,261)

	F	Enerplus	Enerplus (pre-acquisition) 171 days	Adjustments	 ) Forma solidated
Funds flow from operations		340,246	69,696	34	409,976
Debt repayments related to capital expenditures		(48,850)	(8,150)		(57,000)
Enerplus cash flows		16,870	(16,870)		
Site restoration and abandonment costs incurred		2,628	633		3,261
Accruals		5,560	2,249		7,809
ARTC received			567		 567
Cash available for distribution	\$	316,454	\$ 48,125	\$ 34	\$ 364,613
Cash available for distribution per Unit	\$	5.67			\$ 5.63
		F-48			

#### **ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND**

### NOTES TO THE PRO FORMA CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### December 31, 2001

### (unaudited)

### 1. BASIS OF PRESENTATION

The accompanying unaudited pro forma consolidated financial statements (the "Pro Forma Statements") of Enerplus Resources Fund ("Enerplus") have been prepared by management of Enerplus in accordance with Canadian generally accepted accounting principles for inclusion in the prospectus of Enerplus dated November 22, 2002.

Effective June 21, 2001, Enerplus acquired all of the outstanding trust units of EnerMark Income Fund ("EnerMark") in exchange for 43,525,961 Trust Units of Enerplus, and all of the outstanding warrants to acquire EnerMark trust units were exchanged for 2,507,330 warrants to acquire Trust Units of Enerplus (the "Merger"). As a result of this exchange, the Unitholders of EnerMark became the controlling Unitholders of Enerplus. Accordingly, the Merger was accounted for as a reverse take-over. Under this form of purchase accounting, the net assets of Enerplus, rather than of EnerMark, are deemed to have been acquired.

The Pro Forma Statements of income and cash available for distribution have been prepared from the audited consolidated statements of income and cash available for distribution of Enerplus for the year ended December 31, 2001 and the financial records of Enerplus for the period from January 1, 2001 to June 21, 2001. The Pro Forma Statements should be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements of Enerplus for the year ended December 31, 2001. Other information which was available at the time of preparation of the Pro Forma Statements has also been considered. In the opinion of management, these Pro Forma Statements include all material adjustments necessary for a fair presentation.

The Pro Forma Statements are not necessarily indicative of the results of operations which would have occurred for the year ended December 31, 2001 had the Merger been effected on January 1, 2001 and, therefore, may not be representative of the operating results of future periods.

In preparing the Pro Forma Statements, no adjustments have been made to recognize any operating efficiencies or general and administrative cost savings which would be expected to occur as a result of combining the operations of Enerplus and EnerMark.

### 2. PRO FORMA ASSUMPTIONS AND ADJUSTMENTS

The pro forma consolidated statements of income and cash available for distribution for the year ended December 31, 2001 give effect to the Merger if it had occurred on January 1, 2001.

The accounting policies used in preparing the Pro Forma Statements are in accordance with those disclosed in the audited consolidated financial statements for Enerplus for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2001.

The Pro Forma Statements give effect to the following assumptions and adjustments:

(a)

Enerplus' Alberta Royalty Tax Credit ("ARTC") for the period from January 1, 2001 to June 21, 2001 has been eliminated.

(b)

Management fees have been adjusted to reflect the change in the management agreement between Enerplus and Enerplus Global Energy Management Company and have been provided for at 2.75% of oil and gas revenues plus ARTC, net of Crown, freehold and other royalties and operating expenses in accordance with the new management agreement.

(c)

Freehold and other royalties have been adjusted to reflect the acquisition of Enerplus Energy Services Ltd.'s residual royalty interest of 1% by EnerMark Inc.

F-49

(d)

The provision for depletion, depreciation and amortization has been adjusted as a result of the increase in property, plant and equipment.

### **3. PER UNIT INFORMATION**

Pro forma per Unit information has been calculated using the weighted average number of Units outstanding as follows:

	Basic	64,762
	Diluted	64,811
ICATION (	NE UNITED STATES CENEDALLY A COEDTED A COUNTING DDINGIDLES	

### 4. APPLICATION OF UNITED STATES GENERALLY ACCEPTED ACCOUNTING PRINCIPLES

The application of United States generally accepted accounting principles ("U.S. GAAP") would have the following effects on the pro forma combined statement of operations:

	Р	ro Forma		
	Decer	December 31, 2001		
	(t)	housands)		
Pro forma consolidated net income under Canadian GAAP Adjustments under U.S. GAAP <sup>(1)</sup>	\$	226,581 (417,780)		
Pro forma loss under U.S. GAAP	\$	(191,199)		
Loss per Unit:				
Basic	\$	(2.95)		
Diluted	\$	(2.95)		

(1)

These adjustments reflect those made in the December 31, 2001 U.S. GAAP reconciliation adjusted for the pro forma U.S. GAAP depletion rate.

### APPENDIX A

### ENERPLUS RESERVES INFORMATION

### **Enerplus Reserves**

Sproule Associates Limited, a large, established Canadian firm of independent petroleum engineers, has evaluated properties which comprise approximately 86% of Enerplus' proved developed producing crude oil and gas reserve value discounted at 12%, and 83% of Enerplus' proved plus probable oil and gas reserves value discounted at 12%. Enerplus has evaluated the balance of the properties using similar evaluation parameters, including the same escalated price forecasts utilized by Sproule. Our evaluations of these properties are included as "minor" properties in the Sproule Report. The constant price cases contained herein were extracted from a separate report prepared by Sproule dated March 7, 2002 which was based upon the escalated case Sproule Report.

In preparing its report, Sproule obtained basic information from Enerplus, which included land data, well information, geological information, reservoir studies, estimates of on-stream dates, contract information, current hydrocarbon product prices, operating cost data, capital budget forecasts, financial data and future operating plans. Other engineering, geological or economic data required to conduct the evaluation and upon which the Sproule Report is based, was obtained from public records, other operators and from Sproule's non-confidential files. Information concerning the extent and character of ownership of Enerplus' interests and the accuracy of all factual data supplied to Sproule by third parties was accepted by Sproule as represented and neither title searches nor field inspections were conducted.

Enerplus follows the Canadian practice of reporting gross production and reserve volumes, which are prior to the deduction of royalties and similar payments. In the United States, production and reserve volumes are reported after deducting these amounts. The Canadian practice of using escalating prices and costs when estimating the quantities of reserves is also followed by Enerplus. In the United States, reserve estimates are calculated using prices and costs held constant at amounts in effect at the date of the reserve report. Enerplus also follows the Canadian practice of using "Established Reserves", which include proved reserves and the probable reserves portion that has been reduced by a risk factor of 50%. As a consequence, our production volumes and reserve estimates may not be comparable to those made by United States companies. Please read "Presentation of Our Reserve Information."

The following is a summary, as at January 1, 2002, of Enerplus' crude oil, NGLs and natural gas reserves attributable to Enerplus' properties and the present worth value of the estimated future net cash flows associated with such reserves, based on escalated and constant price and cost assumptions. The tables summarize the data contained in the evaluations and as a result may contain slightly different numbers than the evaluations due to rounding. All future cash flows are stated prior to provision for income taxes, interest, general and administrative expenses and management fees and indirect costs and after deduction of royalties and estimated future capital expenditures. It should not be assumed that the present worth of estimated future cash flows shown below is representative of the fair market value of the reserves. There is no assurance that such price and cost assumptions will be attained and variances could be material. The recovery and reserve estimates of Enerplus' crude oil, NGLs and natural gas reserves provided herein are estimates only and there is no guarantee that the estimated reserves will be recovered. Actual reserves may be greater than or less than the estimates provided herein. The probable additional reserve volumes and the present value of estimated future cash flows from such reserves as shown in the tables have been reduced by a factor of 50% to account for risk.

A-1

# Oil and Natural Gas Reserves and Present Value of Estimated Future Cash Flows Including ARTC Based on Escalated Price Assumptions<sup>(11)</sup>

W--1-----(1)

		Working Interest Reserves <sup>(1)</sup>								
		Gross			Net			Present Value of Estimated Future Net Cash Flow, \$000 Discounted at Rates of:		
	Oil MBbls	Gas MMcf	NGLs MBbls	Oil MBbls	Gas MMcf	NGLs MBbls	ۍ 0%	10%	15%	20%
Proved Reserves <sup>(2)</sup>										
Developed Producing <sup>(3)(4)</sup>	86,770	722,692	13,685	78,085	570,157	9,567	2,992,588	1,376,940	1,116,058	946,568

Developed Non-Producing <sup>(3)(5)</sup>	620	58,791	512	540	47,233	352	157,757	78,807	63,970	54,201
Undeveloped <sup>(6)</sup>	7,457	169,650	1,917	6,311	142,109	1,347	401,713	170,532	118,996	84,367
Total Proved Reserves	94,847	951,133	16,114	84,936	759,499	11,266	3,552,058	1,626,279	1,299,024	1,085,136
Probable Reserves at 50% <sup>(7)</sup>	18,821	130,345	2,337	15,830	106,940	1,657	644,955	159,099	106,027	75,323
Established Reserves	113,668	1,081,478	18,451	100,766	866,439	12,923	4,197,013	1,785,378	1,405,051	1,160,459

#### Working Interest Reserves<sup>(1)</sup>

# Oil and Natural Gas Reserves and Present Value of Estimated Future Cash Flows Including ARTC Based on Constant Price Assumptions<sup>(12)</sup>

	_	Workin	g Interes	t Reserves						
	Gross			Net			Present Value of Estimated Future Net Cash Flow, \$000 Discounted at Rates of:			
	Oil MBbls	Gas MMcf	NGLs MBbls	Oil MBbls	Gas MMcf	NGLs MBbls	0%	10%	15%	20%
Proved Reserves <sup>(2)</sup>										
Developed Producing <sup>(3)(4)</sup>	81,222	708,955	13,485	73,302	558,990	9,432	2,040,855	1,088,148	904,741	781,039
Developed Non-Producing <sup>(3)(5)</sup>	604	57,899	508	527	46,461	349	110,681	62,525	52,084	44,929
Undeveloped <sup>(6)</sup>	7,397	166,003	1,730	6,320	139,485	1,218	265,004	111,269	74,803	49,828
Total Proved Reserves	89,223	932,857	15,723	80,149	744,936	10,999	2,416,540	1,261,942	1,031,628	875,796
Probable Reserves at 50% <sup>(7)</sup>	16,662	129,770	2,334	14,138	106,548	1,656	336,976	100,586	67,464	47,619
Established Reserves	105,885	1,062,627	18,057	94,287	851,484	12,655	2,753,516	1,362,528	1,099,092	923,415

(1)

"Gross Reserves" are the remaining reserves owned by Enerplus, before deduction of any royalties. "Net Reserves" are the gross remaining reserves of the properties in which Enerplus has an interest, less all royalties and interests owned by others.

(2)

"Proved Reserves" are those quantities of oil, natural gas and natural gas by-products, which, upon analysis of geological and engineering data, appear with a high degree of certainty to be recoverable at commercial rates in the future from known oil and natural gas reservoirs under current economic and operating conditions for reserves based on constant price and cost assumptions, and presently anticipated economic and operating conditions for the reserves based on escalated price and cost assumptions. There is relatively little risk with these reserves.

(3)

"Proved Developed Reserves" are Proved Reserves which can be expected to be recovered through existing wells with existing equipment and operating methods.

(4)

"Proved Developed Producing Reserves" are Proved Reserves which are presently being produced from completion intervals open for production in existing wells. As at January 1, 2002, these reserves were on production and represent approximately 76% of Enerplus' total proved and risked probable oil and NGLs reserves and 67% of Enerplus' total proved and risked probable natural gas reserves.

(5)

"Proved Developed Non-producing Reserves" are Proved Reserves which are currently not being produced but do exist in completed intervals but not producing in existing wells, behind casing in existing wells or at minor depths below the present bottom of existing wells. These Proved Reserves are expected to be produced through the existing wells in the predictable future. These reserves are classified as Proved Developed Reserves since the cost of making such reserves available for production is relatively small compared to the cost of a new well.

(6)

"Proved Undeveloped Reserves" are Proved Reserves that are expected to be recovered from new wells on undrilled acreage, or from existing wells where relatively major expenditures are required for the completion of these wells or for the installation of processing and gathering facilities prior to the production of these reserves. Reserves on undrilled acreage are limited to those drilling units offsetting productive wells that are reasonably certain of production when drilled.

(7)

"Probable Reserves" are those reserves which may be recoverable as a result of the beneficial effects which may be derived from the future institution of some form of pressure maintenance or other secondary recovery method, or as a result of a more favourable performance of the existing recovery mechanism than that which would be deemed proved at the present time, or those

A-2

reserves which may reasonably be assumed to exist because of geophysical or geological indications and drilling done in regions which contain proved reserves. Probable reserve values for the petroleum and natural gas properties and the future net cash flow from probable reserves have been discounted by a factor of 50% to account for the risk associated with the probability of obtaining production from such reserves.

(8)

Includes the ARTC based on current legislation in place on January 1, 2002.

#### (9)

Natural gas reserves are reported at a base pressure of 14.65 pounds per square inch and a base temperature of 60° F.

(10)

Prices for oil F.O.B. Edmonton are based upon 40° API oil having less than 0.4% sulphur. Prices for natural gas are based upon a base pressure of 14.65 pounds per square inch and base temperature of 60°F. The wellhead oil prices were adjusted for quality and transportation to reflect the actual price to be received. The natural gas prices were adjusted, where necessary, only for heating values and the differing costs of service applied by various purchasers. The natural gas liquids prices were adjusted to reflect current prices received.

(11)

The escalated price and cost case assumes the continuance of current laws and regulations, and any increase in selling prices also takes inflation into account. The product price forecasts used are as follows:

				Natural Gas Liquids				Natural Gas			
				Edmonton				Plant Gate			
Year	WTI Cushing Oklahoma	Edmonton Par Price 40° API	Plant Gate Ethane	Propane	Butane	Pentanes	Alberta	Sask.	B.C.		
	(US\$/Bbl)	( <b>\$/Bbl</b> )	(\$/Bbl)	(\$Bbl)	( <b>\$/Bbl</b> )	(\$/Bbl)	(\$/MMBTU)	(\$/MMBTU)	(\$/MMBTU)		
2002	19.90	29.86	10.54	16.73	17.81	30.59	3.63	3.70	3.75		
2003	20.64	30.96	12.04	17.34	18.46	31.71	4.18	4.25	4.30		
2004	21.12	31.67	12.08	17.74	18.88	32.43	4.19	4.26	4.26		
2005	21.44	32.15	12.08	18.01	19.17	32.93	4.18	4.26	4.26		
2006	21.76	32.65	12.29	18.29	19.47	33.44	4.25	4.34	4.34		
2007	22.08	33.14	12.51	18.56	19.76	33.94	4.32	4.41	4.41		
2008	22.42	33.65	12.73	18.85	20.06	34.46	4.40	4.49	4.49		
2009	22.75	34.16	12.95	19.13	20.37	34.98	4.48	4.57	4.57		
2010	23.09	34.68	13.18	19.42	20.68	35.51	4.57	4.66	4.66		
2011	23.44	35.20	13.41	19.72	20.99	36.05	4.65	4.74	4.74		
2012	23.79	35.74	13.64	20.02	21.31	36.60	4.73	4.82	4.82		
2013	24.15	36.28	13.87	20.32	21.63	37.15	4.82	4.91	4.91		
Escalation	Rate of 1.5% therea	after									

Escalation Rate of 1.5% thereafter

(12)

The constant price and cost case assumes the continuance of product prices at December 31, 2001 and operating costs projected for 2002, and the continuance of current laws and regulations. Product prices have not been escalated beyond this date nor have operating and capital costs been increased on an inflationary basis. The annual revenue to be received from the production of the reserves was based on the following prices:

Oil	Edmonton Par Price 40° API (\$/Bbl)	\$ 30.35
Natural Gas:	Alberta (\$/MMBTU)	\$ 3.58
	Saskatchewan (\$/MMBTU)	\$ 3.80
	British Columbia (\$/MMBTU)	\$ 3.90
Natural Gas Liquids:	Ethane (\$/Bbl)	\$ 9.91
	Propane (\$/Bbl)	\$ 13.34
	Butane (\$/Bbl)	\$ 15.47
	Pentanes (\$/Bbl)	\$ 30.14

#### (13)

Capital expenditures required to achieve the future net revenue attributable to Proved Reserves in the escalated price and cost case were estimated to be \$256.6 million, of which \$94.7 million is required in 2002 and \$33.2 million is required in 2003. Capital expenditures required to achieve the future net revenue attributable to Probable Reserves in the escalated price and cost case are estimated to be \$146.2 million, of which \$23.3 million is required in 2002 and \$24.8 million is required in 2003.

#### (14)

Capital expenditures required to achieve the future net revenue attributable to Proved Reserves in the constant price and cost case are estimated to be \$210.4 million of which \$93.6 million is required in 2002 and \$31.5 million is required in 2003. Capital expenditures required to achieve the future net revenue attributable to Probable Reserves in the constant price and cost case are estimated to be \$125.9 million, of which \$18.3 million is required in 2002 and \$24.9 million is required in 2003.

### (15)

"Estimated Future Net Production Revenue" has been calculated before deduction of income tax. The present worth of estimated Future Net Production Revenue is not to be construed as fair market value.

A-3

### Estimated Future Net Pre-Tax Cash Flows Established Reserves<sup>(1)</sup> Escalating Cost and Price Case (\$000's except for production)

Year	Annual Production (MBOE)	Company Interest Revenue <sup>(2)</sup>	Royalty Burdens	Net Revenue After Royalty Burdens	Operating Expenses	Net Production Revenue <sup>(3)</sup>	Net Capital Investment	Net Cash Flow Before Income Taxes <sup>(4)(5)</sup>
2002	24,399	514,970	104,457	410,513	125,938	284,575	106,359	178,216
2003	24,692	589,474	119,780	469,694	132,208	337,486	45,588	291,899
2004	22,876	561,889	109,335	452,555	131,308	321,247	43,511	277,736
2005	20,683	513,592	97,039	416,553	127,491	289,062	14,198	274,864
2006	18,491	470,253	86,801	383,452	122,915	260,537	2,201	258,336
2007	16,430	426,571	77,405	349,166	117,344	231,822	3,010	228,813
2008	14,553	386,389	68,896	317,493	110,064	207,429	2,849	204,581
2009	12,984	351,184	61,297	289,887	104,026	185,861	3,315	182,547
2010	11,717	322,868	55,542	267,326	99,092	168,234	2,578	165,657
2011	10,747	299,798	51,358	248,440	92,323	156,118	2,445	153,673
Remaining	134,793	5,179,032	686,554	4,492,477	2,408,114	2,084,362	103,666	1,980,691
TOTAL:	312,365	9,616,020	1,518,464	8,097,556	3,570,823	4,526,733	329,720	4,197,013

Cash Flow Before Income Taxes Discounted to January<sup>(5)</sup> 1, 2002 at:

10%:	\$ 1,785,378
15%:	\$ 1,405,051
20%:	\$ 1,160,459

(1)

Proved Reserves plus 50% Probable Reserves.

(2)

Includes working interest revenue, royalty interest revenue and third party processing and other income.

(3)

Company interest revenue less royalty burdens and operating expenses.

(4)

Undiscounted.

(5)

Cash flow before income taxes is stated prior to interest, general and administrative expenses and management fees.

### Estimated Future Net Pre-Tax Cash Flows Established Reserves<sup>(1)</sup> Constant Cost and Price Case (\$000's except for production)

Year	Annual Production (MBOE)	Company Interest Revenue <sup>(2)</sup>	Royalty Burdens	Net Revenue After Royalty Burdens	Operating Expenses	Net Production Revenue <sup>(3)</sup>	Net Capital Investment	Net Cash Flow Before Income Taxes <sup>(4)(5)</sup>
2002	24,345	510,297	105,267	405,030	125,170	279,861	102,709	177,152
2003	24,396	514,492	105,493	408,999	127,671	281,328	44,010	237,318
2004	22,584	477,030	93,116	383,914	124,712	259,202	41,109	218,093
2005	20,353	429,537	80,889	348,648	118,143	230,505	14,379	216,126
2006	18,018	382,047	69,835	312,212	109,646	202,566	3,677	198,890
2007	15,928	338,224	60,552	277,672	101,625	176,047	3,228	172,819
2008	14,091	299,450	52,471	246,979	93,447	153,533	2,215	151,318
2009	12,619	268,541	45,939	222,602	87,928	134,675	1,969	132,706
2010	11,370	242,054	40,793	201,261	82,404	118,857	2,022	116,835
2011	10,445	221,358	37,027	184,331	75,908	108,424	2,335	106,089
Remaining	126,898	2,815,009	375,708	2,439,301	1,357,476	1,081,821	55,650	1,026,170
TOTAL:	301,047	6,498,039	1,067,090	5,430,949	2,404,130	3,026,819	273,303	2,753,516

Cash Flow Before Income Taxes Discounted<sup>(5)</sup> to January 1, 2002 at:

10%:	\$ 1,362,528
15%:	\$ 1,099,092
20%:	\$ 923,415

(1)

Proved Reserves plus 50% Probable Reserves.

(2)

Includes working interest revenue, royalty interest revenue and third party processing and other income.

(3)	
	Company interest revenue less royalty burdens and operating expenses.

(4)

Undiscounted.

(5)

Cash flow before income taxes is stated prior to interest, general and administrative expenses and management fees.

A-4

### APPENDIX B

### INFORMATION REGARDING CELSIUS ENERGY RESOURCES LTD.

Celsius was an active oil and natural gas corporation carrying on business primarily in Alberta and northeastern British Columbia. Celsius' gross daily average production in the first nine months of 2002 was approximately 36% crude oil and NGLs and 64% natural gas, consisting of 2,280 Bbls/day of crude oil and NGLs and 24,280 Mcf/day of natural gas for a total of 6,327 Boe/day. See " Production History". See " Oil and Natural Gas Reserves of Celsius" for a summary of the oil, NGLs and natural gas reserves attributed to Celsius' properties.

### **Principal Properties of Celsius**

The following paragraphs contain certain operational and reserves information for the principal properties of Celsius. The reserve estimates are based on the Sproule Celsius Report and the GLJ Celsius report, as applicable, each as described under " Oil and Natural Gas Reserves of Celsius" below:

### Countess, Alberta

The Countess area, which is located approximately 100 kilometers southeast of Calgary, Alberta, was Celsius' most significant property. Celsius primarily operated its average working interest of 64% in 110 natural gas wells, 90 of which produce from the Milk River and Medicine Hat formations. In July 2002, gross daily average production was 3.8 MMcf/day of natural gas or 633 Boe/day net to Celsius. As at January 1, 2002, 1,723 MBoe of established reserves were attributed to Celsius' property interest in this area.

### Verger, Alberta

Celsius had an average 32% working interest in the non-operated Verger area located approximately 130 kilometers southeast of Calgary, Alberta. The property's gross daily average natural gas production, which is produced primarily from the Milk River and Medicine Hat formations, was 2.2 MMcf/day or 364 Boe/day net to Celsius in July 2002. As at January 1, 2002, 2,407 MBoe of established reserves were attributed to Celsius' property interests in this area.

### Rigel, British Columbia

Celsius owned various working interests ranging from 12% to 50% in the non-operated Rigel area located approximately 900 kilometers northwest of Calgary, Alberta. In July 2002, gross average daily production from this area was 1,025 Boe/day consisting of 943 Bbls/day of crude oil which is produced from the Cecil formation, 0.4 MMcf/day of natural gas and 15 Bbls/day of NGLs. As at January 1, 2002, 1,926 MBoe of established reserves were attributed to Celsius' property interests in this area.

### Liege, Alberta

Celsius owned various working interests ranging from 6% to 22% in the non-operated Liege shallow natural gas property located approximately 800 kilometers northeast of Calgary, Alberta. Gross daily average natural gas production was 2.7 MMcf/day or 455 Boe/day net to Celsius in July 2002. As at January 1, 2002, 1,468 MBoe of established reserves were attributed to Celsius' property interests in this area.

### Pine Creek, Alberta

Celsius had an average working interest of 26% in the non-operated Pine Creek area located approximately 400 kilometers northwest of Calgary, Alberta. This area produces liquids rich natural gas from the Bluesky and Gething zones with gross average daily production of 1.4 MMcf/day of natural gas and 174 Bbls/day of NGLs, for a total of 408 Boe/day net to Celsius in July 2002. As at January 1, 2002, 1,473 MBoe of established reserves were attributed to Celsius' property interests in this area.

B-1

### Landholdings

The following table summarizes Celsius' land holdings at October 31, 2002:

	Undevelop	ed Acres	Developed	Acres	Total Acres	
	Gross	Net	Gross	Net	Gross	Net
Alberta	237,969	92,436	228,055	90,759	466,024	183,195

	Undevelop	ed Acres	Developed	d Acres	Total Acres	
British Columbia	32,513	11,252	32,854	9,065	65,367	20,317
Saskatchewan	484	484	2,011	912	2,495	1,396
Total	270,966	104,172	262,920	100,736	533,886	204,908

(1)

"Gross" acres means the total number of acres in which Celsius had an interest.

#### (2)

"Net" acres means the aggregate of the percentage interests of Celsius in the gross acres.

### **Production History**

The following table summarizes the historical average daily production from Celsius' producing properties for the periods indicated.

	Year ended D	ecember 31,	Nine months ended
	2000	2001	September 30, 2002
Oil (Bbls/day) NGLs (Bbls/day)	2,473 288	2,272 348	1,934 346
Total liquids (Bbls/day)	2,761	2,620	2,280
Natural gas (Mcf/day)	26,133	24,874	24,280
Total Boe/day	7,177	6,766	6,327

### **Oil and Natural Gas Reserves of Celsius**

The reserves of Celsius have been evaluated in two separate reserve reports prepared as of January 1, 2002. Gilbert Laustsen Jung Associates Ltd. ("GLJ"), a firm of independent petroleum engineers, prepared a report dated February 7, 2002 and effective January 1, 2002 with respect to the reserves of Celsius (the "GLJ Celsius Report"). Sproule Associates Limited ("Sproule"), a firm of independent petroleum engineers, prepared a report dated January 28, 2002 and effective January 1, 2002 with respect to the reserves of Canor Energy Ltd., which was amalgamated with, and continued as, Celsius effective January 1, 2002 (the "Sproule Celsius Report"). A summary of the information contained in each of the GLJ Celsius Report and the Sproule Celsius Report is contained below.

### **GLJ** Celsius Report

In preparing the GLJ Celsius Report, GLJ obtained basic information from Celsius, which included land data, well information, geological information, reservoir studies, estimates of on-stream dates, contract information, current hydrocarbon product prices, operating cost data, capital budget forecasts, financial data and future operating plans. Other engineering, geological or economic data required to conduct the evaluation and upon which the GLJ Celsius Report is based, was obtained from public records, other operators and from GLJ's non-confidential files. The accuracy of all factual data supplied to GLJ by third parties was accepted by GLJ as represented and neither title searches nor field inspections were conducted.

The following is a summary, as at January 1, 2002, of Celsius' oil, NGLs and natural gas reserves attributable to the properties and the present worth value of the estimated future net cash flows associated with such reserves, based on constant price and cost assumptions, which is derived from the evaluations in the GLJ Celsius Report.

The tables summarize the data contained in the evaluations and as a result may contain slightly different numbers than the evaluations due to rounding. All future cash flows are stated prior to provision for income taxes, interest, general and administrative expenses and indirect costs and after deduction of royalties and estimated future capital expenditures. It should not be assumed that the present worth of estimated future cash flows shown below is representative of the fair market value of the reserves. There is no assurance that such price and cost assumptions will be attained and variances could be material. The recovery and reserve estimates of Celsius' oil, NGLs and natural gas reserves provided herein are estimates only and there is no guarantee that the estimated reserves will be recovered. Actual reserves may be greater than or less than the estimates provided herein. The probable additional reserve volumes and the present value of estimated future cash flows from such reserves as shown in the tables have been reduced by a factor of 50% to account for risk.

### Oil and Natural Gas Reserves and Present Value of Estimated Future Cash Flows Excluding ARTC Based on Constant Price Assumptions

	Working Interest Reserves <sup>(1)</sup>									
	Gross			Net			Present Value of Estimated Future Net Cash Flow, \$000 Discounted at Rates of:			
	Oil Mbbls	Gas MMcf	NGLs Mbbls	Oil Mbbls	Gas MMcf	NGLs Mbbls	0%	10%	15%	20%
Proved Reserves <sup>(2)</sup>										
Developed Producing <sup>(3)(4)</sup>	1,666	17,478	664	1,323	13,720	469	65,285	45,249	39,712	35,582
Developed Non-Producing <sup>(3)(5)</sup>	750	4,643	168	592	3,644	117	20,912	10,595	8,496	7,100
Undeveloped <sup>(6)</sup>										
Total Proved Reserves	2,416	22,121	832	1,915	17,364	586	86,197	55,844	48,208	42,682
Probable Reserves at 50% <sup>(7)</sup>	485	5,243	143	388	4,008	96	17,600	7,923	5,996	4,756
Established Reserves	2,901	27,364	975	2,303	21,372	682	103,797	63,767	54,204	47,348

(1)

(2)

"Gross Reserves" are the remaining reserves owned by Celsius, before deduction of any royalties. "Net Reserves" are the gross remaining reserves of the properties in which Celsius has an interest, less all royalties and interests owned by others.

"Proved Reserves" are those quantities of oil, natural gas and natural gas by-products, which, upon analysis of geological and engineering data, appear with a high degree of certainty to be recoverable at commercial rates in the future from known oil and natural gas reservoirs under current economic and operating conditions for reserves based on constant price and cost assumptions, and presently anticipated economic and operating conditions for the reserves based on escalated price and cost assumptions. There is relatively little risk associated with these reserves.

(3)

"Proved Developed Reserves" are Proved Reserves which can be expected to be recovered through existing wells with existing equipment and operating methods.

(4)

"Proved Developed Producing Reserves" are Proved Reserves which are presently being produced from completion intervals open for production in existing wells.

(5)

"Proved Developed Non-producing Reserves" are Proved Reserves which are currently not being produced but do exist in completed intervals but not producing in existing wells, behind casing in existing wells or at minor depths below the present bottom of existing wells. These Proved Reserves are expected to be produced through the existing wells in the predictable future. These reserves are classified as Proved Developed Reserves since the cost of making such reserves available for production is relatively small compared to the cost of a new well.

(6)

"Proved Undeveloped Reserves" are Proved Reserves that are expected to be recovered from new wells on undrilled acreage, or from existing wells where relatively major expenditures are required for the completion of these wells or for the installation of processing and gathering facilities prior to the production of these reserves. Reserves on undrilled acreage are limited to those drilling units offsetting productive wells that are reasonably certain of production when drilled.

(7)

"Probable Reserves" are those reserves which may be recoverable as a result of the beneficial effects which may be derived from the future institution of some form of pressure maintenance or other secondary recovery method, or as a result of a more favourable performance of the existing recovery mechanism than that which would be deemed proved at the present time, or those reserves which may reasonably be assumed to exist because of geophysical or geological indications and drilling done in regions which contain proved reserves. **Probable reserve values for the petroleum and** 

natural gas properties and the future net cash flow from probable reserves have been discounted by a factor of 50% to account for the risk associated with the probability of obtaining production from such reserves.

(8)

Natural gas reserves are reported at a base pressure of 14.65 pounds per square inch and a base temperature of 60° F.

B-3

(9)

Prices for oil F.O.B. Edmonton are based upon 40° API oil having less than 0.4% sulphur. Prices for natural gas are based upon a base pressure of 14.65 pounds per square inch and base temperature of 60° F. The wellhead oil prices were adjusted for quality and transportation to reflect the actual price to be received. The natural gas prices were adjusted, where necessary, only for heating values and the differing costs of service applied by various purchasers. The natural gas liquids prices were adjusted to reflect current prices received.

(10)

The constant price and cost case assumes the continuance of product prices and operating costs projected for 2002, and the continuance of current laws and regulations. Product prices have not been escalated beyond these dates nor have operating and capital costs been increased on an inflationary basis. The annual revenue to be received from the production of the reserves was based on the following prices which were supplied by Celsius:

Oil	Edmonton Par Price 40º API (\$/Bbl)	\$ 31.58
Natural Gas:	Alberta (\$/MMBTU)	\$ 3.75
Natural Gas Liquids:	Propane (\$/Bbl)	\$ 25.88
	Butane (\$/Bbl)	\$ 25.88
	Pentanes (\$/Bbl)	\$ 31.96

(11)

Capital expenditures required to achieve the future net revenue attributable to Proved Reserves in the constant price and cost case are estimated to be \$3,320,000, of which \$1,802,000 is required in 2002 and \$485,000 is required in 2003. Capital expenditures required to achieve the future net revenue attributable to Probable Reserves in the constant price and cost case are estimated to be \$1,103,000 (50% risked), of which \$176,000 (50% risked) is required in 2003.

(12)

"Estimated Future Net Production Revenue" has been calculated before deduction of income tax. The present worth of estimated Future Net Production Revenue is not to be construed as fair market value.

### Estimated Future Net Pre-Tax Cash Flows Established Reserves Excluding ARTC<sup>(1)</sup> Constant Cost and Price Case (\$000's except for production)

Year	Annual Production (MBOE)	Company Interest Revenue <sup>(2)</sup>	Royalty Burdens	Net Revenue After Royalty Burdens	Operating Expenses	Net Production Revenue <sup>(3)</sup>	Net Capital Investment	Net Cash Flow Before Income Taxes <sup>(4)(5)</sup>
2002	1,168	27,582	6,829	20,753	4,142	16,612	1,980	14,632
2003	1,009	23,652	5,793	17,859	3,776	14,084	1,067	13,017
2004	858	20,109	4,777	15,333	3,332	12,001	256	11,745
2005	707	16,497	3,801	12,696	2,920	9,777	49	9,728
2006	599	13,940	3,154	10,786	2,585	8,201	47	8,155

Year	Annual Production (MBOE)	Company Interest Revenue <sup>(2)</sup>	Royalty Burdens	Net Revenue After Royalty Burdens	Operating Expenses	Net Production Revenue <sup>(3)</sup>	Net Capital Investment	Net Cash Flow Before Income Taxes <sup>(4)(5)</sup>
2007	509	11,740	2,552	9,189	2,410	6,779	38	6,742
2008	421	9,634	2,013	7,621	2,231	5,390	24	5,367
2009	350	7,909	1,558	6,351	2,054	4,297	10	4,288
2010	298	6,671	1,267	5,404	1,840	3,564	34	3,530
2011	253	5,621	1,058	4,563	1,665	2,898	24	2,875
Remaining	2,264	49,773	9,315	40,456	15,837	24,616	894	23,718
TOTAL:	8,436	193,128	42,117	151,011	42,792	108,219	4,423	103,797
10%: 15%: 20%:	Before Income Taxes Disc \$63,767 \$54,204 \$47,438		ary 1, 2002 at.					
(1)	Proved Reserves plus 50%	Probable Reserv	res.					
(2)	Includes working interest r	evenue, royalty i	nterest revenue	e and third party	processing and	other income.		
(3)	Company interest revenue	less royalty burd	ens and operati	ing expenses.				
(4)	Undiscounted.							
(5)	Cash flow before income ta	axes is stated pri-	or to interest, g	eneral and adm	inistrative expen	uses and managem	ent fees.	
				B-4				

### Sproule Celsius Report

In preparing the Sproule Celsius Report, Sproule obtained basic information from Celsius, which included land data, well information, geological information, reservoir studies, estimates of on-stream dates, contract information, current hydrocarbon product prices, operating cost data, capital budget forecasts, financial data and future operating plans. Other engineering, geological or economic data required to conduct the evaluation and upon which the Sproule Celsius Report is based, was obtained from public records, other operators and from Sproule's non-confidential files. The accuracy of all factual data supplied to Sproule by third parties was accepted by Sproule as represented and neither title searches nor field inspections were conducted.

The following is a summary, as at January 1, 2002, of Celsius' oil, NGLs and natural gas reserves attributable to the properties and the present worth value of the estimated future net cash flows associated with such reserves, based on constant price and cost assumptions, which is derived from the evaluations in the Sproule Celsius Report.

The tables summarize the data contained in the evaluations and as a result may contain slightly different numbers than the evaluations due to rounding. All future cash flows are stated prior to provision for income taxes, interest, general and administrative expenses and indirect costs and after deduction of royalties and estimated future capital expenditures. It should not be assumed that the present worth of estimated future cash flows shown below is representative of the fair market value of the reserves. There is no assurance that such price and cost assumptions will be attained and variances could be material. The recovery and reserve estimates of Celsius' oil, NGLs and natural gas reserves provided herein are estimates only and there is no guarantee that the estimated reserves will be recovered. Actual reserves may be greater than or less than the estimates provided herein. The probable additional reserve volumes and the present value of estimated future cash flows from such reserves as shown in the tables have been reduced by a factor of 50% to account for risk.

### Oil and Natural Gas Reserves and Present Value of Estimated Future Cash Flows Excluding ARTC Based on Constant Price Assumptions

		Wor	king Inter	est Reserve						
	Gross			Net			Present Value of Estimated Future Net Cash Flow, \$000 Discounted at Rates of:			
	Oil Mbbls	Gas MMcf	NGLs Mbbls	Oil Mbbls	Gas MMcf	NGLs Mbbls	0%	10%	12%	15%
Proved Reserves <sup>(2)</sup>										
Developed <sup>(3)</sup>	758.4	47,714	160.3	667.6	39,315	108.0	101,929	62,521	58,505	53,508
Undeveloped <sup>(4)</sup>	23.7	6,848	57.1	19.7	5,149	38.7	12,144	6,493	5,872	5,103
Total Proved Reserves	782.1	54,562	217.4	687.3	44,464	146.7	114,073	69,014	64,377	58,611
Probable Reserves at 50% <sup>(5)</sup>	212.0	3,009	41.4	186.3	2,326	28.5	8,293	3,122	2,723	2,270
Established Reserves	994.1	57,571	258.8	873.6	46,790	175.2	122,366	72,136	67,100	60,881

(1)

"Gross Reserves" are the remaining reserves owned by Celsius, before deduction of any royalties. "Net Reserves" are the gross remaining reserves of the properties in which Celsius has an interest, less all royalties and interests owned by others.

(2)

"Proved Reserves" are those quantities of oil, natural gas and natural gas by-products, which, upon analysis of geological and engineering data, appear with a high degree of certainty to be recoverable at commercial rates in the future from known oil and natural gas reservoirs under current economic and operating conditions for reserves based on constant price and cost assumptions, and presently anticipated economic and operating conditions for the reserves based on escalated price and cost assumptions. There is relatively little risk associated with these reserves.

#### (3)

"Proved Developed Reserves" are Proved Reserves which can be expected to be recovered through existing wells with existing equipment and operating methods.

#### (4)

"Proved Undeveloped Reserves" are Proved Reserves that are expected to be recovered from new wells on undrilled acreage, or from existing wells where relatively major expenditures are required for the completion of these wells or for the installation of processing and gathering facilities prior to the production of these reserves. Reserves on undrilled acreage are limited to those drilling units offsetting productive wells that are reasonably certain of production when drilled.

B-5

(5)

"Probable Reserves" are those reserves which may be recoverable as a result of the beneficial effects which may be derived from the future institution of some form of pressure maintenance or other secondary recovery method, or as a result of a more favourable performance of the existing recovery mechanism than that which would be deemed proved at the present time, or those reserves which may reasonably be assumed to exist because of

geophysical or geological indications and drilling done in regions which contain proved reserves. **Probable reserve values for the petroleum and natural gas properties and the future net cash flow from probable reserves have been discounted by a factor of 50% to account for the risk associated with the probability of obtaining production from such reserves.** 

(6)

Natural gas reserves are reported at a base pressure of 14.65 pounds per square inch and a base temperature of 60° F.

(7)

Prices for oil F.O.B. Edmonton are based upon 40° API oil having less than 0.4% sulphur. Prices for natural gas are based upon a base pressure of 14.65 pounds per square inch and base temperature of 60° F. The wellhead oil prices were adjusted for quality and transportation to reflect the actual price to be received. The natural gas prices were adjusted, where necessary, only for heating values and the differing costs of service applied by various purchasers. The natural gas liquids prices were adjusted to reflect current prices received.

(8)

The constant price and cost case assumes the continuance of product prices and operating costs projected for 2002, and the continuance of current laws and regulations. Product prices have not been escalated beyond these dates nor have operating and capital costs been increased on an inflationary basis. The annual revenue to be received from the production of the reserves was based on the following prices which were supplied by Celsius:

Oil	Edmonton Par Price 40 API (\$/Bbl)	\$ 31.58
Natural Gas:	Alberta (\$/MMBTU)	\$ 3.75
Natural Gas Liquids:	Pentanes (\$/Bbl)	\$ 31.96
-	Propane (\$/Bbl)	\$ 25.88
	Butane (\$/Bbl)	\$ 25.88

(9)

Capital expenditures required to achieve the future net revenue attributable to Proved Reserves in the constant price and cost case are estimated to be \$2,126,000 of which \$1,317,000 is required in 2002 and \$413,000 is required in 2003. Capital expenditures required to achieve the future net revenue attributable to Probable Reserves in the constant price and cost case are estimated to be \$445,000 (50% risked), of which \$154,000 (50% risked) is required in 2003.

(10)

"Estimated Future Net Production Revenue" has been calculated before deduction of income tax. The present worth of estimated Future Net Production Revenue is not to be construed as fair market value.

### Estimated Future Net Pre-Tax Cash Flows Established Reserves Excluding ARTC<sup>(1)</sup> Constant Cost and Price Case (\$000's except for production)

Year	Annual Production (MBOE)	Company Interest Revenue <sup>(2)</sup>	Royalty Burdens	Net Revenue After Royalty Burdens	Operating Expenses	Net Production Revenue <sup>(3)</sup>	Net Capital Investment	Net Cash Flow Before Income Taxes <sup>(4)(5)</sup>
2002	1,253	27,611	5,992	21,619	5,479	16,141	1,471	14,671
2003	1,174	25,731	5,550	20,181	5,207	14,975	414	14,561
2004	1,051	23,062	4,979	18,084	4,698	13,387	350	13,037
2005	892	19,567	4,144	15,423	4,210	11,214	8	11,206
2006	768	16,855	3,489	13,366	3,775	9,593	50	9,543
2007	690	15,167	3,059	12,108	3,579	8,529	175	8,354
2008	585	12,779	2,475	10,304	3,226	7,078		7,078
2009	448	9,578	1,722	7,856	2,617	5,240		5,240
2010	395	8,374	1,486	6,888	2,406	4,482	15	4,467
2011	339	7,187	1,225	5,962	2,196	3,767		3,767
Remaining	3,251	66,434	10,904	55,529	24,991	30,531	88	30,441
TOTAL:	10,848	232,345	45,025	187,320	62,384	124,937	2,571	122,365

Cash Flow Before Income Taxes Discounted<sup>(5)</sup> to January 1, 2002 at:

10%:\$72,13615%:\$60,88120%:\$52,968

(1)

Proved Reserves plus 50% Probable Reserves.

(2)

Includes working interest revenue, royalty interest revenue and third party processing and other income.

(3)

Company interest revenue less royalty burdens and operating expenses.

(4)

Undiscounted.

(5)

Cash flow before income taxes is stated prior to interest, general and administrative expenses and management fees.

B-6

# 7,000,000 Trust Units

## **Trust Units**

PROSPECTUS , 2002

Joint Book-Running Managers

# Salomon Smith Barney CIBC World Markets

RBC Capital Markets BMO Nesbitt Burns Lehman Brothers Scotia Capital UBS Warburg Putnam Lovell NBF TD Securities Canaccord Capital USA Raymond James

### PART II

### INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED TO BE DELIVERED TO OFFEREES OR PURCHASERS

The *Business Corporations Act* (Alberta) (the "ABCA") provides that a corporation may, in certain circumstances, indemnify a director or officer of the corporation, a former director or officer of the corporation, a person who acts or acted at the corporation's request as a director or officer of a body corporate of which the corporation is or was a shareholder or creditor and the heirs and legal representatives of any such persons (collectively, "Indemnified Persons") against all costs, charges and expenses reasonably incurred by any such Indemnified Person, including an amount paid to settle an action or satisfy a judgment, in respect of any civil, criminal or administrative actions or proceedings to which he or she is made a party by reason of being or having been a director or officer of the corporation or other body corporate, if (a) he or she acted honestly and in good faith with a view to the best interests of the corporation, and (b) in the case of a criminal or administrative action or proceeding that is enforced by a monetary penalty, he or she had reasonable grounds for believing that his or her conduct was lawful (collectively, the "Indemnification Conditions").

The by-laws of EnerMark Inc. provide that, subject to Section 124 of the ABCA, it shall indemnify Indemnified Persons of EnerMark Inc. in the manner contemplated by the ABCA. The articles of association of Enerplus Global Energy Management Company ("EGEM"), provide that it shall indemnify Indemnified Persons of EGEM for all costs, losses and expenses that Indemnified Persons may incur or become liable to pay to settle any action or proceeding to which such Indemnified Person is made a party be reason of being an Indemnified Person, whether EGEM is a claimant or party to the action or proceeding. Any amount for which indemnity is proved will immediately attach as a lien on the property of EGEM and have priority against the shareholders over all other claims.

As contemplated by Section 124(4) of the ABCA, each of EnerMark Inc. and EGEM, respectively, has purchased insurance against potential claims against the past, present and future directors and officers of EnerMark Inc. and EGEM, respectively, and against any loss for which EnerMark Inc. and EGEM, respectively, may be required or permitted by law to indemnify such directors and officers. The ABCA provides that a corporation may not purchase insurance for the benefit of an Indemnified Person against a liability that relates to the person's failure to act honestly and in good faith with a view to the best interests of the corporation or body corporate.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, the ABCA provides that an Indemnified Person is entitled to indemnity from the corporation in respect of all costs, charges and expenses reasonably incurred by the person in connection with the defense of any civil, criminal or administrative action or proceeding to which the person is made a party by reason of being or having been a director or officer of the corporation or body corporate, if the person seeking indemnity (a) was substantially successful on the merits in the person's defense of the action or proceeding, (b) fulfills the Indemnification Conditions, and (c) is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity.

Pursuant to the Amended and Restated Management, Advisory and Administration Agreement (the "Management Agreement") dated as of June 21, 2001 (as amended December 31, 2001) among the Fund, CIBC Mellon Trust Company, EnerMark Inc., Enerplus Resources Corporation and EGEM, CIBC Mellon Trust Company, EGEM and any person serving or having served as a director, officer, employee, advisor, partner, consultant, agent or subcontractor of EGEM shall be indemnified by the relevant managed entity (as defined in the Management Agreement) and the Fund (out of their assets and out of any royalties (as defined in the Management Agreement)) for all liabilities and expenses arising from or related in any manner to the Management Agreement, so long as the party seeking indemnification shall not be in contravention of the standard of care set forth in the Management Agreement, shall not be finally adjudged liable in any action, suit or proceeding to have acted with willful misfeasance, bad faith, gross negligence or reckless disregard of duty to the relevant managed entity or the Fund, and shall not be finally adjudged to have acted other than honestly and in good faith with a view to the best interests of the Fund, the unitholders or the relevant managed entity.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers or persons controlling the Registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, the Registrant has been informed that in the opinion of the of the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is therefore unenforceable.

II-1

**EXHIBITS** 

Exhibit No.		

Description

3.1 Form of Underwriting Agreement.\*

Exhibit No.	Description			
3.2	Comfort letter of Deloitte & Touche LLP, Chartered Accountants, to the Canadian securities regulatory authorities with respect to the unaudited financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001.*			
4.1	Audited comparative consolidated financial statements (prior to merger with EnerMark Income Fund) for the years ended December 31, 2000, 1999 and 1998, together with the report of Arthur Andersen LLP thereon.			
4.2	Unaudited comparative consolidated financial statements (prior to merger with EnerMark Income Fund) for the three month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2000.			
4.3	Renewal Annual Information Form for the year ended December 31, 2001 dated April 10, 2002.			
4.4	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Operating Results for the year ended December 31, 2001.			
4.5	Audited comparative consolidated financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2001, 2000 and 1999, together with the reports of the auditors thereon.			
4.6	Information Circular and Proxy Statement dated March 7, 2002 for the Annual General and Special Meeting of Unitholders held on April 25, 2002, excluding those portions thereof which appear under the headings "Performance Chart" and "Statement of Corporate Governance Practices".			
4.7	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Operating Results for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2002.			
4.8	Unaudited comparative consolidated financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2002 and 2001.			
5.1	Consent of Gilbert Laustsen Jung Associates Ltd. related to Celsius Energy Resources Ltd.			
5.2	Consent of Sproule Associates Limited related to Enerplus Resources Fund and Celsius Energy Resources Ltd.			
5.3	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP.			
5.4	Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP.			
5.5	Consent of Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP.			
5.6	Consent of Burnet, Duckworth & Palmer LLP.			
5.7	Consent of Andrews & Kurth L.L.P.			
6.1	Power of Attorney.			
7.1	Enerplus Resources Fund Amended and Restated Trust Indenture dated as of June 21, 2001 (as amended April 25, 2002).			

Previously filed.

### PART III

### UNDERTAKING AND CONSENT TO SERVICE OF PROCESS

### Item 1. Undertaking

The Registrant undertakes to make available, in person or by telephone, representatives to respond to inquiries made by the Commission staff, and to furnish promptly, when requested to do so by the Commission staff, information relating to the securities registered pursuant to Form F-10 or to transactions in said securities.

#### Item 2. Consent to Service of Process

(a) Concurrent with the original filing of the Registration Statement on Form F-10, the Registrant filed with the Commission a written irrevocable consent and power of attorney on Form F-X.

(b) Concurrent with the original filing of the Registration Statement on Form F-10, the trustee for the Trust Units, CIBC Mellon Trust Company, filed with the Commission a written irrevocable consent and power of attorney on Form F-X.

(c) Any changes to the name or address of the agent for service of the Registrant or the trustee shall be communicated promptly to the Commission by amendment to Form F-X referencing the file number of the relevant registration statement.

III-1

### SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the Registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form F-10 and has duly caused this Amendment No. 1 to the registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Calgary, Province of Alberta, Country of Canada, on November 25, 2002.

ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND

By: ENERMARK INC.

By:

/s/ GORDON J. KERR

Gordon J. Kerr

President and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, this Amendment No. 1 to the registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities\* and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Capacity	Date
**	President and Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal executive officer)	November 25, 2002
Gordon J. Kerr		
**	Chief Financial Officer (Principal financial officer)	November 25, 2002
Robert J. Waters		

	Signature	Capacity	Date
	** Wayne T. Foch	Vice President, Finance (Principal accounting officer or controller)	November 25, 2002
	** André Bineau	Director	November 25, 2002
Th as	e Registrant is a trust and the persons (other the officers or directors of EnerMark Inc., on behavior	han the Authorized Representative in the United State alf of the Registrant. III-2	s) are signing in their capacitie
	Signature	Capacity	Date
	** Derek J. M. Fortune	Director	November 25, 2002
	** Douglas R. Martin	Director	November 25, 2002
	** Robert Normand	Director	November 25, 2002
	** Eric P. Tremblay	Director	November 25, 2002
	** Harry B. Wheeler	Director	November 25, 2002
	** Robert L. Zorich	Director	November 25, 2002
	** Robert L. Zorich	Authorized Representative in the United States	November 25, 2002
Ву:	/s/ CHRISTINA S. MEEUWSEN Christina S. Meeuwsen Attorney-in-fact	III-3	

### INDEX TO EXHIBITS

Exhibit No.	Description			
3.1	Form of Underwriting Agreement.*			
3.2	Comfort letter of Deloitte & Touche LLP, Chartered Accountants, to the Canadian securities regulatory authorities with respect to the unaudited financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2002 and 2001.*			
4.1	Audited comparative consolidated financial statements (prior to merger with EnerMark Income Fund) for the years ended December 31, 2000, 1999 and 1998, together with the report of Arthur Andersen LLP thereon.			
4.2	Unaudited comparative consolidated financial statements (prior to merger with EnerMark Income Fund) the three month periods ended March 31, 2001 and 2000.			
4.3	Renewal Annual Information Form for the year ended December 31, 2001 dated April 10, 2002.			
4.4	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Operating Results for the year ender December 31, 2001.			
4.5	Audited comparative consolidated financial statements for the years ended December 31, 2001, 2000 and 1999, together with the reports of the auditors thereon.			
4.6	5 Information Circular and Proxy Statement dated March 7, 2002 for the Annual General and Special Mo of Unitholders held on April 25, 2002, excluding those portions thereof which appear under the headin "Performance Chart" and "Statement of Corporate Governance Practices".			
4.7	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Operating Results for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2002.			
4.8	Unaudited comparative consolidated financial statements as at September 30, 2002 and for the three and nine month periods ended September 30, 2002 and 2001.			
5.1	Consent of Gilbert Laustsen Jung Associates Ltd. related to Celsius Energy Resources Ltd.			
5.2	Consent of Sproule Associates Limited related to Enerplus Resources Fund and Celsius Energy Resources Ltd.			
5.3	Consent of Deloitte & Touche LLP.			
5.4	Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP.			
5.5	Consent of Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP.			
5.6	Consent of Burnet, Duckworth & Palmer LLP.			
5.7	Consent of Andrews & Kurth LLP.			
6.1	Power of Attorney.			
7.1	Enerplus Resources Fund Amended and Restated Trust Indenture dated as of June 21, 2001 (as amended April 25, 2002).			

Filed herewith.

\*

Previously filed.

QuickLinks

PART I INFORMATION REQUIRED TO BE DELIVERED TO OFFEREES OR PURCHASERS TABLE OF CONTENTS **EXCHANGE RATES** PRESENTATION OF OUR FINANCIAL AND OPERATIONAL INFORMATION PRESENTATION OF OUR RESERVE INFORMATION FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS **SUMMARY RISK FACTORS Risks Related to Our Business** Risks Related to Our Structure and the Ownership of Our Trust Units Risk Relating to Arthur Andersen LLP PRICE RANGE AND TRADING VOLUME OF TRUST UNITS DISTRIBUTIONS **USE OF PROCEEDS** CAPITALIZATION SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA SELECTED OPERATING INFORMATION MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF OPERATING RESULTS AND FINANCIAL CONDITION **BUSINESS** RECENT DEVELOPMENTS MANAGEMENT AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE DESCRIPTION OF THE TRUST UNITS DESCRIPTION OF THE ROYALTIES AND THE SUBORDINATED NOTE PRINCIPAL UNITHOLDERS RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS AND POTENTIAL CONFLICTS OF INTEREST CERTAIN INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS CERTAIN ERISA CONSIDERATIONS UNDERWRITING LEGAL MATTERS **EXPERTS** TRANSFER AGENT AND REGISTRAR DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION DOCUMENTS FILED AS PART OF THE U.S. REGISTRATION STATEMENT GLOSSARY OF TERMS INDEX TO FINANCIAL STATEMENTS ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET (\$ thousands) (Unaudited) ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF INCOME (\$ thousands except per Unit amounts) (Unaudited) CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF ACCUMULATED INCOME (\$ thousands) (Unaudited) ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS (\$ thousands except per Unit amounts) (Unaudited) CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF ACCUMULATED CASH DISTRIBUTIONS (\$ thousands) (Unaudited) ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND SELECTED NOTES TO THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Tabular amounts in

thousands of Canadian dollars and thousands of Units except per Unit amounts) (Unaudited)

AUDITORS' REPORT

AUDITORS' REPORT

ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEET As at December 31 (\$ thousands)

ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF INCOME For the year ended December 31 (\$ thousands except per Unit amounts)

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF ACCUMULATED INCOME For the year ended December 31 (\$ thousands)

ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS For the year ended December 31 (\$ thousands)

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF ACCUMULATED CASH DISTRIBUTIONS For the year ended December 31 (\$ thousands)

ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS DECEMBER 31, 2001, 2000 AND 1999

(Tabular amounts in thousands of Canadian dollars and thousands of Units except per Unit amounts)

ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND SFAS NO. 69 SUPPLEMENTAL RESERVE INFORMATION (Unaudited)

UNAUDITED PRO FORMA CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS COMPILATION REPORT

COMMENTS FOR UNITED STATES READERS ON DIFFERENCE BETWEEN CANADIAN AND UNITED STATES REPORTING STANDARDS

ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND PRO FORMA CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF INCOME For the year ended December 31, 2001 (Unaudited) (\$ thousands except per Unit amounts)

ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND PRO FORMA CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH AVAILABLE FOR DISTRIBUTION For the year ended December 31, 2001 (Unaudited) (\$ thousands except per Unit amounts)

ENERPLUS RESOURCES FUND NOTES TO THE PRO FORMA CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS December 31, 2001 (unaudited)

APPENDIX A ENERPLUS RESERVES INFORMATION

APPENDIX B INFORMATION REGARDING CELSIUS ENERGY RESOURCES LTD.

PART II INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED TO BE DELIVERED TO OFFEREES OR PURCHASERS

EXHIBITS

PART III UNDERTAKING AND CONSENT TO SERVICE OF PROCESS

**SIGNATURES** 

INDEX TO EXHIBITS